#### **Use Authorization**

In presenting this dissertation in partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree at Idaho State University, I agree that the Library shall make it freely available for inspection. I further state that permission to download and/or print my dissertation for scholarly purposes may be granted by the Dean of the Graduate School, Dean of my academic division, or by the University Librarian. It is understood that any copying or publication of this dissertation for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Signature \_\_\_\_\_

Date \_\_\_\_\_

## Network Interaction In the Thermoacidophile Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius

In Response to Different Complex Carbon Sources

By

Brady D. Lee

A dissertation

submitted in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Biological Sciences

Idaho State University

Summer 2015

Copyright 2015 Brady D. Lee

## **Committee Approval**

To the Graduate Faculty:

The members of the committee appointed to examine the dissertation of BRADY D. LEE find it satisfactory and recommend that it be accepted.

Peter P. Sheridan, Major Advisor

Linda C. DeVeaux, Committee Member

Timothy S. Magnuson, Committee Member

William A. Apel, Committee Member

Erdinch Tater, Graduate Faculty Representative

## Dedication

I dedicate my dissertation work to my family who supported me through all of my course work and writing. A special feeling of gratitude to my wife, Hope, our children, Joey and Cassandra, who were all patient and supportive, and sacrificed a lot of time while I spent many hours performing lab work and writing. I would also like to thank my parents, Joe and Joan Lee for their constant support through every aspect of my life. I could not have completed "long road" without all of their support. All five of you were my cheering section.

I would also like to dedicate the dissertation to my committee members, Pete Sheridan, Linda DeVeaux, and Bill Apel for all of their guidance and hours of time spent reviewing the various chapters of my dissertation and the final document. Thank you for your valuable input and comments that helped me improve my writing skills as I worked through the discussion of my research.

I would also like to thank all of my friends and colleagues at the Idaho National Laboratory and Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, who cheered me on and had confidence in my ability to finish this program. An additional thank you, to Bill Apel, who mentored me for the past 25 years and made me a better scientist, as well as becoming a close friend. You always had confidence in me and provided numerous opportunities to grow.

# Acknowledgement

Research for this dissertation was supported by the Idaho National Laboratory Directed Research and Development program under Department of Energy Idaho Operations Office Contract DE-AC07-05ID14517.

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS	xii
LIST OF FIGURESx	vi
LIST OF TABLES	XX
ABSTRACTxx	xii
CHAPTER I: Literature Review	.1
Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius: An Introduction	.1
General Characteristics	.1
Sources and Initial Characterization	.2
Reclassification	. 5
Distinguishing Structural Characteristics	.6
Lignocellulose Metabolism as It Relates to Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius	10
Glycoside Hydrolase Enzymes	11
Carbohydrate Transport	19
Central Metabolism	31
Global Regulation of Carbon Metabolism in Gram-positive Bacteria	37
Summary of Literature	40
References	41
Chapter II: Concurrent Metabolism of Pentose and Hexose Sugars by the	74
Polyextremophile Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius	74 vii

## **Table of Contents**

ABSTRACT74
MATERIALS AND METHODS
Inoculum Development81
Chemostat Studies
Analyses
Cell Density:
Carbohydrate Analysis:
Isolation of Total RNA:
Synthesis of cDNA:
Microarray Experiments and Data Analysis:
Bioinformatic Analysis:
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
Comparison of Sugar Metabolism92
Global Transcription Analysis95
Systems Level Analysis of Gene Transcription97
Cell Wall, Fatty Acid and Amino Acid Metabolism117
Central Metabolism and Cellular Respiration122
Conclusions
REFERENCES

CHAPTER III: Glycoside Hydrolase Gene Transcription by Alicyclobacillus
acidocaldarius During Growth on Wheat Arabinoxylan and Monosaccharides: A
Proposed Xylan Hydrolysis Mechanism157
ABSTRACT157
INTRODUCTION
MATERIALS AND METHODS162
Inoculum Development162
Chemostat Studies163
Analyses164
RESULTS
Glycoside hydrolase inventory of A. acidocaldarius169
Overall down-regulation of proposed xylan utilization genes
DISCUSSION
REFERENCES
CHAPTER IV: An Expression-Driven Approach to Predict Carbohydrate Transport in
the Themoacidophilic Bacterium Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius During Growth on
Wheat Arabinoxylan
ABSTRACT246
INTRODUCTION
MATERIALS AND METHODS250

Inoculum Development	250
Chemostat Studies	251
Isolation of Total RNA.	252
Synthesis of cDNA.	253
Microarray Experiments and Data Analysis	254
Bioinformatic Analysis	255
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	256
Annotated Carbohydrate Transporters in the Genome of A. acidocaldarius	256
Multi-facilitator Super Family Transporters	257
Sodium Solute Transporter Superfamily.	263
ABC-Type Transporters – CUT1 Family.	264
ABC-Type Transporters – CUT2 Family.	267
ABC-Type Transporters – Opp/Dpp Transporters	270
Phosphotransferase System Transporters	274
CONCLUSIONS	275
REFERENCES	277
CHAPTER V: SUMMARY	312
Discussion of Research Findings	312
Questions for Future Inquiry	317

APPENDIX I: Xylose/Glucose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation	319
APPENDIX II: Xylose/Arabinose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation	322
APPENDIX III: Fructose/Glucose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation	325
APPENDIX IV: WAX/Glucose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation	329
APPENDIX V: WAX/Xylose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation	345

# LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Chapter 1- Figure 1. Schematic showing structure of cellulose and glycoside hydrolase
enzymes associated with depolymerization. From: (68)14
Chapter 1 - Figure 2. Schematic of arabinoxylan structure and glycoside hydrolase
enzymes associated with depolymerization. Modified from: (68)16
Chapter 1 - Figure 3. Three major families of carbohydrate transporters found in
bacteria. Examples of primary transporters (ABC-transporter), secondary transporters
(MFS Superfamily), and bacteria specific transporters (PTS)19
Chapter 1 - Figure 4. Example of <i>E. coli</i> ABC-type transporter for maltose. Schematic
of ABC-type transporter, showing various conformations during substrate binding, ATP
loading, ATP hydrolysis and transport of substrate from periplasm to cytoplasm side of
membrane. From: (116, 127)
Chapter 1 - Figure 5. Schematic showing steps of proton binding, substrate binding and
shifts in transporter conformation for a H <sup>+</sup> /solute (S) transporter
Chapter 1 - Figure 6. Schematic of cytoplasmic and cell wall components of a PTS
transporter for glucose. Modified from (164)
Chapter 1 - Figure 7. Schematic showing general mechanism of carbon catabolite
repression in Gram-positive bacteria
Chapter 2 - Figure 5. Schematic of gene strings from genome loci containing
phosphocarrier protein HPr from A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 (A) and B. subtilis
strain 168 (B)

Chapter 2 - Figure 8. Schematic of genome loci encoding ABC-type peptide transporters
(Opp) in <i>T. maritima</i> strain MSB8 (A and B) and <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 (C)
that are highly regulated during growth on saccharides156
Chapter 3 - Figure 1. Enzymes involved in arabinoxylan utilization216
Chapter 3 – Figure 5. Schematic showing proximity of Aaci_0048 (encoding an $\alpha$ -L-
arabinofuranosidase-like protein) and Aaci_0060 (which encodes a xylan $\alpha$ -1,2-
glucuronosidase) from A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 and other Alicyclobacillus
species
Chapter 3 – Figure 8. A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome neighborhood
containing glycoside hydrolase encoding genes Aaci_0786, Aaci_0789 and Aaci_0797
Chapter 3 – Figure 9. Genome neighborhood showing conserved genes encoding
glycoside hydrolases (red boxes) in two A. acidocaldarius species, and A. hesperidum
species URH17-3-68
Chapter 3 – Figure 10. Schematic of apparent operon involved in hydrolysis and transport
of wheat arabinoxylan-like poly- and oligosaccharides
Chapter 3 – Figure 12. Schematic of the structure of an apparent operon associated with a
$\beta$ -galactosidase/ $\beta$ -glucosidase gene (Aaci_1895) in <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446,

and comparison to a similar operon in a number of *Thermoanaerobacter* species......237

Chapter 3 – Figure 13. Schematic showing apparent operon structure associated with
Aaci_2475, a gene encoding an endoglucanase, and comparison to other Alicyclobacillus
species
Chapter 3 – Figure 15. Schematic showing glycoside hydrolase genes from the A.
acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome spanning DNA coordinates 2,926,031 to
2,962,624
Chapter 3 – Figure 20. Schematic of arabinoxylan showing chemical structure and
proposed A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genes annotated to produce enzymes
catalyzing hydrolysis of specific bonds in the xylan backbone as well as functional
groups attached to the backbone245
Chapter 4 – Figure 1. Schematic showing families of bacterial transporters typically
associated with uptake of saccharides
Chapter 4 – Figure 4. Schematic showing proximity of two MFS-type transporter genes
to glycoside hydrolase genes and conservation of these genes among various
Alicyclobacillus species
Chapter 4 – Figure 5. Schematic showing arrangement of MFS-type transporters in
various related <i>Alicyclobacillus</i> species
Chapter 4 – Figure 7. Gene organization of typical CUT1 transporters304
Chapter 4 – Figure 11. Order of genes for components of CUT2 ABC-type transporters

Chapter 4 – Figure 14. Schematic showing proximity of genes for Opp/Dpp transporter	5
to glycoside hydrolase genes in the <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> genome	11

# LIST OF FIGURES

Chapter 2 - Figure 1. Graphs showing sugar use and growth $(OD_{600})$ for A.
acidocaldarius growing in continuous flow chemostats during studies to determine the
effect of different monosaccharides on gene transcription149
Chapter 2 – Figure 2. Comparison of functional gene categories regulated during growth
of A. acidocaldarius on mixtures of xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose or fructose/glucose
Chapter 2 – Figure 3. Transcriptional regulators affected by addition of a second sugar to
a chemostat culture of A. acidocaldarius growing at steady-state on either xylose or
fructose
Chapter 2 – Figure 4. Alignment of the A. acidocaldarius DSM 446 phosphocarrier
protein HPr encoded by Aaci_0224 with HPr from other Gram-positive bacteria152
Chapter 2 – Figure 6. Regulation of genes encoding transporters catalyzed by addition of
a second sugar to a chemostat culture of A. acidocaldarius growing at steady-state on
either xylose or fructose
Chapter 2 – Figure 7. Phylogenetic tree showing similarity of MFS transporter encoded
by Aaci_0335 to MFS transporters in Archaea155
Chapter 3 - Figure 2. Regulated glycoside hydrolase genes
Chapter 3 – Figure 3. Phylogenetic tree showing distance of $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranosidase-like
protein

Chapter 3 – Figure 4. Alignment of protein sequence translated from gene locus
Aaci_0048 with similar proteins encoded in genomes of other Alicyclobacilli and
Actinomycetes
Chapter 3 – Figure 6. Phylogenetic tree showing distance of $\alpha$ -1,2-glucuronosidase
encoded by gene locus Aaci_0060 in A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome to
similarly annotated genes <i>Firmicutes</i>
Chapter 3 – Figure 7. Phylogenetic distance tree of the glycoside hydrolase encoded by
Aaci_0789, and homology to an endo- $\beta$ -1,4-mannanase from another A. acidocaldarius
strain, and the endo- $\beta$ -1,4-xylanase from a number of other Firmicutes232
Chapter 3 – Figure 11. A phylogenetic distance tree showing glycoside hydrolase
encoded by Aaci_1895, and homology to a $\beta$ -galactosidase/ $\beta$ -glucosidase from other
bacteria
Chapter 3 – Figure 14. A phylogenetic distance tree showing glycoside hydrolase
encoded by Aaci_2630, and homology to a $\beta$ -xylosidase enzymes from other
thermophilic lignocellulose degrading bacteria
Chapter 3 – Figure 16. A phylogenetic distance tree showing glycoside hydrolase
encoded by Aaci_2887, and homology to a $\alpha$ -xylosidase/ $\alpha$ -glucosidase enzymes from
other lignocellulose degrading <i>Firmicutes</i> 241
Chapter 3 – Figure 17. Regulation of carbohydrate deacetylase genes

Chapter 3 – Figure 18. A phylogenetic distance tree showing alignment of CE family 4
deacetylase enzymes and homology to deacetylase enzymes from other bacteria243
Chapter 3 – Figure 19. A phylogenetic distance tree showing three LmbE family proteins
encoded by gene loci in A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 and comparison to other
<i>Firmicutes</i> and hyperthermophiles
Chapter 4 – Figure 2. Regulation of genes annotated as MFS-type transporters in A.
acidocaldarius
Chapter 4 – Figure 3. Phylogenetic tree showing phylogenetic distance of 12 proposed
MFS transporters in A. acidocaldarius genome to proteins from other Alicyclobacilli, as
well as Bacteria and Archaea
Chapter 4 – Figure 6. Regulation of genes annotated to encode CUT1 ABC-type
transporter components by grucose of xylose
Chapter 4 – Figure 8. A phylogenetic tree showing homology of the product from gene
Aaci_2139 with ATP-binding proteins from other bacteria
Chapter 4 – Figure 9. A phylogenetic tree showing the relationship between Family 1
extracellular solute binding proteins encoded by genes regulated during these studies .306
Chapter 4 – Figure 10. Regulation of CUT2 ATP-type transporters
Chapter 4 – Figure 12. Regulation of genes annotated as Opp/Dpp transporter
components

Chapter 4 – Figure 13. Phylogenetic tree showing comparison of the Family 5 SBPs from	m
Opp/Dpp transporters encoded in the A. acidocaldarius genome to Family 5 SBPs from	
other bacteria	10

# LIST OF TABLES

Chapter 1 – Table 1. Glycosyl hydrolase activities required for complete
depolymerization of cellulose and hemicellulose12
Chapter 2 – Table 1. Microorganisms capable of simultaneous metabolism of pentose and
hexose sugars found in lignocellulosic biomass147
Chapter 2 – Table 2. Microarray results for transcriptional regulation of A. acidocaldarius
annotated genes for cell wall, amino acid and fatty acid synthesis
Chapter 3 – Table 1. Glycoside hydrolase genes required for complete depolymerization
of the cellulose and hemicellulose fractions of lignocellulose and enzymes encoded by
genes in the A. acidocaldarius genome
Chapter 3 – Table 2. Identification of genome loci in A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446
genome that encode putative glycoside hydrolases
Chapter 3 – Table 3. Summary of gene products from a genome neighborhood
(nucleotides 8446818/0620) of the A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome214
(nucleotides 844681870620) of the <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome214 Chapter 3 – Table 4. Identification of genome loci in <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446
(nucleotides 844681870620) of the <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome214 Chapter 3 – Table 4. Identification of genome loci in <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome that encode putative carbohydrate deacetylase enzymes
(nucleotides 844681870620) of the <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome214 Chapter 3 – Table 4. Identification of genome loci in <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome that encode putative carbohydrate deacetylase enzymes
(nucleotides 844681870620) of the <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome214 Chapter 3 – Table 4. Identification of genome loci in <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome that encode putative carbohydrate deacetylase enzymes
(nucleotides 844681870620) of the <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome214 Chapter 3 – Table 4. Identification of genome loci in <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> strain DSM 446 genome that encode putative carbohydrate deacetylase enzymes

Chapter 4 – Table 3. Group of genes in <i>A. acidocaldarius</i> genome that appears to en	icode
proteins that have similar structure to transporter components and metabolism gene	s the
rbs operon found in many bacteria	297

#### ABSTRACT

Lignocellulose is composed of a hexose-containing component, cellulose; a primarily pentose-containing component, hemicellulose; and an aromatic-containing component, lignin. Due to the massive amount of this lignocellulose in the environment, many microorganisms have developed the ability to hydrolyze the various components into oligomer and monomer subunits that can then be metabolized for cellular processes or fermented to produce alcohols and organic acids. Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius is a Gram positive thermo- and acid- tolerant bacterium capable of growth on carbohydrates from lignocellulose ranging from simple sugars to complex polysaccharides such as xylan. Molecular analysis of A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 was performed using high density oligonucleotide microarrays. When tested with pentose and hexose sugars, regulation occurred primarily in three categories of genes: 1) genes encoding regulators, primarily activators; 2) genes encoding enzymes involved in cell synthesis; and 3) genes encoding sugar transporters. Catabolite repression did not appear to be active in A. acidocaldarius during these experiments. When DSM 446 was growing on wheat arabinoxylan, shifts in gene transcription were induced by the addition of either xylose or glucose. In general, genes related to carbohydrate metabolism and transport were downregulated during the experiments. In contrast to gene regulation in other Gram-positive bacteria, xylose induced down-regulation of more genes than glucose, and typically the magnitude of regulation was also greater. *In silico* analyses of the regulated glycoside hydrolase enzymes, along with the results from the microarray analyses, yielded a hypothesized mechanism for arabinoxylan metabolism by A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446. These analyses showed that glycoside hydrolase enzymes expressed by this strain

xxii

may have broad substrate specificity and that overall hydrolysis is catalyzed by an extracellular xylanase, while subsequent steps are likely performed inside the growing cell. Following depolymerization of wheat arabinoxylan outside the cell, transport of mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides was accomplished, primarily by multi-facilitator superfamily type and ATP binding cassette type transporters. In addition, similar to other thermophiles, *A. acidocaldarius* appears to use a number of oligopeptide/dipeptide transporters for transport of products of wheat arabinoxylan hydrolysis. A model for wheat arabinoxylan hydrolysis and transport will be presented.

## **CHAPTER I: Literature Review**

This literature review is broken into two primary sections: 1) an overview of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* with a description of the metabolic and physical features that make this bacterium important from an extremophilic and industrial perspective; and 2) a review of important phenotypic characteristics that allow for metabolism of complex carbohydrates, such as cellulose and hemicellulose, with a focus on thermophilic bacteria. Characteristics that will be considered are glycoside hydrolases, carbohydrate transport, central metabolism related to pentose and hexose sugars, and, finally, global regulation of carbohydrate metabolism.

## Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius: An Introduction

#### **General Characteristics**

*A. acidocaldarius* is a thermoacidophilic Gram-positive *Firmicute* that grows over a temperature range from 45 to 70 °C, with an optimum of 60°C, and within a pH range between 2 and 6, optimally between pH 3 and 4 (1). Due to these characteristics, *A. acidocaldarius* occupies diverse habitats including geothermal sites, submarine hot springs and also as a contaminant in heat processed foods (e.g., fruit juices) (2). *A. acidocaldarius* is a non-motile, endospore forming strict aerobe. Cells often occur in chains of 5-6, as rods measuring 2-3  $\mu$ m long by 0.7 to 1.0  $\mu$ m wide. Physiologically, *A. acidocaldarius* gains carbon and energy from a variety of 5- and 6carbon sugars, including L-arabinose, ribose, D-xylose, D-galactose, D-fructose, Dmannose, rhamnose, mannitol, and tagatose; the disaccharides D-turanose, melibiose, cellobiose, lactose, maltose, sucrose, and trehalose; as well as the more complex polysaccharides cellulose, hemicellulose (xylan), starch and glycogen (3). The thermoacidophilic nature of *A. acidocaldarius*, along with the broad substrate range, makes this bacterium important from an industrial perspective, both as a product contaminant and as a potential biocatalyst for industrial synthesis. As such, the remainder of this review will discuss isolation of *Alicyclobacillus* from the environment and as a contaminant in fruit juice, followed by a discussion of *A. acidocaldarius* ' unique cellular structure and physiology related to carbohydrate metabolism.

At face value, *A. acidocaldarius* appears phenotypically and functionally similar to other Bacilli. However, adaptations that differentiate members of this species from other *Firmicutes* include tolerance to elevated temperature and acidic pH and a broad substrate range, including the ability to grow using carbon from plant wall poly- and oligosaccharides (1). Unique cell wall constituents, as well as the ability to produce a number of hydrolytic enzymes, are attributes associated with growth in extreme environments, as well as the ability to gain carbon from normally recalcitrant sources (4-6). This review of the literature will focus on these unique physiological and structural traits rather than an extended review of every aspect of morphology and physiology of this bacterium.

## **Sources and Initial Characterization**

*Alicyclobacillus* species have been isolated from hot springs, geothermal soils and as spoilage agents in fruit juices. *A. acidocaldarius* was originally isolated from Nymph Creek, an acidic creek in the Norris Geyser Basin Area of Yellowstone

National Park (YNP) (7). Fourteen thermoacidophilic bacteria were isolated from a variety of acidic and thermal environments around this geyser basin. Morphological, physiological and molecular characteristics of these isolates indicated a homogeneous group of aerobic, spore-forming rods with an average % guanine plus cytosine ratio of 62%. Physiological and molecular properties differentiated these bacteria from other species in the genus *Bacillus*; therefore this new species was classified as *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. *B. acidocaldarius* species I04-IA was deposited as the type strain and currently exists as *A. acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009 in the American Type Culture Collection and *A. acidocaldarius* DSM 446 in the Leibniz Institute DSMZ-German Collection of Microorganisms and Cell Cultures.

*A. acidocaldarius* strains have also been isolated from hot spring environments located around the world. Bacterial species isolated from mud and water samples from an acidic hot spring in Tengchong, China showed 99.5% similarity to *A*. *acidocaldarius* species in Genbank, based on 16S rRNA sequences (8, 9). An aerobic, spore-forming bacillus, tolerant to acidic pH and high temperatures was isolated from hot springs near Naples, Italy (10). Morphology and phenotypic characteristics indicated close resemblance to the *B. acidocaldarius* isolated by Darland and Brock (10, 11). Acidophilic, thermophilic spore-forming bacteria were also isolated from water taken from the Tamagawa Hot Spring in Japan (12). Growth characteristics, % G+C ratio, and DNA melting characteristics led to classification of these bacteria as *B. acidocaldarius*. A thermoacidophilic Gram-positive bacterium (Tc-4-1) that grows optimally at pH 3, at 70 °C was isolated from a hot spring in Tengchong, Yunnan,

China (13). Analysis of the 16S rRNA gene exhibited 99% similarity to *A*. *acidocaldarius* DSM 452. One final *Alicyclobacillus* species of note is species A4 isolated from the outflow of a hot spring in Baoshan City, Yunnan Province, China (14). This species was isolated in pH 2.0 growth medium at 60 °C and has been used for production of numerous glycoside hydrolase enzymes (15-18).

In addition to hot springs, Alicyclobacilli have been isolated from numerous geothermal soils. Three subspecies of *A. acidocaldarius* (MR1, MR2 and MR4) were isolated from unexplored heated soils near Mount Rittman in Antarctica (19). MR1 has been deposited as *A. acidocaldarius* subspecies *rittmannii*. *A. acidocaldarius* species were also isolated from hot soils (64 °C) on the slopes of Mount Erebus located on Ross Island in Antarctica (20, 21).

A number of Alicyclobacilli have also been attributed to cause off-flavor and scent in fruit juices through the production of aromatic compounds. Guaiacol and halophenols produced by Alicyclobacilli were identified as the causative agents related to smell and flavor. (22, 23). Alicyclobacilli have been isolated from fruit juices, fruit juice processing plants and orchard soils (22, 24-27). One additional species was isolated from wastewater from a rice production plant (28). The thermoacidophilic nature of Alicyclobacillus, as well as the ability to form spores, is thought to improve the probability of survival in these environments, where pasteurization is used to sterilize fruit juices prior to bottling.

## Reclassification

In 1992, comparative sequence analysis of the 16S rRNA gene of *B*. *acidocaldarius*, *B. acidoterrestris* and *B. cycloheptanicus* led to the proposal of the new genus, *Alicyclobacillus* (1). The two thermoacidophilic species *B. acidocaldarius* and *B. acidoterrestris* showed 16S rRNA similarity of 98.8%, indicating they belong in the same genus. *B. cycloheptanicus* showed lower similarity (>92%) with the other two species. Percent similarity of the 16S rRNA gene for all three species to the 16S rRNA gene of *B. subtilis* was near 85%. Along with differences in 16S rRNA sequence, differences in secondary structure of the 16S rRNA were also noted. While there were several differences in helical regions compared to other species of the genus *Bacillus*, the primary difference was noted in helix 6 of the 16S rRNA. For Both *B. cycloheptanicus* and *B. acidoterrestris*, there was a 12-14 nucleotide deletion event leading to an abbreviated structure in this region.

As new species of *Alicyclobacillus* have been identified, additional evidence from the hypervariable region at the 5' end of the 16S rRNA has been shown as another site differentiating this group from other Bacilli (29). Using alignment of 16S rDNA sequences from the type strains of *A. acidiphilus*, *A. acidocaldarius*, *A. acidoterrestris*, *A. cycloheptanicus*, *A. herbarius*, *A. hesperidum* and *Alicyclobacillus* genomic species 1, differences in the HV region corresponding to nucleotide positions 70-344 (*B. subtilis* numbering system) differentiate these species from other species of *Bacillus*. In addition, variability in this region also enables distinction between the various species of *Alicyclobacillus*. Using this variability, species of *Alicyclobacillus* 

were differentiated into five clusters: Clusters I and II associated with *A*. *acidocaldarius*; Cluster III associated with *A*. *acidoterrestris*; Cluster IV associated with *A*. *hesperidum*; and Cluster V associated with *A*. *cycloheptanicus*.

In addition to differences in the 16S rRNA sequence and secondary structure, re-designation of *B. acidocaldarius* to *A. acidocaldarius* was also supported by the presence of unique cyclic fatty acids within the cell lipids (30-33). The primary membrane fatty acids of *A. acidocaldarius* include  $\omega$ -cyclohexylundecanoic and  $\omega$ -cyclohexyltridecanoic acids. Approximately 90% of the membrane fatty acids ( $\omega$ -cycloheptylundecanoic acid,  $\omega$ -cycloheptyltridecanoic acid and  $\omega$ -cycloheptyl- $\alpha$ -hydroxyundecanoic acid) of *A. cycloheptanicus* are comprised of a seven carbon ring, further differentiating them from other *Alicyclobacillus* species (5, 33).

#### **Distinguishing Structural Characteristics**

#### **Cell Surface Structures**

*A. acidocaldarius* shares a basic cell surface composition with other Grampositive bacteria: a cell wall made up of peptidoglycan (murein), and a cytoplasmic membrane, made up of phospholipids and protein. No in-depth analysis of the peptidoglycan composition of *A. acidocaldarius*, or Alicyclobacilli in general, has been performed, but due to the sensitivity of *A. acidoterrestris* cell walls to lysozyme the peptidoglycan is thought to possess a standard backbone polymer of  $\beta$ -1,4-linked *N*-acetylglucosamine and *N*-acetylmuramate (34, 35). Additional evidence supporting this hypothesis is demonstrated by the use of lysozyme in parallel with proteinase K to extract DNA and RNA from *A. acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009 (See later research chapters in this dissertation). Alicyclobacilli can be distinguished from other Bacilli by cytoplasmic membrane composition. In fact, the ability of A. acidocaldarius to survive in inhospitable environments, such as acid hot springs, comes from the makeup of the cytoplasmic membrane. As stated in the previous section, the cytoplasmic membrane of A. acidocaldarius is made up of  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl acids (the predominant fatty acid), hopanoids and sulfonolipids (1). A. acidocaldarius does possess branched-chain fatty acids characteristic of other Bacilli, but lipid profiles are dominated by  $\omega$ -cyclohexane fatty acids (65-70%) (11). In addition to the unusual lipid profile, complex lipids of A. acidocaldarius, specifically the glycolipids, are very exotic (36). The hopanoid compounds  $1-(O-\beta-N-acyl-glucosaminyl)-2,3,4$ tetrahydroxypentane-29-hopane and 1,2,3,4-tetrahydroxypentane-29-hopane are found in approximately 15% of the lipids. The unusual architecture of the cytoplasmic membrane likely enables A. acidocaldarius to grow in conditions of elevated temperature and low pH (37). Results from model membranes containing  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acids suggest that high acyl chain density at the free fatty acid end of the molecule likely stabilizes the membrane and influences permeability, characteristics deemed necessary for adaptation to life in hot, acidic conditions (38). This hypothesis is supported by the observation that changes in growth temperature and pH also lead to shifts in the fatty acid profile of lipid extracts from A. acidocaldarius (32). Likewise, the occurrence of hopanoids in bacterial membranes is thought to demonstrate a condensing effect in membranes, resulting in less surface area per molecule, giving A. acidocaldarius an advantage in acid hot springs (39). In a manner similar to fatty

acids, hopanoid content in the cell membrane increased with elevated temperature, but only moderately with decreasing pH (40).

Hopanoid and  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl fatty acids likely contribute to the survival of *A*. *acidocaldarius* in acid hot springs from a structural perspective but also from a bioenergetics and solute uptake perspective (41, 42). The cytoplasmic membrane of extremophilic bacteria often determines the composition of the cytoplasm, especially related to maintenance of pH. *A. acidocaldarius* thrives in acidic environments, but maintains a cytoplasmic pH between 5.85 and 6.31 (43). This range of pH is also paralleled by optimal activity pH of enzymes isolated from the cytoplasm of *A*. *acidocaldarius*.  $\beta$ -galactosidase, glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase and squalene-hopene cyclase activity were optimum at pH near 6 (12, 44, 45).

Not only are the cell wall constituents of *A. acidocaldarius* unique, but mechanisms for synthesis of these building blocks is also distinctive. Biosynthesis of the cyclohexanecarboxylic acid starter unit of the  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acids is basically formed by diversion of shikimic acid, the starting unit for aromatic amino acids and other compounds in the cell, to lipid synthesis (46). Likewise, production of hopanoid compounds uses a unique terpene biosynthetic pathway that includes a novel squalene-hopene cyclase that forms the triterpene hopane subunits found in the cytoplasmic membrane.

In bacteria and plants, shikimic acid is a central metabolite between metabolism of carbohydrates and biosynthesis of aromatic compounds (46). A seven step pathway converts phosphoenolpyruvate and erythrose-4-phosphate to chorismate,

which is a precursor to aromatic amino acids and many aromatic metabolites.

Synthesis of the  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl fatty acids found in the cytoplasmic membrane of A. acidocaldarius also originates from shikimic acid (47). Cyclohexanecarboxylic acid, which is the starter unit for the  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl fatty acids, is synthesized from shikimic acid through a series of dehydrations and double bond reductions, which interestingly do not create an aromatic intermediate during synthesis. Shikimic acid, acetic acid and phenylalanine feeding experiments performed in 1972 indicated that <sup>14</sup>C from shikimate and acetate accounted for most of the labeled carbon in methyl esters from the cells' lipids, while only a small proportion came from phenylalanine (30). Moore et al. (48) confirmed these results using  ${}^{13}C$  and  ${}^{2}H$ -labeled shikimic acid and possible intermediates in wild-type A. acidocaldarius and two blocked mutants. A more detailed analysis of  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acid biosynthesis in A. cycloheptanicus may provide additional insight into  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl fatty acid formation in A. acidocaldarius (5). Feeding with <sup>13</sup>C and deuterium labeled metabolites indicated that the cyclohexyl ring may come from shikimic acid, while phenylacetic acid and acetate are used for chain elongation from a carboxylated cylohexane. While similar detailed experiments have not been performed using A. acidocaldarius, the phenylacyl  $\omega$ -cylohexylundecanoate isolated from A. acidocaldarius was identical to the  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acid formed by A. cycloheptanicus (5). While experiments were not performed with labeled xylose, experiments by Moore *et al.* (1997), with uniformly labeled <sup>13</sup>C-glucose, showed that all of the carbon in the  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl fatty acid came from glucose.

Hopanoids represent another interesting constituent of the A. acidocaldarius cytoplasmic membrane. Hopanoids are pentacyclic triterpenoid lipids produced by many prokaryotes as cell membrane components (49, 50). Up to 15% of A. acidocaldarius lipids consist of these hopanoid pentacyclic triterpine glycolipids with  $\omega$ -cyclohexylundecanoate and  $\omega$ -cyclohexyltridecanoate (37, 51, 52). Hopanoid biosynthesis in A. acidocaldarius is catalyzed by prenyltransferases that catalyze stepwise, head-to-tail additions of isopentenyl diphosphates to dimethylallyl diphosphate, resulting in geranyl diphosphate (C10), farnesyl diphosphate (C15) and geranylgeranyl diphosphate (C20). Two farnesyl diphosphate molecules can be condensed to squalene which is then cyclized to form hopene (45). Gene annotation from A. acidocaldarius indicates that the isopentyl diphosphate used during biosynthesis is produced through the mevalonate-independent pathway or the 5-methyl erythritol phosphate (MEP) pathway (53, 54). Squalene-hopene cyclase is the enzyme responsible for this complex, one-step enzymatic reaction resulting in formation of the five ring structures, 13 covalent bonds, and nine stereocenters of the pentacylic triterpene. The squalene-hopene cyclase from A. acidocaldarius was purified first in 1986, and since that time has served as the model triterpene cyclase for mechanistic studies (55-58).

#### Lignocellulose Metabolism as It Relates to Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius

Lignocellulose is primarily made up of hemicellulose, cellulose and lignin (59). Bacterial growth and metabolism using hemicellulose and cellulose fractions of lignocellulose as a carbon source requires a complex physiological response that

includes: 1) production of glycoside hydrolase enzymes for depolymerization of the poly- and oligosaccharides; 2) a variety of carbohydrate/sugar transporters that facilitate transport of small oligosaccharides and sugar monomers into the cell; 3) a central metabolism that allows for metabolism of a range of hexose and pentose sugars; and 4) a set of global transcriptional regulators that prioritize expression of genes related glycoside hydrolase production, solute transport and central metabolism (60). In *A. acidocaldarius*, this process is further complicated because enzymes associated with all of these processes must be thermostable, and in some cases both thermo- and acid-stable, depending on cellular location. This portion of the literature review will briefly describe each of these four physiological attributes, as they pertain to *A. acidocaldarius*, so the focus will be on these systems in thermoacidophilic, Gram-positive bacteria.

## **Glycoside Hydrolase Enzymes**

Lignocellulosic biomass is currently being studied as a feedstock for the production of fuels and other chemicals. Chemically, lignocellulose is a heterogeneous three dimensional matrix made of a carbohydrate component, consisting primarily of hemicellulose (20-30%) and cellulose (40-50%), and a lignin component. These three compounds are intertwined, providing a structure that is highly resistant to microbial degradation (60, 61). In fact, complete degradation of lignocellulose into monosaccharides requires the synergistic activity of a variety of glycoside hydrolase enzymes, a process most thoroughly studied in mesophilic microorganisms such as fungi and *Actinomycetes* (62). Likewise, numerous other

bacteria have also demonstrated the ability to produce glycoside hydrolase enzymes under aerobic and anaerobic conditions (63). Thermostable (stability at temperatures  $\geq$ 50 °C) enzymes, which typically demonstrate higher rates of hydrolysis and more complete depolymerization, represent the next logical step in development of enzymes for lignocellulose breakdown (64).

The complete depolymerization of cell wall polysaccharides to sugar monomers requires substantially more enzymatic activities than simply endoglucanases and endoxylanases. Depolymerization of cellulose to glucose requires the synergistic action of three glycosyl hydrolase activities in three classes (65, 66). The complete depolymerization of hemicellulose to xylose, mannose, galactose, glucose, arabinose, and various uronic acids requires the synergistic action of at least 13 different glycosyl hydrolases (67). A list of cellulases and hemicellulases are summarized in Table 1.

**Table 1:** Glycosyl hydrolase activities required for complete depolymerization of

 cellulose and hemicellulose. The glycosyl hydrolase activities required to

 depolymerize the hemicellulose in a particular lignocellulosic substrate will vary

 based on the monomeric hemicellulose composition, which can vary widely.

# Glycosyl Hydrolase Activities Required For Lignocellulose Polysaccharide Depolymerization

Cellulose (Lynd et al 2002)	Hemicellulose (Shallom and Shoham 2003)
endo-β-1,4-glucanase (EC 3.2.1.4)	endo-β-1,4-xylanase (EC 3.2.1.8)

1,4-β-glucan cellobiohydrolase (EC	exo- $\beta$ -1,4-xylosidase or $\beta$ -xylosidase (EC
3.2.1.91)	3.2.1.37)
β-glucosidase (EC 3.2.1.21)	α-L-arabinofuranosidase (EC 3.2.1.55)
	endo-α-1,5-arabinanase (EC 3.2.1.99)
	α-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.139)
	endo-β-1,4-mannanase (EC 3.2.1.78)
	exo-β-1,4-mannosidase (EC 3.2.1.25)
	α-galactosidase (EC 3.2.1.22)
	β-glucosidase (EC 3.2.1.21)
	endo-β-1,4-galactanase (EC 3.2.1.89)
	acetylxylan esterase (EC 3.1.1.72)
	acetylmannan esterase (EC 3.1.1.6)
	ferulic and p-cumaric acid esterases (EC
	3.1.1.73)

A general schematic of cellulose showing the linear  $\beta$ -1,4-linked Dglucopyranose structure and enzymes involved in cellulose degradation are shown in Figure 1. Endoglucanase randomly hydrolyzes cellulose producing glucose, cellobiose and oligosaccharides. Exoglucanase or 1,4- $\beta$ -glucan cellobiohydrolase produces cellobiose by acting on reducing and non-reducing ends. Finally,  $\beta$ -glucosidase hydrolyzes cellobiose to glucose. Bhalla *et al.* reviewed thermophilic and hyperthermophilic glycoside hydrolases in 2013 (64). Since that time, a number of other thermostable cellulose degrading enzymes have been


**Figure 1.** Schematic showing structure of cellulose and glycoside hydrolase enzymes associated with depolymerization. From: (68).

discovered and tested. Numerous (hyper)thermophilic bacteria produce thermostable, and in some instances thermo- and acid-stable, cellulose depolymerizing enzymes. Bacteria from the genera *Bacillus*, *Geobacillus*, *Caldibacillus*, *Acidothermus*, *Caldocallum*, *Clostridium*, *Alicyclobacillus*, *Thermotoga*, *Anaerocellum*, *Rhodothermus*, *Thermoanaerobacter*, and *Caldocellulosiruptor* have produced endoglucanase, exoglucanase and  $\beta$ -glucosidase enzymes that have demonstrated optimum activity over a pH range from 2.6 – 8.0 and temperatures from 55 – 106 °C. In addition, a number of Archaea have recently been shown to produce thermostable enzymes for cellulose deconstruction. Included are species of *Pyrococcus* (69), *Sulfolobus* (70), and *Thermofilum* (71).

Hemicellulose has a complex chemical structure composed of different residues branched in three backbone structures (xylan, xyloglucan and mannan) that requires the synergistic action of 13 hydrolytic enzymes for complete depolymerization (See Table 1) (67, 72). In addition to endo- and exo-acting enzymes, complete hemicellulose depolymerization requires a number of accessory enzymes that cleave side chains of the xylan backbone (68). For xylan, specifically arabinoxylan, the main structure of the polysaccharide is  $\beta$ -1,4-linked D-xylose units, with likely  $\alpha$ linked L-arabinose, D-galactose, D-glucuronic acid, acetyl groups, p-coumaric and ferulic acids (73, 74). The xylan backbone is cleaved into smaller oligosaccharides by  $\beta$ -1,4- endoxylanase. Xylose monomers are then produced from these oligosaccharide by the catalytic activity of  $\beta$ -1,4-xylosidase. Release of arabinose from the polymer is accomplished by the activity of  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidase. D-glucuronic acid is liberated from arabinoxylan through the activity of  $\alpha$ -glucuronidase enzymes, while  $\alpha$ galactosidase releases D-galactose from the side chains. Finally the activity of the accessory enzymes, acetylxylan esterase,  $\rho$ -coumaryl esterase and ferulic acid esterase, catalyze the release of acetyl groups, p-coumaric acid and ferulic acid from arabinoxylan. Figure 2 shows the structure of arabinoxylan and associated bonds cleaved by the various glycoside hydrolases and accessory enzymes (68).





As with the suite of cellulase enzymes, thermo- and thermoacid-stable xylanolytic glycoside hydrolase enzymes are common in many (hyper)thermophilic bacteria. Enzymes involved in xylan degradation have demonstrated activity over a temperature range from 55 to 100 °C and over a pH range from 5.5 to 10.5 (64). As would be expected from the diverse group of bacteria expressing thermostable cellulase enzymes, similar species produce thermostable hemicellulose enzymes. Hemicellulases from bacteria in the genera *Bacillus, Geobacillus, Thermotoga, Acidothermus, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Thermoanaerobacterium, Actinomadura, Actinomadura, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Thermoanaerobacterium, Actinomatura, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Thermoanaerobacterium, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Thermoanaerobacterium, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Thermoanaerobacterium, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Thermoanaerobacterium, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Thermoanaerobacterium, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Cellulomonas, Paenibacillus, Cellulo* 

*Alicyclobacillus, Anoxybacillus, Nesterenkonia, Caldicellulosiruptor,* and *Enterobacter* have been studied. Two species of *Sulfolobus solfataricus* and one *Thermococcus* appear to be the only Archaea producing a thermostable xylan hydrolyzing enzyme (75-77).

The ability of A. acidocaldarius to grow on a variety of lignocellulosic biomass sources (e.g., wheat arabinoxylan, oat spelt xylan, birchwood xylan) indicates that this bacterium expresses and secretes many of the glycoside hydrolase enzymes required to release the sugar monomers present in cellulose and hemicellulose biomass by breaking the various bonds connecting them in the lignocellulosic matrix. As such, A. acidocaldarius represents a source of thermostable glycoside hydrolase enzymes for application as catalysts for the hydrolysis of the cellulose and hemicellulose components of lignocellulose. The potential for utilization of plant derived oligo- and polysaccharides by A. acidocaldarius is further demonstrated by the numerous glycoside hydrolase enzymes that have been found in the genome sequence or those that have been characterized. To date, 19 glycoside hydrolase genes have been found encoded in the A. acidocaldarius genome (78), and  $\beta$ -galactosidase,  $\alpha$ -amylase, cellulase, neopullulanase, exo-pectinase, mannanase,  $\beta$ -glycosidase, and endoglucanase enzymes have been expressed and characterized (3, 9, 28, 79-93). An A. acidocaldarius species isolated from a hot spring in Tengchong, Yunnan, China was recently sequenced, and the genome was found to contain genes encoding xylanase, mannanase,  $\beta$ -glucosidase,  $\beta$ -galactosidase, and other glycoside hydrolase enzymes (13). Numerous glycoside hydrolase enzymes have been isolated and expressed from

Alicyclobacillus sp. A4, a bacterium enriched from the outflow of a hot spring in Baoshan City, Yunnan Province, China (14, 15, 17, 18, 94). Glycoside hydrolase enzymes include a novel xylanase, an  $\alpha$ -amylase, a  $\beta$ -1,3 (4)-glucanase and an extremely acid tolerant  $\beta$ -1,4-glucanase. All of the enzymes listed demonstrate optimum activity at temperatures above 60 °C. Some of the glycoside hydrolases listed, presumably those secreted extracellularly, also demonstrate stability and activity at or below pH 2.

Genome information from *A. acidocaldarius* shows genes for 9, but not all 16, of the glycoside hydrolase enzymes required for complete depolymerization of cellulose and hemicellulose. In addition, there are 11 other glycoside hydrolase genes encoded in the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome available through the Joint Genome Institutes Integrated Microbial Genome (JGI-IMG) webpage. Enzymes encoded by these genes are likely active toward other polysaccharides such as starch or polygalactose. The presence of 20 total enzymes related to polysaccharide depolymerization indicates that *A. acidocaldarius* has evolved to survive in environments where adapting to available nutrients is necessary (78). In hot springs or heated soils, lignocellulose-containing biomass or other polysaccharides are deposited in the growth environment and the availability of an assortment of glycoside hydrolase enzymes give *A. acidocaldarius* the ability to use carbohydrates present in these complex carbon sources.

# **Carbohydrate Transport**

Activity of some of these acid- and thermostable hydrolases produced by *A*. *acidocaldarius* catalyze degradation of cellulose and hemicellulose, providing soluble oligomers and monomers that are small enough to be transported into the cell as sources of carbon and energy. Transport of carbohydrates, including mono-, di-, oligo-, and polysaccharides, into a bacterial cell is typically accomplished using three general families of transporters (Figure 3) (95). Specifically, these families are: primary transporters, such as ATP-binding cassette (ABC) type transporter



**Figure 3.** Three major families of carbohydrate transporters found in bacteria. Examples of primary transporters (ABC-transporter), secondary transporters (MFS Superfamily), and bacteria specific transporters (PTS).

superfamily transporters, secondary transporters consisting primarily of major facilitator superfamily (MFS) transporters, and finally, phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP):carbohydrate phosphotransferase systems (PTS). Primary transporters, such as ABC-transporters, are active transporters that transport solutes across the cell membrane at the expense of a molecule of ATP (96). Relative to carbohydrate transport, proton gradients generated in the extracellular medium cause the flow of protons down a chemical and charge concentration gradient, facilitating uptake of sugars or other carbohydrates, which are examples of secondary transport. These types of transport systems are important because the bacterial cell wall represents a barrier between the cytoplasm and the external environment; therefore, the cytoplasmic membrane represents the primary permeability barrier for the passage of most, if not all, nutrients, including carbohydrates, into the cell.

#### ATP-Binding Cassette (ABC) Transporters

ABC-type transporters, are considered primary transport systems that require chemical energy to function (97). Carbohydrate transport using ABC-type transporters is catalyzed by the hydrolysis of ATP to drive the process against concentration gradients (98-100). Structurally, ABC-type transporters involved in carbohydrate transport, as well as other solutes, are composed of two transmembrane domains (TMD) providing a transport pathway and two cytoplasmic nucleotide binding domains (NBDs) where ATP hydrolysis occurs to drive the transport process (101). ABC transporters used for solute import require substrate binding proteins (SBPs) on the surface of the cytoplasmic membrane that interact with the external medium. SBPs are typically transcribed with the TMD and NBD domains, and become anchored to the membrane in close proximity to the transporter, allowing interaction with the translocation pore within the TMD (102). More recently, it has been discovered that some ABC-transporters have two or four SBPs, increasing affinity and uptake of solutes (103). Multiple SBPs in association with the uptake pore may also broaden substrate range for a transporter. The high affinity and specificity of SBPs allow bacteria to scavenge low concentrations of nutrients efficiently (104). NBDs contain highly conserved domains, but TMDs can vary widely depending on the nature of the substrate transported (105, 106). The NBD domains harbor the ABC motifs where ATP hydrolysis takes place (107).

Depending on the type of carbohydrate transported, ABC transporters can be further subdivided into carbohydrate uptake transporters 1 and 2 (CUT1, CUT2) (108). Functionally CUT1 and CUT2 transporters differ by substrate; a variety of di- and oligosaccharides are transported by the CUT1 family, while transporters in the CUT2 family transport only monosaccharides (109, 110). Functional differences related to saccharide specificity is controlled by the SBP, but there are structural differences that exist between the NBDs and TMDs in CUT1 and CUT2 family transporters (111-113). Four gene products self-assemble to form CUT1 family transporters: one for the SBP, two integral membrane proteins (TMDs) which typically span the membrane six times, and the ATPase subunit (NBD). Two ATPase subunits assemble into a functional enzyme complex with one copy of each TMD. In contrast, only three gene products are assembled in the formation of CUT2 family transporters. While substrate specificity will require different SBP for CUT2 transporters, the ABC domain (NBD) is encoded by one gene that is twice the length of average NBD.

Mechanisms of ABC-type transporters have been studied in Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria as well as Archaea (97, 101, 107, 108, 114-120). Probably the

best characterized transporter from all three groups is the transporter for the import of maltose (121-126). The generalized mechanism can be seen in Figure 4. Prior to substrate binding by the SBP, the TMD and NBD are situated in an inward-facing



**Figure 4.** Example of *E. coli* ABC-type transporter for maltose. Schematic of ABC-type transporter, showing various conformations during substrate binding, ATP loading, ATP hydrolysis and transport of substrate from periplasm to cytoplasm side of membrane. From: (116, 127)

conformation, so that the translocation pore is open to the cytoplasm and closed to the external environment. Upon binding of substrate to the SBP, the SBP interacts with the external surface of the TMD, forming a pre-translocation conformation where the NBDs are brought closer together, allowing binding of ATP and concerted closure of the NBD, reorientation of the TMD and opening of the SBP. Substrate is then transferred to the binding site of the TMD during formation of the outward facing conformation. In the outward-facing conformation, the bound ATP is positioned at the catalytic site for hydrolysis. Upon ATP hydrolysis, a high-energy form (ADP bound)

of the inward-facing conformation is established releasing the substrate to the cytoplasm. At this stage in the process, the transporter is reset through release of ADP and the SBP.

#### Major Facilitator Superfamily Transporters

Major facilitator superfamily (MFS) transporters are the largest know superfamily of secondary transporters found across all domains of life (128). Initially broken into five clusters, MFS transporters were first categorized in 1993 to include: 1) drug resistance proteins; 2) sugar facilitators; 3) facilitators of metabolic pathway intermediates, 4) phosphate ester-phosphate antiporters: and 5) groups of oligosaccharide proton symporters (129). There are three primary types of MFS type transporters, each distinguished by the potential driving force of the transport reaction (130). Transporters driven by substrate gradients are considered uniporters and transport a solute from high concentration to low concentration. Symporters, on the other hand, transport two or more solutes in the same direction using the electrochemical gradient of one of the solutes as the driving force for transport. The third kind is antiporters, in which solutes are transported in opposite directions across the cell membrane presumably using an electrochemical gradient. Further division of MFS transporters into 17 families based on sequence similarity was done in 1998 (131), with further expansion to 28 families recognized in 2000 (98). As of 2012, this superfamily consists of 74 individual families, each associated with transport of a different solute (128). The Transporter Classification Database currently contains 76 individual families of MFS transporters (132). According to the literature, while

uniporters predominate for sugar transport in eukaryotes, symporters seem to be the most prevalent MFS transporter for carbohydrate uptake in bacteria (95).

Structurally, the majority of MFS transporters have 12 transmembrane helices, but some may contain more (133, 134). These helices are known as the MFS fold, which are further divided into N- and C-domains, organized into two 3 by 3 inverted repeats of these transmembrane helices. The N- and C-domains provide a transport path for the substrate which is facilitated by a substrate binding site located halfway through the membrane.

During the transport process, MFS transporters alternate through a cycle of conformational changes that allow binding of a substrate on the external surface of the membrane and subsequent release of the substrate on the cytoplasmic side of the membrane (135). The alternating access model hypothesis has been used to describe the series of conformational changes required to describe substrate transport by MFS transporters (136). Along with substrate binding and transport, binding and release of the co-transported cation (typically H<sup>+</sup>, Na<sup>+</sup> or K<sup>+</sup>) must be considered. Application of biophysical techniques, such as X-ray and EM crystallography, resonance energy transfer and double-electron spin resonance have allowed for generation of 2D and 3D structures (137, 138). Unfortunately, only a few conformational structures have been generated for each type of transporter, so all structures throughout the entire cycle must be inferred using existing data from other transporters. For this reason molecular dynamic simulations have also been employed to elucidate transport mechanisms (139). Since MFS transporters are so diverse, information available for the bacterial

sugar transporters *LacY*, *XylE*, *GlcP* and *FucP* will be discussed (137, 139-149). These transporters, which belong to the oligosaccharide/ $H^+$  and sugar/ $H^+$  symporter subfamilies of the MFS superfamily, use protons as the co-transport ion for lactose, xylose, glucose and fucose, respectively.

While there are likely subtle differences between each of these transporters for different sugars and the associated ion co-transported, comparing conformations identified, a general cycle is proposed. A generalized schematic depicting the alternating access model is shown in Figure 5. The process is initiated by an outward open (toward periplasm or external growth environment) transporter conformation, where a co-transported ion and the sugar substrate are bound to their associated



**Figure 5.** Schematic showing steps of proton binding, substrate binding and shifts in transporter conformation for a  $H^+$ /solute (S) transporter.

binding sites, leading to an occluded conformation of the transporter. This occluded conformation appears to be the transition from outward open to inward open (toward the cytoplasm) conformation, where the substrate and co-transported ion can be released into the cytoplasm. Once the substrate and co-transported ion are released, the transporter returns to the outward open conformation, completing the cycle. While the alternating access model has received a lot of support, two examples of these protein conformations exist. The first is called the rocker-switch, in which the N- and C-domains open in the center in an action similar to a clothes pin (138). The second is an airlock model, in which sequential gates open first to the external environment,

similar to "outward open", and then a fully occluded (i.e., both gates closed), followed by opening of cytoplasmic gates, to release the solute to the cytoplasm (137).

Another type of secondary transporters are those within the sodium solute symporter (SSS) family. Like previously described transporters, SSS transporters are also found in prokaryotic and eukaryotic cells (150). A structure having 13 transmembrane domains appears to be the most common structural fold, but others with 12, 14 and 15 exist (151). While these transporters use a similar transport mechanism to MFS transporters, no sequence or motif similarity have been detected between the two families (98). Unlike MFS transporters, SSS family proteins are only used for uptake, using a sodium symport mechanism. In a manner similar to proton coupled sugar transport, a Na<sup>+</sup>-electrochemical gradient provides energy for transport to occur (152). Spectroscopic methods indicate that solute/Na<sup>+</sup> binding leads to conformational changes that facilitate transport. Using proteoliposome supported MelB from E. coli, solid supported membrane electrophysiology was used to monitor conformational changes during melibiose transport across the membrane (153). These studies led to a 6-state kinetic model exhibiting conformations similar to those outlined for the MFS transporters described above. MelB can facilitate import and export of melibiose, and SSM-based electrophysiology showed Na<sup>+</sup> binding to the cytoplasmopened conformation, followed by melibiose binding. Transition through an occluded conformation to a periplasm-opened conformation where melibiose was release followed quickly by Na<sup>+</sup> release and generation of the empty transporter to start the cycle again was seen. Structurally induced conformational changes in MelB catalyzed

by Na<sup>+</sup> binding analyzed using substrate-induced FTIR difference spectroscopy also indicated binding was required for efficient coupling to substrate binding (154). Similar results were found for a sodium/ galactose transporter from *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* (141). Crystal structures from the wild-type and mutant of binding site residues were analyzed and results refined with *in silico* modeling to generate the alternating access model for Na<sup>+</sup> and galactose binding and release on alternating sides of the membrane. Along with Na<sup>+</sup> ions, SSS transporters can also couple solute cotransport with H<sup>+</sup> and Li<sup>+</sup> ions (155).

## Phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP): Carbohydrate Phosphotransferase Systems (PTS)

The final type of transport, or permease, system that will be discussed, the phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP):carbohydrate phosphotransferase system (PTS), is involved in transfer and phosphorylation of the sugar as it is transferred through the membrane (156). Unlike MFS and ABC-type transporters which are found in eukaryotes and prokaryotes, PTS transporters are only found in bacteria (95). While many bacteria have complete PTS transport systems, many do not, including a number of *Mycobacterium* species, cyanobacteria, methylotrophs and thermophiles such as *Thermotoga maritima* and *Thermus thermophilus* (157). In Archaea, PTS homologs have only been detected in the haloarchaea, with the only complete PTS system characterized in *Haloferax volcanii* (158, 159). The PTS is active in Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, and consists of membrane and cytoplasmic components (Figure 5). In addition to carbohydrate transport, the PTS system is part of a global

transcriptional regulatory system (160). This regulatory system, called carbon catabolite repression (CCR), will be discussed in detail later in this review.

PTS transporters are subdivided into four superfamilies, which can be further distributed into seven permease families, depending on the sugar substrate transported (157, 161). Superfamilies include the Glc-Fru-Lac superfamily, the Asc-Gat superfamily, the Man superfamily and the Dha superfamily. Differentiation of the four superfamilies is based on phylogeny of the Enzyme II (EII) components of the PTS system (160). Likewise, the carbohydrate specificity of each PTS system is differentiated by the EIIs, specifically the EIIA and EIIB domains (162). EIIA domains of the four superfamilies have no sequence similarity, while EIIB domains vary in sequence with the exception of the active site loop. EIIC and EIID represent the transmembrane part of the transporter (157). EIIC is the permease and sugar specific receptor (163). EIID appears to be specifically involved in mannose transport. An example of a PTS transporter for glucose can be seen in Figure 6.



**Figure 6.** Schematic of cytoplasmic and cell wall components of a PTS transporter for glucose. Modified from (164)

Carbohydrate transport using the PTS is initiated by two cytoplasmic components that are common to all sugars: Enzyme I (EI) and the histidine phosphocarrier protein (HPr) (162). These two components are considered the energy coupling component of the PTS system (165). Carbohydrate transport is initiated when two molecules of the high energy metabolite PEP are produced via glycolysis; one is used to drive the initial transport and phosphorylation of carbohydrates assimilated by the cell via the PTS system. HPr is phosphorylated by the activity of EI, which is autophosphorylated using a phosphoryl group from PEP. The phosphoryl group from HPr is then transferred to the EII complexes. Specifically, in the presence of  $Mg^{2+}$ , EI is autophosphorylated on a conserved histidine (His-189 in *E. coli*) in the N-terminus of the enzyme, while PEP binding occurs in the C-terminus (160). HPr is also phosphorylated on a histidine residue (His-15), located in the N-terminus of the protein. EIIA then accepts the phosphoryl group from HPr, and subsequently donates it to EIIB. The transport process is completed when the phosphoryl group is transferred from EIIB to the transmembrane EIIC which catalyzes the coupled translocation and phosphorylation of the sugar (163, 166).

## **Central Metabolism**

Lignocellulosic biomass is currently being studied as a feedstock for the production of fuels and chemicals. The carbohydrate component of lignocellulose, hemicellulose and cellulose, is comprised of chains of pentose and hexose monosaccharides that when hydrolyzed provide sugar monomers that are then fermented to fuels such as ethanol. In order to increase product yield from pretreated lignocellulose, microorganisms must be able to use both the pentose (e.g., xylose and arabinose) and the hexose (glucose) sugars. Many fermentative microorganisms cannot use xylose and must be genetically modified for xylose utilization to increase yield (167, 168). Likewise, carbon catabolite repression (CCR) is active in many bacteria that can metabolize both pentose and hexose monosaccharides, causing preferential use of the hexoses, primarily glucose, which leads to sequential rather than simultaneous sugar utilization (169). While the general mechanism of CCR is different when comparing Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, in each case, gene regulation occurs so that a preferred carbon source such as glucose is utilized compared to secondary carbon sources such as xylose or arabinose (160, 170-172). In many microorganisms, CCR is associated with the

phosphoenolpyruvate:phosphotransferase system (PTS), where the incoming sugar is phosphorylated during transport through the outer membrane using a phosphoryl group from phosphoenolpyruvate, which can lead to catabolite repression or inducer exclusion (173). Genes and operons encoding glycoside hydrolase enzymes for breakdown of hemicellulose and cellulose, as well as transporters of oligosaccharides are also regulated by CCR (174-185). When a preferred carbon source, such as glucose, is present, expression of these enzymes is typically down-regulated in an effort to conserve cellular resources. CCR will be described in more detail in the next section.

While carbon metabolism in many microorganisms appears to be regulated by CCR, some Bacteria, Archaea, and yeast have been shown to simultaneously use mixtures of pentose and hexose monosaccharides (169). While CCR has been demonstrated to be active in many lactic acid bacteria, there are species that have been shown to possess the ability to simultaneously use pentose and hexose monosaccharides. *Lactobacillus buchneri* strain NRRL B-30929 simultaneously fermented xylose and glucose into lactate, acetate (169, 186, 187) and ethanol (186). This bacterium demonstrated the ability to ferment various pentose and hexose monosaccharides. In addition, *L. buchneri* NRRL B-30929 used the mixed sugars in corn stover and wheat straw hydrolysates for the production of ethanol (188). *L. brevis* is another bacterium which appears to have relaxed control of monosaccharide use and can therefore use pentose and hexose monosaccharides simultaneously (187).

Like *L. buchneri*, *L. brevis* and *L. plantrum* have been shown to simultaneously utilize sugars in hydrolysates from sour cabbage, corn cob and rice straw (189, 190). Simultaneous utilization of pentose and hexose monosaccharides in *L. brevis* has been attributed to use of non-PTS sugar transporters, such as H<sup>+</sup> symporters and sugar uptake by facilitated diffusion (169).

Ruminal strains of Butyrivibrio fibrosolvens were also able to grow via the concurrent use of xylose and glucose. Interestingly, not all strains of B. fibrosolvens were able to co-utilize the pentose and hexose monosaccharides (191). CCR was also absent in *Clostridium thermohydrosulfuricum* strain Rt8.B1, allowing for simultaneous utilization of glucose and xylose (192). Research results indicated biphasic utilization of glucose implicating high- and low-affinity transport, while xylose uptake appeared to occur through a facilitated diffusion mechanism. Likewise, the solventogenic bacterium C. beijerinckii SA-1 demonstrated the ability to co-ferment glucose and xylose when grown in single- and two-stage chemostats (193). The carbohydrate transport mechanism used during this process was not determined. C. beijerinckii P260 was able to co-utilize glucose, xylose, arabinose, galactose, and mannose present in wheat straw hydrolysate for production of acetone, butanol and ethanol (194-196). Co-utilization of pentose and hexose monosaccharides from barley straw, corn stover and switchgrass hydrolysate was also demonstrated by C. beijerinckii P260 (197, 198). Simultaneous utilization was demonstrated when pentose and hexose monosaccharides were present in equimolar amounts, as well as at concentrations differing by almost an order of magnitude.

Simultaneous utilization of pentose and hexose has also been demonstrated in a number of thermophilic non-cellulolytic and cellulolytic anaerobes.

*Thermoanaerobacter* X514, a non-cellulolytic anaerobe, was able to simultaneously ferment xylose and glucose to ethanol (199-201). Carbon utilization network analysis indicated that glucose, xylose, fructose and cellobiose catabolism are all distinct networks in X514. In this network, fructose, glucose and cellobiose transport is facilitated by PTS transporters, while xylose is transported via an ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporter. While pentose metabolism is regulated in other Grampositive anaerobes, such as *Clostridia*, similar regulation was not noted in X514. Georgieva *et al.* (202, 203) observed simultaneous xylose and glucose utilization during growth and ethanol production by *Thermoanaerobacter* BG1L1 when grown on wet-exploded wheat straw hydrolysate and dilute acid hydrolysate from corn stover. This species was genetically modified for improved ethanol production, but no modification to the sugar transport and utilization genes was performed.

*Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus, Thermotoga neapolitana* and other *Thermotoga* species are examples of cellulolytic bacteria able to co-utilize pentose and hexose sugars produced from hydrolysis of plant biomass (204). Isolates from both genera have been studied primarily for hydrogen production. The extreme thermophile *C. saccharolyticus* has demonstrated the ability to grow using arabinose, fructose, galactose, glucose, mannose and xylose, as individual monosaccharides and in mixtures where monosaccharides present were utilized simultaneously (205). While *C. saccharolyticus* was able to simultaneously consume all monosaccharides in the

mixtures, the monosaccharides were not used to the same extent, which indicated that sugar transporters were not substrate-specific and showed different affinities for the different sugars. The genome of C. saccharolyticus possesses 177 ABC transporter genes, most of which encode transporters related to uptake of monomeric and dimeric sugars (206). Interestingly, only one PTS transporter, for fructose, was found in the genome. C. saccharolyticus was shown to use pentose and hexose monosaccharides from *Miscanthus*, wheat straw, sweet sorghum plant and juice, treated and un-treated maize leaves, sugarcane bagasse and Silphium leaves for hydrogen production (204, 207). Various species of *Thermotoga* have also been shown to grown on the hydrolysate from lignocellulose, and like C. saccharolyticus have demonstrated coutilization of pentose and hexose monosaccharides (204). T. neapolitana was able to use glucose, xylose and arabinose, all of which were consumed in parallel supporting growth and hydrogen production (208). T. neapolitana, along with other Thermotoga species, was also able to use pentose and hexose monosaccharides from *Miscanthus*, wet oxidized wheat straw, and with untreated and dilute acid or ammonia treated rice straw (208, 209). Genome studies, transcriptional analysis and physiological studies of a variety of *Thermotoga* species have shown the abilities to metabolize a variety of mono-, oligo- and polysaccharides (210-212). As with bacterial species discussed previously, co-utilization of pentose and hexose monosaccharides was attributed to the variety of ABC-type carbohydrate transporters, as well as the diversity of sugar kinases present in the cells.

Finally, simultaneous utilization of pentose and hexose sugars has been demonstrated in the hyperthermophilic archaeon, Sulfolobus acidocaldarius, and two yeast species, Trichosporon cutaneum and Candida shehatae (213-216). S. acidocaldarius was able to simultaneously utilize xylose and glucose, as well as a mixture of glucose, arabinose and galactose. Genome studies of Sulfolobus species has demonstrated the absence of PTS, and that sugar transport is mediated by ABCtype transporters, which may be the reason glucose-induced catabolite repression was not noted (117, 217, 218). C. shehatae was able to ferment xylose and glucose to ethanol; while ethanol production by yeast is common, many require genetic modification for efficient xylose metabolism (214, 219). Mixed substrate utilization by C. shehatae was noted over a range of dilution rates, when growing on xylose and glucose supplied at a 1:1 ratio (215). The ability of *C. shehatae* to grow on hydrolysates from lignocellulosic material was not determined. T. cutaneum, an oleaginous yeast, assimilated glucose and xylose simultaneously, and accumulated intracellular lipid when grown on a 2:1 mixture of glucose to xylose (216). Lipid production was also noted when T. cutaneum was grown on corn-stover hydrolysate, but the lipid content of the cells was decreased. While no specific studies have been performed to look at the mechanisms and rates of sugar assimilation in C. shehatae and *T. cutaneum*, genome studies indicate that sugar transport is typically accomplished via facilitated diffusion or proton symport (220).

### **Global Regulation of Carbon Metabolism in Gram-positive Bacteria**

Along with acting as the primary signal for phosphorylation and transport of carbohydrates, HPr appears to be integral to the CCR mechanism functioning in Grampositive bacteria (Figure 7). HPr is phosphorylated at two specific residues: His-15 which is phosphorylated by EI, which is the form utilized during carbohydrate transport, and Ser-46, which is phosphorylated by the regulatory enzyme HPr kinase in an ATP-driven reaction (221). High concentrations of glycolytic intermediates, such as fructose-1,6-bisphosphate, trigger the activity of HPr kinase which leads to HPr-Ser46-P, which is no longer involved in sugar transport (222). An additional HPr-like protein, the catabolite repression HPr (crh) protein, has been shown to be involved in repression but not in the PTS transport function (164, 223). This protein contains the regulatory site serine but not the active site histidine.

Interestingly, both phosphorylated forms of HPr are central to CCR; HPr-Ser46-P is involved in catabolite control protein A (CcpA)-mediated repression, while HPr-His15-P appears to be responsible for inducer exclusion and induction prevention (224). Inducer exclusion is an indirect form of CCR which occurs when



**Figure 7.** Schematic showing general mechanism of carbon catabolite repression in Gram-positive bacteria.

phosphorylated HPr binds to the EIIABC of transporters used for less favorable carbohydrates, inhibiting transfer of the phosphate moiety to the competing carbohydrate, keeping the carbohydrate from being transferred to the cytoplasm. Induction of HPr kinase by the presence of glycolytic intermediates leads to formation of the HPr-Ser46-P protein facilitating binding to CcpA; this complex then binds to an imperfect palindromic sequence, a catabolite response element (*cre*), located in the promoter or protein-coding regions of the target gene, leading to negative regulation of the target gene or operon (225).

Functionally, examples of CcpA-mediated repression can be seen for operons coding for pentose utilization by numerous Gram-positive bacteria, when grown on a preferred hexose substrate such as glucose. Typically, Gram-positive bacteria from the *Bacillus/Clostridium* group can use various carbohydrates as carbon and energy

sources (226). Using extracellular glycoside hydrolases, bacilli degrade lignocellulose from plant cell walls, producing oligo-, di- and monosaccharides. These potential carbon sources are transported into the cell, phosphorylated using the system described above and catabolized via glycolysis or the pentose phosphate pathway. The catabolized monosaccharides can be divided into hexoses, such as glucose, and several pentoses, namely arabinose, xylose and ribose. Enzymes necessary to catabolize a specific monosaccharide are usually synthesized only when their substrate is present and the preferred carbon and energy source is absent.

Interestingly, CcpA also regulates activity of genes as an activator; in other words, carbon catabolite activation (CCA) (222, 227, 228). Genes central to the glycolytic pathway are induced by the presence of glucose through the activity of CcpA. The glycolytic *gapA* operon, which encodes glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase, is induced by glucose and other sugars (229). Luesink *et al.* (230) demonstrated that in the lactic acid bacteria *Lactobacillus lactis*, CcpA in the presence of PTS transported sugars activated the transcription of the *lac* operon carrying the genes for phosphofructokinase (*pfk*) and pyruvate kinase (*pyk*). Interestingly, in *L. casei*, these genes are activated by PTS sugars but repressed by CcpA (231).

Operons controlling utilization of pentose sugars are also controlled by transcriptional factors which bind to operator sites upstream from the operon. When the inducer is present, usually the monosaccharide for which the enzymes encoded are catalytically active, operon repression is alleviated and the genes are transcribed. Alternately, when glucose is present, the CcpA-mediated repression of gene

transcription is activated as described above. In the second case, even if the inducer monosaccharide is present, transcription is still repressed due to CCR, making the CcpA-mediated response the master regulator. Similar CCR mechanisms seem to be present in numerous strains of *B. subtilis* and *B. megaterium, Paenibacillus* and *Lactobacillus pentosus* and *L. casei* (182, 184, 232, 233).

## **Summary of Literature**

A. acidocaldarius represents a unique microorganism relative to phenotypic characteristics related to bioprocessing of plant biomass or lignocellulose. A. acidocaldarius is able to tolerate extremes in temperature and pressure allowing compatibility with current lignocellulose pretreatment technologies (234). The presence of unique cell wall features including hopanoids and  $\omega$ -cyloheptyl fatty acids, allow for life at extremes of pH and temperature. Numerous glycoside hydrolase enzymes for polysaccharide depolymerization have been found in the A. acidocaldarius genome and many have been characterized. Likewise, a number of primary and secondary carbohydrate transporters have been found in the A. acidocaldarius genome. Interestingly, very few PTS transporters are found in the A. acidocaldarius genome. A diversity of transporters would likely allow for uptake of a wider diversity of mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides.

From a regulatory standpoint, the *A. acidocaldarius* genome appears to encode a number of Gram-positive CCR components, indicating preferential use of carbon sources in the environment. Understanding CCR in *A. acidocaldarius* and associated

carbohydrate use is the objective of the research performed and discussed in chapters to follow.

#### References

- Wisotzkey J, Jr PJ, Fox G, Deinhard G, Poralla K. 1992. Comparative sequence analyses on the 16S rRNA (rDNA) of *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, *Bacillus acidoterrestris*, and *Bacillus cycloheptanicus* and proposal for creation of a new genus, *Alicyclobacillus* gen. nov. Int. J. System. Bact. 42:263-269.
- Di Lauro B, Rossi M, Moracci M. 2006. Characterization of a β-glycosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Extremophiles 10:301-310.
- Eckert K, Schneider E. 2003. A thermoacidophilic endoglucanase (CelB) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius>* displays high sequence similarity to arabinofuranosidases belonging to family 51 of glycoside hydrolases. European J. Biochem. 270:3593-3602.
- Moore BS, Floss HG. 1994. Biosynthetic Studies on the Origin of the Cyclohexanecarboxylic Acid Moiety of Ansatrienin A and ω-Cyclohexyl Fatty Acids. J. Natural Products 57:382-386.
- Moore BS, Walker K, Tornus I, Handa S, Poralla K, Floss HG. 1997.
   Biosynthetic Studies of ω-Cycloheptyl Fatty Acids in *Alicyclobacillus cycloheptanicus*. Formation of Cycloheptanecarboxylic Acid from Phenylacetic Acid. J. Organic Chem. 62:2173-2185.

- Moore BS, Poralla K, Floss HG. 1993. Biosynthesis of the cyclohexanecarboxylic acid starter unit of .omega.-cyclohexyl fatty acids in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 115:5267-5274.
- Darland G, Brock TD. 1971. *Bacillus acidocaldarius* sp.nov., an Acidophilic Thermophilic Spore-forming Bacterium. J Gen Microbiol 67:9-15.
- Zhang Y, Gao F, Xue Y, Zeng Y, Peng H, Qi J, Ma Y. 2008. Crystallization and preliminary X-ray study of native and selenomethionyl [beta]-1,4mannanase AaManA from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Tc-12-31. Acta Crystallogr. Section F 64:209-212.
- Zhang Y, Ju J, Peng H, Gao F, Zhou C, Zeng Y, Xue Y, Li Y, Henrissat B, Gao GF, Ma Y. 2008. Biochemical and Structural Characterization of the Intracellular Mannanase AaManA of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Reveals a Novel Glycoside Hydrolase Family Belonging to Clan GH-A. J. Biolog. Chem. 283:31551-31558.
- De Rosa M, Gambacorta A, Minale L, Bu'lock JD. 1972. The formation of ομεγα-cyclohexyl-fatty acids from shikimate in an acidophilic thermophilic bacillus. A new biosynthetic pathway. Biochem. J. 128:751-754.
- De Rosa M, Gambacorta A, Bu'lock JD. 1973. An isolate of *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, and acidophilic thermophilic with unusual lipids. Gen Microbiol. 21:145-154.
- Oshima T, Arakawa H, Baba M. 1977. Biochemical Studies on an Acidophilic, Thermophilic Bacterium, *Bacillus acidocaldarius*: Isolation of

Bacteria, Intracellular pH, and Stabilities of Biopolymers. J. Biochem. **81:**1107-1113.

- Chen Y, He Y, Zhang B, Yang J, Li W, Dong Z, Hu S. 2011. Complete Genome Sequence of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Strain Tc-4-1. J. Bact. 193:5602-5603.
- Bai Y, Wang J, Zhang Z, Yang P, Shi P, Luo H, Meng K, Huang H, Yao B.
  2010. A new xylanase from thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 with
  broad-range pH activity and pH stability. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol 37:187194.
- Bai Y, Huang H, Meng K, Shi P, Yang P, Luo H, Luo C, Feng Y, Zhang W, Yao B. 2012. Identification of an acidic α-amylase from *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 and assessment of its application in the starch industry. Food Chem. 131:1473-1478.
- Bai Y, Wang J, Zhang Z, Shi P, Luo H, Huang H, Feng Y, Yao B. 2010.
   Extremely Acidic β-1,4-Glucanase, CelA4, from Thermoacidophilic
   *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 with High Protease Resistance and Potential as a Pig
   Feed Additive. J. Ag. Food Chem. 58:1970-1975.
- 17. Bai Y, Wang J, Zhang Z, Shi P, Luo H, Huang H, Luo C, Yao B. 2010. A novel family 9 β-1,3(4)-glucanase from thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 with potential applications in the brewing industry. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 87:251-259.
- Bai Y, Wang J, Zhang Z, Shi P, Luo H, Huang H, Luo C, Yao B. 2010.Expression of an extremely acidic beta-1,4-glucanase from thermoacidophilic

*Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 in Pichia pastoris is improved by truncating the gene sequence. Microb. Cell Fact. **9:**33.

- Nicolaus B, Improta R, Manca MC, Lama L, Esposito E, Gambacorta A.
   1998. Alicyclobacilli from an unexplored geothermal soil in Antarctica: Mount Rittmann. Polar Biol. 19:133-141.
- Andrew Hudson J, Daniel RM, Morgan HW. 1989. Acidophilic and thermophilic *Bacillus* strains from geothermally heated antarctic soil. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 60:279-282.
- Hudson JA, Daniel RM. 1988. Enumeration of Thermophilic Heterotrophs in Geothermally Heated Soils from Mount Erebus, Ross Island, Antarctica. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 54:622-624.
- Chang S-S, Kang D-H. 2004. *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in the Fruit Juice Industry: History, Characteristics, and Current Isolation/Detection Procedures. Crit. Rev. Microbiol. 30:55-74.
- Corli Witthuhn R, Smit Y, Cameron M, Venter P. 2013. Guaiacol production by *Alicyclobacillus* and comparison of two guaiacol detection methods. Food Control **30**:700-704.
- Gouws PA, Gie L, Pretorius A, Dhansay N. 2005. Isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* by 16S rDNA from mango juice and concentrate. Int. J. Food Sci. Technol. 40:789-792.
- Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC. 2008. Isolation and identification of species of *Alicyclobacillus* from orchard soil in the Western Cape, South Africa. Extremophiles 12:159-163.

- 26. **Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC.** 2009. Isolation, identification and typification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* strains from orchard soil and the fruit processing environment in South Africa. Food Microbiol. **26:**71-76.
- Palop A, Alvarez I, Rasco J, Condon S. 2000. Heat Resistance of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* in Water, Various Buffers, and Orange Juice. J. Food Protection 63:1377-1380.
- 28. Satheesh kumar G, Chandra M, Mallaiah K, Sreenivasulu P, Choi Y-L.
   2010. Purification and characterization of highly thermostable α-amylase from thermophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Biotechnol. Biopr. Eng. 15:435-440.
- 29. Goto K, Mochida K, Asahara M, Suzuki M, Yokota A. 2002. Application of the hypervariable region of the 16S rDNA sequence as an index for the rapid identification of species in the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 48:243-250.
- 30. DeRosa M, Gambacorta A, Minale L, Bu'lock JD. 1972. The formation of ω-cyclohexyl-fatty acids from shikimate in an acidophilic thermophilic bacillus. A new biosynthetic pathway. Biochem J 128:751-754.
- 31. Oshima M, Ariga T. 1975. Omega-cyclohexyl fatty acids in acidophilic thermophilic bacteria. Studies on their presence, structure, and biosynthesis using precursors labeled with stable isotopes and radioisotopes. J. Biolog. Chem. 250:6963-6968.

- De Rosa M, Gambacorta A, Bu'lock JD. 1974. Effects of pH and Temperature on the Fatty Acid Composition of *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. J. Bact. 117:212-214.
- 33. Deinhard G, Saar J, Krischke W, Poralla K. 1987. Bacillus cycloheptanicus sp. nov., a New Thermoacidophile Containing ω-Cycloheptane Fatty Acids.
   Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 10:68-73.
- 34. Conte A, Sinigaglia M, Del Nobile MA. 2006. Antimicrobial Effectiveness of Lysozyme Immobilized on Polyvinylalcohol-Based Film against *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*. J. Food Protect. 69:861-865.
- Kim BH, Gadd GM. 2008. Bacterial Physiology and Metabolism. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- 36. Langworthy TA, Mayberry WR, Smith PF. 1976. A sulfonolipid and novel glucosamidyl glycolipids from the extreme thermoacidophile *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Biochim. et Biophys. Acta (BBA) Lipids and Lipid Metabolism 431:550-569.
- 37. Kannenberg E, Blume A, McElhaney RN, Poralla K. 1986. Mixed monolayer studies of the interactions of synthetic phosphatidylcholines containing branched fatty acids and a hopane glycolipid isolated from the thermo-acidophilic bacterium *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Chem. Phys. Lipids 39:145-153.
- 38. **Kannenberg E, Blume A, Poralla K.** 1984. Properties of [omega]cyclohexane fatty acids in membranes. FEBS Lett. **172:**331-334.

- Kannenberg E, Poralla K, Blume A. 1980. A Hopanoid from the thermoacidophilic *Bacillus acidocaldarius* condenses membranes. Naturwissenschaften 67:458-459.
- 40. Poralla K, Härtner T, Kannenberg E. 1984. Effect of temperature and pH on the hopanoid content of *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett.
  23:253-256.
- 41. Albers S-V, Vossenberg J, Driessen A, Konings W. 2001. Bioenergetics and solute uptake under extreme conditions. Extremophiles **5**:285-294.
- 42. Konings W, Albers S-V, Koning S, Driessen AM. 2002. The cell membrane plays a crucial role in survival of bacteria and archaea in extreme environments. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 81:61-72.
- Krulwich TA, Davidson LF, Filip SJ, Zuckerman RS, Guffanti AA. 1978.
   The protonmotive force and beta-galactoside transport in *Bacillus* acidocaldarius. J. Biolog. Chem. 253:4599-4603.
- 44. **Krulwich TA, Agus R, Schneier M, Guffanti AA.** 1985. Buffering capacity of bacilli that grow at different pH ranges. J. Bacteriol. **162:**768-772.
- 45. **Siedenburg G, Jendrossek D.** 2011. Squalene-Hopene Cyclases. Applied and Environmental Microbiology **77:**3905-3915.
- Herrmann KM, Weaver LM. 1999. THE SHIKIMATE PATHWAY. Ann.
   Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 50:473-503.
- Handa S, Floss HG. 1997. Biosynthesis of omega-cyclohexyl fatty acids in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*: the stereochemistry of the initial 1,4-conjugate elimination. Chem. Comm 2:153-154.

- Moore BS, Poralla K, Floss HG. 1993. Biosynthesis of the Cyclohexanecarboxylic Acid Starter Unit of ω-Cyclohexyl Fatty Acids in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 115:5267-5274.
- 49. Kharbush JJ, Ugalde JA, Hogle SL, Allen EE, Aluwihare LI. 2013.
  Composite Bacterial Hopanoids and Their Microbial Producers across Oxygen Gradients in the Water Column of the California Current. Appl. Environ.
  Microbiol. 79:7491-7501.
- Rohmer M, Bouvier-Nave P, Ourisson G. 1984. Distribution of Hopanoid Triterpenes in Prokaryotes. J Gen Microbiol 130:1137-1150.
- 51. **Poralla K, Kannenberg E, Blume A.** 1980. A glycolipid containing hopane isolated from the acidophilic, thermophilic *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, has a cholesterol-like function in membranes. FEBS Lett. **113**:107-110.
- De Rosa M, Gambacorta A, Minale L, Bu'Lock JD. 1973. Isoprenoids of Bacillus acidocaldarius. Phytochem. 12:1117-1123.
- 53. **Flesch G, Rohmer M.** 1988. Prokaryotic hopanoids: the biosynthesis of the bacteriohopane skeleton. Eur. J. Biochem. **175:**405-411.
- 54. Rohmer M, Knani M, Simonin P, Sutter B, Sahm H. 1993. Isoprenoid biosynthesis in bacteria: a novel pathway for the early steps leading to isopentenyl diphosphate. Biochem. J. 295:517-524.
- 55. Neumann S, Simon H. 1986. Purification, Partial Characterization and Substrate Specificity of a Squalene Cyclase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Biol. Chem. 367:723-730.

- Seckler B, Poralla K. 1986. Characterization and partial purification of squalene-hopene cyclase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Biochim. Biophy. Acta (BBA) - General Subjects 881:356-363.
- 57. Ochs D, Tappe CH, GÄRtner P, Kellner R, Poralla K. 1990. Properties of purified squalene-hopene cyclase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Eur. J. Biochem. 194:75-80.
- Seitz M, Syrén P-O, Steiner L, Klebensberger J, Nestl BM, Hauer B. 2013.
   Synthesis of Heterocyclic Terpenoids by Promiscuous Squalene–Hopene
   Cyclases. ChemBioChem 14:436-439.
- Anderson WF, Akin DE. 2008. Structural and chemical properties of grass lignocelluloses related to conversion for biofuels J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35:355-366.
- 60. **Malherbe S, Cloete TE.** 2002. Lignocellulose Biodegradation: Fundamentals and Applications. Rev. Environ. Sci. Biotechnol. **1:**105-114.
- Sánchez C. 2009. Lignocellulosic residues: Biodegradation and bioconversion by fungi Biotechnol. Adv. 27:185-194.
- Boominathan K, Reddy C, Arora D, Bharat R, Mukerji K, Knudsen G.
  1992. Handbook of applied mycology: Fungal biotechnology 4.
- Kumar R, Singh S, Singh OV. 2008. Bioconversion of lignocellulosic biomass: biochemical and molecular perspectives J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35:377-391.
- 64. **Bhalla A, Bansal N, Kumar S, Bischoff KM, Sani RK.** 2013. Improved lignocellulose conversion to biofuels with thermophilic bacteria and thermostable enzymes. Bioresource Technol. **128:**751-759.
- Lynd LR, van Zyl WH, McBride JE, Laser M. 2005. Consolidated
   bioprocessing of cellulosic biomass: an update. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 16.
- Lynd LR, Weimer PJ, van Zyl WH, Pretorius IS. 2002. Microbial Cellulose
   Utilization: Fundamentals and Biotechnology. Microb. Mol. Biol. Rev. 66:506-577.
- Shallom D, Shoham Y. 2003. Microbial hemicellulases. Current Opinion in Microbiology 6:219-228.
- 68. de Souza WR. 2013. Microbial Degradation of Lignocellulosic Biomass.
- 69. Van Lieshout J, Faijes M, Nieto J, Van Der Oost J, Planas A. 2004.
   Hydrolase and glycosynthase activity of endo-β-1,3-glucanase from the thermophile *Pyrococcus furiosus*. Archaea 1:285-292.
- 70. Huang Y, Krauss G, Cottaz S, Driguez H, Lipps G. 2005. A highly acidstable and thermostable endo-beta-glucanase from the thermoacidophilic archaeon *Sulfolobus solfataricus*. Biochem. J. 385:581-588.
- 71. Li D, Li X, Dang W, Tran PL, Park S-H, Oh B-C, Hong W-S, Lee J-S,
  Park K-H. 2013. Characterization and application of an acidophilic and thermostable β-glucosidase from *Thermofilum pendens*. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 115:490-496.
- 72. Saha BC. 2003. Hemicellulose Bioconversion. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 30:279-291.

- 73. Sorensen HR, Pedersen S, Jorgensen CT, Meyer AS. 2007. Enzymatic Hydrolysis of Wheat Arabinoxylan by a Recombinant "Minimal" Enzyme Cocktail Containing β–Xylosidase and Novel *endo*-1,4-β-Xylanase and α-L-Arabinofuranosidase Activities. Biotechnol. Prog. 23:100-107.
- 74. Sørensen HR, Pedersen S, Meyer AS. 2007. Synergistic enzyme mechanisms and effects of sequential enzyme additions on degradation of water insoluble wheat arabinoxylan Enzyme Microb. Technol. **40:**908-918.
- 75. Cannio R, Prizito N, Rossi M, Morana A. 2004. A xylan-degrading strain of *Sulfolobus solfataricus*: isolation and characterization of the xylanase activity. Extremophiles 8:117-124.
- 76. Uhl AM, Daniel RM. 1999. The first description of an archaeal hemicellulase: the xylanase from *Thermococcus zilligii* strain AN1. Extremophiles 3:263-267.
- Morana A, Paris O, Maurelli L, Rossi M, Cannio R. 2007. Gene cloning and expression in Escherichia coli of a bi-functional β-d-xylosidase/α-l-arabinosidase from *Sulfolobus solfataricus* involved in xylan degradation. Extremophiles 11:123-132.
- 78. Mavromatis K, Sikorski J, Lapidus A, Rio TGD, Copeland A, Tice H, Cheng J-F, Lucas S, Chen F, Nolan M, Bruce D, Goodwin L, Pitluck S, Ivanova N, Ovchinnikova G, Pati A, Chen A, Palaniappan K, Land M, Hauser L, Chang Y-J, Jeffries CD, Chain P, Meincke L, Sims D, Chertkov O, Han C, Brettin T, Detter JC, Wahrenburg C, Rohde M, Pukall R, Göker M, Bristow J, Eisen JA, Markowitz V, Hugenholtz P, Klenk H-P,

**Kyrpides NC.** 2010. Complete genome sequence of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* type strain (104-IAT). Stand. Genome Sci. **2:**9-18.

- 79. La Cara F, Scarffi MR, D'Auria S, Massa R, d'Ambrosio G, Franceschetti G, Rossi M, De Rosa M. 1999. Different effects of microwave energy and conventional heat on the activity of a thermophilic β-galactosidase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Bioelectromagnetics 20:172-176.
- 80. Gul-Guven R, Guven K, Poli A, Nicolaus B. 2007. Purification and some properties of a β-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* subsp. rittmannii isolated from Antarctica. Enz. Microbial Technol. 40:1570-1577.
- Bi Lauro B, Strazzulli A, Perugino G, La Cara F, Bedini E, Corsaro MM,
   Rossi M, Moracci M. 2008. Isolation and characterization of a new family 42
   β-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*: Identification of the active site residues. Biochim. Biophy.
   Acta (BBA) Proteins & Proteomics 1784:292-301.
- 82. Yuan T, Yang P, Wang Y, Meng K, Luo H, Zhang W, Wu N, Fan Y, Yao
  B. 2008. Heterologous expression of a gene encoding a thermostable βgalactosidase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Biotechnol. Lett. 30:343-348.
- 83. Koivula y, Hemila H, Pakkanen R, Sibakov M, Palva I. 1993. Cloning and sequencing of a gene encoding acidophilic amylase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. J Gen Microbiol 139:2399-2407.

- 84. Schwermann B, Pfau K, Liliensiek B, Schleyer M, Fischer T, Bakker EP.
   1994. Purification, Properties and Structural Aspects of a Thermoacidophilic
   α-Amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009. Eur. J.
   Biochem. 226:981-991.
- Matzke J, Schwermann B, Bakker EP. 1997. Acidostable and acidophilic proteins: The example of the α-amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Compar. Biochem. Physiol. Part A: Physiology 118:475-479.
- 86. Morlon-Guyot J, Ordonez RG, Gasparian S, Guyot JP. 1998. Preharvesting Treatments to Recover ia a Soluble Form the Cell-bound α-amylase of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Grown in Liquid Culture Media Containing Soluble and Granular Starch. J. Food Sci. Technol. **35:**117-121.
- Morana A, Esposito A, Maurelli L, Ruggiero G, Ionata E, Rossi M, Cara FL. 2008. A Novel Thermoacidophilic Cellulase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Prot. Peptide Lett. 15:1017-1021.
- BiLauro B, Rossi M, Moracci M. 2006. Characterization of a β-glycosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Extremophiles 10:301-310.
- 89. Ordoñez R, Morlon-Guyot J, Gasparian S, Guyot J. 1998. Occurrence of a thermoacidophilic cell-bound exo-pectinase in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Folia Microbiologica 43:657-660.
- 90. **Matzke J, Herrmann A, Schneider E, Bakker EP.** 2000. Gene cloning, nucleotide sequence and biochemical properties of a cytoplasmic

cyclomaltodextrinase (neopullulanase) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*, reclassification of a group of enzymes. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. **183:**55-61.

- 91. Eckert, Eckert K, Zielinski, Zielinski F, Lo L, Leggio LL, Schneider,
  Schneider E. 2002. Gene cloning, sequencing, and characterization of a family
  9 endoglucanase (CelA) with an unusual pattern of activity from the
  thermoacidophile *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC27009. Appl
  Microbiol Biotechnol 60:428-436.
- 92. Eckert K, Vigouroux A, Lo Leggio L, Moréra S. 2009. Crystal Structures of A. acidocaldarius Endoglucanase Cel9A in Complex with Cello-Oligosaccharides: Strong - 1 and - 2 Subsites Mimic Cellobiohydrolase Activity. J. Mol. Biol. 394:61-70.
- 93. Pereira JH, Sapra R, Volponi JV, Kozina CL, Simmons B, Adams PD.
  2009. Structure of endoglucanase Cel9A from the thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Acta Cryst. D65:744-750.
- 94. Wang J, Bai Y, Shi P, Luo H, Huang H, Yin J, Yao B. 2010. A novel xylanase, XynA4-2, from thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 with potential applications in the brewing industry. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 87:1-7.
- 95. Jojima T, Omumasaba C, Inui M, Yukawa H. 2010. Sugar transporters in efficient utilization of mixed sugar substrates: current knowledge and outlook. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 85:471-480.
- White D. 2007. The Physiology and Biochemistry of Prokaryotes. Oxford University Press.

- 97. Licht A, Schneider E. 2011. ATP binding cassette systems: structures, mechanisms, and functions. Eur. J. Biol. 6:785-801.
- Saier MH. 2000. Families of transmembrane sugar transport proteins. Mol. Microbiol. 35:699-710.
- Konings W. 2006. Microbial transport: Adaptations to natural environments.
   Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 90:325-342.
- 100. Driessen AJM, Rosen BP, Konings WN. 2000. Diversity of transport mechanisms: common structural principles. Trends Biochem. Sci. 25:397-401.
- Hollenstein K, Frei DC, Locher KP. 2007. Structure of an ABC transporter in complex with its binding protein. Nature 446:213-216.
- 102. Bunai K, Ariga M, Inoue T, Nozaki M, Ogane S, Kakeshita H, Nemoto T, Nakanishi H, Yamane K. 2004. Profiling and comprehensive expression analysis of ABC transporter solute-binding proteins of *Bacillus subtilis* membrane based on a proteomic approach. ELECTROPHORESIS 25:141-155.
- 103. **van der Heide T, Poolman B.** 2002. ABC transporters: one, two or four extracytoplasmic substrate-binding sites? EMBO reports **3**:938-943.
- 104. Mulligan C, Fischer M, Thomas GH. 2011. Tripartite ATP-independent periplasmic (TRAP) transporters in bacteria and archaea. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 35:68-86.
- 105. Zheng W, Västermark Å, Shlykov M, Reddy V, Sun E, Saier M. 2013.
   Evolutionary relationships of ATP-Binding Cassette (ABC) uptake porters.
   BMC Microbiol 13:1-20.

- 106. Webb AJ, Homer KA, Hosie AHF. 2008. Two Closely Related ABC Transporters in *Streptococcus mutans* Are Involved in Disaccharide and/or Oligosaccharide Uptake. J. Bacteriol. **190:**168-178.
- Lee S-J, Böhm A, Krug M, Boos W. 2007. The ABC of binding-proteindependent transport in Archaea. Trends Microbiol. 15:389-397.
- Schneider E. 2001. ABC transporters catalyzing carbohydrate uptake. Res. Microbiol. 152:303-310.
- 109. Nicolás MF, Barcellos FG, Nehab Hess P, Hungria M. 2007. ABC transporters in *Mycoplasma hyopneumoniae* and *Mycoplasma synoviae*: insights into evolution and pathogenicity. Genet. Mol. Biol. 30:202-211.
- Lorca GL, Barabote RD, Zlotopolski V, Tran C, Winnen B, Hvorup RN, Stonestrom AJ, Nguyen E, Huang L-W, Kim DS, Saier Jr MH. 2007.
   Transport capabilities of eleven gram-positive bacteria: Comparative genomic analyses. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) - Biomembranes 1768:1342-1366.
- Stewart JB, Hermodson MA. 2003. Topology of RbsC, the Membrane
  Component of the *Escherichia coli* Ribose Transporter. J. Bacteriol. 185:5234-5239.
- Webb AJ, Hosie AHF. 2006. A Member of the Second Carbohydrate Uptake
   Subfamily of ATP-Binding Cassette Transporters Is Responsible for
   Ribonucleoside Uptake in *Streptococcus mutans*. J. Bacteriol. 188:8005-8012.
- Bidossi A, Mulas L, Decorosi F, Colomba L, Ricci S, Pozzi G, Deutscher J,Viti C, Oggioni MR. 2012. A Functional Genomics Approach to Establish the

Complement of Carbohydrate Transporters in *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. PLoS ONE **7:**e33320.

- 114. Albers S-V, Koning S, Konings W, Driessen AM. 2004. Insights into ABC Transport in Archaea. J Bioenerg Biomembr 36:5-15.
- 115. Coll E, Tieleman D. 2011. ABC Transporters. Molecular Machines:183.
- Davidson AL, Maloney PC. 2007. ABC transporters: how small machines do a big job. Trends Microbiol. 15:448-455.
- 117. Elferink MGL, Albers S-V, Konings WN, Driessen AJM. 2001. Sugar transport in *Sulfolobus solfataricus* is mediated by two families of binding protein-dependent ABC transporters. Mol. Microbiol. **39:**1494-1503.
- Hollenstein K, Dawson RJ, Locher KP. 2007. Structure and mechanism of ABC transporter proteins. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 17:412-418.
- Oldham ML, Davidson AL, Chen J. 2008. Structural insights into ABC transporter mechanism. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 18:726-733.
- Schneider E, Eckey V, Weidlich D, Wiesemann N, Vahedi-Faridi A,
  Thaben P, Saenger W. 2012. Receptor-transporter interactions of canonical
  ATP-binding cassette import systems in prokaryotes. Eur. J. Cell Biol. 91:311-317.
- Chen J. 2013. Molecular mechanism of the *Escherichia coli* maltose transporter. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 23:492-498.
- 122. Noll K, Lapierre P, Gogarten JP, Nanavati D. 2008. Evolution of mal ABC transporter operons in the *Thermococcales* and *Thermotogales*. BMC Evolutionary Biol. 8:7.

- Oldham ML, Chen J. 2011. Crystal structure of the maltose transporter in a pretranslocation intermediate state. Science 332:1202-1205.
- 124. Orelle C, Oldham ML, Davidson AL. 2014. The Maltose ABC Transporter: Where Structure Meets Function, p. 181-205, Membrane Transport Mechanism. Springer.
- 125. Silva Z, Sampaio M-M, Henne A, Böhm A, Gutzat R, Boos W, da Costa MS, Santos H. 2005. The High-Affinity Maltose/Trehalose ABC Transporter in the Extremely Thermophilic Bacterium *Thermus thermophilus* HB27 Also Recognizes Sucrose and Palatinose. J. Bacteriol. 187:1210-1218.
- 126. Zolnerciks JK, Andress EJ, Nicolaou M, Linton KJ. 2011. Structure of ABC transporters. Essays Biochem. 50:43-61.
- 127. Davidson AL, Dassa E, Orelle C, Chen J. 2008. Structure, Function, and Evolution of Bacterial ATP-Binding Cassette Systems. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 72:317-364.
- 128. Reddy VS, Shlykov MA, Castillo R, Sun EI, Saier MH. 2012. The major facilitator superfamily (MFS) revisited. FEBS J. 279:2022-2035.
- Marger MD, Saier Jr MH. 1993. A major superfamily of transmembrane facilitators that catalyse uniport, symport and antiport. Trends Biochem. Sci. 18:13-20.
- 130. Lemieux MJ, Huang Y, Wang D-N. 2004. The structural basis of substrate translocation by the *Escherichia coli* glycerol-3-phosphate transporter: a member of the major facilitator superfamily. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 14:405-412.

- Pao SS, Paulsen IT, Milton H. Saier J. 1998. Major Facilitator Superfamily. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62:1-34.
- Saier MH, Reddy VS, Tamang DG, Västermark Å. 2014. The Transporter Classification Database. Nucl. Acids Res. 42:D251-D258.
- Yan N. 2013. Structural advances for the major facilitator superfamily (MFS) transporters. Trends Biochem. Sci. 38:151-159.
- 134. Hirai T, Heymann JAW, Maloney PC, Subramaniam S. 2003. Structural Model for 12-Helix Transporters Belonging to the Major Facilitator Superfamily. J. Bacteriol. 185:1712-1718.
- Shi Y. 2013. Common Folds and Transport Mechanisms of Secondary Active Transporters. Ann. Rev. Biophys. 42:51-72.
- Radestock S, Forrest LR. 2011. The Alternating-Access Mechanism of MFS Transporters Arises from Inverted-Topology Repeats. J. Mol. Biol. 407:698-715.
- 137. Stelzl LS, Fowler PW, Sansom MSP, Beckstein O. 2014. Flexible Gates Generate Occluded Intermediates in the Transport Cycle of LacY. J. Molec. Biol. 426:735-751.
- Forrest LR, Krämer R, Ziegler C. 2011. The structural basis of secondary active transport mechanisms. Biochim. Biophys. Acta - Bioenergetics 1807:167-188.
- Andersson M, Bondar A-N, Freites JA, Tobias Douglas J, Kaback HR, White Stephen H. 2012. Proton-Coupled Dynamics in Lactose Permease. Structure 20:1893-1904.

- Abramson J, Smirnova I, Kasho V, Verner G, Kaback HR, Iwata S. 2003.
  Structure and Mechanism of the Lactose Permease of *Escherichia coli*. Science 301:610-615.
- 141. Faham S, Watanabe A, Besserer GM, Cascio D, Specht A, Hirayama BA,
  Wright EM, Abramson J. 2008. The Crystal Structure of a Sodium Galactose
  Transporter Reveals Mechanistic Insights into Na+/Sugar Symport. Science
  321:810-814.
- 142. Iancu CV, Zamoon J, Woo SB, Aleshin A, Choe J-y. 2013. Crystal structure of a glucose/H+ symporter and its mechanism of action. PNAS 110:17862-17867.
- 143. Kaback HR, Smirnova I, Kasho V, Nie Y, Zhou Y. 2011. The Alternating Access Transport Mechanism in LacY. J Membrane Biol 239:85-93.
- 144. Madej MG, Sun L, Yan N, Kaback HR. 2014. Functional architecture of MFS d-glucose transporters. PNAS 111:E719-E727.
- 145. Quistgaard EM, Löw C, Moberg P, Trésaugues L, Nordlund Pr. 2013. Structural basis for substrate transport in the GLUT-homology family of monosaccharide transporters. Nat Struct Mol Biol 20:766.
- 146. Quistgaard EM, Löw C, Moberg P, Nordlund P. 2013. Metal-mediated crystallization of the xylose transporter XylE from *Escherichia coli* in three different crystal forms. J. Struct. Biol. 184:375-378.
- 147. Sugihara J, Smirnova I, Kasho V, Kaback HR. 2011. Sugar Recognition by CscB and LacY. Biochem. 50:11009-11014.

- 148. **Sugihara J, Sun L, Yan N, Kaback HR.** 2012. Dynamics of the l-fucose/H+ symporter revealed by fluorescence spectroscopy. PNAS **109:**14847-14851.
- 149. Veenhoff LM, Heuberger EH, Poolman B. 2001. The lactose transport protein is a cooperative dimer with two sugar translocation pathways. EMBO J. 20:3056-3062.
- Jung H. 2002. The sodium/substrate symporter family: structural and functional features. FEBS Lett. 529:73-77.
- 151. **Krishnamurthy H, Piscitelli CL, Gouaux E.** 2009. Unlocking the molecular secrets of sodium-coupled transporters. Nature **459**:347-355.
- Jung H. 2001. Towards the molecular mechanism of Na+/solute symport in prokaryotes. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) - Bioenergetics 1505:131-143.
- Ganea C, Fendler K. 2009. Bacterial transporters: Charge translocation and mechanism. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) - Bioenergetics 1787:706-713.
- 154. Granell M, León X, Leblanc G, Padrós E, Lórenz-Fonfría VA. 2010. Structural insights into the activation mechanism of melibiose permease by sodium binding. PNAS 107:22078-22083.
- 155. Guan L, Nurva S, Ankeshwarapu SP. 2011. Mechanism of Melibiose/Cation Symport of the Melibiose Permease of *Salmonella typhimurium*. J. Biolog. Chem. 286:6367-6374.
- 156. **Escalante A, Salinas Cervantes A, Gosset G, Bolívar F.** 2012. Current knowledge of the *Escherichia coli* phosphoenolpyruvate–carbohydrate phosphotransferase system: peculiarities of regulation and impact on growth and product formation. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol **94:**1483-1494.

- Barabote RD, Milton H. Saier J. 2005. Comparative Genomic Analyses of the Bacterial Phosphotransferase System. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 69:608-634.
- 158. Bräsen C, Esser D, Rauch B, Siebers B. 2014. Carbohydrate Metabolism in Archaea: Current Insights into Unusual Enzymes and Pathways and Their Regulation. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 78:89-175.
- 159. Pickl A, Johnsen U, Schönheit P. 2012. Fructose Degradation in the Haloarchaeon *Haloferax volcanii* Involves a Bacterial Type Phosphoenolpyruvate-Dependent Phosphotransferase System, Fructose-1-Phosphate Kinase, and Class II Fructose-1,6-Bisphosphate Aldolase. J. Bacteriol. 194:3088-3097.
- 160. Deutscher J, Francke C, Postma PW. 2006. How Phosphotransferase System-Related Protein Phosphorylation Regulates Carbohydrate Metabolism in Bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 70:939-1031.
- Saier Jr M, Hvorup R, Barabote R. 2005. Evolution of the bacterial phosphotransferase system: from carriers and enzymes to group translocators. Biochem. Soc. Transact. 33:220-224.
- 162. Clore GM, Venditti V. 2013. Structure, dynamics and biophysics of the cytoplasmic protein–protein complexes of the bacterial phosphoenolpyruvate: sugar phosphotransferase system. Trends Biochem. Sci. 38:515-530.
- 163. **McCoy JG, Levin EJ, Zhou M.** Structural insight into the PTS sugar transporter EIIC. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) General Subjects.

- Warner JB, Lolkema JS. 2003. CcpA-Dependent Carbon Catabolite Repression in Bacteria Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 67:475-490.
- 165. Jeckelmann J-M, Harder D, Mari SA, Meury M, Ucurum Z, Müller DJ, Erni B, Fotiadis D. 2011. Structure and function of the glucose PTS transporter from *Escherichia coli*. J. Struct. Biol. **176**:395-403.
- 166. Aboulwafa M, Saier MH. 2013. Lipid dependencies, biogenesis and cytoplasmic micellar forms of integral membrane sugar transport proteins of the bacterial phosphotransferase system. Microbiol. 159:2213-2224.
- 167. Xiao H, Gu Y, Ning Y, Yang Y, Mitchell WJ, Jiang W, Yang S. 2011. Confirmation and Elimination of Xylose Metabolism Bottlenecks in Glucose Phosphoenolpyruvate-Dependent Phosphotransferase System-Deficient *Clostridium acetobutylicum* for Simultaneous Utilization of Glucose, Xylose, and Arabinose. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **77:**7886-7895.
- 168. **Vinuselvi P, Lee SK.** 2012. Engineered *Escherichia coli* capable of coutilization of cellobiose and xylose. Enz. Microbial Technol. **50**:1-4.
- 169. Kim J-H, Block D, Mills D. 2010. Simultaneous consumption of pentose and hexose sugars: an optimal microbial phenotype for efficient fermentation of lignocellulosic biomass. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 88:1077-1085.
- 170. **Görke B, Stülke J.** 2008. Carbon catabolite repression in bacteria: many ways to make the most out of nutrients. Nat. Rev. Microbiol **6**:613-624.
- Deutscher J. 2008. The mechanisms of carbon catabolite repression in bacteria. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 11:87-93.

- 172. Rodionov DA, Mironov AA, Gelfand MS. 2001. Transcriptional regulation of pentose utilisation systems in the *Bacillus/Clostridium* group of bacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 205:305-314.
- 173. Saier MH. 1989. Protein phosphorylation and allosteric control of inducer exclusion and catabolite repression by the bacterial phosphoenolpyruvate: sugar phosphotransferase system. Microbiolog. Rev. 53:109-120.
- 174. Shulami S, Zaide G, Zolotnitsky G, Langut Y, Feld G, Sonenshein AL, Shoham Y. 2007. A Two-Component System Regulates the Expression of an ABC Transporter for Xylo-Oligosaccharides in *Geobacillus stearothermophilus*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **73**:874-884.
- 175. Krüger S, Stülke J, Hecker M. 1993. Catabolite repression of β-glucanase synthesis in *Bacillus subtilis*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 139:2047-2054.
- Lindner C, Stülke J, Hecker M. 1994. Regulation of xylanolytic enzymes in Bacillus subtilis. Microbiol. 140:753-757.
- 177. Avila M, Jaquet M, Moine D, Requena T, Pelaez C, Arigoni F, Jankovic I. 2009. Physiological and biochemical characterization of the two α-Lrhamnosidases of *Lactobacillus plantarum* NCC245. Microbiol. **155**:2739-2749.
- 178. Chhabra SR, Shockley KR, Ward DE, Kelly RM. 2002. Regulation of Endo-Acting Glycosyl Hydrolases in the Hyperthermophilic Bacterium *Thermotoga maritima* Grown on Glucan- and Mannan-Based Polysaccharides. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68:545-554.

- 179. Fields MW, Russell JB. 2005. Transcriptional Regulation of β-Glucanase
  Activity in the Ruminal Bacterium, *Prevotella bryantii* B<sub>1</sub>4 Curr. Microbiol.
  50:155-159.
- Han SO, Yukawa H, Inui M, Doi RH. 2003. Regulation of Expression of Cellulosomal Cellulase and Hemicellulase Genes in *Clostridium cellulovorans*.
   J. Bacteriol. 185:6067-6075.
- 181. Herrera-Herrera J, Pérez-Avalos O, Salgado L, Ponce-Noyola T. 2009. Cyclic AMP regulates the biosynthesis of cellobiohydrolase in *Cellulomonas flavigena* growing in sugar cane bagasse. Arch Microbiol **191:**745-750.
- 182. Inácio JM, Sá-Nogueira Id. 2007. *trans*-Acting Factors and *cis* Elements Involved in Glucose Repression of Arabinan Degradation in *Bacillus subtilis*. J. Bact. 189:8371-8376.
- 183. Kawano S, Tajima K, Kono H, Numata Y, Yamashita H, Satoh Y, Munekata M. 2008. Regulation of Endoglucanase Gene (*cmcax*) Expression in *Acetobacter xylinum*. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 106:88-94.
- 184. Lee J-S, Wittchen K-D, Stahl C, Strey J, Meinhardt F. 2004. Cloning, expression, and carbon catabolite repression of the *bamM* gene encoding βamylase of *Bacillus megaterium* DSM319 Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 56:205-211.
- 185. Sánchez-Herrera L, Ramos-Valdivia A, de la Torre M, Salgado L, Ponce-Noyola T. 2007. Differential expression of cellulases and xylanases by *Cellulomonas flavigena* grown on different carbon sources. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 77:589-595.

- 186. Liu S, Skinner-Nemec KA, Leathers TD. 2008. Lactobacillus buchneri strain NRRL B-30929 converts a concentrated mixture of xylose and glucose into ethanol and other products. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35:75-81.
- 187. Kim J-H, Shoemaker SP, Mills DA. 2009. Relaxed control of sugar utilization in *Lactobacillus brevis*. Microbiol. 155:1351-1359.
- 188. Liu S, Bischoff KM, Hughes SR, Leathers TD, Price NP, Qureshi N, Rich JO. 2009. Conversion of biomass hydrolysates and other substrates to ethanol and other chemicals by *Lactobacillus buchneri*. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 48:337-342.
- 189. Kim J-H, Block D, Shoemaker S, Mills D. 2010. Conversion of rice straw to bio-based chemicals: an integrated process using *Lactobacillus brevis*. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 86:1375-1385.
- 190. Guo W, Jia W, Li Y, Chen S. 2010. Performances of *Lactobacillus brevis* for Producing Lactic Acid from Hydrolysate of Lignocellulosics. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 161:124-136.
- 191. Marounek M, Kopečný J. 1994. Utilization of Glucose and Xylose in Ruminal Strains of *Butyrivibrio fibrisolvens*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 60:738-739.
- 192. Cook GM, Janssen PH, Morgan HW. 1993. Simultaneous uptake and utilisation of glucose and xylose by *Clostridium thermohydrosulfuricum*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 109:55-61.
- 193. Heluane H, Evans MR, Dagher SF, Bruno-Bárcena JM. 2011. Meta-Analysis and Functional Validation of Nutritional Requirements of

Solventogenic *Clostridia* Growing under Butanol Stress Conditions and Coutilization of d-Glucose and d-Xylose. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **77:**4473-4485.

- 194. Qureshi N, Saha B, Cotta M. 2007. Butanol production from wheat straw hydrolysate using *Clostridium beijerinckii*. Bioproc. Biosyst Eng. 30:419-427.
- 195. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Cotta MA. 2008. Butanol production from wheat straw by simultaneous saccharification and fermentation using *Clostridium beijerinckii*: Part II—Fed-batch fermentation. Biomass Bioenergy 32:176-183.
- 196. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Hector RE, Hughes SR, Cotta MA. 2008. Butanol production from wheat straw by simultaneous saccharification and fermentation using *Clostridium beijerinckii*: Part I—Batch fermentation Biomass Bioenergy **32**:168-175.
- 197. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Dien B, Hector RE, Cotta MA. 2010. Production of butanol (a biofuel) from agricultural residues: Part I - Use of barley straw hydrolysate. Biomass and Bioenergy 34:559-565.
- 198. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Hector RE, Dien B, Hughes S, Liu S, Iten L, Bowman MJ, Sarath G, Cotta MA. 2010. Production of butanol (a biofuel) from agricultural residues: Part II - Use of corn stover and switchgrass hydrolysates. Biomass and Bioenergy 34:566-571.
- 199. Lin L, Song H, Tu Q, Qin Y, Zhou A, Liu W, He Z, Zhou J, Xu J. 2011. The *Thermoanaerobacter* Glycobiome Reveals Mechanisms of Pentose and Hexose Co-Utilization in Bacteria. PLoS Genet 7:e1002318.

- 200. Hemme CL, Fields MW, He Q, Deng Y, Lin L, Tu Q, Mouttaki H, Zhou A, Feng X, Zuo Z, Ramsay BD, He Z, Wu L, Van Nostrand J, Xu J, Tang YJ, Wiegel J, Phelps TJ, Zhou J. 2011. Correlation of Genomic and Physiological Traits of *Thermoanaerobacter* Species with Biofuel Yields. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **77**:7998-8008.
- 201. Feng X, Mouttaki H, Lin L, Huang R, Wu B, Hemme CL, He Z, Zhang B, Hicks LM, Xu J, Zhou J, Tang YJ. 2009. Characterization of the Central Metabolic Pathways in *Thermoanaerobacter* sp. Strain X514 via Isotopomer-Assisted Metabolite Analysis. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 75:5001-5008.
- 202. Georgieva TI, Ahring BK. 2007. Evaluation of continuous ethanol fermentation of dilute-acid corn stover hydrolysate using thermophilic anaerobic bacterium *Thermoanaerobacter* BG1L1. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 77:61-68.
- 203. Georgieva T, Mikkelsen M, Ahring B. 2008. Ethanol Production from Wet-Exploded Wheat Straw Hydrolysate by Thermophilic Anaerobic Bacterium *Thermoanaerobacter* BG1L1 in a Continuous Immobilized Reactor. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 145:99-110.
- 204. de Vrije T, Bakker R, Budde M, Lai M, Mars A, Claassen P. 2009. Efficient hydrogen production from the lignocellulosic energy crop Miscanthus by the extreme thermophilic bacteria *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* and *Thermotoga neapolitana*. Biotechnol. Biofuels 2:12.
- 205. VanFossen AL, Verhaart MRA, Kengen SMW, Kelly RM. 2009.Carbohydrate Utilization Patterns for the Extremely Thermophilic Bacterium

*Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* Reveal Broad Growth Substrate Preferences. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **75:**7718-7724.

- 206. Willquist K, Zeidan A, van Niel E. 2010. Physiological characteristics of the extreme thermophile *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus*-an efficient hydrogen cell factory. Microb. Cell Fact. 9:1-17.
- 207. Ivanova G, Rákhely G, Kovács KL. 2009. Thermophilic biohydrogen production from energy plants by *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* and comparison with related studies. Int. J. Hyd. Energy 34:3659-3670.
- Eriksen N, Riis M, Holm N, Iversen N. 2011. H<sub>2</sub> synthesis from pentoses and biomass in *Thermotoga* spp. Biotechnol. Lett. 33:293-300.
- 209. Nguyen T-AD, Kim K-R, Kim MS, Sim SJ. 2010. Thermophilic hydrogen fermentation from Korean rice straw by *Thermotoga neapolitana*. Int. J. Hyd. Energy 35:13392-13398.
- 210. Conners SB, Mongodin EF, Johnson MR, Montero CI, Nelson KE, Kelly RM. 2006. Microbial biochemistry, physiology, and biotechnology of hyperthermophilic *Thermotoga* species. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 30:872-905.
- 211. Frock AD, Gray SR, Kelly RM. 2012. Hyperthermophilic *Thermotoga* Species Differ with Respect to Specific Carbohydrate Transporters and Glycoside Hydrolases. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **78**:1978-1986.
- Rodionova IA, Yang C, Li X, Kurnasov OV, Best AA, Osterman AL,
   Rodionov DA. 2012. Diversity and Versatility of the *Thermotoga maritima* Sugar Kinome. J. Bacteriol. 194:5552-5563.

- 213. Joshua CJ, Dahl R, Benke PI, Keasling JD. 2011. Absence of Diauxie during Simultaneous Utilization of Glucose and Xylose by *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius*. J. Bacteriol. 193:1293-1301.
- 214. **Kastner JR, Roberts RS.** 1990. Simultaneous fermentation of D-xylose and glucose by *Candida shehatae*. Biotechnol. Lett. **12:**57-60.
- 215. Kastner JR, Jones WJ, Roberts RS. 1998. Simultaneous utilization of glucose and xylose by *Candida shehatae* in a chemostat. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol 20:339-343.
- 216. Hu C, Wu S, Wang Q, Jin G, Shen H, Zhao Z. 2011. Simultaneous utilization of glucose and xylose for lipid production by *Trichosporon cutaneum*. Biotechnol. Biofuels 4:25.
- 217. Chen L, Brügger K, Skovgaard M, Redder P, She Q, Torarinsson E, Greve B, Awayez M, Zibat A, Klenk H-P, Garrett RA. 2005. The Genome of *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius*, a Model Organism of the Crenarchaeota. J. Bacteriol. 187:4992-4999.
- 218. She Q, Singh RK, Confalonieri F, Zivanovic Y, Allard G, Awayez MJ, Chan-Weiher CC-Y, Clausen IG, Curtis BA, De Moors A, Erauso G, Fletcher C, Gordon PMK, Heikamp-de Jong I, Jeffries AC, Kozera CJ, Medina N, Peng X, Thi-Ngoc HP, Redder P, Schenk ME, Theriault C, Tolstrup N, Charlebois RL, Doolittle WF, Duguet M, Gaasterland T, Garrett RA, Ragan MA, Sensen CW, Van der Oost J. 2001. The complete genome of the crenarchaeon *Sulfolobus solfataricus* P2. PNAS **98**:7835-7840.

- 219. Young EM, Comer AD, Huang H, Alper HS. 2012. A molecular transporter engineering approach to improving xylose catabolism in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Metabolic Engineer. 14:401-411.
- 220. Leandro MJ, Fonseca C, Gonçalves P. 2009. Hexose and pentose transport in ascomycetous yeasts: an overview. FEMS Yeast Res. 9:511-525.
- 221. Stulke J, Hillen W. 2000. REGULATION OF CARBON CATABOLISM IN BACILLUS SPECIES. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 54:849-880.
- 222. Doan T, Aymerich S. 2003. Regulation of the central glycolytic genes in Bacillus subtilis: binding of the repressor CggR to its single DNA target sequence is modulated by fructose-1,6-bisphosphate. Mol. Microbiol. 47:1709– 1721.
- 223. Galinier A, Haiech J, Kilhoffer M-C, Jaquinod M, Stülke J, Deutscher J, Martin-Verstraete I. 1997. The *Bacillus subtilis crh* gene encodes a HPr-like protein involved in carbon catabolite repression. PNAS 94:8439-8444.
- 224. Viana R, Monedero V, Dossonnet V, Vadeboncoeur C, Pérez-Martínez G, Deutscher J. 2000. Enzyme I and HPr from *Lactobacillus casei*: their role in sugar transport, carbon catabolite repression and inducer exclusion Mol. Microbiol. 36:570-584.
- 225. Miwa Y, Nakata A, Ogiwara A, Yamamoto M, Fujita Y. 2000. Evaluation and characterization of catabolite-responsive elements (*cre*) of *Bacillus subtilis*. Nucleic Acids Res. 28:1206-1210.

- 226. Rodionov DA, Mironov AA, Gelfand MS. 2001. Transcriptional regulation of pentose utilisation systems in the *Bacillus/Clostridium* group of bacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 205:305-314.
- 227. Esteban CD, Mahr K, Monedero V, Hillen W, Pérez-Martínez G, Titgemeyer F. 2004. Complementation of a *ccpA* mutant of *Lactobacillus casei* with CcpA mutants affected in the DNA- and cofactor-binding domains Microbiol. 150:613-620.
- 228. Lorca GL, Chung YJ, Barabote RD, Weyler W, Schilling CH, Milton H. Saier J. 2005. Catabolite Repression and Activation in *Bacillus subtilis*: Dependency on CcpA, HPr, and HprK. J. Bacteriol. 187:7826-7839.
- 229. Ludwig H, Rebhan N, Blencke H-M, Merzbacher M, Stülke J. 2002.
  Control of the glycolytic *gapA* operon by the catabolite control protein A in *Bacillus subtilis*: a novel mechanism of CcpA-mediated regulation Mol. Microbiol. 45:543-553.
- 230. Luesink EJ, Beumer CMA, Kuipers OP, Vos WMD. 1999. Molecular Characterization of the *Lactococcus lactis* ptsHI Operon and Analysis of the Regulatory Role of HPr J. Bacteriol. 181:764-771.
- 231. Viana R, Pérez-Martínez G, Deutscher J, Monedero V. 2005. The glycolytic genes *pfk* and *pyk* from *Lactobacillus casei* are induced by sugars transported by the phosphoenolpyruvate:sugar phosphotransferase system and repressed by CcpA Arch. Microbiol. 183:385-393.

- 232. Chow V, Nong G, Preston JF. 2007. Structure, Function, and Regulation of the Aldouronate Utilization Gene Cluster from *Paenibacillus* sp. Strain JDR-2. J. Bact. 189:8863-8870.
- 233. Inácio JM, Costa C, Sá-Nogueira Id. 2003. Distinct molecular mechanisms involved in carbon catabolite repression of the arabinose regulon in *Bacillus subtilis* Microbiol. 149:2345-2355.
- Pedersen M, Meyer AS. 2010. Lignocellulose pretreatment severity relating pH to biomatrix opening. New Biotechnol. 27:739-750.

## Chapter II: Concurrent Metabolism of Pentose and Hexose Sugars by the

# Polyextremophile Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius

Brady D. Lee<sup>1,3</sup>, William A. Apel<sup>2</sup>, Linda C. DeVeaux<sup>4</sup>, and Peter P. Sheridan<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, Energy and Environment Directorate, Richland, WA 99352, <sup>2</sup>Idaho National Laboratory, Biological Systems Department, Idaho Falls, ID 83415, <sup>3</sup>Idaho State University, Department of Biological Sciences, Pocatello, ID 83209, and <sup>4</sup>South Dakota School of Mines and Technology, Department

of Chemistry and Applied Biological Sciences, Rapid City, SD 57701

# ABSTRACT

*Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* is a Gram-positive thermoacidophilic bacterium capable of growth on mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides present in plant biomass. Many bacteria preferentially metabolize monosaccharides because expression of genes encoding proteins related to metabolism are regulated through a global regulatory mechanism called carbon catabolite repression (CCR). While allowing the bacterium to focus cellular resources on a monosaccharide that provides the most efficient carbon use for cellular processes, such as anabolism and energy production, CCR also causes sequential rather than simultaneous utilization when more than one monosaccharide is present in the growth environment. The A. acidocaldarius genome encodes all components of Gram-positive CCR, but all transporters used for pentose and hexose monosaccharides found in biomass are multifacilitator superfamily or ATP-binding cassette transporters, types not common to CCR. Because of these interesting functional and regulatory characteristics, global transcriptome analysis of A. acidocaldarius growing on xylose or fructose was performed on steady-state cultures in chemostats, followed by attempted induction of CCR using either glucose or arabinose. Sugar and cell density analyses showed that A. acidocaldarius was able to grow while simultaneously metabolizing xylose and glucose, xylose and arabinose, and fructose and glucose, indicating that normal Gram-positive CCR did not appear to control carbon metabolism. Global transcriptome analysis showed that, with few exceptions, transcription of most genes was down-regulated when A. acidocaldarius transitioned from steady-state growth on one monosaccharide to non-steady state-state growth on two monosaccharides. Likewise, when the culture transitioned from nonsteady-state growth with two monosaccharides to steady-state growth on the monosaccharide mixture, the same genes with a similar magnitude of up-regulation occurred. Regulation occurred primarily in three categories of genes: 1) genes encoding regulators, primarily activators; 2) genes encoding enzymes involved in cell synthesis; and 3) genes encoding sugar transporters. In essence, when the second monosaccharide was added, A. acidocaldarius appeared to suspend anabolic processes. Following reestablishment of steady-state, metabolism returned to a condition similar to steady-state on the original monosaccharide.

### **INTRODUCTION**

Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius is a thermoacidophilic, Gram-positive, spore forming bacterium that grows optimally in strictly aerobic conditions at 60°C and at pH between 3 and 4. Isolated from Nymph Creek in Yellowstone National Park (1), it was originally designated as *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Because of the prevalence of  $\omega$ cyclic fatty acids in the cell wall and an abbreviated helix 6 of the 16S rRNA, the genus was reclassified as Alicyclobacillus in 1992 (2). Due to acid and thermal tolerance, A. acidocaldarius has been found in diverse habitats including geothermal sites, submarine hot springs, orchard soils, and also as a contaminant in heat processed foods (e.g., fruit juices) (3-8). Physiologically, A. acidocaldarius has demonstrated the ability to utilize a variety of 5- and 6-carbon sugars as both carbon and energy source, including, L-arabinose, ribose, D-xylose, D-galactose, D-fructose, D-mannose, rhamnose, mannitol, and tagatose, the disaccharides D-turanose, melibiose, cellobiose, lactose, maltose, sucrose, and trehalose, as well as the more complex polysaccharides cellulose, hemicellulose (xylan), starch and glycogen (9). The potential for utilization of plant derived oligo- and polysaccharides by A. acidocaldarius is further demonstrated by the numerous glycoside hydrolase enzymes that have been found in the genome sequence, some of which have been characterized. To date, 20 glycoside hydrolase genes have been found encoded in the A. acidocaldarius genome (10), and  $\beta$ -galactosidase,  $\alpha$ -amylase, cellulase, neopullulanase, exo-pectinase, mannanase,  $\beta$ glycosidase, and endoglucanase enzymes have been expressed and characterized (6, 9, 11-26).

Lignocellulosic biomass is currently being developed as a feedstock for the production of fuels and chemicals. The carbohydrate component of lignocellulose-hemicellulose and cellulose--is composed of chains of pentose and hexose monosaccharides that provide sugar monomers, which are then fermented to fuels such as ethanol. In order to increase product yield from pretreated lignocellulose, microorganisms must be able to use both the pentose (e.g., xylose and arabinose) and the hexose (e.g., glucose). Many fermentation microorganisms cannot use xylose and must be genetically modified for xylose utilization to increase yield (27, 28). Likewise, carbon catabolite repression (CCR) is active in many bacteria that can metabolize both pentose and hexose monosaccharides, causing preferential use of the hexoses, primarily glucose, which leads to sequential rather than simultaneous sugar utilization (29). While the general mechanism of CCR is different when comparing Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, in each case, gene regulation occurs so that a preferred carbon source such as glucose is utilized before secondary carbon sources such as xylose or arabinose (30-33). In many microorganisms, CCR is associated with the phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP): phosphotransferase system (PTS), where the incoming sugar is phosphorylated during transport using a phosphoryl group from PEP, which can lead to catabolite repression or inducer exclusion (34). Genes and operons encoding glycoside hydrolase enzymes for breakdown of hemicellulose and cellulose, as well as transporters of oligosaccharides, are also regulated by CCR (35-46). When a preferred carbon source, such as glucose, is present, expression of these enzymes is typically down-regulated in an effort to conserve cellular resources.

While carbon metabolism in many microorganisms appears to be regulated by CCR, there are a number of Bacteria, Archaea, and some yeast that have been shown to simultaneously use mixtures of pentose and hexose monosaccharides (Table 1) (29). The Bacteria include a number of species of lactic acid bacteria that have been shown to possess the ability to simultaneously use pentose and hexose monosaccharides, supplied either as individual sugars or as the product of hydrolysis of lignocellulose biomass (47-49). Simultaneous utilization of pentose and hexose monosaccharides in *L. brevis* and other Lactobacilli has been attributed to use of non-PTS sugar transporters, such as  $H^+$  symporters and sugar uptake by facilitated diffusion (29).

A variety of bacteria isolated from animal digestive tracts have also shown the ability to simultaneously metabolize pentose and hexose sugars. Species from the genera *Butyrivibrio* and *Clostridium* are bacteria commonly found in rumen material. Ruminal strains of *Butyrivibrio fibrosolvens* were able to grow via the concurrent use of xylose and glucose. While transport mechanism were not determined during these experiments, other *B. fibrosolvens* strains demonstrate pentose uptake using ABC transporters (50). Interestingly, not all strains of *B. fibrosolvens* were able to co-utilize the pentose and hexose monosaccharides (51). Active CCR also appears to be absent in a number of Clostridia (Table 1) (52-57). *Clostridium thermohydrosulfuricum* strain Rt8.B1 showed the absence of catabolite repression, allowing for simultaneous utilization of glucose and xylose. Research results indicated biphasic utilization of glucose implicating high- and low-affinity transport, while xylose uptake appeared to occur through a facilitated diffusion mechanism (52). While sugar transport hasn't

been characterized in many of these bacteria, for those that have, PTS transporters don't appear to be responsible for transport of both pentose and hexose sugars, which explains why CCR may not be active in these species.

Simultaneous utilization of pentose and hexose has also been demonstrated in thermophilic non-cellulolytic hydrogen producing and cellulolytic anaerobes. Species in the genera Thermoanaerobacter, Caldicellulosiruptor, and Thermotoga are primary examples of thermophiles in this category of metabolic potential (58-66). In the carbon utilization network of *Thermoanaerobacter* strain X514, fructose, glucose and cellobiose transport is facilitated by PTS transporters, while xylose is transported via an ABC transporter. Regulation of pentose metabolism in other Gram-positive anaerobes has been seen in other *Thermoanaerobacter* species, but was not noted in X514. In cellulolytic thermophiles, such as *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* and different Thermotoga species, carbohydrate transport is also catalyzed by non-PTS type transporters. The genome of *Cc. saccharolyticus* possesses 177 ABC transporter genes, most of which encode transporters related to uptake of monomeric and dimeric sugars (67). Interestingly, only one PTS transporter, for fructose, was found in the Cc. saccharolyticus genome. Various Thermotoga species were also able to use pentose and hexose monosaccharides from hydrolyzed lignocellulose materials (65, 68). As with bacterial species discussed previously, co-utilization of pentose and hexose monosaccharides was attributed to the variety of ABC-type carbohydrate transporters, as well as the diversity of sugar kinases present in the cells (69-71).

Finally, simultaneous utilization of pentose and hexose sugars has been demonstrated in the hyperthermophilic archaeon, *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius*, and two yeast species, *Trichosporon cutaneum* and *Candida shehatae* (72-75). *S*.

*acidocaldarius* was able to simultaneously utilize xylose and glucose, as well as a mixture of glucose, arabinose and galactose. Genome studies of *Sulfolobus* species has demonstrated the absence of PTS, and that sugar transport is mediated by ABC-type transporters, which may be the reason glucose-induced catabolite repression was not noted (76-78). While no specific studies have examined the mechanisms and rates of sugar assimilation in the yeast, *C. shehatae* and *T. cutaneum*, genome studies indicate that sugar transport is typically accomplished via facilitated diffusion or proton symport (79).

*A. acidocaldarius* is an industrially important bacterium that produces a variety of extracellular and intracellular glycoside hydrolase enzymes, and can also grow on a variety of pentose and hexose sugars (2). Annotation of the *A. acidocaldarius* genome shows the presence of PTS, proton symport and many ABC-type carbohydrate transporters (10). In addition, the genome has all components of the Gram-positive CCR, including catabolite control protein A (CcpA), histidine protein (HPr), HPr kinase/phosphorylase, Crh, and cis-acting catabolite responsive elements (*cre*). The purpose of this study was to characterize carbon metabolism and gene regulation in *A. acidocaldarius* during growth on monosaccharides. Chemostat studies and global transcriptome analysis using high-density microarrays were used to accomplish this

goal. This research represents the first global transcriptome analysis of *A*. *acidocaldarius*.

### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

### **Inoculum Development.**

A. acidocaldarius ATCC 27009 was purchased from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and used for all experiments. To ensure that the same generation was used in all experiments, stock cultures collected from cultures two transfers from the ATCC stock were maintained in 5% DMSO and stored at -80 °C. Chemostat inoculum was prepared by inoculating 1 ml of the frozen stock into 25 ml of Modified 402 Medium, which contained the following (g/L):  $(NH_4)_2SO_4$  (1.3), Fe(III) EDTA (0.047), CaCl<sub>2</sub> ·  $2H_2O$  (0.07), MgSO<sub>4</sub> ·  $7H_2O$  (0.25), KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> (3.0), and glucose (4.0). In addition, 1 mL of a mineral (Solutions A and B) and vitamin stock (Solution C) were added. Solution A (g/L):  $MgCl_2$  (25),  $CaCl_2 \cdot 2H_2O$  (6.6),  $H_3BO_3$ (0.58), FeCl<sub>3</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (5), Co(NO<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (0.05), NiCl<sub>2</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (0.02). Solution B (g/L): MnSO<sub>4</sub> · H<sub>2</sub>O (2.0), ZnSO<sub>4</sub> · 7H<sub>2</sub>O (0.5), CuSO<sub>4</sub> · 5H<sub>2</sub>O (0.15), Na<sub>2</sub>MoO<sub>4</sub> ·  $2H_2O$  (0.025). Solution C (g/L): pyridoxine hydrochloride (0.08), folic acid (0.012), thiamine hydrochloride (0.13), riboflavin (0.042), nicotinamide (0.084), paminobenzoate (0.088), biotin (0.01), cyanocobalamin (0.0004), D-pantothenic acid, calcium salt (0.086), myo-inositol (0.021), choline bromide (0.053), orotic acid, sodium salt (0.021), spermidine (0.1). Base medium was autoclaved (121 °C, 20 psi) for 30 min prior to use; KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> solution was adjusted to pH 4.0, autoclaved

separately and added once bulk media had cooled. Solutions A, B and C were filtersterilized (0.22  $\mu$ m) to maintain sterility during storage. During media preparation, solutions A and B were autoclaved with the bulk media, whereas Solution C was added to the base medium once it had cooled. A 25 mL *A. acidocaldarius* culture was grown overnight and then used to inoculate 250 mL of Modified 402 Medium containing 4 g/L of the sugar that was used for the subsequent chemostat experiment. This culture was then used to inoculate the chemostat.

### **Chemostat Studies.**

Carbon utilization studies to determine whether CCR governed carbon metabolism in *A. acidocaldarius* was performed in a BioFlo 3000 chemostat system (New Brunswick Scientific, Enfield, CT). Medium was added to the reactor, oxygen and DO probes were inserted into appropriate ports, and the entire reactor was autoclaved at 121 °C, 20 psi, for 1 hour. The pH probe was calibrated using a twopoint calibration with pH 2 and 7 buffers, prior to autoclaving. Prior to heating the reactor for operation, the pH of the medium was measured using an external pH meter and the pH on the BioFlo control unit was adjusted accordingly. The DO probe was allowed to polarize for six hours and then the dynamic range of the probe was set first by purging nitrogen gas through the medium (0% oxygen) and then air (100% oxygen). A working volume of 2.0 L of Modified 402 Medium was used for experiments, and cultures were grown at a dilution rate of 0.5/hr. Experiments were run at a temperature of 60 °C and the pH of the growth medium was automatically controlled to 4.0 by adding 1 N NaOH. To ensure that the cultures were not oxygen-

limited, dissolved oxygen was controlled to 10% using a cascade system based on changes in agitation along with the addition of pure oxygen to the inlet air stream. Experiments were performed in which xylose or fructose was used as initial carbon sources. In the case of xylose, CCR-induced conditions were established by the addition of glucose or arabinose, while for fructose, CCR induction was attempted using glucose. Each sugar was supplied at a concentration of 2.0 g/L, so when two sugars were present the total sugar concentration was 4 g/L.

Using the inoculum described above, the reactor was inoculated and run through an initial batch phase during which A. acidocaldarius was grown to mid- to late log phase using the initial sugars indicated above. During this time period, cell density was monitored using  $OD_{600}$ . At this point, a pump feeding the reactor with autoclaved Modified 402 Medium with the appropriate sugar monomer was started to achieve the 0.5/hr dilution rate. An effluent pump set at a slightly higher flow rate was used to remove spent medium from the reactor. To ensure that the culture was at steady-state prior to addition of the CCR-inducing sugar, the bioreactor was run for a time equivalent to five reactor volumes. Samples were taken at each residence time (i.e., every two hours) for sugars, cell density and RNA extraction. A "baseline" sample  $(t_0)$  to which other samples were compared was taken just prior to adding the inducing sugar. The induction phase of the experiment consisted of injection of a solution containing the inducing sugar that provided a final concentration of 2 g/L of the sugar in the chemostat medium, and then initiation of flow of autoclaved Modified 402 Medium containing the initial sugar and the inducing sugar. Upon injection and

initiation of flow for the medium containing both monosaccharides, samples were taken for sugars, cell density, and RNA extraction. This sample was considered the  $t_1$ sample. The chemostat was run for an additional five reactor volumes, and as with the initial phase on a single monosaccharide, samples were taken every two hours. Once five reactor volumes had passed through the chemostat, a final sample ( $t_2$ ) was taken for sugars, cell density and RNA extraction. Three biological replicates of each application of initial sugar for steady state growth and inducing sugar was accomplished using three separate chemostat runs, set up and operated in an identical manner.

### Analyses

Bulk samples were taken from a sampling port in the chemostat using sterile syringes. Samples were then aliquoted for the required amount for each analysis.

#### **Cell Density:**

A Thermo Scientific Evolution 600 UV-Vis Spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) was used to determine the optical density of the culture at a wavelength of 600 nm. The spectrophotometer was controlled using VisionPro Software. Due to the high cell density achieved once the culture entered logarithmic growth, a 1/10 dilution using sterile, sugar-free medium was performed prior to analysis.

#### **Carbohydrate Analysis:**

An Agilent G1600AX 3D Capillary Electrophoresis (CE) system (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA) equipped with a diode array detector was used to analyze sugar concentration in the chemostat supernatant. The CE was controlled using Agilent's ChemStation Software. Neutral carbohydrate (i.e., glucose, xylose, arabinose and fructose) concentrations were determined using the method of Rovio et al. with some modification (80, 81). Uncoated fused silica capillary columns with a total length of 60 cm and an ID of 50 µm were used for analysis. Carbohydrate separation was performed by holding the samples and the capillary at a temperature of 15 °C. Samples were injected using a pressure of 0.5 psi for 4 seconds, followed by a plug of electrolyte (0.5 psi for 5 seconds). Carbohydrates were separated using a voltage of +16 kV. The electrolyte used for the analysis consisted of 130 mM NaOH and 36 mM  $Na_2HPO_4 \cdot 2H_2O$  having a pH value of 12.6. All solutions were made using Optima LC/MS Water (Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). Prior to use, the electrolyte was filtered through a 0.45 µm filter to remove particulates, and sonicated for 20 minutes at room temperature to degas. Monitoring of the carbohydrates was accomplished at a wavelength of 270 nm with a bandwidth of 10 nm. Duplicate measurements were made for each sample.

Prior to analysis, new capillaries were pre-conditioned using sequential 20 minute rinses with 0.1 M NaOH, water and electrolyte solution. Between individual samples, the capillary was rinsed with 10% acetic acid, Optima water, and electrolyte by applying a pressure of 15 psi for 5 minutes for each solution. Acetic acid was used to help in stabilizing current during sequential analyses.

Samples (5 mL) were acidified with concentrated  $H_2SO_4$  (250 µL), mixed using a vortexer and then frozen until analyzed. Samples were diluted in Optima water
and then filtered through a 0.2  $\mu$ m syringe filter prior to analysis. Concentrations of monosaccharides in the samples were determined by comparing absorbance to the absorbance of known standards for each sugar. Stock solutions (10 g/L) were made for each monosaccharide and were stored at 4 °C when not in use. Monosaccharide stocks were diluted in Optima water to generate a three point calibration of 50, 100, and 500 mg/L for analysis.

# **Isolation of Total RNA:**

Samples for RNA extraction were taken from the chemostat and immediately mixed with RNA Protect Bacteria Reagent (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) at a 1:2 ratio. This mixture was incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes, centrifuged, the supernatant was discarded and the cell pellet was flash frozen in liquid nitrogen and then stored at - 80 °C until the RNA was extracted. Total RNA was extracted from the *A*. *acidocaldarius* cells using an RNeasy Midi Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) with slight modification of the manufacturer's protocol. *A. acidocaldarius* cells were thawed and lysis was accomplished by adding 200  $\mu$ L of Tris-EDTA buffer containing 15 mg/mL lysozyme and 0.1 mg/mL proteinase K. Samples were vortexed for 10 seconds and then incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes with shaking. Buffer RLT (4 mL) containing  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol was then added to each sample, the mixture was homogenized using a syringe with a 20G needle, and then incubated at room temperature for 10 minutes. Following incubation, 3.5 mL of 80% ethanol was added

and the resulting solution was mixed vigorously. The lysate was then passed through a Midi spin filter via centrifugation at 5,000 x g for five minutes to capture the RNA. RNA on the spin filter was washed sequentially with two 2.5 mL aliquots of Buffer RPE, followed by centrifugation at 5,000 x g for five minutes. RNA was eluted from the glass filter using 200 µL of DNase/RNase-free water: water was applied to the filter, incubated at room temperature for five minutes, and then centrifuged at 5,000 x g for three minutes. To increase RNA yield, the flow-through was re-applied to the spin filter and centrifuged. Residual DNA in the samples was removed by treatment with Ambion TURBO DNA-free kit (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). RNA was purified to remove compounds that might interfere with cDNA synthesis and concentrated using ethanol precipitation. The pellet was dried using an Eppendorf Vacufuge Concentrator 5301 (Brinkmann Instruments, Westbury, NY), and then resuspended in 20 µL of DNase/RNase-Free water. To inhibit RNA degradation during storage, 1 µl of Ambion Superase-In RNase Inhibitor (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) was added. RNA concentration and purity was determined using a NanoDrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). RNA integrity was determined using an RNA Nano Chip Kit run on an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA).

## Synthesis of cDNA:

Double-stranded cDNA was synthesized from total RNA using the Invitrogen Superscript Double-Stranded cDNA Synthesis Kit (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) according to manufacturer's instructions. Ten µg of total RNA was mixed with

random hexamer primers in DNase/RNase-Free Water, heated for 10 minutes at 70 °C and then quenched in an ice-water slurry for five minutes. While on ice, First Strand Buffer, dithiothreitol, and dNTPs, all supplied with the kit, were added and then brought to the reaction temperature of 42 °C, prior to addition of SuperScript II from the kit. Following addition of the reverse transcriptase, the reaction mixture was incubated at 42 °C for one hour. After this incubation the tubes were placed on ice and reaction components for second strand synthesis were added. The first strand reaction mixture was mixed with Second Strand Buffer, dNTPs, DNA ligase, DNA polymerase and RNase H (all supplied with the kit); the reaction was mixed and then incubated at 16 °C for two hours. An additional five minute incubation was performed after T4 DNA polymerase was added to the reaction. Residual RNA was degraded by adding RNase A and incubating the reaction mixture at 37 °C for 10 minutes. Proteins were removed by treating with phenol:chloroform:isoamyl alcohol, with phase separation being accomplished using Phase Lock Tubes (5 Prime, Inc., Gaithersburg, MD). cDNA in the aqueous phase was then precipitated and concentrated by ethanol precipitation. The pellet was dried using an Eppendorf Vacufuge Concentrator 5301 (Brinkmann Instruments, Westbury, NY), and then resuspended in 20  $\mu$ L of DNase/RNase-Free water and allowed to solubilize overnight. cDNA concentration in each reaction was determined using a NanoDrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). A DNA 7500 Chip Kit run on an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA) was used to verify that most of the cDNA was  $\geq$  400 bp.

## **Microarray Experiments and Data Analysis:**

Microarrays were designed and synthesized by NimbleGen using their 4 x 72K Custom Gene Expression Array format. Complete genome sequence information for *A. acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009 (DSM 446) was provided to NimbleGen. Seven probes, each 60 nt in length, were designed for each of the 3,554 identified open reading frames (ORFs) in the genome. Each probe was synthesized on the microarray in triplicate. Control probes were also included to ensure that there was no intraquadrant contamination during the hybridization process.

Triplicate RNA samples isolated from *A. acidocaldarius* cells grown under the various conditions were used for microarray analysis. One-color cDNA labeling using Cy3, hybridization to the *A. acidocaldarius* microarrays, array imaging and initial analysis of the array data was performed by NimbleGen. Data was normalized using NimbleScan software which normalizes probe response using quantile normalization and gene calls generation using Robust Multichip Averaging (RMA) (82, 83). Log<sub>2</sub>-transformed RMA data files were imported into ArrayStar 4 software (DNASTAR, Inc., Madison, WI) and the mean expression levels of three replicate arrays for each condition were considered. For comparison between gene expression during growth on the initial sugar, immediately upon addition of the CCR-inducing sugar, and growth on initial and inducing sugar, statistical significance was determined with a Bonferonni corrected moderate t-test and only genes that had a threefold or greater change in gene expression at 95% confidence were considered significant.

## **Bioinformatic Analysis:**

Comparative analysis of the *A. acidocaldarius* genome was performed using the Integrated Microbial Genomes feature within the Joint Genome Institute (84). Homology determinations for *A. acidocaldarius* proteins were accomplished using the Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST) for protein sequences using the 'blastp' algorithm (85, 86). The non-redundant protein sequence database was used for searches and uncultured and environmental sample sequences were excluded from the search. Alignments demonstrating variation between protein sequences for the Hpr protein were generated using GeneDoc (87). Phylogenetic trees comparing protein sequences were generated using the Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis (MEGA6) software program (88). Protein sequences were aligned using the MUSCLE program within MEGA6 (89, 90). Phylogenetic reconstruction was accomplished using the Maximum Likelihood statistical method and distances between sequences were determined using 1000 bootstrap replicates.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The purpose of the experiments performed was to understand sugar metabolism and regulatory mechanisms controlling metabolism in the Type strain of *A*. *acidocaldarius* (ATCC 27009/DSM 446). Mixtures of monosaccharides were used monitor changes in sugar metabolism, growth, and gene transcription in *A*. *acidocaldarius* when tested in continuous-flow chemostat studies. Information from the annotated genome of *A. acidocaldarius* indicates the presence of regulatory components common to Gram-positive CCR, which is a common global regulator of

gene transcription when bacteria grow on a preferred carbon source, such as glucose, even when other sugars are present (10). To determine whether CCR does control sugar metabolism, growth and gene transcription in A. acidocaldarius, cells were grown to a metabolic steady-state on one sugar and then a second sugar was added to the growth medium. Monosaccharide pairs tested were: xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose, and fructose/glucose, where the first sugar listed represents the monosaccharide used to establish the initial steady-state of growth, and the second monosaccharide was used for potential induction of CCR. Xylose, glucose and arabinose were selected because they represent the monosaccharides commonly found in the cellulose and hemicellulose fractions of plant biomass. Fructose was tested because, according to the genome, transport of this monosaccharide is facilitated by a PTS transporter, the type of transporter typically associated with CCR. Samples for analysis of cell growth and monosaccharide utilization were taken at multiple time points over the duration of the experiment, while samples for total RNA extraction were taken at three time points during the experiment. Gene transcription was analyzed using single-dye, high-density microarrays, and results were compared at the three sample points. The three time points considered were: steady-state on one sugar (initial phase); non-steady-state on two sugars (transition); and steady-state on two sugars (sugar1/sugar2)

## **Comparison of Sugar Metabolism**

## Glucose and Xylose Metabolism

An initial experiment was performed to monitor the effect of glucose inclusion on sugar metabolism, growth and gene transcription of A. acidocaldarius that was growing on xylose. Xylose and glucose concentrations and growth as determined by  $OD_{600}$  are shown in Figure 1A. During the initial phase, at a dilution rate of 0.5/hr, A. acidocaldarius was using approximately half of the xylose supplied. During the initial growth phase on xylose, A. acidocaldarius cell density was stable at an OD<sub>600</sub> of approximately 1.5. Cell density for only the final residence time before the transition phase where the second sugar was added is plotted. Following addition of enough glucose to bring the calculated concentration in the chemostat to 2.0 g/L, the measured glucose concentration in the media was just below 1.7 g/L. Following the initial spike of glucose and initiation of the chemostat influent containing xylose and glucose, the A. acidocaldarius culture was receiving a total of 4 g/L of total carbon for growth. During this transition phase, a gradual increase in xylose concentration coincided with high glucose concentrations in the chemostat. At face value, this initial observation may have been an indication of CCR, but A. acidocaldarius cells quickly began using both the xylose and glucose for growth which was demonstrated by a gradual increase in cell density over time compared to the initial steady-state (See  $OD_{600}$  in Figure 1A). Since glucose was being supplied continuously in the chemostat influent, if CCR were occurring, then xylose metabolism would be expected to drop off for the remainder of the experiment, and little to no additional growth should have been noted. Xylose and

glucose concentrations in the chemostat dropped to gradually to near zero, and the cell density nearly tripled after the glucose was added indicating that the *A. acidocaldarius* cells were growing on both monosaccharides, and CCR was not likely active.

#### Arabinose and Xylose Metabolism

A second set of experiments was performed in which two pentose sugars were tested. Metabolism of xylose and arabinose and associated effects on growth are shown in Figure 1B. Sugar use between experimental replicates was very different between chemostat runs. A. acidocaldarius was completely using the xylose in the influent medium during the initial phase when grown on xylose only. In contrast to the previous experiment with xylose and glucose, the culture for this set of experiments was completely using the xylose, meaning it was growing under carbonlimited conditions. Upon addition of the calculated 2.0 g/L arabinose, there was a spike in arabinose concentration to an average just over 2.5 g/L. As the experiment proceeded, the mean xylose concentration in the medium began to rise to an average maximum just over 1.0 g/L. The measured arabinose concentration in the chemostat medium decreased as the xylose concentration increased and then both monosaccharides were metabolized nearly equally after the first residence time (2 hours). By the end of the third residence time, neither monosaccharide was detectable in samples of growth medium taken from the chemostat. When both monosaccharides were present in the chemostat influent, cell density nearly doubled (Figure 1B). As with the xylose/glucose monosaccharide pair, no apparent CCR was demonstrated as A. acidocaldarius was able to use both xylose and arabinose simultaneously. This

result is less surprising, since xylose and arabinose are both pentose sugars, and are likely metabolized using similar cellular machinery. In addition, neither sugar has been shown to elicit CCR in other bacteria.

#### Fructose and Glucose Metabolism

A third and final set of chemostat experiments was performed in which growth and monosaccharide use were compared when A. acidocaldarius was exposed to two hexose sugars. A. acidocaldarius was not able to completely use fructose when supplied at an inlet concentration of 2.0 g/L (Figure 1C). During the initial phase when grown only on fructose, approximately 60% of the incoming fructose was used by A. acidocaldarius. This result suggests that A. acidocaldarius was not carbonlimited during growth on fructose, with the chemostat conditions tested. Interestingly, cell densities achieved were still equivalent to cell densities when grown on xylose as the sole carbon source. When the steady-state culture was spiked with glucose, medium concentrations of nearly 2.0 g/L of glucose were noted; however, there was only a slight increase in the fructose concentration in the growth medium. As the culture proceeded into the second steady-state on both monosaccharides, fructose concentrations returned to levels near those seen during the initial phase and glucose concentrations decreased to near zero. These results may indicate that A. acidocaldarius prefers glucose over fructose. Following addition of the second monosaccharide, cell density nearly doubled, indicating that A. acidocaldarius was able to use fructose and glucose in parallel, and that CCR was probably not elicited by the addition of glucose.

## **Global Transcription Analysis**

RNA extracted from *A. acidocaldarius* was reverse-transcribed to cDNA and used for microarray analysis in an effort to understand global regulation of transcription during growth on individual and mixtures of pentose and hexose monosaccharides. *A. acidocaldarius* was grown in chemostats to steady-state on one sugar, followed by addition of a second sugar. Gene regulation during the initial phase, when growth was attributed to the first sugar, was then compared to the transition phase with two sugars, and then to steady-state growth on two sugars. Three sets of experiments were performed: xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose and fructose/glucose; results from each experiment are presented. Overall results for regulated genes are shown in Figure 2.

Numbers of genes that were regulated during the experiments were 56, 64 and 71of the 3,554 *A. acidocaldarius* ORFs tested for xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose, and fructose/glucose, respectively. These results demonstrate differences in genes regulated under the different conditions tested. During the xylose/glucose and fructose/glucose experiments, regulated genes that demonstrated greater than 3-fold with a confidence level of 95% or higher when comparing growth on the first sugar to growth after the transition when the second sugar was spiked into the growth medium, were selected for analysis. A few genes are discussed for which the change is less than 3-fold, but the confidence interval is still above 95%, but only in cases where the gene annotation links it to a set of genes where the fold-change was greater than three. When *A. acidocaldarius* was tested with xylose and arabinose, for unknown reasons,

confidence intervals for the microarray analysis dropped substantially. Consequently, genes that were highly regulated (4-fold or higher) will be discussed as significant, and will represent confidence intervals of 80% or higher. This cut-off was chosen because at this high level of change for gene transcription still remains significant even at 80% confidence. Factors related to carbon-limitation during the xylose/arabinose chemostat experiments may have led to the low *p*-values demonstrated during this experiment.

Up-regulated genes were either below the fold- change cut-off or the 95% confidence interval set for the research. During the transition from non-steady-state on xylose and glucose to steady-state on the same two sugars, gene transcription trends reversed and most genes were up-regulated for all three conditions. Of particular interest to this research, none of the genes related to CCR were regulated. Only two genes were up-regulated within the established criteria for the experiment during the fructose/glucose experiment.

When comparing COG categories of functions for genes, overall, gene transcription analysis showed that genes related to lipid transport and metabolism were the most regulated (Figure 2). Relatively high numbers of genes associated with amino acid transport and metabolism, carbohydrate transport and metabolism, and energy production and conversion were also regulated. Substantially higher degrees of down-regulation (>19-fold) of transcription of a number of genes was noted when *A*. *acidocaldarius* transitioned from growth using fructose to growth on fructose and glucose, than was demonstrated for the other conditions tested. More energy production and conversion genes, as well as genes related to transcription, were

regulated during the fructose/glucose experiment than for the other two conditions tested.

## Systems Level Analysis of Gene Transcription

Gene transcription analysis of the Gram-positive thermoacidophilic *A*. *acidocaldarius* growing on individual pentose and hexose sugars, and mixtures of pentose and/or hexose sugars was performed. Sugar mixtures tested were xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose and fructose/glucose. *A. acidocaldarius* was grown to steady-state on the first sugar listed and then RNA was extracted and compared to RNA extracted when growing at non-steady-state and steady-state on both sugars. The goal of these experiments was to better understand monosaccharide metabolism by *A*. *acidocaldarius* and regulatory mechanisms controlling this metabolism. Results from microarray experiments for different cellular systems are discussed in more detail below.

# Transcription Regulators

Transcriptional regulators are usually *trans*-acting elements that become active when the bacterial cell receives one or more environmental or metabolic signals that the growth environment has changed and that cellular resources may need to be redistributed for optimal growth. A number of transcriptional regulators were affected by transition of *A. acidocaldarius* from growth on one sugar to transitory and steady-state growth on two sugars. Figure 3 shows regulators of gene transcription that were controlled during testing of *A. acidocaldarius* on different individual monosaccharide and monosaccharide mixtures.

The most highly down-regulated ORF for regulation of gene transcription was Aaci\_0876 that encodes a helix-turn-helix, AraC (HTH-AraC) family regulator. This gene was down-regulated at levels greater than 11-fold during testing with xylose/glucose and fructose/glucose, but only 9-fold when A. acidocaldarius was grown on xylose/arabinose. HTH-AraC family regulators are common in *Firmicutes* and represent two-component response regulators (91). These types of regulators have been found to regulate three primary processes in bacteria: 1) carbon metabolism; 2) stress response and adaptation; and 3) expression of virulence factors. Nearly 45% of AraC regulators have been shown to regulate carbon catabolism and global metabolism (92). In other Firmicutes, such as Paenibacillus sp. Strain JDR-2, the HTH-AraC regulator appears to be in the same regulatory element as a histidine kinase, which is most likely involved in signal transduction related to glycoside hydrolase enzymes and related carbon metabolism (93). When compared to other AraC-type regulators cataloged in the NCBI database, Aaci\_0876 is nearly identical to the genes in two other A. acidocaldarius genome sequences in the database (Accession ZP03495134.1 and YP\_00551834.1), with the next closest matches being to AraC transcriptional regulators found in numerous species of *Paenibacillus*. Many of the *Paenibacillus* genomes contain a histidine kinase just upstream from genes encoding the AraC-type regulator. This, however, is not the case with A. acidocaldarius; the gene upstream of Aaci\_0876 encodes a hypothetical protein, which from gene ontology appears to be a UvrD/Rep helicase family protein, and it was not coregulated with Aaci\_0876. Likewise, none of the 25 histidine kinase related signal

transduction genes found in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome were co-regulated with Aaci\_0876.

Aaci\_0444, which is annotated as encoding a PAS modulated Fis family Sigma-54-dependent transcriptional activator, was also down-regulated during all three experiments. During transition from growth on the first monosaccharide to the transition phase when the second monosaccharide was added, Aaci\_0444 was downregulated 7.3-fold with xylose/glucose, 6.7-fold with xylose/arabinose, and 9.5-fold when grown on fructose/glucose. Further analysis of Aaci\_0444 indicates that this is most likely a bacterial enhancer binding protein (bEBP) that activates transcription using the Sigma-54 RNA polymerase holoenzyme (94). In silico analysis of the protein encoded by this gene indicates that it contains the three primary domains of bEBPs: 1) a signal sensing domain (N-terminus); 2) an HTH DNA binding domain (Cterminus); and 3) a Sigma-54 interaction domain (95). The Sigma-54 interaction domain also contains a conserved AAA<sup>+</sup> domain which is responsible for ATP hydrolysis required for activation of transcription. Interestingly, another PAS modulated Fis family Sigma-54-dependent transcriptional activator (Aaci\_0324), located in the same genome neighborhood as *rpoN* (Aaci\_0326), which encodes the Sigma-54 subunit of RNA polymerase, was not up- or down-regulated. In silico analysis of 842 prokaryotic genomes in the GOLD database showed Sigma-54 and bEBPs homologs in 62% of the genomes (96). Analysis of promoters containing Sigma-54 and bEBP recognition/binding sequences indicated COG functional categories of genes that encode proteins related to energy production and conversion,

cell wall/membrane/envelope biogenesis, cell motility, post-translational modification, signal transduction and intracellular trafficking/secretion were found more often than other categories of genes. These findings, along with the demonstrated down-regulation of lipid synthesis genes in *A. acidocaldarius* discussed below, indicate that the Sigma-54 RNA polymerase holoenzyme and Aaci\_0444 may be responsible for transcription of genes encoding enzymes for cell wall construction and other carbon metabolism. Aaci\_0443, which is annotated as a major facilitator superfamily (MFS) general substrate transporter, appeared to be co-regulated with this bEBP during the xylose experiments, and will be discussed in additional detail below.

Aaci\_0139 was annotated as a GAF-modulated transcriptional regulator of the LuxR Family, and was downregulated 5.6-fold with xylose/glucose, 4.2-fold with xylose/arabinose and 5.9-fold with fructose/glucose. These regulators typically are involved in some type of signal transduction and contain a sensory domain, as well as an HTH DNA-binding domain. Down-regulation of this gene in parallel with Aaci\_0444, the bEBP that interacted with Sigma-54, makes sense since GAF-modulated transcriptional regulators often impact Sigma-54-dependent transcription (97, 98).

Three other regulators that were down-regulated only on fructose/glucose were Aaci\_1214 (Transcriptional regulator, LacI family), Aaci\_2890 (Transcriptional regulator, AraC family) and Aaci\_2901 (Transcriptional regulator, GnrR family with LacI sensor). These genes were also down-regulated when *A. acidocaldarius* was

grown on xylose/glucose, with p-values below 0.05, but the change in expression was 2.3, 2.6-fold and 1.9-fold, respectively.

As indicated previously, none of the genes associated with CCR were regulated within the criteria established for the experiments, during any of the three conditions tested. While most genes common to CCR are present in the genome of A. acidocaldarius, CCR did not appear to be a global regulator of carbon metabolism as in other Gram-positive bacteria, such as the CCR prototype *B. subtilis* (99, 100). Regulation of genes related to CCR is not a prerequisite for catabolite repression since expression of these genes may be constitutive, but when analyzed with the physiological data from the experiments, CCR does not appear to be active. The primary physiological indicator that sugar metabolism in A. acidocaldarius is not regulated in a manner consistent with CCR is the fact that growth occurred when a second sugar expected to elicit CCR was added to the steady-state culture of A. acidocaldarius. Carbon metabolism in A. acidocaldarius appears to be most similar to L brevis: CCR components are present, but due to the prevalence of MFS-family and ABC-type transporters for sugar uptake, L. brevis can grow on two sugars simultaneously and CCR does not appear to be active (29, 101). This is important because CCR in most Gram-positive bacteria seems to be associated with PTS-type sugar transport systems. Transport of glucose, xylose and arabinose is facilitated by non-PTS-type transporters, while fructose may be transported by a PTS-type transporter. Even though this is the case, CCR did not appear to be active when glucose was added to the A. acidocaldarius culture growing at steady-state on fructose.

The protein sequence of one of the three genes that have been annotated as phosphotransferase, phosphocarrier protein HPr (Aaci\_0224), has the catalytic and regulatory domains associated with HPr proteins from other Gram-positive bacteria (Figure 4). This gene is adjacent to Aaci\_0225, which is annotated as a phosphoenolpyruvate-protein phosphotransferase, also associated with CCR in Grampositive bacteria., the catalytic histidine (His-15) and the regulatory serine (Ser-46) in the protein encoded by Aaci\_0224 of A. acidocaldarius are shifted downstream two amino acids relative to their position in other Gram-positive bacterial HPr homologs. The His-15 is shown in the conserved HARPA region, while the regulatory Ser-46 is shown conserved KSI domain. While the effect of this shift on phosphorylation and activity of Aaci\_0224 is not known, it may alter or even inhibit phosphorylation. This hypothesis is supported by the fact that point mutations in HPr proteins in B. subtilis have shown relaxed CCR (102, 103). If HPr is not phosphorylated on the regulatory serine (Ser-46), then proper interaction with CcpA may not occur, which would lead to less specific binding of *cres*, thereby inhibiting CCR.

Aaci\_0224 is part of what appears to be a gene cassette related to metabolism of mannitol as well as containing a number of regulatory elements (Figure 5A). Aaci\_0220 encodes a PTS system, mannitol-specific enzyme II (EIIC) subunit. The transcriptional anti-terminator, BglG, which is proposed as the mannitol operon activator, is encoded by Aaci\_0221. Aaci\_0222 encodes a sugar phosphotransferase that may be the enzyme II (EIIA) subunit for the mannitol system. Mannitol dehydrogenase is encoded by Aaci\_0223. As stated previously, Aaci\_0225 encodes

the phosphoenolpyruvate-protein phosphotransferase which encodes enzyme I (EI) of the phosphotransferase system. Figure 5B shows the gene cassette from *B. subtilis* strain 168 for which CCR from glucose is active. There are two regulators (YkvZ and GlcT), the glucose EIIABC subunit (PtsG), the HPr encoding gene (PtsH), and EI component (PtsI). If gene proximity and co-expression is important, then an alternate hypothesis for the lack of CCR in *A. acidocaldarius* may be that CCR is not triggered by glucose but may be triggered by mannitol, which was not tested. No in-depth analysis of similar phenomena in other bacteria has been performed for comparison.

## **Transporters**

A variety of solute transporters were regulated in *A. acidocaldarius* during transition from growth on one monosaccharide to growth on two monosaccharides (Figure 6). While generally maintaining the pattern of dominant down-regulation of gene transcription, three genes or gene cassettes that encode apparent transporters were up-regulated: Aaci\_2204, which is a sodium solute superfamily transporter (SSS); Aaci\_2842 through Aaci\_2844, which appear to encode an ABC-type transporter for sulfate; and Aaci\_2879, which has been annotated as a general substrate transporter.

One of the more interesting results during transition from growth on xylose to growth on xylose/arabinose was the down-regulation (average of nearly 9-fold) of three genes (Aaci\_0259, Aaci\_0260 and Aaci\_0261) which encode the different subunits of an ABC-transporter for D-xylose. This transporter has been designated a carbohydrate uptake transporter 2 (CUT2) family, which are specific for transport of

monosaccharides (104). The change in expression levels of these genes in the xylose/glucose and fructose/glucose experiments were below the cut-offs established for these experiments. These results suggest that these genes were down-regulated by the presence of arabinose, but not glucose, and may be constituently expressed when pentose sugars are present. These genes appear to be organized in an operon similar to *xylFGH* of many bacteria, including *Thermoanaerobacter ethanolicus* (105). Aaci\_0259 has been annotated as the gene encoding a periplasmic xylose binding protein (XylF) that bears highest homology to other species of *Alicyclobacillus* (60 – 77%), and greater than 55% homology to XylF proteins of *Acidiphilium* and *Acidocella* species. The encoded ATP-binding protein (XylG;Aaci\_0260) which, as would be expected, shows homology to XylG proteins in other Alicyclobacilli and to species of *Chloroflexi* and *Actinobacteria*. Aaci\_0261, encoding the inner membrane translocator/permease (XylH), shows homology to XylH proteins in other *Alicyclobacillus* species, as well as, *Chloroflexi* and *Proteobacteria*.

Five of the transporters that were down-regulated during all three experiments have been annotated as major facilitator superfamily, MFS\_1, transporters: Aaci\_0335, Aaci\_0443, Aaci\_2515, Aaci\_2622, and Aaci\_2906. In all three conditions tested, a variety of transporter types responded to the second sugar added to the *A*. *acidocaldarius* culture growing on one sugar; however, there were differences when growing on xylose, regardless of inducing sugar added, and fructose/glucose. A gene encoding an MFS transporter (Aaci\_0335) was down-regulated 4.8-fold with xylose/glucose, 5.4-fold with xylose/arabinose and 6.9-fold for fructose/glucose.

SEED and Pfam classifications of this transporter indicated it is most likely a sugar transporter for pentose sugars. Interestingly, besides the other *A. acidocaldarius* genomes in the NCBI database, this MFS transporter shows the most homology to MFS-type transporters found in nearly 40 crenarchaeotes, even showing less similarity to similar transporters in other *Alicyclobacillus* species. The phylogenetic tree shown in Figure 7 demonstrates the similarity of the MFS transporter encoded by Aaci\_0335 in *A. acidocaldarius* to similar MFS transporters in a large number of Archaea.

A second gene annotated as an MFS transporter, Aaci\_0443, was downregulated during the xylose experiments and has been classified as a sugar transporter in Prosite (PS00216), but no specific metabolite was given. KEGG Orthology (KO:K08369) indicates that this transporter most likely functions through a proton symport mechanism. This gene locus was down-regulated ~7-fold in *A*. *acidocaldarius* when tested on xylose/glucose and xylose/arabinose, but not during the fructose/glucose experiment. While no metabolite has been specified for this transporter, these results indicate that it may be involved with xylose, or more generally, pentose transport. As was the case with Aaci\_0335, this protein exhibits homology to a number of Archaeal MFs transporters, as well as Actinobacteria.

An ORF that has been annotated as a hypothetical protein (Aaci\_2515) was down-regulated under all conditions tested. Highest levels of down-regulation when comparing the three test conditions were noted during growth on fructose/glucose (6.6fold), compared to below 5-fold when grown on xylose/glucose or xylose/arabinose. Comparison to other proteins in the InterPro database indicates that this ORF may

encode an MFS Family transporter, of the general substrate type (IPR016196). When compared to other genes in the non-redundant protein database in NCBI, this gene shows the highest homology (95% identity) to ORF TC41\_2812 from A. acidocaldarius Tc-4-1, which has been annotated as a D-galactonate transporter of the MFS type. The same classification has been given for AaLAA1DRAFT for A. acidocaldarius LAA1. Aaci\_2515 also shows 76% identity to a gene that has been annotated as an MFS transporter in A. hesperidum URH17-3-68. This 148 amino acid protein also shows greater than 68% identity to MFS proteins in a number of *Geobacillus* species. While the specific function of this protein in A. acidocaldarius is not known, the gene is located downstream of Aaci\_2516, which was annotated as a xylose isomerase domain protein TIM barrel. Conserved domain analysis of this enzyme shows that it may be involved in transport and metabolism of phosphate sugars. Aaci\_2516 was also down-regulated, but only to a level of 3.3-fold. Aaci\_2157, which was annotated as an alcohol dehydrogenase GroES domain protein, was also down-regulated 3.2-fold during the fructose/glucose experiment.

A fourth MFS transporter (Aaci\_2622) was also differentially down-regulated when *A. acidocaldarius* was grown on xylose/glucose or xylose/arabinose, compared to fructose/glucose. This gene was down-regulated 3.2-fold on xylose/glucose, 4.6fold on xylose/arabinose, but did not change for the fructose/glucose experiment. While no specific substrate has been given for this transporter, the protein sequence shows greater than 40% similarity to MFS transporters in a number of *Burkholderia* and *Pseudomonas* species. Some have been annotated as sugar phosphate permeases. Comparison of Aaci\_2622 with other COGs suggests that this 421 amino acid protein is a sugar phosphate permease (COG2271). Comparison of the protein encoded by this gene with similar proteins, along with data from the microarray experiments, indicates that this protein may be involved in xylose transport, or pentose transport, in general.

Aaci\_2906 was down-regulated 4-fold when tested with fructose/glucose, but less than 3-fold when tested with xylose/glucose, and has been annotated as an MFS transporter. As with other MFS transporters discussed, Aaci\_2906 is a general substrate transporter for which no substrate was given. This gene is in the same gene neighborhood as genes encoding two other transporters: an ABC transporter (Aaci\_2902 through Aaci\_2904), which was also down-regulated and will be discussed below, and Aaci\_2900, which has been annotated as a sugar transporter, but was not differentially expressed. Interestingly, Aaci\_2906 is transcribed in the opposite direction from Aaci\_2902 to Aaci\_2905. While not all genes in this particular gene neighborhood were regulated, many genes appear important to processing of pentose monosaccharides, or pentose-containing oligosaccharides. In addition to the aforementioned transporters, Aaci-2899 encodes an L-ribulokinase, Aaci\_2897 encodes an L-arabinose isomerase, and Aaci\_2894 encodes the glycoside hydrolase, α-N-arabinofuranosidase.

Finally, gene locus Aaci\_2879 has been annotated as a general substrate transporter, which is most likely an MFS transporter. This ORF also represents one of only a few genes demonstrating up-regulation during all three experimental conditions.

Transcription of this gene was up-regulated during growth on xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose and fructose/glucose, at levels of 2.5-, 2.7- and 3.8-fold, respectively. The predicted 465 amino acid protein encoded by this gene shows greater than 55% identity with MFS transporters found in a number of *Sulfobacillus acidophilus*. Conserved domain analysis indicates that this transporter is best represented by the model TIGR00887, which is for a proton symporter for phosphate. Using COG Functional Category classification, this protein has been annotated as a sugar phosphate permease.

Four down-regulated gene loci, Aaci\_0403, Aaci\_2510, Aaci\_2889, and Aaci\_2474, have been annotated as Family 5 extracellular solute binding proteins. Aaci\_2474 has been annotated as the OppA component of an oligopeptide transporter and will be discussed in more detail below. Domain analysis of these proteins demonstrates the possibility of binding for multiple solutes, including nickel, peptide and carbohydrate transport, as part of the ABC transport process. KEGG Orthology (KO:K02035) and InterPro (IPR000914) indicate these genes encode a protein that may be the periplasmic substrate binding protein for peptide or nickel ABC transporter. Conserved domain analysis indicates that these substrate binding proteins from *A. acidocaldarius* contain domains similar to the cellulose-binding domain of a protein from the hyperthermophile *Thermotoga maritima*. This periplasmic-binding fold protein superfamily not only functions in transport of peptides, but also metabolites such as amino acids and carbohydrates. Aaci\_0403 encodes a 565 amino acid protein that has been annotated as a Family 5 extracellular solute-binding protein, and was downregulated following growth on xylose when the culture was spiked with glucose or arabinose, but not when the culture growing on fructose was spiked with glucose. Down-regulation was 3.3fold upon addition of the second sugar during the xylose/glucose experiment, and 11.5-fold when tested with xylose/arabinose. These results indicate that the signal for regulation of this solute-binding protein may be controlled by arabinose, or pentose sugars in general. Fructose and glucose, both hexoses, appeared to have less of an effect on gene transcription. Conserved domain analysis shows that model cd08509 for PBP2\_TmCBP\_oligosaccharides\_like binding proteins best fits the protein encoded by this gene. The fact that this gene was differentially regulated with different sugars may be an indication that it is involved in carbohydrate transport. Sugars such as arabinose were found to be transported by dipeptide transporters in *Sulfolobus solfataricus* (78), further supporting this hypothesis.

A second gene (Aaci\_2510) encoding a Family 5 extracellular solute-binding protein was down-regulated during all three conditions tested. The gene was downregulated nearly 7-fold when *A. acidocaldarius* was spiked with glucose after growing at steady-state on either xylose or fructose, but only 4.4-fold when growing on xylose/arabinose. KEGG Orthology (KO2035) indicates that this protein may be the extracellular solute binding protein associated with an ABC transporter involved in peptide or nickel transport. Comparison to conserved domains for oligopeptide

transporters indicates that Aaci\_2510 may function in a manner similar to OppA (Aaci\_2474) which will be discussed in more detail below.

The final Family 5 extracellular solute-binding protein-encoding gene that will be discussed as a stand-alone gene is Aaci\_2889. This gene was down-regulated 4.6-fold during the xylose/glucose and 6.3-fold during the xylose/arabinose experiment, but not during the fructose/glucose experiment. This indicates that this transporter was being transcribed when growing at steady-state on xylose and when the second sugar was added, transcription was significantly down-regulated, regardless of whether the second sugar was a pentose or hexose. As with Aaci\_0403 and Aaci\_2510, KEGG Orthology (KO2035) indicates this protein is most likely a peptide/nickel transport system substrate-binding protein. Gene orthology, along with the fact that these genes were strongly down-regulated when the second sugar was added, indicate the possible function in monosaccharide transport.

Another set of genes (Aaci\_2471, Aaci\_2472, Aaci\_2473 and Aaci\_2474) that was down-regulated > 5-fold when *A. acidocaldarius* was grown on xylose and then spiked with either glucose or arabinose has been annotated as the OppA, OppB, OppC and OppD components of an ATP-binding cassette (ABC) oligopeptide transporter. This set of genes was not regulated when grown on fructose/glucose. The OppF component (Aaci\_2470), which is part of this operon, was also down-regulated to a level of 2.5-fold with a *p*-value of 0.02, when tested with xylose/glucose. As discussed above, three other genes (Aaci\_0403, Aaci\_2510 and Aaci\_2889) that have also been annotated as Family 5, extracellular solute binding proteins for peptides or nickel were down-regulated during testing. Since Aaci\_0403 and Aaci\_2889 were down-regulated under similar conditions, they may be involved in a network with Aaci\_2471 through Aaci\_2474. While *opp* genes are typically arranged in operons, as is the case with *A. acidocaldarius*, additional OppA components are often present in other locations of the genome and may be co-regulated with the genes in the operons (106, 107). *A. acidocaldarius* appears to have at least five genes dispersed across the genome that encode proteins that carry out similar functions to OppA. The increased number of these solute binding proteins is thought to increase the efficiency of oligopeptide binding (106). Another *opp* operon present in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome (Aaci\_2258-Aaci\_2263) did not appear to be regulated during any of the three experiments. In general, oligopeptide transporters play a central role in internalization of peptides for nutrition and recycling of cell wall peptides. If transport of peptides was the sole function of the transporter encoded by this group of genes, then regulation during growth on fructose/glucose would have been expected.

While the function of the oligopeptide transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* is not known at this time, additional insight can be obtained by Opp/Dpp transporters found in *Thermotoga maritima* (108, 109). Transcription of components for two distinct Opp/Dpp family transporters was high in the presence of xylose and xylan polysaccharides. The primary difference between *T. maritima* and *A. acidocaldarius* is that the Opp/Dpp transporter in *T. maritima* is located in an apparent xylan utilization cluster with a Family 10 xylanase transversely transcribed from the transporter, while in *A. acidocaldarius* it is not (Figure 8A). Comparing gene ortholog

neighborhoods based on COG functional categories, the *A. acidocaldarius* group of genes is more similar to Opp/Dpp in *Thermotoga* that is adjacent to two endoglucanase enzymes (Figure 8B). The OppA-family binding protein (MtpA) was more highly regulated when *T. maritima* was grown on xylose, but other transporter components were more regulated when grown on mannans. Figure 8C shows the primary difference between these clusters of genes when comparing *T. maritima* to *A. acidocaldarius;* a glycoside hydrolase gene (Aaci\_2475) is located adjacent to the transporter genes, but is also oriented in the same direction as the transporter genes.

Aaci\_1215 encodes a 446 amino acid protein, also characterized as a Family 1 extracellular solute-binding protein (SBP), which differ from the Family 5 SBPs discussed above. KEGG Orthology (KO:K10188) and comparison with other COGs (COG1653) for bacterial proteins indicate this protein is most likely the periplasmic component of a sugar transporter. The Integrated Microbial Genomes (IMG) tool within the Joint Genome webpage has given an IMG term annotation of a carbohydrate ABC transporter substrate-binding protein, of the carbohydrate uptake transporter-1 (CUT1) family (TC 3.A.1.1.-). This protein was most down-regulated when tested with fructose/glucose (4.8-fold) and 3.5-fold when tested with xylose/glucose, but not with xylose/arabinose. This Family 1 SBP appeared to be co-regulated with other component; and Aaci\_1217, also an inner membrane transport component). These two genes were down-regulated within the statistical cut-off for the experiments but were below the fold change cut-offs established for the experiment. As was indicated when

discussing global transcription analysis, most genes were up-regulated to an equal extent when *A. acidocaldarius* transitioned from growing at non-steady-state on two sugars to steady-state on both monosaccharides. This, however, was not the case during testing with the fructose/glucose sugar pair. Up-regulation was 6.4-fold for Aaci\_1215, 5.8-fold for Aaci\_1216 and 4.8-fold for Aaci\_1217, indicating that increased transcription was occurring when both hexose monosaccharides were present. These results indicate that these genes were down-regulated by the presence of glucose, or hexoses in general, since the response was stronger with fructose and glucose.

Gene loci Aaci\_1853 and Aaci\_1253, both encoding hypothetical proteins mapped to integral membrane proteins of the GPR1/FUN34/yaaH family, were also down-regulated. Aaci\_1253 demonstrated higher levels of down-regulation than Aaci\_1853. Aaci\_1253 was most down-regulated during the fructose/glucose experiment, while Aaci\_1853 was least down-regulated when *A. acidocaldarius* was grown on fructose/glucose. Description of the gene from InterPro (IPR000791) classifies GPR1/FUN34/yaaH as a hydrophobic protein with six transmembrane regions, which indicates involvement in transport. Various studies in fungi and bacteria have implicated GPR1/FUN34/yaaH in the transport of volatile fatty acids, such as acetate, from inside the cell to the external medium (110, 111). In *Bacillus subtilis*, yaaH has been shown to encode genes related to sporulation (112). Analysis of Aaci\_1853 in the NCBI database shows that this gene demonstrates the highest level of homology to genes in organic acid producing and metabolizing bacteria such

as Acetobacter, Thermoacetogenium, Gluconobacter and others. In all instances, the gene has been annotated as an inner membrane transporter for acetate. Within the JGI database, Aaci\_1253 has also been annotated as an inner membrane transporter, specifically in the YaaH Family, transporters involved in organic acid transport. The gene shows high homology (>87%) to other Alicyclobacillus genes in the NCBI database, and is closely related to GPR1/FUN34/yaaH inner membrane transporters in Archaea (*Sulfolobus*) and  $\beta$ -Proteobacteria (*Burkholderia*). Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (Aaci\_1254) is the upstream nearest neighbor of Aaci\_1253. This strengthens the argument that Aaci 1253 may be involved in acetate transport, since Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase catalyzes acetogenesis from pyruvate, and while not down-regulated to the level of Aaci\_1253, Aaci\_1254 was down-regulated 6.2-fold at the same sampling point. In addition, when growing at high rates on monosaccharides such as glucose and xylose, A. acidocaldarius has been shown to produce organic acids such as acetate, lactate and propionate (data not shown). This type of carbon overflow is common in other Firmicutes (113, 114).

Aaci\_2204, which has been annotated as a solute:sodium symporter (SSS) family transporter (TC:2.A.21), was up-regulated 9.1-fold when *A. acidocaldarius* was spiked with arabinose following steady-state growth on xylose. During the experiments when glucose was added as the second monosaccharide after xylose or fructose, up-regulation was just below 4-fold. SSS family transporters typically function to transport Na<sup>+</sup> with sugars, amino acids, inorganic ions or vitamins. Transport by this transporter must not be specific, since up-regulation was seen

whether glucose or arabinose was added as the second monosaccharide. The elevated transcription when arabinose was added indicates that this transporter may be more responsive to pentose sugars, specifically arabinose. High concentrations of Na<sup>+</sup> are not present in the growth medium, but were added when NaOH was pumped into the chemostat to help control pH, so Na<sup>+</sup> would be available for co-transport. For all three conditions tested, Aaci\_2203, which encodes a hypothetical protein with no known function, was expressed at similar levels to Aaci\_2204, indicating possible co-transcription.

A permease involved in the transport of L-lactate (Aaci\_2529) was downregulated 4.9-fold during transition from steady-state on xylose to non-steady-state growth on xylose and glucose but only 3.8-fold with xylose/arabinose and 3.7-fold with fructose/glucose. While metabolites were not measured during this experiment, previous studies (data not shown) indicate the production of organic acids, including lactate, by *A. acidocaldarius* when grown on xylose and glucose. The presence of lactate in the growth medium would support the presence and activity of transporters for L-lactate. In addition, the *A. acidocaldarius* genome contains genes that suggest three mechanisms for lactate formation. In one pathway, L-lactate dehydrogenase (Aaci\_0520) catalyzes the reduction of pyruvate to lactate. In a second mechanism, lactate 2-monooxygenase (Aaci\_0905) catalyzes formation of L-lactate from acetyl-CoA through acetate. Finally, *A. acidocaldarius* appears to use the methyglyoxal pathway as a mechanism for carbon overflow; this pathway also yields lactate. While Aaci\_0520 was not regulated within the confidence intervals established for this

experiment, lactate 2-monooxygenase (Aaci\_0905) was down-regulated 2-fold with a *p*-value of 0.03. Lactate 2-monooxygenase is also in the same genome neighborhood as Aaci\_0902 and Aaci\_0904, which encode the alpha-subunit of the pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component, and a long-chain-fatty-acid-CoA ligase, respectively. These two genes were also down-regulated between 3- and 5-fold, respectively. This is important because these genes encode proteins from the same KEGG pathway as Aaci\_0905, and are involved in pyruvate metabolism.

Another apparent operon that appears to encode the components of an ABCtype transporter for sugars was also down-regulated. The operon consists of a GntR Family transcriptional regulator (Aaci\_2901), a periplasmic binding protein/LacI transcriptional regulator (Aaci\_2902), an inner membrane translocator (Aaci\_2903), and an ABC transporter related ATP-binding protein (Aaci\_2904). Regulation was only seen when glucose was added as the second monosaccharide. Average downregulation of all genes in this apparent operon were 2.4-fold for xylose/glucose and 4.6 fold during the fructose/glucose experiment, indicating the gene was being transcribed at a higher level when A. acidocaldarius was growing at steady-state on fructose. The periplasmic binding protein gene (Aaci\_2902), that was down-regulated as part of this group of genes, encodes a protein that has been classified as a carbohydrate uptake transporter 2 (CUT2). CUT2 transporters are binding-protein-dependent transporters that only transport monosaccharides (104). A gene structure for ABC-type sugar transporters can be found in various anaerobes, most notably, numerous species of *Thermoanaerobacter* and *Caldicellulosiruptor* species.

Genes encoding what appears to be an ABC-transporter for sulfate (Aaci\_2842 through Aaci\_2844) were also up-regulated, but only during the xylose/glucose and xylose/arabinose experiments. Aaci\_2842 and Aaci\_2843 encode the inner membrane permease component, which is similar to the protein CysW. Aaci\_2844 encodes the sulfate transporting ATPase, which is similar to CysA. Interestingly, Aaci\_2841, which encodes the periplasmic sulfate-binding protein, was not up-regulated

# Cell Wall, Fatty Acid and Amino Acid Metabolism

Genes related to metabolism of cellular constituents that were regulated during the three experiments are compared in Table 2. Genes within this category represent the largest set regulated during the testing. Many are present in apparent operons, while others are individual loci spread around the genome.

One apparent operon, Aaci\_0135 through Aaci\_0139, was down-regulated; on average, genes Aaci\_0135, Aaci\_0136 and Aaci\_0137 were down-regulated the most when glucose was added as the second sugar, with down-regulation the highest (nearly 9-fold) with fructose/glucose. Aaci\_0138 was not regulated during the xylose/arabinose and fructose/glucose experiments. Three of the five genes (Aaci\_0135, Aaci\_0137, and Aaci\_0138) have been annotated as encoding hypothetical proteins of unknown function. Aaci\_0136 was down-regulated 6.2-fold, 4.2-fold and 11-fold, when tested with xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose and fructose/glucose, respectively. Aaci\_0136 was annotated as a PE-PGRS family protein, because of the Pro-Glu (PE) in the N-terminal domain followed by a Gly-Alarich sequence (PE-PGRS). These proteins have been studied the most in *Mycobacteria*, where the PE domain is thought to be responsible for translocation and localization in the cell wall (115). Some PE-PGRS family genes have also been classified as lipases/esterases that are up-regulated during starvation as the cell utilizes stored triacylglycerol (116). The C-terminal domain of this protein contains a Ser-rich sequence (...ASSSSSSSGSSTSNGT) of unknown function, but may also be involved in protein translocation. This group of genes also contains Aaci\_0139, the GAF- modulated transcriptional regulator discussed above.

Genes encoding proteins related to phenylacetate metabolism, Aaci\_0339 (4hydroxyphenylacetate 3-monooxygenase, oxygenase subunit), Aaci\_0340 (3,4dihydroxyphenylacetate 2,3-dioxygenase) and Aaci\_0341 (2,4-dihydroxyhept-2-ene-1,7-dioic acid aldolase), were also down-regulated. In general, Aaci\_0340 and Aaci\_0341 were more down-regulated (~6-fold) during the fructose/glucose experiment than in the experiments with xylose. Levels of transcriptional regulation of Aaci\_0339 were similar for all three conditions considered. These genes may be coregulated with the genes discussed in the previous paragraph and may be involved with further metabolism of phenylacetate for  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acid production. Other genes for phenylacetate metabolism, Aaci\_0810 (Phenylacetate-CoA oxygenase) and Aaci\_0811 (Phenylacetate--CoA ligase), were also down-regulated. Although regulation of transcription occurred under all conditions tested, transcription of both genes appeared to be more down-regulated when *A. acidocaldarius* was tested on fructose/glucose. Genes encoding three other subunits for phenylacetate-CoA

oxygenase (Aaci\_0807 through Aaci\_0809) were not regulated within the bounds of this experiment.

A gene that has been annotated to encode a hypothetical protein (Aaci\_0427) was down-regulated to similar levels under all three conditions tested. Comparison of this protein with other proteins within the NCBI Conserved Domain database indicates that this protein may be a medium chain dehydrogenases/reductase (MDR)/zinc-dependent alcohol dehydrogenase-like family protein. The protein contains an putative NAD(P) binding site, as well as structural and catalytic zinc sites.

Two genes that encode proteins that may be involved in fatty acid synthesis were down-regulated when *A. acidocaldarius* was grown on xylose and spiked with either glucose or arabinose. Aaci\_0441, which is annotated as an iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenase, was down-regulated 3.9-fold, while Aaci\_0442, a methylmalonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase, was down-regulated nearly 6-fold. While the specific function of these two enzymes is not known, they are located in the same genome neighborhood as an MFS sugar transporter (Aaci\_0443) and the bEBP (Aaci\_0444), which were both down-regulated during all three experiments.

Aaci\_1055 is annotated as an Alpha/beta hydrolase fold-3 domain protein and was down-regulated less than 3-fold when shifting from steady-state growth on xylose to non-steady-state growth on xylose and glucose, and nearly 4-fold when tested at the same transition with fructose and glucose. It was likely down-regulated less than 2-fold when arabinose was added to the xylose culture, but the p-value was also above the stated cut-off. Comparing with other COGs, the protein encoded by this gene

contains domains that indicate it is likely a lipase/esterase, involved in cell growth and metabolism.

A number of ORFs which appear to be included in operons related to fatty acid metabolism were also down-regulated when the A. acidocaldarius culture was spiked with glucose after growing at steady state on xylose. This gene group consisted of: acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (Aaci\_1452), 3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase (Aaci\_1453), malonate/methylmalonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase (acylating) (Aaci\_1454), enoyl-CoA hydratase/isomerase (Aaci\_1455), acyl-coenzyme A synthetases/AMP-(fatty) acid ligases (Aaci\_1456), acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase (Aaci\_1457), and a CDP-diacylglycerol/glycerol-3-phosphate 3phosphatidyltransferase gene (Aaci\_1470), farther downstream. Down-regulated genes for other enzymes related to fatty acid metabolism from a different genome locus were: the A and B subunits of 3-oxoacid CoA-transferase (Aaci\_2060/Aaci\_2059), acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase (Aaci\_2058), Acetyl-CoA synthetase (Aaci\_2057) and a gene farther downstream for an AMP-dependent synthetase/ligase (Aaci\_2035). While most genes within this operon were highly down-regulated, the most significant results are those obtained when A. acidocaldarius

was growing on fructose at steady-state and then spiked with glucose. Two genes were down-regulated greater than 20-fold, two above 10-fold, two above 5-fold and the last gene in the group near 4-fold. Differences in expression of the different genes in each group indicate that there may be secondary promoters for some genes in the operon allowing differential expression of individual genes. These results indicate,

once again, that when the second monosaccharide was added to the *A. acidocaldarius* culture, genes related to synthesis of lipids that are most likely used for cell wall assembly were down-regulated.

Another significant result from this experiment was the level of up-regulation of transcription of these same genes, when the *A. acidocaldarius* culture transitioned from non-steady-state on fructose and glucose to steady-state on fructose and glucose. As previously mentioned, most genes were up-regulated to the same level as was seen for down-regulation during the shift from steady-state on one monosaccharide to non-steady-state on two monosaccharides. The first two genes, Aaci\_1452 and Aaci\_1453, were up-regulated greater than 30-fold, Aaci\_1453 nearly 40-fold. Aaci\_1454 and Aaci\_1455 were up-regulated greater than 20-fold, and Aaci\_1456 and Aaci\_1457 were up-regulated at greater than 10-fold. Aaci\_1458 was also up-regulated, but less than 5-fold.

A gene that has been annotated as an aldehyde dehydrogenase (Aaci\_2504) was down-regulated greater than 9-fold when glucose was spiked into the *A*. *acidocaldarius* culture growing at steady-state on xylose or fructose. Transcriptional down-regulation of this gene was 5-fold during the xylose/arabinose experiment. The KEGG Orthology listed in the JGI attribute page for this gene has given the protein the function of a phenylacetaldehyde dehydrogenase. This enzyme represents the final step in phenylalanine catabolism to phenylacetic acid. A major component of the cell wall of *A. acidocaldarius* is the  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl fatty acid,  $\omega$ -cyclohexylundecanoic acid (117). Shikimic acid, acetic acid and phenylalanine feeding experiments performed in
1972 indicated that <sup>14</sup>C from shikimate and acetate accounted for most of the labeled carbon in methyl esters from the cells lipids, while only a small proportion came from phenylalanine (118). A more detailed analysis of  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acid biosynthesis in A. *cycloheptanicus* may provide additional insight into ω-cyclohexyl fatty acid formation in A. acidocaldarius (119). Feeding with <sup>13</sup>C- and deuterium-labeled metabolites indicated that the cyclohexyl ring comes from shikimic acid, while phenylacetic acid and acetate are used for chain elongation from a carboxylated cylohexane. While similar detailed experiments have not been performed using A. acidocaldarius, the phenylacyl  $\omega$ -cylohexylundecanoate isolated from A. acidocaldarius was identical to the  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acid formed by A. cycloheptanicus (119). While experiments were not performed with labeled xylose, experiments by Moore et al. (1997) with uniformly labeled <sup>13</sup>C-glucose showed that all of the carbon in the  $\omega$ -cyclohexyl fatty acid came from glucose. These studies and regulation of the annotated acetaldehyde dehydrogenase (Aaci 2504) may indicate the involvement of the enzyme product in cell wall formation by A. acidocaldarius.

#### **Central Metabolism and Cellular Respiration**

Two genes involved in central metabolism, Aaci\_1608 (pyruvate, phosphate dikinase) and Aaci\_1609 (fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase), were down-regulated 5.1- and 7.5-fold, respectively, when *A acidocaldarius* was tested with fructose/glucose. These two genes are transcribed in opposite directions from the same genetic locus. These were the only glycolytic genes regulated in *A. acidocaldarius* within the established criteria, under any of the sugar pairs tested. Down-regulation of fructose-1,6-

bisphosphatase makes sense because following phosphorylation of fructose during transport through the PTS transporter, this would be the next committed step in fructose metabolism.

One of the more interesting findings was that during growth on fructose, A. acidocaldarius appears to use a different pyruvate dehydrogenase complex than when grown on xylose. When transitioning from steady-state growth on fructose to nonsteady-state growth on fructose and glucose, gene loci Aaci\_0825 (pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha subunit), Aaci\_0826 (pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component beta subunit), and Aaci\_0827 (catalytic domain of components of various dehydrogenase complexes) were down-regulated 4.7-, 4.5- and 3.2-fold, respectively. These results indicate that these genes may be transcribed as an operon. Aaci\_0827 is most likely the pyruvate dehydrogenase complex dihydrolipoamide acetyltransferase subunit. In contrast, during transition from steady-state growth on xylose to nonsteady-state growth with xylose and either glucose or arabinose, Aaci\_0902 (alpha subunit) and Aaci\_0903 (beta subunit) were down-regulated. There was no dihydrolipoamide acetyltransferase subunit gene associated with this gene locus. A. acidocaldarius possess a third locus with genes for pyruvate dehydrogenase--Aaci\_0454 through Aaci\_0457-- which encodes all three components of the pyruvate dehydrogenase complex; however this gene locus was not regulated within the bounds of the three experiments. Genes from this genome locus may be constitutively expressed, thereby, not regulated during the experiment.

Proteins related to cellular respiration were also down-regulated when *A*. *acidocaldarius* transitioned from steady-state growth on fructose to non-steady-state growth on fructose and glucose. Five genes that encode the four polypeptides of cytochrome C oxidase (Aaci\_0511-Aaci\_0514) and a gene annotated as encoding a hypothetical protein involved in cytochrome oxidase assembly (Aaci\_0510) were down-regulated at different levels. Aaci\_0510 is transcribed in the opposite direction from the other four genes, which appear to be arranged in an operon in a manner similar to other *Firmicutes*. Aaci\_0504 has been annotated as an HesB/YadR/YfhFfamily protein which was down-regulated only after steady-state growth on fructose. Domain analysis through Pfam (pfam01521) indicates that it may be a protein involved in iron-sulfur cluster biosynthesis. Iron-sulfur cluster proteins are prevalent in the electron transport chains of most organisms.

#### Conclusions

*A. acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009 is a Gram-positive, aerobic, thermoacidophile capable of using a wide range of mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides. While the genome sequence of *A. acidocaldarius* contains genes encoding all components of CCR typical for Gram-positive bacteria, no in-depth analysis of CCR has been performed for this bacterium. Microarray, monosaccharide utilization and growth data from continuous-flow chemostat studies, in which *A. acidocaldarius* was grown to steady-state on an individual monosaccharide and then a second monosaccharide was added to elicit CCR, indicated that *A. acidocaldarius* was able to use xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose and fructose/glucose simultaneously and suggested that CCR was not

the primary regulator of carbon metabolism during the conditions tested. Xylose, arabinose and glucose at concentrations of 2 g/L were completely metabolized, while fructose was only partially metabolized. In each experiment, the addition of the second sugar yielded twice as much carbon, which resulted in nearly doubling of the cell density of the culture as determined by optical density.

A common theme between all three experiments was that many of the same genes were regulated regardless of the sugar being use for growth, or the sugar added. Interestingly, with the exception of two transporters, most genes were down-regulated during transition from steady-state growth on the first monosaccharides to non-steady state with two monosaccharides. During transition from non-steady-state growth on two sugars to steady-state growth on two sugars, the same genes were up-regulated to nearly the same extent; however there were a few cases where up-regulation was several fold higher than the original down-regulation. Gene categories that were down-regulated included transcriptional regulators (mostly transcriptional activators), a variety of transporters, and enzymes related to metabolism of cellular components, such as cell walls lipids and amino acids, as well as carbon overflow. Some central metabolism genes were also down-regulated during growth on fructose and glucose, including genes for respiration. In general, these results indicate that through a yet-tobe-determined signal transduction mechanism, transport, growth and carbon overflow were temporarily halted when the inducing sugar was added, and then the transcriptional state of the cell returned to a similar level when growing on both sugars.

*A. acidocaldarius*, unlike many Gram-positive bacteria, is able to simultaneously use pentose and hexose sugars, indicating that this bacterium would be useful for breaking down plant biomass which contains both types of sugars. Parallel utilization of sugars appears to be a function of the types of transporters encoded in the genome, and a possibly defective HPr component of the CCR system, which may inhibit binding of CcpA to promoter regions which is the key step in CCR.

#### REFERENCES

- Darland G, Brock TD. 1971. *Bacillus acidocaldarius* sp.nov., an Acidophilic Thermophilic Spore-forming Bacterium. J Gen Microbiol 67:9-15.
- Wisotzkey J, Jr PJ, Fox G, Deinhard G, Poralla K. 1992. Comparative sequence analyses on the 16S rRNA (rDNA) of *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, *Bacillus acidoterrestris*, and *Bacillus cycloheptanicus* and proposal for creation of a new genus, *Alicyclobacillus* gen. nov. Int. J. System. Bact. 42:263-269.
- Nicolaus B, Improta R, Manca MC, Lama L, Esposito E, Gambacorta A.
   1998. Alicyclobacilli from an unexplored geothermal soil in Antarctica: Mount Rittmann. Polar Biol. 19:133-141.
- Goto K, Mochida K, Asahara M, Suzuki M, Yokota A. 2002. Application of the hypervariable region of the 16S rDNA sequence as an index for the rapid identification of species in the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 48:243-250.

- Gouws PA, Gie L, Pretorius A, Dhansay N. 2005. Isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* by 16S rDNA from mango juice and concentrate. Int. J. Food Sci. Technol. 40:789-792.
- DiLauro B, Rossi M, Moracci M. 2006. Characterization of a β-glycosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Extremophiles 10:301-310.
- Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC. 2008. Isolation and identification of species of *Alicyclobacillus* from orchard soil in the Western Cape, South Africa. Extremophiles 12:159-163.
- 8. **Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC.** 2009. Isolation, identification and typification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* strains from orchard soil and the fruit processing environment in South Africa. Food Microbiol. **26:**71-76.
- Eckert K, Schneider E. 2003. A thermoacidophilic endoglucanase (CelB) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* displays high sequence similarity to arabinofuranosidases belonging to family 51 of glycoside hydrolases. Eur. J. Biochem. 270:3593-3602.
- Mavromatis K, Sikorski J, Lapidus A, Rio TGD, Copeland A, Tice H, Cheng J-F, Lucas S, Chen F, Nolan M, Bruce D, Goodwin L, Pitluck S, Ivanova N, Ovchinnikova G, Pati A, Chen A, Palaniappan K, Land M, Hauser L, Chang Y-J, Jeffries CD, Chain P, Meincke L, Sims D, Chertkov O, Han C, Brettin T, Detter JC, Wahrenburg C, Rohde M, Pukall R, Göker M, Bristow J, Eisen JA, Markowitz V, Hugenholtz P, Klenk H-P,

**Kyrpides NC.** 2010. Complete genome sequence of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* type strain (104-IAT). J. Genomes Sci. **2:**9-18.

- La Cara F, Scarffi MR, D'Auria S, Massa R, d'Ambrosio G, Franceschetti G, Rossi M, De Rosa M. 1999. Different effects of microwave energy and conventional heat on the activity of a thermophilic β-galactosidase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Bioelectromagnetics 20:172-176.
- Gul-Guven R, Guven K, Poli A, Nicolaus B. 2007. Purification and some properties of a β-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* subsp. rittmannii isolated from Antarctica. Enz. Microb. Technol. 40:1570-1577.
- Di Lauro B, Strazzulli A, Perugino G, La Cara F, Bedini E, Corsaro MM,
   Rossi M, Moracci M. 2008. Isolation and characterization of a new family 42
   β-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*: Identification of the active site residues. Biochim. Biophys.
   Acta (BBA) Proteins & Proteomics 1784:292-301.
- Yuan T, Yang P, Wang Y, Meng K, Luo H, Zhang W, Wu N, Fan Y, Yao
  B. 2008. Heterologous expression of a gene encoding a thermostable βgalactosidase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Biotechnol. Lett. 30:343-348.
- Koivula y, Hemila H, Pakkanen R, Sibakov M, Palva I. 1993. Cloning and sequencing of a gene encoding acidophilic amylase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. J Gen Microbiol 139:2399-2407.

- Schwermann B, Pfau K, Liliensiek B, Schleyer M, Fischer T, Bakker EP.
   1994. Purification, Properties and Structural Aspects of a Thermoacidophilic
   α-Amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009. European J.
   Biochem. 226:981-991.
- Matzke J, Schwermann B, Bakker EP. 1997. Acidostable and acidophilic proteins: The example of the α-amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Compar. Biochem. Physiol. Part A: Physiology 118:475-479.
- 18. Morlon-Guyot J, Ordonez RG, Gasparian S, Guyot JP. 1998. Preharvesting Treatments to Recover ia a Soluble Form the Cell-bound α-amylase of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Grown in Liquid Culture Media Containing Soluble and Granular Starch. J. Food Sci. Technol. **35**:117-121.
- 19. Satheesh kumar G, Chandra M, Mallaiah K, Sreenivasulu P, Choi Y-L.
   2010. Purification and characterization of highly thermostable α-amylase from thermophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Biotechnol. Bioproc Engineer.
   15:435-440.
- Morana A, Esposito A, Maurelli L, Ruggiero G, Ionata E, Rossi M, Cara FL. 2008. A Novel Thermoacidophilic Cellulase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Protein Peptide Lett. 15:1017-1021.
- Zhang Y, Ju J, Peng H, Gao F, Zhou C, Zeng Y, Xue Y, Li Y, Henrissat B, Gao GF, Ma Y. 2008. Biochemical and Structural Characterization of the Intracellular Mannanase AaManA of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Reveals a Novel Glycoside Hydrolase Family Belonging to Clan GH-A. J. Biolog. Chem. 283:31551-31558.

- Ordoñez R, Morlon-Guyot J, Gasparian S, Guyot J. 1998. Occurrence of a thermoacidophilic cell-bound exo-pectinase in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*.. Folia Microbiolog. 43:657-660.
- 23. Matzke J, Herrmann A, Schneider E, Bakker EP. 2000. Gene cloning, nucleotide sequence and biochemical properties of a cytoplasmic cyclomaltodextrinase (neopullulanase) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*, reclassification of a group of enzymes. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 183:55-61.
- 24. Eckert, Eckert K, Zielinski, Zielinski F, Lo L, Leggio LL, Schneider,
  Schneider E. 2002. Gene cloning, sequencing, and characterization of a family
  9 endoglucanase (CelA) with an unusual pattern of activity from the
  thermoacidophile Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius ATCC27009. Appl
  Microbiol Biotechnol 60:428-436.
- 25. Eckert K, Vigouroux A, Lo Leggio L, Moréra S. 2009. Crystal Structures of *A. acidocaldarius* Endoglucanase Cel9A in Complex with Cello-Oligosaccharides: Strong - 1 and - 2 Subsites Mimic Cellobiohydrolase Activity. J. Molec. Biol. **394:**61-70.
- Pereira JH, Sapra R, Volponi JV, Kozina CL, Simmons B, Adams PD.
   2009. Structure of endoglucanase Cel9A from the thermoacidophilic
   *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Acta Cryst. D65:744-750.
- Xiao H, Gu Y, Ning Y, Yang Y, Mitchell WJ, Jiang W, Yang S. 2011.
   Confirmation and Elimination of Xylose Metabolism Bottlenecks in Glucose
   Phosphoenolpyruvate-Dependent Phosphotransferase System-Deficient

Clostridium acetobutylicum for Simultaneous Utilization of Glucose, Xylose, and Arabinose. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **77:**7886-7895.

- 28. **Vinuselvi P, Lee SK.** 2012. Engineered *Escherichia coli* capable of coutilization of cellobiose and xylose. Enz. Microbial Technol. **50:**1-4.
- 29. **Kim J-H, Block D, Mills D.** 2010. Simultaneous consumption of pentose and hexose sugars: an optimal microbial phenotype for efficient fermentation of lignocellulosic biomass. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol **88**:1077-1085.
- 30. **Görke B, Stülke J.** 2008. Carbon catabolite repression in bacteria: many ways to make the most out of nutrients. Nat. Rev. Microbiol **6**:613-624.
- 31. Deutscher J, Francke C, Postma PW. 2006. How Phosphotransferase System-Related Protein Phosphorylation Regulates Carbohydrate Metabolism in Bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 70:939-1031.
- Deutscher J. 2008. The mechanisms of carbon catabolite repression in bacteria. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 11:87-93.
- 33. Rodionov DA, Mironov AA, Gelfand MS. 2001. Transcriptional regulation of pentose utilisation systems in the *Bacillus/Clostridium* group of bacteria FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 205:305-314.
- 34. Saier MH. 1989. Protein phosphorylation and allosteric control of inducer exclusion and catabolite repression by the bacterial phosphoenolpyruvate: sugar phosphotransferase system. Microbiolog. Rev. 53:109-120.
- Shulami S, Zaide G, Zolotnitsky G, Langut Y, Feld G, Sonenshein AL,
   Shoham Y. 2007. A Two-Component System Regulates the Expression of an

ABC Transporter for Xylo-Oligosaccharides in *Geobacillus stearothermophilus*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **73**:874-884.

- Krüger S, Stülke J, Hecker M. 1993. Catabolite repression of β-glucanase synthesis in *Bacillus subtilis*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 139:2047-2054.
- Lindner C, Stülke J, Hecker M. 1994. Regulation of xylanolytic enzymes in Bacillus subtilis. Microbiol. 140:753-757.
- Avila M, Jaquet M, Moine D, Requena T, Pelaez C, Arigoni F, Jankovic I.
   2009. Physiological and biochemical characterization of the two α-L rhamnosidases of *Lactobacillus plantarum* NCC245. Microbiol. 155:2739 2749.
- Chhabra SR, Shockley KR, Ward DE, Kelly RM. 2002. Regulation of Endo-Acting Glycosyl Hydrolases in the Hyperthermophilic Bacterium *Thermotoga maritima* Grown on Glucan- and Mannan-Based Polysaccharides. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68:545-554.
- 40. Fields MW, Russell JB. 2005. Transcriptional Regulation of β-Glucanase
   Activity in the Ruminal Bacterium, *Prevotella bryantii* B<sub>1</sub>4 Curr. Microbiol.
   50:155-159.
- 41. Han SO, Yukawa H, Inui M, Doi RH. 2003. Regulation of Expression of Cellulosomal Cellulase and Hemicellulase Genes in *Clostridium cellulovorans*.
  J. Bacteriol. 185:6067-6075.
- 42. Herrera-Herrera J, Pérez-Avalos O, Salgado L, Ponce-Noyola T. 2009.
  Cyclic AMP regulates the biosynthesis of cellobiohydrolase in *Cellulomonas flavigena* growing in sugar cane bagasse. Arch Microbiol 191:745-750.

- 43. Inácio JM, Sá-Nogueira Id. 2007. *trans*-Acting Factors and *cis* Elements
   Involved in Glucose Repression of Arabinan Degradation in *Bacillus subtilis*. J.
   Bacteriol. 189:8371-8376.
- Kawano S, Tajima K, Kono H, Numata Y, Yamashita H, Satoh Y,
   Munekata M. 2008. Regulation of Endoglucanase Gene (*cmcax*) Expression in
   *Acetobacter xylinum*. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 106:88-94.
- 45. Lee J-S, Wittchen K-D, Stahl C, Strey J, Meinhardt F. 2004. Cloning, expression, and carbon catabolite repression of the *bamM* gene encoding βamylase of *Bacillus megaterium* DSM319 Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 56:205-211.
- Sánchez-Herrera L, Ramos-Valdivia A, de la Torre M, Salgado L, Ponce-Noyola T. 2007. Differential expression of cellulases and xylanases by *Cellulomonas flavigena* grown on different carbon sources. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 77:589-595.
- 47. Liu S, Bischoff KM, Hughes SR, Leathers TD, Price NP, Qureshi N, Rich JO. 2009. Conversion of biomass hydrolysates and other substrates to ethanol and other chemicals by *Lactobacillus buchneri*. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 48:337-342.
- 48. Liu S, Skinner-Nemec KA, Leathers TD. 2008. *Lactobacillus buchneri* strain NRRL B-30929 converts a concentrated mixture of xylose and glucose into ethanol and other products. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35:75-81.

- Guo W, Jia W, Li Y, Chen S. 2010. Performances of *Lactobacillus brevis* for Producing Lactic Acid from Hydrolysate of Lignocellulosics. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 161:124-136.
- Strobel HJ. 1994. Pentose transport by the ruminal bacterium Butyrivibrio fibrisolvens. FEMS Microbiology Letters 122:217-222.
- Marounek M, Kopečný J. 1994. Utilization of Glucose and Xylose in Ruminal Strains of *Butyrivibrio fibrisolvens*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 60:738-739.
- Cook GM, Janssen PH, Morgan HW. 1993. Simultaneous uptake and utilisation of glucose and xylose by *Clostridium thermohydrosulfuricum*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 109:55-61.
- 53. Heluane H, Evans MR, Dagher SF, Bruno-Bárcena JM. 2011. Meta-Analysis and Functional Validation of Nutritional Requirements of Solventogenic Clostridia Growing under Butanol Stress Conditions and Coutilization of d-Glucose and d-Xylose. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 77:4473-4485.
- 54. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Cotta MA. 2008. Butanol production from wheat straw by simultaneous saccharification and fermentation using *Clostridium beijerinckii*: Part II—Fed-batch fermentation. Biomass Bioenergy 32:176-183.
- 55. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Dien B, Hector RE, Cotta MA. 2010. Production of butanol (a biofuel) from agricultural residues: Part I - Use of barley straw hydrolysate. Biomass and Bioenergy 34:559-565.

- 56. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Hector RE, Dien B, Hughes S, Liu S, Iten L, Bowman MJ, Sarath G, Cotta MA. 2010. Production of butanol (a biofuel) from agricultural residues: Part II - Use of corn stover and switchgrass hydrolysates. Biomass and Bioenergy 34:566-571.
- 57. Qureshi N, Saha BC, Hector RE, Hughes SR, Cotta MA. 2008. Butanol production from wheat straw by simultaneous saccharification and fermentation using *Clostridium beijerinckii*: Part I—Batch fermentation. Biomass Bioenergy **32:**168-175.
- 58. Feng X, Mouttaki H, Lin L, Huang R, Wu B, Hemme CL, He Z, Zhang B, Hicks LM, Xu J, Zhou J, Tang YJ. 2009. Characterization of the Central Metabolic Pathways in *Thermoanaerobacter* sp. Strain X514 via Isotopomer-Assisted Metabolite Analysis. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **75**:5001-5008.
- 59. Hemme CL, Fields MW, He Q, Deng Y, Lin L, Tu Q, Mouttaki H, Zhou A, Feng X, Zuo Z, Ramsay BD, He Z, Wu L, Van Nostrand J, Xu J, Tang YJ, Wiegel J, Phelps TJ, Zhou J. 2011. Correlation of Genomic and Physiological Traits of *Thermoanaerobacter* Species with Biofuel Yields. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **77**:7998-8008.
- 60. Lin L, Song H, Tu Q, Qin Y, Zhou A, Liu W, He Z, Zhou J, Xu J. 2011. The *Thermoanaerobacter* Glycobiome Reveals Mechanisms of Pentose and Hexose Co-Utilization in Bacteria. PLoS Genet 7:e1002318.
- 61. **Georgieva T, Mikkelsen M, Ahring B.** 2008. Ethanol Production from Wet-Exploded Wheat Straw Hydrolysate by Thermophilic Anaerobic Bacterium

*Thermoanaerobacter* BG1L1 in a Continuous Immobilized Reactor. Appl Biochem Biotechnol **145:**99-110.

- Georgieva TI, Ahring BK. 2007. Evaluation of continuous ethanol fermentation of dilute-acid corn stover hydrolysate using thermophilic anaerobic bacterium *Thermoanaerobacter* BG1L1. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 77:61-68.
- 63. de Vrije T, Bakker R, Budde M, Lai M, Mars A, Claassen P. 2009. Efficient hydrogen production from the lignocellulosic energy crop Miscanthus by the extreme thermophilic bacteria *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* and *Thermotoga neapolitana*. Biotechnol. Biofuels 2:12.
- 64. VanFossen AL, Verhaart MRA, Kengen SMW, Kelly RM. 2009.
   Carbohydrate Utilization Patterns for the Extremely Thermophilic Bacterium *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* Reveal Broad Growth Substrate Preferences. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **75**:7718-7724.
- 65. Eriksen N, Riis M, Holm N, Iversen N. 2011. H<sub>2</sub> synthesis from pentoses and biomass in *Thermotoga* spp. Biotechnology Letters **33**:293-300.
- 66. **Ivanova G, Rákhely G, Kovács KL.** 2009. Thermophilic biohydrogen production from energy plants by *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* and comparison with related studies. Int. J. Hydr. Energy **34:**3659-3670.
- 67. Willquist K, Zeidan A, van Niel E. 2010. Physiological characteristics of the extreme thermophile *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus:* an efficient hydrogen cell factory. Microbial Cell Fact. **9:**1-17.

- Nguyen T-AD, Kim K-R, Kim MS, Sim SJ. 2010. Thermophilic hydrogen fermentation from Korean rice straw by *Thermotoga neapolitana*. Int. J. Hydr. Energy 35:13392-13398.
- Conners SB, Mongodin EF, Johnson MR, Montero CI, Nelson KE, Kelly RM. 2006. Microbial biochemistry, physiology, and biotechnology of hyperthermophilic *Thermotoga* species. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 30:872-905.
- 70. Frock AD, Gray SR, Kelly RM. 2012. Hyperthermophilic *Thermotoga* Species Differ with Respect to Specific Carbohydrate Transporters and Glycoside Hydrolases. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **78**:1978-1986.
- Rodionova IA, Yang C, Li X, Kurnasov OV, Best AA, Osterman AL,
   Rodionov DA. 2012. Diversity and Versatility of the *Thermotoga maritima* Sugar Kinome. J. Bacteriol. 194:5552-5563.
- Joshua CJ, Dahl R, Benke PI, Keasling JD. 2011. Absence of Diauxie during Simultaneous Utilization of Glucose and Xylose by *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius*.
  J. Bacteriol. 193:1293-1301.
- 73. **Kastner JR, Roberts RS.** 1990. Simultaneous fermentation of D-xylose and glucose by *Candida shehatae*. Biotechnol. Lett. **12:**57-60.
- 74. Kastner JR, Jones WJ, Roberts RS. 1998. Simultaneous utilization of glucose and D-xylose by *Candida shehatae* in a chemostat. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol 20:339-343.
- 75. Hu C, Wu S, Wang Q, Jin G, Shen H, Zhao Z. 2011. Simultaneous utilization of glucose and xylose for lipid production by *Trichosporon cutaneum*. Biotechnol. Biofuels 4:25.

- 76. Chen L, Brügger K, Skovgaard M, Redder P, She Q, Torarinsson E, Greve B, Awayez M, Zibat A, Klenk H-P, Garrett RA. 2005. The Genome of *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius*, a Model Organism of the Crenarchaeota. J. Bacteriol. 187:4992-4999.
- 77. She Q, Singh RK, Confalonieri F, Zivanovic Y, Allard G, Awayez MJ, Chan-Weiher CC-Y, Clausen IG, Curtis BA, De Moors A, Erauso G, Fletcher C, Gordon PMK, Heikamp-de Jong I, Jeffries AC, Kozera CJ, Medina N, Peng X, Thi-Ngoc HP, Redder P, Schenk ME, Theriault C, Tolstrup N, Charlebois RL, Doolittle WF, Duguet M, Gaasterland T, Garrett RA, Ragan MA, Sensen CW, Van der Oost J. 2001. The complete genome of the crenarchaeon *Sulfolobus solfataricus* P2. PNAS **98**:7835-7840.
- 78. Elferink MGL, Albers S-V, Konings WN, Driessen AJM. 2001. Sugar transport in *Sulfolobus solfataricus* is mediated by two families of binding protein-dependent ABC transporters. Molec. Microbiol. **39:**1494-1503.
- 79. Leandro MJ, Fonseca C, Gonçalves P. 2009. Hexose and pentose transport in ascomycetous yeasts: an overview. FEMS Yeast Res. 9:511-525.
- Rovio S, Yli-Kauhaluoma J, Sirén H. 2007. Determination of neutral carbohydrates by CZE with direct UV detection. Electrophoresis 28:3129-3135.
- Rovio S, Simolin H, Koljonen K, Sirén H. 2008. Determination of monosaccharide composition in plant fiber materials by capillary zone electrophoresis. J. Chromatog. A 1185:139-144.

- 82. Bolstad BM, Irizarry RA, Åstrand M, Speed TP. 2003. A comparison of normalization methods for high density oligonucleotide array data based on variance and bias. Bioinformatics 19:185-193.
- 83. Irizarry RA, Hobbs B, Collin F, Beazer-Barclay YD, Antonellis KJ, Scherf U, Speed TP. 2003. Exploration, normalization, and summaries of high density oligonucleotide array probe level data. Biostatistics 4:249-264.
- Markowitz VM, Chen I-MA, Chu K, Szeto E, Palaniappan K, Grechkin Y, Ratner A, Jacob B, Pati A, Huntemann M, Liolios K, Pagani I, Anderson I, Mavromatis K, Ivanova NN, Kyrpides NC. 2012. IMG/M: the integrated metagenome data management and comparative analysis system. Nucleic Acids Res. 40:D123-D129.
- Altschul SF, Gish W, Miller W, Myers EW, Lipman DJ. 1990. Basic local alignment search tool. J. Mol. Biol. 215:403-410.
- Gish W, States DJ. 1993. Identification of protein coding regions by database similarity search. Nat. Genet. 3:266-272.
- 87. Nicholas K, Nicholas Jr H, Deerfield D. 1999. II (1997) GeneDoc: analysis and visualization of genetic variation. Embnew. news **4**:370.
- 88. Tamura K, Stecher G, Peterson D, Filipski A, Kumar S. 2013. MEGA6: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis Version 6.0. Mol. Biol. Evol.
  30:2725-2729.
- Edgar RC. 2004. MUSCLE: multiple sequence alignment with high accuracy and high throughput. Nucl. Acids Res. 32:1792-1797.

- 90. Edgar RC. 2004. MUSCLE: a multiple sequence alignment method with reduced time and space complexity. BMC Bioinformatics 5:113.
- Galperin MY. 2010. Diversity of structure and function of response regulator output domains. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 13:150-159.
- 92. **Ibarra J, Pérez-Rueda E, Segovia L, Puente J.** 2008. The DNA-binding domain as a functional indicator: the case of the AraC/XylS family of transcription factors. Genetica **133:**65-76.
- 93. Chow V, Nong G, Preston JF. 2007. Structure, Function, and Regulation of the Aldouronate Utilization Gene Cluster from *Paenibacillus* sp. Strain JDR-2. J. Bact. 189:8863-8870.
- Ghosh T, Bose D, Zhang X. 2010. Mechanisms for activating bacterial RNA polymerase. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 34:611-627.
- 95. Bush M, Dixon R. 2012. The Role of Bacterial Enhancer Binding Proteins as Specialized Activators of σ54-Dependent Transcription. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 76:497-529.
- 96. Francke C, Groot Kormelink T, Hagemeijer Y, Overmars L, Sluijter V, Moezelaar R, Siezen R. 2011. Comparative analyses imply that the enigmatic sigma factor 54 is a central controller of the bacterial exterior. BMC Genomics 12:385.
- 97. Shingler V. 2011. Signal sensory systems that impact  $\sigma$ 54-dependent transcription. Fems Microbiology Reviews **35**:425-440.
- Studholme DJ, Dixon R. 2003. Domain Architectures of σ54-Dependent Transcriptional Activators. J. Bacteriol. 185:1757-1767.

- Lulko AT, Buist G, Kok J, Kuipers OP. 2007. Transcriptome Analysis of Temporal Regulation of Carbon Metabolism by CcpA in *Bacillus subtilis* Reveals Additional Target Genes. J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 12:82-95.
- Lorca GL, Chung YJ, Barabote RD, Weyler W, Schilling CH, Milton H.
   Saier J. 2005. Catabolite Repression and Activation in *Bacillus subtilis*: Dependency on CcpA, HPr, and HprK. J. Bacteriol. 187:7826-7839.
- Kim J-H, Shoemaker SP, Mills DA. 2009. Relaxed control of sugar utilization in *Lactobacillus brevis*. Microbiol. 155:1351-1359.
- Stulke J, Hillen W. 2000. REGULATION OF CARBON CATABOLISM IN BACILLUS SPECIES. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 54:849-880.
- Stülke J, Martin-Verstraete I, Charrier V, Klier A, Deutscher J, Rapoport
  G. 1995. The HPr protein of the phosphotransferase system links induction and catabolite repression of the *Bacillus subtilis* levanase operon. J. Bacteriol.
  177:6928-6936.
- 104. Schneider E. 2001. ABC transporters catalyzing carbohydrate uptake. Res. Microbiol. 152:303-310.
- 105. Erbeznik M, Hudson SE, Herrman AB, Strobel HJ. 2004. Molecular Analysis of the xylFGH Operon, Coding for Xylose ABC Transport, in *Thermoanaerobacter ethanolicus*. Curr. Microbiol. 48:295-299.
- Monnet V. 2003. Bacterial oligopeptide-binding proteins. Cellular Mol Life Sci. CMLS 60:2100-2114.

- 107. Peltoniemi K, Vesanto E, Palva A. 2002. Genetic characterization of an oligopeptide transport system from *Lactobacillus delbrueckii* subsp. bulgaricus. Arch Microbiol 177:457-467.
- 108. Conners SB, Montero CI, Comfort DA, Shockley KR, Johnson MR, Chhabra SR, Kelly RM. 2005. An Expression-Driven Approach to the Prediction of Carbohydrate Transport and Utilization Regulons in the Hyperthermophilic Bacterium *Thermotoga maritima*. J. Bacteriol. 187:7267-7282.
- 109. Nanavati DM, Thirangoon K, Noll KM. 2006. Several Archaeal Homologs of Putative Oligopeptide-Binding Proteins Encoded by *Thermotoga maritima* Bind Sugars. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **72:**1336-1345.
- Phi Q, Oh S-H, Park Y-M, Park S-H, Ryu C-M, Ghim S-Y. 2008. Isolation and Characterization of Transposon-Insertional Mutants from *Paenibacillus polymyxa* E681 Altering the Biosynthesis of Indole-3-Acetic Acid. Curr. Microbiol. 56:524-530.
- 111. Robellet X, Flipphi M, Pégot S, Maccabe AP, Vélot C. 2008. AcpA, a member of the GPR1/FUN34/YaaH membrane protein family, is essential for acetate permease activity in the hyphal fungus *Aspergillus nidulans*. Biochem J. 412:485-493.
- 112. Chirakkal H, O'Rourke M, Atrih A, Foster SJ, Moir A. 2002. Analysis of spore cortex lytic enzymes and related proteins in *Bacillus subtilis* endospore germination. Microbiol. 148:2383-2392.

- Dauner M, Storni T, Sauer U. 2001. *Bacillus subtilis* Metabolism and Energetics in Carbon-Limited and Excess-Carbon Chemostat Culture. J. Bacteriol. 183:7308-7317.
- 114. Bader J, Skelac L, Wewetzer S, Senz M, Popović M, Bajpai R. 2012. Effect of partial pressure of CO<sub>2</sub> on the production of thermostable α-amylase and neutral protease by *Bacillus caldolyticus*. Appl. Biochem. Microbiol. 48:182-187.
- 115. Cascioferro A, Delogu G, Colone M, Sali M, Stringaro A, Arancia G, Fadda G, Palù G, Manganelli R. 2007. PE is a functional domain responsible for protein translocation and localization on mycobacterial cell wall. Mol. Microbiol. 66:1536-1547.
- 116. Deb C, Daniel J, Sirakova TD, Abomoelak B, Dubey VS, Kolattukudy PE.
  2006. A Novel Lipase Belonging to the Hormone-sensitive Lipase Family
  Induced under Starvation to Utilize Stored Triacylglycerol in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. J. Biolog. Chem. 281:3866-3875.
- 117. Moore BS, Poralla K, Floss HG. 1993. Biosynthesis of the cyclohexanecarboxylic acid starter unit of ω-cyclohexyl fatty acids in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 115:5267-5274.
- 118. DeRosa M, Gambacorta A, Minale L, Bu'lock JD. 1972. The formation of ω-cyclohexyl-fatty acids from shikimate in an acidophilic thermophilic bacillus. A new biosynthetic pathway. Biochem J 128:751-754.

### 119. Moore BS, Walker K, Tornus I, Handa S, Poralla K, Floss HG. 1997.

Biosynthetic Studies of ω-Cycloheptyl Fatty Acids in *Alicyclobacillus cycloheptanicus*. Formation of Cycloheptanecarboxylic Acid from Phenylacetic Acid. J. Org. Chem. **62:**2173-2185. 

 Table 1. Microorganisms capable of simultaneous metabolism of pentose and hexose
 sugars found in lignocellulosic biomass.

**Table 2.** Microarray results for transcriptional regulation of *A. acidocaldarius* annotated genes for cell wall, amino acid and fatty acid synthesis, during continuous flow chemostat studies, while growing on xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose, or fructose/glucose.

Figure 1. Graphs showing sugar use and growth (OD<sub>600</sub>) for *A. acidocaldarius* growing in continuous flow chemostats during studies to determine the effect of different monosaccharides on gene transcription. (A) Growth on xylose and glucose, (B) Growth on xylose and arabinose, and (C) Growth on fructose and glucose. Error bars represent 95% confidence intervals

**Figure 2.** Comparison of functional gene categories regulated during growth of *A*. *acidocaldarius* on mixtures of xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose or fructose/glucose.

**Figure 3.** Transcriptional regulators affected by addition of a second sugar to a chemostat culture of *A. acidocaldarius* growing at steady-state on either xylose or fructose.

**Figure 4.** Alignment of the *A. acidocaldarius* DSM 446 phosphocarrier protein HPr encoded by Aaci\_0224 with HPr from other Gram-positive bacteria. AacDSM446 = *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446, AacTc-4-1 = *A. acidocaldarius* strain Tc-4-1, AheU17368 = *A. hesperidum* strain URH17-3-68, TabtenMB4 = *Thermoanaerobacter tengcongensis* strain MB4, TabMS = consensus for numerous *Thermoanaerobacter* 

species, PdendC454 = *Paenibacillus dendritiformis* strain C454, PaenMS = consensus for numerous *Paenibacillus* species, Pdarw = *Paenibacillus darwiniensis*, Bacillales = consensus for numerous *Bacillales* species, Bsubt168 = *B. subtilis* strain 168.

**Figure 5.** Schematic of gene strings from genome loci containing phosphocarrier protein HPr from *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 (A) and *B. subtilis* strain 168 (B).

**Figure 6.** Regulation of genes encoding transporters catalyzed by addition of a second sugar to a chemostat culture of *A. acidocaldarius* growing at steady-state on either xylose or fructose.

**Figure 7.** Phylogenetic tree showing similarity of MFS transporter encoded by Aaci\_0335 to MFS transporters in Archaea.

**Figure 8.** Schematic of genome loci encoding ABC-type peptide transporters (Opp) in *T. maritima* strain MSB8 (A and B) and *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 (C) that are highly regulated during growth on saccharides. (A) shows Opp locus form *T. maritima* that is adjacent to genes related to xylose and xylan metabolism, while (B) shows an Opp locus for mannose metabolism. (C) shows an Opp locus in *A. acidocaldarius* in proximity to a glycoside hydrolase of unknown function.

## Table 1.

Microorganisms	Saccharides Metabolized	Transporter	Reference
Lactic acid bacteria			
Lactobacillus buchneri	xylose/glucose, corn stover hydrolysate, wheat straw hydrolysate	ND	Liu et al. 2008, 2009
Lactobacillus brevis strains NRRL 1834 and NRRL1836	xylose/glucose, rice straw hydrolysate.	MFS (H <sup>+</sup> symporters)	Kim et al. 2010a, 2010b
<i>Lactobacillus brevis</i> strain S3F4	corn cob hydrolysate, corn stover hydrolysate	ND	Guo et al. 2010
Lactobacillus plantrum Strain XS1T3-4	corn cob hydrolysate, corn stover hydrolysate	ND	Guo et al. 2010
Ruminal bacteria Butyrivibrio fibrosolvens strains ATCC 19171, 86	glucose/xylose	ND	Marounek and Kopecny
Clostridium thermohydrosulfuricum strain Rt8.B1	glucose/xylose	Xylose permease, high and low affinity glucose transporters	Cook et al. 1993
Clostridium beijerinckii strain SA-1	xylose/glucose	ND	Heluane et al. 2011
<i>Clostridium beijerinckii</i> strain P260	Wheat straw, barley straw, corn stover and switch grass hydrolysates	ND	Qureshi et al. 2008a, 2008b, 2010a, 2010b
Thermophilic bacteria			
Thermoanaerobacter strain X514	xylose/glucose	Glucose – PTS transporter, xylose – ABC transporter	Feng et al. 2009, Hemme et al. 2011, Lin et al. 2011
Thermoanaerobacter strain BG1L1	Wheat straw and corn stover hydrolysate	ND	Gerogieva and Ahring 2007, Georgieva et al. 2008
Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus strain DSM 8903	<i>Miscanthus</i> hydrolysate, wheat straw, sweet sorghum,	ABC transporters	deVrije et al. 2009, Willquist et al. 2010,
<i>Thermotoga neapolitana</i> strain DSM 4359	glucose/xylose/arabinose, <i>Miscanthus</i> hydrolysate, wheat straw, rice straw	ND*	Eriksen et al. 2011, Nguyen et al. 2010
Archaea			
Sulfolobus acidocaldarius	xylose/glucose, glucose/arabinose/galactose	ABC transporter	Joshua et al. 2011, Elferink et al. 2001, Chen et al. 2005
Eukaryotes			
Trichosporon cutaneum	glucose/xylose, corn stover hydrolysate	Facilitated diffusion or H <sup>+</sup> symport	Hu et al. 2011
Candida shehatae	glucose/xylose	ND	Kastner and Roberts 1990. Kastner et al. 1998

ND - Not Determined, ND\* - Not determined but likely ABC transporter

## Table 2.

Gene Locus Tag	Product Name	Xylose/ Glucose	Xylose/ Arabinose	Fructose/ Glucose
Aaci_0135	Hypothetical protein	5.4 down	4.2 down	10.4  down ( <i>p</i> = 0.16)
Aaci_0136	PE-PGRS family protein	6.2 down	4.2 down	(p = 0.13) 11 down (p = 0.13)
Aaci_0137	Hypothetical protein	4.6 down	3.1 down	(p = 0.13) 4.9 down (n = 0.23)
Aaci_0150	ABC-1 domain protein	BC	BC	6.3 down
Aaci_0151	Hypothetical protein	BC	BC	5.2 down
Aaci_0152	Aldehyde dehydrogenase	BC	BC	4.3 down
Aaci_0153	Iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenase	BC	BC	4.2 down
Aaci_0159	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase	4.9 down	3.6 down	5.2 down
Aaci_0160	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	4.2 down	3.3 down	4.6 down
Aaci_0161	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	3.3 down	BC	3.5 down
Aaci_0339	4-hydroxyphenylacetate 3-monooxygenase,	2.8 down	3.1 down	3.3 down
	oxygenase subunit	(p = 0.02)		6.0.1
Aaci_0340	3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetate 2,3-dioxygenase	3.8 down	4.2 down	6.0 down
Aaci_0341	2,4-dihydroxyhept-2-ene-1,7-dioic acid	4.2 down	3.6 down	6.4 down
Aaci 0427	Hypothetical protein	4.8 down	4.0 down	5.3 down
Aaci 0441	Iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenase	3.9 down	3.9 down	BC
Aaci 0442	Methylmalonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	5.8 down	5.8 down	BC
Aaci_0810	Phenylacetate-CoA oxygenase, PaaJ subunit	2.3 down (p = 0.02)	3.3 down	4.2 down
Aaci_0811	PhenylacetateCoA ligase	3.3 down	5.7 down	10.6 down
Aaci_0904	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase	4.6 down	3.9 down	3.2 down
Aaci_1055	Alpha/beta hydrolase fold-3 domain protein	2.3 down $(p = 0.02)$	BC	3.6 down
Aaci_1254	Acetate/CoA ligase	6.2 down	6.0 down	7.5 down
Aaci-1452	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase domain protein	9.8 down	11.4 down	27.3 down
Aaci-1453	3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase	7.2 down	7.6 down	21.8 down
Aaci-1454	Methylmalonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	5.8 down	6.7 down	11.7 down
Aaci-1455	Enoyl-CoA hydratase/isomerase	5.1 down	7.6 down	12.6 down
Aaci-1456	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase	3.9 down	5.1 down	5.3 down
Aaci-1457	Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase	4.1 down	6.8 down	7.5 down
Aaci-1458	Short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR	2.7 down	3.1 down	3.8 down
Aaci-2035	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase	4.2 down	3.2 down	3.7 down
Aaci-2057	Acyl-coenzyme A synthetases/AMP-(fatty) acid ligases	5.3 down	4.6 down	8.7 down
Aaci-2058	Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase	4. / down	4.0 down	4.4 down
Aaci-2059	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase, B subunit	7.1 down	6.1 down	7.6 down
Aacı-2060	5-oxoacid CoA-transferase, A subunit	7.6 down	0.8 down	14.1 down
Aaci-2421	Cobalamin (vitamin B12) biosynthesis CbiX protein	вС	вС	3.8 down
Aaci-2504	Aldehyde dehydrogenase	9.0 down	5.0 down	9.6 down

Figure 1.



## Figure 2.



Figure 3.

.



## Figure 4.

		k	ł		20		*		40		
AacDSM446		MAMAOREI	EI	KNDS	HARP	SLE	AFAN	KFOS	ETELDAK		40
AacTc-4-1	÷	MEMAKAOREI	EI	KNPSG	HARP	SLF	AEAN	KFOS	ETFLEAK		42
AheU17368	÷	MERON	/FI	KNPSG	HARP	ASLEY	AFAN	KFAS	ETEVEAK		37
AatA49025		MOKEN	/TI	KNASG	HARP	SLE	AEAS	KESS	DVFVEVD		37
TabtenMB4	:	MKEVTI	E	KNKTG	HARP	AALE	OTAS	KFSS	OIWVEKD	:	38
TabMS	:	MKEVT	E	KNKTG	HARP	ALE	OTAS	KFSS	OIWVERD		38
PdendC454	:	MAOOP		/RLKTG	HARP	ALF	OEAN	KYSS	DIFVEKE	:	38
PaenMS	:	MSRRPV	777	/KLKTG	LHARP	ALF	<b>VOEAN</b>	KFSS	EIFVEKD	:	38
Pdarw	:	MTKOP		/RLKTG	HARP	AALE	VOE AN	KFSS	EVFVEKD	:	38
Bacillales	:	MTKHPV	7VN	/RLKTG	HARP	ALE	<b>VOEAN</b>	KYSS	EIFVEKD	:	38
Bsubt168	:	MAOKTH	K	/TADSG	HARP	TVL	OTAS	KYDA	DVNLEYN		38
				G	HARP	A I	VA	K	E		
		*		6	0		*		80		
AacDSM446	:	G <mark>K</mark> RI <mark>N</mark> AKSII	GI	LISLAI	GQ <mark>G</mark> TV:	IKIEA	AEGEL	AEQA	VTALCDL	:	82
AacTc-4-1	:	G <mark>K</mark> RI <mark>N</mark> AKSI	GI	LSLAI	GQ <mark>G</mark> TV:	IKIEA	AEGDD	AEQA	VTALCDL	:	84
AheU17368	:	GKRVNAKSII	GI	LTLAI	SQGTT:	IKIIA	AEGSE	AEQA	VEALVNL	:	79
AatA49025	:	G <mark>K</mark> RV <mark>N</mark> AKSI	GI	LTLGI	PQGKT	ITIIT	<b>FEGS</b>	EEAA	LNTLTKM	:	79
TabtenMB4	:	NKKVNAKSIN	1 <b>G</b> ]	[MS <mark>L</mark> GV	SQ <mark>G</mark> NV	VKLSA	AEGDD	EEEA	IKALVDL	:	80
TabMS	:	NKKVNAKSIN	1 <b>G</b> ]	[MS <mark>L</mark> GV	SQ <mark>G</mark> NV	VKLSA	AE <mark>G</mark> DD	EEAA	IKALVDL	:	80
PdendC454	:	DKKVNAKSIN	4 <b>G</b> 3	[MSLAI	GS <mark>GTS</mark>	ITITA	AD <mark>G</mark> AD	AEQA	VSALVSL	:	80
PaenMS	:	EKKVNAKSIN	4 <b>G</b> 3	[MSLAI	ST <mark>G</mark> TE	IYISA	AEGSD	AEQA	VNALVTL	:	80
Pdarw	:	DKKVNAKSIN	1 <b>G</b> ]	[MSLAI]	SSGTE	VTISA	ADGSD	AEQA	VTALVNL	:	80
Bacillales	:	DKKVNAKSIN	4 <b>G</b> 3	[MS <mark>L</mark> AI]	SS <mark>GTE</mark>	VHISA	AEGAD	AEQA	VTSLVNL	:	80
Bsubt168	:	G <mark>K</mark> TVNLKSIN	1 <mark>G</mark> \	/MS <mark>L</mark> GI	AKGAE	ITISA	ASGAD	ENDA	LNALEET	:	80
		K N KSI	G	L	G		GE	A	L		
10		*									
AacDSM446	:	VASGFGE	:	89							
AacTc-4-1	:	VASGFGE	:	91							
AheU17368	:	VASGFGE	:	86							
AatA49025	:	IEDGFGE	:	86							
TabtenMB4	:	IESKFGEE-	:	88							
TabMS	:	IESKFGEE-	:	88							
PdendC454	:	VSKEELEN-	:	88							
PaenMS	:	VSKEELENQ	:	89							
Pdarw	:	VSKEELENQ	:	89							
Bacillales	:	VSKEELENQ	:	89							
Bsubt168	:	MKSEGLGE-	:	88							

Figure 5.



Figure 6.

.



Figure 7.



Figure 8.



# CHAPTER III: Glycoside Hydrolase Gene Transcription by *Alicyclobacillus* acidocaldarius During Growth on Wheat Arabinoxylan and Monosaccharides: A Proposed Xylan Hydrolysis Mechanism

Brady D. Lee<sup>1,3</sup>, William A. Apel<sup>2</sup>, Linda C. DeVeaux<sup>4</sup>, and Peter P. Sheridan<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, Energy and Environment Directorate,

Richland, WA 99352, <sup>2</sup>Idaho National Laboratory, Biological Systems Department,

Idaho Falls, ID 83415, <sup>3</sup>Idaho State University, Department of Biological Sciences,

Pocatello, ID 83209, and <sup>4</sup>South Dakota School of Mines and Technology, Department

of Chemistry and Applied Biological Sciences, Rapid City, SD 57701

#### ABSTRACT

Metabolism of carbon bound in wheat arabinoxylan (WAX) polysaccharides by bacteria requires a number of glycoside hydrolases active toward a number of different bonds between sugars and other molecules. *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* is a Gram-positive thermoacidophile capable of growth on a variety of mono-, di-, oligoand polysaccharides. In addition, roughly 19 proposed glycoside hydrolases have been annotated from genes found in the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome. Molecular analysis of *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 when growing on WAX was performed using high density oligonucleotide microarrays. When a culture growing exponentially at the expense of arabinoxylan saccharides was challenged with glucose or xylose, most glycoside hydrolases were down-regulated. Interestingly, regulation was more intense when xylose was added to the culture than when glucose was added, a clear departure from classical carbon catabolite repression demonstrated by many
Gram-positive bacteria. *In silico* analyses of the regulated glycoside hydrolases, along with the results from the microarray analyses yielded a hypothesized mechanism for arabinoxylan metabolism by *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446. These analyses showed that glycoside hydrolases expressed by this strain may have broad substrate specificity, and that initial hydrolysis is catalyzed by an extracellular xylanase, while subsequent steps are likely performed inside the growing cell.

## **INTRODUCTION**

*Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009 is a Gram-positive, spore forming, thermophilic acidophile that grows optimally in strictly aerobic conditions at 60°C and at pHs between 3 and 4. This bacterium was isolated from a hot spring in Nymph Creek area of Yellowstone National Park (1). Originally classified as *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, this bacterium was reclassified as *A. acidocaldarius* based on the prevalence of ω-cyclic fatty acids in the cell wall and an abbreviated helix 6 of the 16S rRNA (2). *A. acidocaldarius* has been isolated from diverse habitats including water and soil from geothermal sites, submarine hot springs, orchard soils, and also as a contaminant in heat processed foods (e.g., fruit juices) (3-8). *A. acidocaldarius* has demonstrated the ability to gain cellular carbon and energy from a wide variety of 5and 6-carbon sugars including, L-arabinose, ribose, D-xylose, D-galactose, D-fructose, D-mannose, rhamnose, mannitol, and tagatose, the disaccharides D-turanose, melibiose, cellobiose, lactose, maltose, sucrose, and trehalose, as well as the more complex polysaccharides, cellulose, hemicellulose (xylan), starch and glycogen (9). Lignocellulosic biomass is currently being studied as a feedstock for the production of fuels and chemicals (10, 11). Chemically, lignocellulose is a heterogeneous three dimensional matrix made of a carbohydrate component, consisting primarily of hemicellulose (20-30%) and cellulose (40-50%), and lignin component. These three components are intertwined, providing a structure that is highly resistant to microbial degradation. In fact, complete degradation of lignocellulose into monosaccharides requires the synergistic activity of a variety of glycoside hydrolases, a process most thoroughly studied in mesophilic microorganisms such as fungi and *Actinomycetes* (12). Likewise, numerous bacteria have also demonstrated the ability to produce glycoside hydrolases under aerobic and anaerobic conditions (13). Thermostable (stability at temperatures  $\geq$  50 °C) enzymes, which typically demonstrate higher rates of hydrolysis and more complete depolymerization, represent the next logical step in enzyme development of enzymes for lignocellulose breakdown, since lignocellulose pretreatment typically occurs using high process temperatures (14).

Hemicellulose accounts for nearly one-third of the renewable carbon found on earth (15, 16). Hemicellulose is composed predominantly of xylan, which is comprised of a conserved backbone of 1,4-linked  $\beta$ -D-xylose residues, decorated with side groups made up of arabinose, glucuronic acid, 4-O-methyl-glucuronic acid and possibly even galactose (17). Figure 1 shows the structure of arabinoxylan and shows the glycoside hydrolases necessary for depolymerization and production of monomers, which are then metabolized through the central metabolism of the microbial cell.

*A. acidocaldarius* represents a source of thermostable glycoside hydrolases for application as catalysts for the hydrolysis of the cellulose and hemicellulose components of lignocellulose. The potential for utilization of plant derived oligo- and polysaccharides by *A. acidocaldarius* is further demonstrated by the numerous glycoside hydrolases that have been found in the genome sequence or those that have been characterized. To date, 19 glycoside hydrolase genes have been identified in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome (18), and  $\beta$ -galactosidase,  $\alpha$ -amylase, cellulase, neopullulanase, exo-pectinase, mannanase,  $\beta$ -glycosidase, and endoglucanase enzymes have been expressed and characterized (6, 9, 19-36). Table 1 shows enzymes required for the complete depolymerization of lignocellulose, and which of these activities have been found in genome of *A. acidocaldarius* or have been characterized using recombinant methods.

Carbon catabolite repression (CCR) is active in many bacteria that can metabolize both pentose and hexose monosaccharides and polysaccharides, causing preferential use of the hexoses, primarily glucose, which leads to sequential rather than simultaneous sugar utilization (37). In many bacteria, including mesophiles and thermophiles, biosynthesis of glycoside hydrolases requires cellular resources that are normally used for cell growth; therefore, transcription of genes that encode glycoside hydrolase is often under the control of CCR. While the general mechanism of CCR is different when comparing Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, in each case, gene regulation occurs so that a preferred carbon source such as glucose is utilized compared to secondary carbon sources such as xylose, fructose, arabinose or

polysaccharides (38-41). Genes and operons encoding glycoside hydrolases for breakdown of hemicellulose and cellulose, as well as transporters of oligosaccharides are also regulated by CCR (42-53). When a preferred carbon source, such as glucose, is present, expression of these enzymes is typically down-regulated in an effort to conserve cellular resources. A well-studied example of the regulation of glycoside hydrolases is present in the hyperthermophile *Thermotoga maritima*. Gene transcription analysis using microarrays showed that genes encoding glycoside hydrolases were down-regulated when this bacterium was grown on glucose and other monosaccharides (46, 54-58).

The relevance of *A. acidocaldarius* for lignocellulose depolymerization is underscored by this bacterium's ability to use a wide range of monosaccharides for growth, as well as the capacity to produce a range of thermo- and acid-stable glycoside hydrolases. A thorough understanding of polysaccharide, monosaccharide and mixed saccharide metabolism by *A. acidocaldarius* will help in determining the utility of this bacterium for lignocellulose depolymerization. Part of this analysis will be to understand the effect of transcriptional regulation (i.e., CCR as one example) on expression of genes encoding glycoside hydrolases, which represents the first step in metabolism of lignocellulose. Genome analysis of *A. acidocaldarius* has revealed the presence of all components of Gram-positive CCR, as well as other regulators of genes encoding enzymes for monosaccharide and polysaccharide metabolism. The purpose of this study was to monitor gene transcription during growth on the polysaccharide, WAX, and to use the regulatory effects of monosaccharides on transcription of *A*.

*acidocaldarius* genes related to xylan utilization (i.e., glycoside hydrolases). Analyses were performed using batch chemostat studies and global transcriptome analysis using high density oligonucleotide microarray studies. This research represents the first transcriptome analysis of *A. acidocaldarius* while growing on plant polysaccharides, such as WAX.

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

### **Inoculum Development.**

A. acidocaldarius ATCC 27009 was purchased from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and used for all experiments. To assure that the same generation was used in all experiments, stock cultures collected from cultures two transfers from the ATCC stock were maintained in 5% DMSO and stored at -80 °C. Chemostat inoculum was prepared by inoculating 1 ml of the frozen stock into 25 ml of Modified 402 Medium, which contained the following (g/L):  $(NH_4)_2SO_4$  (1.3), Fe(III) EDTA (0.047), CaCl<sub>2</sub> · 2H<sub>2</sub>O (0.07), MgSO<sub>4</sub> · 7H<sub>2</sub>O (0.25), KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> (3.0), and xylose (4.0). In addition, 1 ml of a mineral (Solutions A and B) and vitamin stock (Solution C) were added. Solution A (g/L):  $MgCl_2$  (25),  $CaCl_2 \cdot 2H_2O$  (6.6),  $H_3BO_3$ (0.58), FeCl<sub>3</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (5), Co(NO<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (0.05), NiCl<sub>2</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (0.02). Solution B (g/L): MnSO<sub>4</sub> · H<sub>2</sub>O (2.0), ZnSO<sub>4</sub> · 7H<sub>2</sub>O (0.5), CuSO<sub>4</sub> · 5H<sub>2</sub>O (0.15), Na<sub>2</sub>MoO<sub>4</sub> ·  $2H_2O$  (0.025). Solution C (g/L): pyridoxine hydrochloride (0.08), folic acid (0.012), thiamine hydrochloride (0.13), riboflavin (0.042), nicotinamide (0.084), paminobenzoate (0.088), biotin (0.01), cyanocobalamin (0.0004), D-pantothenic acid, calcium salt (0.086), myo-inositol (0.021), choline bromide (0.053), orotic acid,

sodium salt (0.021), spermidine (0.1). Base medium was autoclaved (121 °C, 20 psi) for 30 min prior to use;  $KH_2PO_4$  solution was adjusted to pH 4.0, autoclaved separately and added once the base medium had cooled. Solutions A, B and C were filter sterilized (0.22 µm) separately prior to addition to the base medium. Solutions A and B were autoclaved with the bulk media, whereas Solution C was filter sterilized and added to the base medium once it had cooled. The 25 ml *A. acidocaldarius* culture was grown overnight and then used to inoculate 250 ml of Modified 402 Medium containing 4 g/L xylose. This overnight culture grown at pH 4 at a temperature of 60 °C was then used to inoculate the chemostat.

# **Chemostat Studies.**

Experiments to monitor gene transcription by *A. acidocaldarius* when growing on WAX and xylose or glucose were performed in a BioFlo 3000 chemostat system (New Brunswick Scientific, Enfield, CT). Medium was added to the reactor, oxygen and DO probes were inserted into appropriate ports, and the entire reactor was autoclaved at 121 °C, and a pressure of 20 psi for 1 hour. Solution C and WAX were added to the chemostat following autoclaving. The pH probe was calibrated using a two point calibration with pH 2 and 7 buffers, prior to autoclaving. Prior to heating the reactor for operation, the pH of the medium was measured using an external pH meter and the pH on the BioFlo control unit was adjusted accordingly. The chemostat was heated to 60 °C and the DO probe was allowed to polarize for six hours and then the dynamic range of the probe was set first by purging nitrogen gas through the medium (0% oxygen) and then air (100% oxygen). A working volume of 2.0 L of Modified 402 Medium was used for experiments. The chemostat was run in batch mode and the temperature was held at a temperature of 60 °C and the pH of the growth medium was automatically controlled to 4.0 using the addition of 1 N NaOH. To ensure that the cultures were not oxygen limited, dissolved oxygen was controlled to 10% using a cascade system based on changes in agitation along with the addition of pure oxygen to the inlet air stream. WAX, which is relatively insoluble, was prepared by first wetting 2 g with 95% ethanol. Once in a slurry, 190 ml of sterile distilled water (pH 4.0) was added and the solution was heated for 30 minutes to evaporate residual ethanol. This solution was then added to the 2 L of Modified 402 Medium in the chemostat, giving a final WAX concentration of 1 g/L. *A. acidocaldarius* was grown to mid-exponential phase (OD<sub>600</sub> of ~0.5) and then either glucose or xylose was spike into the reactor at concentrations of 2 g/L to induce regulation of gene transcription.

Once the *A. acidocaldarius* culture reached an  $OD_{600}$  of 0.5 while growing at the expense of sugar liberated from the hydrolysis of WAX, a sample was taken for RNA extraction, either glucose or xylose was added, and then a second sample was taken for RNA extraction. Three biological replicates for each condition were performed.

## Analyses

Bulk samples were taken from a sampling port in the chemostat using sterile syringes. Samples were then aliquoted for the required amount for each analysis.

### Isolation of Total RNA.

Samples for RNA extraction were taken from the chemostat and immediately mixed with RNA Protect Bacteria Reagent (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) at a 1:2 ratio. This mixture was incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes, centrifuged, the supernatant was discarded and the cell pellet was flash frozen in liquid nitrogen and then stored at -80 °C until the RNA was extracted. Total RNA was extracted from the A. acidocaldarius cells using an RNeasy Midi Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) with slight modification of the manufacturer's protocol. A. acidocaldarius cells were thawed and lysis was accomplished by adding 200 µl of Tris-EDTA buffer containing 15 mg/ml lysozyme and 0.1 mg/ml proteinase K. Samples were vortexed for 10 seconds and then incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes with shaking. Buffer RLT (4 ml) containing  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol was then added to each sample, the mixture was homogenized using a syringe with a 20G needle, and then incubated at room temperature for 10 minutes. Following incubation, 3.5 ml of 80% ethanol was added and the resulting solution was mixed vigorously. The lysate was then passed through a Midi spin filter via centrifugation at 5,000 x g for five minutes to capture the RNA. RNA on the spin filter was washed sequentially with two 2.5 ml aliquots of Buffer RPE, followed by centrifugation at 5,000 x g for five minutes. RNA was eluted from the glass filter using 200 µl of DNase/RNase-free water; water was applied to the filter, incubated at room temperature for five minutes, and then centrifuged at 5,000 x g for three minutes. To increase RNA yield, the flow through was re-applied to the spin filter and centrifuged. Residual DNA in the samples was removed by treatment with Ambion TURBO DNA-free kit (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). RNA

was purified to remove compounds that might interfere with cDNA synthesis and concentrated using ethanol precipitation. The pellet was dried using an Eppendorf Vacufuge Concentrator 5301 (Brinkmann Instruments, Westbury, NY), and then resuspended in 20 µl of DNase/RNase-Free water. To inhibit RNA degradation during storage, 1 µl of Ambion Superase-In RNase Inhibitor (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) was added. RNA concentration and purity was determined using a NanoDrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). RNA integrity was determined using an RNA Nano Chip Kit run on an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA).

### Synthesis of cDNA.

Double stranded cDNA was synthesized from total RNA using the Invitrogen Superscript Double-Stranded cDNA Synthesis Kit (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) according to manufacturer's instructions. Ten µg of total RNA was mixed with random hexamer primers in DNase/RNase-Free Water, heated for 10 minutes at 70 °C and then quenched in an ice-water slurry for five minutes. While on ice, First Strand Buffer, dithiothreitol, and dNTPs were added and then brought to the reaction temperature of 42 °C, prior to addition of SuperScript II. Following addition of the reverse transcriptase, the reaction mixture was incubated at 42 °C for one hour. After this incubation the tubes were placed on ice and reaction components for second strand synthesis were added. The first strand reaction mixture was mixed with Second Strand Buffer, dNTPs, DNA ligase, DNA polymerase and RNase H; the reaction was mixed and then incubated at 16 °C for two hours. An additional five minute incubation was

performed after T4 DNA polymerase was added to the reaction. Residual RNA was degraded by adding RNase A and incubating the reaction mixture at 37 °C for 10 minutes. Proteins were removed by treating with phenol:chloroform:isoamyl alcohol, with phase separation being accomplished using Phase Lock Tubes (5 Prime, Inc., Gaithersburg, MD). cDNA in the aqueous phase was then precipitated and concentrated by ethanol precipitation. The pellet was dried using an Eppendorf Vacufuge Concentrator 5301 (Brinkmann Instruments, Westbury, NY), and then resuspended in 20  $\mu$ l of DNase/RNase-Free water and allowed to solubilize overnight. cDNA concentration in each reaction was determined using a NanoDrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). A DNA 7500 Chip Kit run on an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA) was used to verify that most of the cDNA was  $\geq$  400 bp.

### Microarray Experiments and Data Analysis.

Microarrays were designed and synthesized by NimbleGen using their 4 x 72K Custom Gene Expression Array format. Complete genome sequence information for *A. acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009 (DSM 446) was provided to NimbleGen. Seven probes, each 60 nt in length, were designed for each of the 3,554 identified open reading frames (ORFs) in the genome. Each probe was synthesized on the microarray in triplicate. Control probes were also included to ensure that there was no intraquadrant contamination during the hybridization process.

Biological triplicate RNA samples isolated from *A. acidocaldarius* cells grown under the various conditions used to determine the level of CCR demonstrated were used for microarray analysis. One color cDNA labeling using Cy3, hybridization to the *A*. *acidocaldarius* microarrays, array imaging and initial analysis of the array data was performed by NimbleGen. Data was normalized using NimbleScan software which normalizes probe response using quantile normalization and gene calls generation using Robust Multichip Averaging (RMA) (59, 60). Log<sub>2</sub>-transformed RMA data files were imported into ArrayStar 4 software (DNASTAR, Inc., Madison, WI) and the mean expression levels of three replicate arrays for each condition were considered. For comparison between gene expression during growth on WAX, immediately upon addition of the CCR inducing sugar, and growth on initial and inducing sugar, statistical significance was determined with a Bonferonni corrected moderate *t*-test and only genes that had a 2-fold or greater change in gene expression at 95% confidence ( $p \le 0.05$ ) were considered significant. In a few instances, genes may be discussed for which transcription was down-regulated less than 2-fold, but *p*-values were still below 0.05.

Comparative analysis of the *A. acidocaldarius* genome was performed using the Integrated Microbial Genomes feature within the Joint Genome Institute (61). Glycoside hydrolase and carbohydrate esterase enzymes annotated in the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 were found in the Carbohydrate Active Enzyme Database (CAZy) (62). Homology determinations for *A. acidocaldarius* proteins were accomplished using the Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST) for protein sequences using the 'blastp' algorithm (63, 64). The non-redundant protein sequence database was used for searches and uncultured and environmental sample sequences

were excluded from the search. Phylogenetic trees comparing protein sequences were generated using the Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis (MEGA6) software program (65). Protein sequences were aligned using the MUSCLE program within MEGA6 (66, 67). Phylogenetic reconstruction was accomplished using the Maximum Likelihood statistical method and distances between sequences were determined using 1000 bootstrap replicates.

## RESULTS

#### Glycoside hydrolase inventory of A. acidocaldarius.

Analysis of the *A. acidocaldarius* genome shows 20 gene loci that are annotated as glycoside hydrolases (EC 3.2.1.-) (Table 2). The broad substrate range of *A. acidocaldarius* related to oligo- and polysaccharides is supported by the wide variety of genes that act on cellulose and hemicellulose. Interestingly, only three (Aaci\_0048, Aaci\_2457 and Aaci\_2874) of the loci encode proteins that contain a signal peptide indicating extracellular, or at least membrane bound, activity. The Carbohydrate Active enZYme (CAZY) database lists other GH family enzymes, but most are associated with hydrolysis of cell wall constituents, such as peptidoglycan, or are related to spore germination.

### Overall down-regulation of proposed xylan utilization genes.

*A. acidocaldarius* cells were grown to mid-exponential phase on WAX, and then samples were taken for extraction of RNA and analysis, just prior to and following the addition of glucose or xylose. Growth on WAX would require the expression of a number of glycoside hydrolases (See Table 1and Figure 1). Following initial exposure of the A. acidocaldarius growing on WAX to the monomer sugars, microarray analysis showed that transcription of 13 of the 20 genes that encode putative glycoside hydrolases were, for the most part, down-regulated, regardless of whether glucose or xylose was added (Figure 2). In general, down-regulation of glycoside hydrolase gene transcription was greater when xylose was added to the culture than when glucose was added. This is puzzling because in most Gram-positive bacteria, the opposite has been shown (40, 68). Two glycoside hydrolase genes were up-regulated when glucose was added (Aaci\_0912 and Aaci\_2891), but up-regulation was less than 2-fold, while these same genes were down-regulated when xylose was added. Likewise, two glycoside hydrolase genes (Aaci\_2869 and Aaci\_2887) were up-regulated when xylose was added but down-regulated with glucose. One of these genes, Aaci\_2887, was up-regulated nearly 4-fold. Transcription of the remaining 15 glycoside hydrolase genes was down-regulated following addition of xylose or glucose. In analyzing transcription of glycoside hydrolase genes, the assumption has been made that if a gene was regulated when the monosaccharide was added, a sensory cascade occurred that led to the regulation of gene transcription (69, 70). If a gene was down-regulated then it was being expressed when growing only on WAX; therefore, if the gene was up-regulated, transcription increased upon exposure to the sugar added. In silico analysis of glycoside hydrolase genes that were regulated was performed to determine the possible function of the coded proteins in hydrolysis of WAX. Analysis was based on the annotated product of the gene, rather than apparent importance.

Gene locus Aaci\_0048, that encodes a 959 amino acid protein that has been annotated as an  $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranosidase-like protein, was down-regulated 5.6-fold when xylose was added and 2.8-fold when glucose was added. Analysis of conserved domains from the amino acid sequence indicates the presence of domains homologous to Family 44 glycoside hydrolases, which demonstrate activity toward cellulose (i.e., endoglucanase activity). The N-terminal domain of the protein also contains a sequence with close homology to carbohydrate binding domains of numerous glycoside hydrolases. Prior to publication of the A. acidocaldarius genome, Eckert and Schneider (9) expressed and characterized a 959 amino acid thermophilic endoglucanase (CelB; Accession AJ551527.1) from A. acidocaldarius with 100% identity to the gene product discussed from Aaci\_0048. Activity testing of the recombinant CelB enzyme demonstrated endo-acting activity toward carboxymethylcellulose, steam-exploded cellulose and oat spelt xylan, demonstrating a broad substrate range for the enzyme. Sequencing and characterization of the enzyme classified it as an extracellular endoglucanase, with high sequence similarity to GH family 51 of arabinofuranosidases. While this enzyme has been annotated as a  $\alpha$ -Larabinofuranosidase-like protein, no activity was demonstrated using p-nitrophenyl- $\alpha$ -1-arabinofuranoside. These results have been verified in unrelated studies at the Idaho National Laboratory for the native enzyme from A. acidocaldarius and a recombinant enzyme expressed from *Pichia pastoris* (data not shown). In total, these data indicate that the gene product from Aaci\_0048 is a glycoside hydrolase protein that catalyzes hydrolysis of  $\beta$ -1,4-linked xylose subunits in the WAX xylan backbone. It should be

noted that the glycoside hydrolase encoded by Aaci\_0048 shares 43% identity with a  $\beta$ -1,4-glucanase expressed from *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 (71).

The Homology Toolkit of the Integrated Microbial Genomes (IMG) Tool at JGI was used to compare the  $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranosidase-like protein (Aaci\_0048) from A. acidocaldarius to other genes within IMG. As would be expected, the protein showed the highest percent identity to similarly annotated genes in other species of Alicyclobacillus. The most closely related protein sequence from non-Alicyclobacillus was a cellulose binding family II protein from *Ktedonobacter racemifer* SOSP1-21. A distance tree (Figure 3) generated from sequence information shows that based on percent identity, Aaci 0048 had the highest homology to  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidases or cellulose binding family II proteins from numerous species of bacteria from the Order Actinomycetales. Differences in activity between this enzyme and other  $\alpha$ arabinofuranosidases found in the database may be due to the additional 200 to 400 amino acids found in Aaci\_0048 and the other similar proteins found in other strains of A. acidocaldarius. Alignment of the predicted protein encoded by Aaci\_0048 with other similarly annotated genes, some made up of greater than 1,000 amino acids and those containing fewer than 700 amino acids, is shown in Figure 4. The  $\beta$ -1,4glucanase expressed from *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 still has fewer amino acids than the product of Aaci\_0048, which contains an additional ~250 amino acids at the Cterminus of the protein sequence. There is very little homology between Aaci 0048 and another annotated  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidase encoded by Aaci 2894 (discussed below). Evolutionarily, while the exact mechanism of catalysis is not known, an  $\alpha$ -

arabinofuranosidase could have been transferred from an *Actinomycete*, followed by fusion with a protein that supplied the endoglucanase and endoxylanase activity. Additional amino acids in the *A. acidocaldarius*  $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranosidase-like protein may cause the enzyme to fold in a manner that occludes the  $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranosidase activity.

Gene transcription from locus Aaci\_0060 from A. acidocaldarius was downregulated 2.5-fold when glucose was added and 1.7-fold when xylose was added. The putative protein product is annotated as an  $\alpha$ -1,2-glucuronidase, which is most likely involved in hydrolysis of 4-O-methyl-D-glucuronic acid or glucuronic acid, both of which are found as modifications of the xylan backbone of WAX. Multi-domain analysis of the protein product of Aaci 0060 supports the annotation as an  $\alpha$ -1,2glucuronidase, and more detailed analysis shows the presence of C-terminal and middle domains (probable catalytic region) found in glycoside hydrolase family 67 proteins (72). Aaci\_0060 and Aaci\_0048 may act in concert, since their loci are in the same gene neighborhood of the A. acidocaldarius genome; however the relationship of transcription of these two genes has not been thoroughly studied. Figure 5 shows the comparison of the A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome neighborhood genomes of A. acidocaldarius subsp. acidocaldarius (Tc-4-1) and A. hesperidum URH17-3-68. The proximity of these two genes appears to be conserved in a variety of Alicyclobacillus species.

Phylogenetic analysis of the protein encoded by Aaci\_0060 indicates relatedness to proteins from a number of other cellulolytic bacteria found in the

phylum *Firmicutes* (Figure 6). This protein from *A. acidocaldarius* shows greater than 50% homology to proteins that have been annotated as α-glucuronidases in both aerobic and anaerobic bacteria in the genera *Bacillus*, *Clostridium*, *Paenibacillus*, *Geobacillus* and *Thermoanaerobacterium*.

A second neighborhood in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome appears to be involved in WAX depolymerization. Transcription of gene loci Aaci\_0786, Aaci\_0789 and Aaci\_0797 was down-regulated during this experiment; greater when xylose was supplied as the inducing sugar. The first of these genes, Aaci\_0786, has been annotated as a glycoside hydrolase clan GH-D protein, specifically an  $\alpha$ galactosidase. A conserved domain comparison with other glycoside hydrolases in GenBank indicates specific hits to melibiase, with non-specific hits to glycoside hydrolase family 31 (GH31) enzymes. Enzymes in the GH31 superfamily are present in all 3 domains of life, and activities include  $\alpha$ -glucosidase,  $\alpha$ -xylosidase, 6- $\alpha$ glucosyltransferase, 3- $\alpha$ -isomaltosyltransferase, and  $\alpha$ -1,4-glucan lyase. While this enzyme has been annotated as an  $\alpha$ -galactosidase, and could be involved in removal of galactose from the xylan backbone of WAX, expression of this enzyme during growth on WAX may also indicate  $\alpha$ -xylosidase activity.

The second genome locus in this cluster, Aaci\_0789, which encodes a 320 amino acid protein annotated as a hypothetical protein, was down regulated 2.9-fold when xylose was added and 1.5-fold when glucose was added. Protein sequence analysis and classification (IPR013781) indicates the presence of a catalytic TIM beta/alpha barrel common to many different families of glycoside hydrolases. This

protein shares greater than 50% identity with hypothetical proteins containing glycoside hydrolase catalytic domains found in other species of *Alicyclobacillus*. Figure 7 is a phylogenetic tree constructed to display that the proposed protein product for Aaci\_0789 shows homology to an endo- $\beta$ -1,4-mannanase that was characterized in *Alicyclobacillus* species A4 and *A. acidocaldarius* strains Tc-4-1 and Tc-12-31 (29, 73). The glycoside hydrolase encoded by this gene locus also demonstrates up to 50% homology to endo- $\beta$ -1,4-xylanases from a number of other *Firmicutes*, as well as hypothetical proteins from *Firmicutes* known to degrade xylan. *In silico* analysis of this gene along with expression results indicate a possible broad substrate range for this enzyme that would include mannose- and xylose-containing polysaccharides.

The final gene locus in this genome neighborhood that was down-regulated was Aaci\_0797, which has been annotated as a glycoside hydrolase family 4,  $\alpha$ galactosidase. The protein encoded by Aaci\_0797 shares 99% sequence identity to a  $\beta$ -galactosidase cloned from *A. acidocaldarius* (22). This recombinant enzyme hydrolyzed *o*-nitrophenyl- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranoside and *o*-nitrophenyl- $\beta$ -Dfucopyranoside, but did not catalyze hydrolysis of *o*-nitrophenyl- $\beta$ -D-glucopyranoside, *o*-nitrophenyl- $\beta$ -D-xylopyranoside or *o*-nitrophenyl- $\beta$ -D-arabinopyranoside. These results indicate that Aaci\_0797 is likely a  $\beta$ -galactosidase active toward galactose moieties on side chains of the WAX. Aaci\_0797 also has greater than 70% similarity to  $\alpha$ -galactosidase from a number of other Gram-positive bacteria, including numerous species of *Paenibacillus*.

Other genes co-located with these three glycoside hydrolase encoding genes in the A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome are shown in Figure 8. Annotation of protein products from these genes indicates that this area of the genome is active in carbohydrate metabolism (Table 3). During the chemostat experiments, five of the sixteen genes were differentially expressed when glucose was added to the culture growing on WAX, and 13 of 16 were differentially expressed when xylose was added to the culture growing on WAX. Along with the three glycoside hydrolase genes regulated when xylose was added (Aaci\_0786, Aaci\_0789 and Aaci\_0797), gene loci Aaci 0782 and Aaci 0783 encode glycoside transferase proteins and were upregulated nearly 2-fold when xylose was added, but not when glucose was added. Aaci\_0788, down-regulated when xylose was added, encodes a protein annotated as a carbohydrate kinase, possibly involved in phosphorylation and transport of sugars. Aaci\_0791 which encodes a putative carbohydrate binding protein associated with a glycosyl transferase was likewise down-regulated with xylose but not glucose. Aaci\_0793, which encodes a LacI family transcriptional regulator, was down-regulated when glucose was added, but not when xylose was added. Finally, two apparent sugar transport systems, a multifacilitator superfamily transporter (Aaci\_0792) and an ATPbinding cassette (ABC) transporter (Aaci\_0794 through Aaci\_0796), were downregulated when xylose and glucose were added to the A. acidocaldarius culture growing on WAX.

Analysis of this genome neighborhood indicates conservation of genes among sequenced *Alicyclobacillus* species (Figure 9). Arrangement of the genes encoding the

glycoside hydrolase clan GH-D (Aaci\_0786) and the hypothetical protein containing a glycoside hydrolase catalytic domain (Aaci\_0789) are nearly identical in *A*. *acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* (DSM 446), *A. acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* (Tc-4-1), and *A. hesperidum* URH17-3-68. However, this gene arrangement is not conserved in *A. herbarius* DSM 12609. When comparing the two subspecies of *A. acidocaldarius*, DSM 446 appears to have a cassette containing the glycoside hydrolase family 4  $\alpha$ -galactosidase (Aaci\_0797), genes encoding ABC-transporter components (Aaci\_0794-0796) and a LacI family transcriptional regulator (Aaci\_0793) that is not present in the Tc-4-1 genome. Two  $\beta$ -galactosidase genes can be found in the Tc-4-1 genome, but translated protein sequences show low homology to Aaci\_0797, indicating that Tc-4-1 may lack  $\alpha$ -galactosidase activity.

Gene locus Aaci\_1218 was the most highly down-regulated gene for which the product has been annotated as a glycoside hydrolase enzyme. When xylose was added, transcription of this gene locus was down-regulated nearly 14-fold, but less than 2-fold when glucose was added. Annotation within the Joint Genome Institute's (JGI) Integrated Microbial Genome (IMG) gives a product name of a glycoside hydrolase family 2 TIM barrel. Gene Ontology (GO:0004565), clusters of orthologous groups (COG3250) and KEGG Orthology (KO:01190) indicate that this protein may be a  $\beta$ -galactosidase/ $\beta$ -glucuronidase. This 1,041 amino acid protein shows the highest homology to glycoside hydrolases found in other *Bacilli*. This enzyme most likely acts on either galactose or 4-O-methyl-D-glucuronic acid side chains found in WAX. These results indicate that *A. acidocaldarius* was expressing genes related to

side chain hydrolysis of the WAX which were regulated upon addition of xylose. As with many other genes, transcription of this gene was only slightly down-regulated when glucose was added. Aaci\_1218 appears to be in an operon with genes for an ABC-transport system and a LacI transcriptional regulator (Figure 10). All of the genes in this operon were highly down-regulated, suggesting that genes from this apparent operon are involved in hydrolysis of WAX, as well as transport of some products from this hydrolysis.

A second gene (Aaci 1895) that has been annotated as a  $\beta$ -galactosidase/ $\beta$ glucosidase in glycoside hydrolase family 1 was down-regulated 7.9-fold when xylose was added and 2.3-fold when glucose was added. The 453 amino acid A. *acidocaldarius* protein encoded by this gene has greater than 60% identity to  $\beta$ galactosidase/ β-glucosidase enzymes found in other *Firmicutes*, namely numerous species of Thermoanaerobacter (Figure 11). Di Lauro et al. (74) characterized a recombinant  $\beta$ -glycosidase from A. acidocaldarius that showed wide substrate specificity and was able to hydrolyze  $\beta$ -D-gluco-, -galacto-, and fucosides. The protein encoded by Aaci 1895has 98% identity with the  $\beta$ -glycosidase that was characterized, so is likely the same protein. Like many other glycoside hydrolase encoding genes in the A. acidocaldarius genome, Aaci\_1895 is arranged in an operon with an ABC-type transport system; however, this specific ABC-type transporter has been annotated as an oligopeptide/dipeptide transporter. Utilization of oligopeptide/dipeptide ABC-type transporters for carbohydrate transport is not uncommon in other thermophilic lignocelluloses degrading bacteria, including

*Thermotoga maritima* and *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* (75, 76). This gene arrangement, including the oligopeptide/dipeptide ABC-type transporter genes, is also common in a number of *Thermoanaerobacter* species. As shown in Figure 12, the primary difference between *A. acidocaldarius* and the *Thermoanaerobacter* species is the presence of an additional gene, which encodes a Family 2 glycoside hydrolase, situated between the  $\beta$ -galactosidase/ $\beta$ -glucosidase and the transporter genes. The Family 2 glycoside hydrolase gene encoded in the *Thermoanaerobacter* genomes may have a similar function to the Family 2 glycoside hydrolase encoded by Aaci\_1218, which was also highly down-regulated in *A. acidocaldarius*, as discussed above. Comparing the Family 2 glycoside hydrolase from *Thermoanaerobacter mathranii* against the *A. acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* DSM 446 genome yielded the closest homology to Aaci\_1218 (E-value = 9e-10); other proteins had E-values greater than 1.

A gene encoding a Family 9 glycoside hydrolase (Aaci\_2475) was downregulated equally (~2.8-fold) when the exponentially growing *A. acidocaldarius* was exposed to xylose or glucose. Domain analysis of this 537 amino acid protein indicates that the enzyme may have endoglucanase activity, but since it appears to be active on WAX, the enzyme may have an expanded substrate range, and act on substrates other than cellulose or cellobiose. Endoglucanases with broad substrate specificity, which included activity toward xylans, have been demonstrated in other thermophiles, including *Pyrococcus furiosus* and *Thermotoga maritima* (77, 78). The glycoside hydrolase encoded by Aaci\_2475 is associated with an ABC-type

oligopeptide transport system, which was also highly down-regulated when xylose was added, as was the case with Aaci\_1895 and its neighboring genes. Analysis of the gene neighborhood where this Family 9 glycoside hydrolase is found indicates that this apparent operon structure is common in numerous *Alicyclobacillus* species, including *A. acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* (DSM 446), *A. acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* (DSM 446), *A. acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* (Tc-4-1), and *A. hesperidum* URH17-3-68 (Figure 13). Xylan-hydrolyzing activity by an endoglucanase is not unprecedented; Hall *et al.* (1988)(79) characterized an endoglucanase from *Clostridium thermocellum* with xylanase activity. More recently, a bifunctional xylanase-glucanase from *Paenibacillus* sp. Strain E18 was characterized and showed activity toward xylan and glucan (80). Likewise, bifunctional xylanase/endoglucanase enzymes have been generated from the metagenome libraries from a yak and bovine rumen microbial community and showed activity toward a variety of xylans and glucans (81, 82).

The transcript for a 782-amino acid protein, encoded by genome locus Aaci\_2630, was down-regulated nearly 2-fold when glucose was added and greater than 4-fold when xylose was added. This gene encodes a glycoside hydrolase family 3 domain protein with  $\beta$ -glucosidase or  $\beta$ -xylosidase activity. Regulation during growth on WAX further supports the possibility of  $\beta$ -xylosidase activity. Figure 14 shows the alignment of Aaci\_2630 with related  $\beta$ -xylosidases in lignocellulose-degrading bacteria. Homology analysis of this glycoside hydrolase to other genes deposited in the NCBI database shows greater than 50% similarity to family 3 glycoside hydrolases from other thermophilic, lignocellulose-degrading bacteria, including

Thermoanaerobacter, Caldicellulosiruptor and Thermotoga species. This proposed  $\beta$ xylosidase also has ~60% identity with three enzymes expressed from recombinant DNA showing specificity toward xylo-oligosaccharides for which activity assays have been performed (83-85). Xyl3A from Caldanaerobius polysaccharolyticus demonstrated both  $\beta$ -glucosidase and  $\beta$ -xylosidase activity, but activity toward xylooligosaccharides was the highest (84). When tested against a variety of polysaccharides that included various xylans, glucans, mannan and glucomannans, the primary activity detected was  $\beta$ -xylosidase activity, which was supported by production of xylose from the assays. Enzymes that showed homology to Aaci 2630 from two species of *Thermoanaerobacter* have also been characterized as  $\beta$ xylosidases. A bifunctional xylosidase-arabinosidase (XarB) from T. ethanolicus JW200 demonstrated activity toward a variety of substrates, but the highest activity/affinity was toward xylo- and arabinopyranoside molecules (85). Similarly, a xylodextrin-hydrolyzing xylo- $\beta$ -glucosidase from T. brockii was shown to possess both  $\beta$ -glucosidase and  $\beta$ -xylosidase activity (83). Homology of Aaci\_2630 with these other proteins that have demonstrated  $\beta$ -xylosidase activity and the down-regulation in these experiments support classification of the encoded enzyme as a  $\beta$ -xylosidase.

A section of the *A. acidocaldarius* genome from DNA coordinate 2,926,031 to 2,962,624 (gene loci Aaci\_2868 through Aaci\_2894) appears to be a 'hot spot' for glycoside hydrolase activity because 6 of the 20 glycoside hydrolase encoding genes in *A. acidocaldarius* are found in this region (Figure 15). Annotation of the genome in this region indicates the presence of genes encoding both cellulose-and hemicellulose-

hydrolyzing enzymes. Half of the glycoside hydrolase genes were regulated during the experiment, maintaining the trend of higher regulation when xylose was added to the exponentially growing culture of *A. acidocaldarius*.

While transcription of genes encoding enzymes that would be active toward glucose polymers would not be expected during growth on a xylan substrate, gene loci Aaci 2874, which encodes a protein annotated as an  $\alpha$ -amylase, was down-regulated nearly 3-fold when xylose was added to the exponentially growing culture, but not with glucose. The translated protein from Aaci\_2874 shows over 99% homology to an enzyme cloned from Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius (Bacillus acidocaldarius) that had  $\alpha$ -amylase and pullulanase catalytic activity (23). A thermoacidophilic  $\alpha$ -amylase expressed from Alicyclobacillus sp. A4 which showed 65% identity with the protein encoded by Aaci\_2874 also showed high activity toward starch compounds, but the substrate range of the enzyme was not determined (86). Testing was not performed to determine the substrate range of this enzyme. Aaci\_2874 is located in what may be an operon containing two other glycoside hydrolases, Aaci\_2868 and Aaci\_2869, neither of which was regulated to the extent of Aaci\_2874 when xylose was added. Since there have been no reports of bifunctional  $\alpha$ -amylases, the relationship of this enzyme to WAX depolymerization is not known, but regulation of this gene when A. acidocaldarius was grown on WAX indicates that this enzyme has adapted for hydrolysis of xylan polysaccharides.

A gene annotated to encode an  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidase (Aaci\_2894) was downregulated 3.4-fold when xylose was added to the logarithmically growing *A*. *acidocaldarius* culture, but less than 2-fold when glucose was added. During metabolism of WAX,  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidase catalyzes the hydrolysis of terminal  $\alpha$ arabinofuranosidic linkages to xylose residues in the xylan backbone. This gene is associated with an operon involved in arabinose metabolism, for which all genes were down-regulated, regardless of whether xylose or glucose was used as the inducing sugar. The protein product from this gene has greater than 60% homology to  $\alpha$ arabinofuranosidases found in a number of Gram-positive bacteria, including *Geobacillus*, *Paenibacillus* and *Thermoanaerobacterium*. As with other genes previously discussed, this or similar operons appear to be conserved among *Alicyclobacillus* species.

Gene Aaci\_2887 was up-regulated 3.8-fold when xylose was added and 1.7fold when glucose was added, and has been annotated as a glycoside hydrolase family 31enzyme. Domain analysis for the encoded protein is consistent with  $\alpha$ -xylosidase/ $\alpha$ glucosidase activity, which consists of cleaving the terminal carbohydrate moiety from a variety of substrates. Since the gene was up-regulated upon the addition of xylose, activity of this 779 amino acid glycoside hydrolase may be involved in xylose metabolism, or even cleaving xylose that is linked to other sugars present in WAX. Comparison to other genes in the NCBI database indicates that Aaci\_2887 50% identical to  $\alpha$ -xylosidase/ $\alpha$ -glucosidase enzymes in other Gram-positive lignocellulose utilizing bacteria, including numerous *Paenibacillus* and *Clostridium* species (Figure 16). The protein sequence from Aaci\_2887 is 99% similar to an enzyme expressed from recombinant DNA, thermostable  $\alpha$ -glucosidase (ABI81478.1) from *A*.

*acidocaldarius* that was deposited into GenBank, but no information on enzyme activity or specificity has been published. Other glycoside hydrolase family 31 enzymes that display  $\alpha$ -xylosidase activity have been found in *Sulfolobus solfataricus* (i.e., XylS) and the Gram-positive *Cellovibrio japonicus* (87, 88).

As shown in Figure 1, the xylose backbone and sugar moieties attached to this backbone can also have acetyl and ferulic acid groups chemically bound in the arabinoxylan structure. For optimal liberation of the sugars in arabinoxylan, a number of carbohydrate esterases (CE) or deacetylase enzymes are also required for removal of these groups. Putative CE enzymes attributed to *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 as annotated in the CAZy database are listed in Table 4. Typically, CE activity is attributed to families 1-7 and 16, acting on fragments generated by the activity of endo- $\beta$ -1,4-xylanases (89). Proteins found in CE family 14, such as LmbE family proteins, have broad substrate specificity and can act as carbohydrate esterases (90, 91). Deacetylation activity by this group of enzymes is primarily associated with cell wall rearrangement and sporulation in bacteria, but the broad substrate specificity may allow these enzymes to act on acetyl moieties found in arabinoxylan or even chitin (92). Six of the eight esterase-encoding genes were regulated during the experiments (Figure 17).

Two (Aaci\_1372 and Aaci\_1443) of the four genes encoding CE family 4 enzymes were up-regulated during the experiments. Aaci\_1372 was up-regulated to a greater extent when xylose was added to the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 culture growing on WAX, while the converse was true for Aaci\_1443, where greater up-

regulation was seen when glucose was added. The protein encoded by Aaci\_1372 also contains a signal peptide indicating extracellular localization of this enzyme. The protein encoded by Aaci\_1372 is homologous to putative xylanase and chitin deacetylase enzymes found in *Desulfosporosinus* species and to polysaccharide deacetylase enzymes in other Alicyclobacilli (Figure 18). The putative CE family 4 esterase encoded by Aaci\_1443 is homologous to polysaccharide deacetylases in other Alicyclobacilli, as well as xylanase/chitin deacetylase enzymes found in a variety of *Anoxybacillus* species. While substrate specificity of the proteins encoded by these two loci has not been determined, up-regulation during the experiment and homology to other CE family 4 proteins may indicate that these enzymes are involved in deacetylation of arabinoxylan. One possibility is that these genes were expressed to remove the acetyl groups from small oligosaccharides, allowing further metabolism of the arabinoxylan fractions.

All three genes encoding LmbE family proteins found in the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome were regulated during the experiments (See Table 4). Aaci\_0881 was up-regulated to similar levels when either glucose or xylose was added, while Aaci\_0954 was only up-regulated when xylose was added. In contrast, Aaci\_2070 was down-regulated during the experiments, 8.3-fold when xylose was added and 3-fold when glucose was added. The phylogenetic tree in Figure 19 illustrates the homology of the proteins encoded by Aaci\_0881 and Aaci\_0954 to annotated deacetylases in other Alicyclobacilli and a number of *Geobacillus* species. Aaci\_2070 shows homology with deacetylases found in many hyperthermophiles.

While this group of enzymes has been annotated as deacetylases, their specific function in arabinoxylan depolymerization, if any, is not known.

### DISCUSSION

Lignocellulose has three components: a hexose-containing component (cellulose); a primarily pentose-containing component (hemicellulose); and an aromatic-containing component (lignin), and accounts for a vast amount of carbon in the Earth's surface environment (17, 93). Due to the massive amount of this material in the environment, many microorganisms have developed the ability to hydrolyze the various components into oligomer and monomer units that are further metabolized for cellular processes, or fermented to produce alcohols and organic acids (14). An important first step in metabolism of lignocellulose is the production of glycoside hydrolases that hydrolyze chemical linkages between the sugars, establishing the secondary structure of the polymeric compounds (i.e., cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin). The primary objective of the current study was to understand gene transcription during growth on xylan (i.e., hemicellulose) by the Gram-positive thermoacidophile, A. acidocaldarius. To accomplish this objective, a physiological, molecular and *in silico* approach was carried out to identify the specific glycoside hydrolases active when A. acidocaldarius is grown on hemicellulose provided in the form of WAX.

Molecular analysis was carried out using high density oligonucleotide microarray studies, comparing gene expression of *A. acidocaldarius* during logarithmic growth on WAX, to gene expression after a monosaccharide, glucose or xylose, was spiked into the growth medium. If genes were down-regulated when the inducing sugar was

added, the assumption was made that the protein product of the gene was being expressed during growth on WAX. Conversely, if genes were up-regulated when the monosaccharide was added, the assumption was that the gene product was induced by the sugar. *In silico* analysis of the glycoside hydrolases expressed by *A*. *acidocaldarius* was used to determine how xylan metabolism in *A. acidocaldarius* is related to hemicellulose metabolism in other Bacteria and Archaea. Finally, all of the information was combined to propose a model for xylan metabolism by *A*. *acidocaldarius*, which is shown in Figure 20.

Steps in arabinoxylan metabolism hypothesized in this model include an initial extracellular depolymerization, followed by numerous steps inside the cell. The first step in the process is extracellular hydrolysis of  $\beta$ -1,4-bonds between internal xylopyranose residues in the arabinoxylan xylose backbone by the  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidase-like enzyme encoded by Aaci\_0048. Studies by Eckert and Schneider have shown xylanase activity by this enzyme (9). Since the remainder of the enzymes that were down-regulated during the experiment do not contain signal sequences, these enzymes are most likely active in the cytoplasm. Inside the cell, smaller  $\beta$ -D-xylopyranose oligosaccharides, including  $\beta$ -D-xylobiose, would be depolymerized by an endo-acting xylosidase (Aaci\_0789 and Aaci\_2328) and Aaci\_2630 and Aaci\_2887 for xylobiose molecules. The up-regulation of Aaci\_2887 indicates a shift in metabolism to hydrolyze xylobiose residues already inside the cell when the second sugar was added. Removal of  $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranose side groups would then be catalyzed by the  $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranosidase encoded by Aaci\_2894.

Approximately six enzymes that are annotated for putative activity toward 4-*O*-methyl glucuronic acid or galactose side groups were regulated during the experiments. While galactose is not shown in the schematic (Figure 20), galactose is often found in arabinoxylan molecules (94). Finally a number of proposed esterase enzymes are thought to be active on acetyl- and feruloyl- (not shown in model) groups on the xylan backbone. Polysaccharide deacetylase (Aaci\_1372 and Aaci\_1443) and LmbE-like proteins (Aaci\_0881, Aaci\_0952 and Aaci\_2070) were regulated during the experiment. Phylogenetic analysis of enzymes encoded by these genes indicated homology to other xylanase type enzymes and polysaccharide deacetylase, which would be involved in removing acetyl side groups from the arabinoxylan molecule.

In general, *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 appears to have enzymes necessary for the complete depolymerization of WAX. Likewise, these enzymes were expressed when *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 was grown on WAX. A number of the enzymes also appear to have a broad substrate range, allowing for hydrolysis of various bonds present in WAX even though the annotated activity of the enzyme would not predict this hydrolysis.

Contrary to classical Gram-positive carbon catabolite repression (CCR), which is stimulated by glucose, regulation of glycoside hydrolase genes in *A. acidocaldarius* was more responsive to xylose than glucose. During CCR in the model Gram-positive bacterium, *Bacillus subtilis*, glucose is the preferred carbon source, and when present in the growth medium, components of CCR regulate expression of genes associated with metabolism of other carbon sources (95, 96). Genes encoding glycoside

hydrolases would typically be negatively regulated through this process (44). Genome analysis indicates the presence of all cellular components associated with CCR, including genes for; catabolite control protein A (*ccpA*), histidine protein (*hpr*), HPr kinase/phosphorylase (*hprK*), and catabolite repression HPr (*crh*). When either glucose or xylose was added to the *A. acidocaldarius* culture, xylose appeared to induce downregulation of more glycoside hydrolases than was the case for glucose, diverging from classical CCR. A common characteristic of CCR in Gram-positive bacteria is participation of phosphoenolpyruvate-dependent phosphotransferase system (PTS) for sugars (97-99). Analysis of the *A. acidocaldarius* genome indicates that most sugars are transported by the activity of ATP-binding cassette (ABC) type sugar transporters, or proton-type symport systems. The response of *A. acidocaldarius* to sugars appears to be much like the response seen in some lactic acid bacteria, such as *Lactobacillus buchneri* and *L. brevis*, which also have been shown to use non-PTS sugar transporters for sugar metabolism (100, 101).

Glycoside hydrolases, for the most part, appear to be found in clusters, throughout the *A. acidocaldarius* genome. Not all of the glycoside hydrolase genes found at loci within these clusters were regulated during the experiment, indicating that a specific subset of the total arsenal of glycoside hydrolase genes found in *A. acidocaldarius* were used during metabolism of WAX. While specific functions of the glycoside hydrolases was not tested as part of the research discussed, many of the glycoside hydrolases found in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 appear to have a broader

substrate range than represented by the glycoside hydrolase family in which the enzymes were placed.

#### REFERENCES

- Darland G, Brock TD. 1971. *Bacillus acidocaldarius* sp.nov., an Acidophilic Thermophilic Spore-forming Bacterium. J Gen Microbiol 67:9-15.
- Wisotzkey J, Jr PJ, Fox G, Deinhard G, Poralla K. 1992. Comparative sequence analyses on the 16S rRNA (rDNA) of *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, *Bacillus acidoterrestris*, and *Bacillus cycloheptanicus* and proposal for creation of a new genus, *Alicyclobacillus* gen. nov. Int. J. System. Bact. 42:263-269.
- Nicolaus B, Improta R, Manca MC, Lama L, Esposito E, Gambacorta A.
   1998. Alicyclobacilli from an unexplored geothermal soil in Antarctica: Mount Rittmann. Polar Biol 19:133-141.
- Goto K, Mochida K, Asahara M, Suzuki M, Yokota A. 2002. Application of the hypervariable region of the 16S rDNA sequence as an index for the rapid identification of species in the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 48:243-250.
- Gouws PA, Gie L, Pretorius A, Dhansay N. 2005. Isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* by 16S rDNA from mango juice and concentrate. Int. J. Food Sci. Technol. 40:789-792.

- DiLauro B, Rossi M, Moracci M. 2006. Characterization of a β-glycosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Extremophiles 10:301-310.
- Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC. 2008. Isolation and identification of species of *Alicyclobacillus* from orchard soil in the Western Cape, South Africa. Extremophiles 12:159-163.
- 8. **Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC.** 2009. Isolation, identification and typification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* strains from orchard soil and the fruit processing environment in South Africa. Food Microbiol. **26:**71-76.
- Eckert K, Schneider E. 2003. A thermoacidophilic endoglucanase (CelB) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* displays high sequence similarity to arabinofuranosidases belonging to family 51 of glycoside hydrolases. Eur. J. Biochem. 270:3593-3602.
- Chundawat SP, Beckham GT, Himmel ME, Dale BE. 2011. Deconstruction of lignocellulosic biomass to fuels and chemicals. Ann. Rev. Chem. Biomolec. Eng. 2:121-145.
- Sorek N, Yeats TH, Szemenyei H, Youngs H, Somerville CR. 2014. The Implications of Lignocellulosic Biomass Chemical Composition for the Production of Advanced Biofuels. BioScience:bit037.
- Boominathan K, Reddy C, Arora D, Bharat R, Mukerji K, Knudsen G.
   1992. Hand book of applied mycology. 4. Fungal biotechnology.

- Kumar R, Singh S, Singh OV. 2008. Bioconversion of lignocellulosic biomass: biochemical and molecular perspectives J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35:377-391.
- Bhalla A, Bansal N, Kumar S, Bischoff KM, Sani RK. 2013. Improved lignocellulose conversion to biofuels with thermophilic bacteria and thermostable enzymes. Biores. Technol. 128:751-759.
- Olcay H, Subrahmanyam AV, Xing R, Lajoie J, Dumesic JA, Huber GW.
   2013. Production of renewable petroleum refinery diesel and jet fuel feedstocks from hemicellulose sugar streams. Energy Environ. Sci. 6:205-216.
- 16. Jae J, Tompsett GA, Lin Y-C, Carlson TR, Shen J, Zhang T, Yang B, Wyman CE, Conner WC, Huber GW. 2010. Depolymerization of lignocellulosic biomass to fuel precursors: maximizing carbon efficiency by combining hydrolysis with pyrolysis. Energy Environ. Sci. 3:358-365.
- 17. **de Souza WR.** 2013. Microbial Degradation of Lignocellulosic Biomass.
- 18. Mavromatis K, Sikorski J, Lapidus A, Rio TGD, Copeland A, Tice H, Cheng J-F, Lucas S, Chen F, Nolan M, Bruce D, Goodwin L, Pitluck S, Ivanova N, Ovchinnikova G, Pati A, Chen A, Palaniappan K, Land M, Hauser L, Chang Y-J, Jeffries CD, Chain P, Meincke L, Sims D, Chertkov O, Han C, Brettin T, Detter JC, Wahrenburg C, Rohde M, Pukall R, Göker M, Bristow J, Eisen JA, Markowitz V, Hugenholtz P, Klenk H-P, Kyrpides NC. 2010. Complete genome sequence of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* type strain (104-IAT). Genome Sci. 2:9-18.

- La Cara F, Scarffi MR, D'Auria S, Massa R, d'Ambrosio G, Franceschetti G, Rossi M, De Rosa M. 1999. Different effects of microwave energy and conventional heat on the activity of a thermophilic β-galactosidase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Bioelectromagnetics 20:172-176.
- 20. Gul-Guven R, Guven K, Poli A, Nicolaus B. 2007. Purification and some properties of a [beta]-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* subsp. *rittmannii* isolated from Antarctica. Enzyme and Microbial Technol. 40:1570-1577.
- 21. Di Lauro B, Strazzulli A, Perugino G, La Cara F, Bedini E, Corsaro MM, Rossi M, Moracci M. 2008. Isolation and characterization of a new family 42 [beta]-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*: Identification of the active site residues. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) - Proteins & Proteomics **1784**:292-301.
- Yuan T, Yang P, Wang Y, Meng K, Luo H, Zhang W, Wu N, Fan Y, Yao
  B. 2008. Heterologous expression of a gene encoding a thermostable βgalactosidase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Biotechnol. Lett. 30:343-348.
- Koivula y, Hemila H, Pakkanen R, Sibakov M, Palva I. 1993. Cloning and sequencing of a gene encoding acidophilic amylase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. J Gen Microbiol 139:2399-2407.
- 24. Schwermann B, Pfau K, Liliensiek B, Schleyer M, Fischer T, Bakker EP. 1994. Purification, Properties and Structural Aspects of a Thermoacidophilic
α-Amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009. European J. Biochem. **226:**981-991.

- 25. Matzke J, Schwermann B, Bakker EP. 1997. Acidostable and acidophilic proteins: The example of the [alpha]-amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Compar. Biochem. Physiol. Part A: Physiology 118:475-479.
- 26. Morlon-Guyot J, Ordonez RG, Gasparian S, Guyot JP. 1998. Preharvesting Treatments to Recover ia a Soluble Form the Cell-bound α-amylase of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Grown in Liquid Culture Media Containing Soluble and Granular Starch. J. Food Sci. Technol. **35**:117-121.
- 27. Satheesh kumar G, Chandra M, Mallaiah K, Sreenivasulu P, Choi Y-L.
  2010. Purification and characterization of highly thermostable α-amylase from thermophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Biotechnol. Biopr. Eng. 15:435-440.
- Morana A, Esposito A, Maurelli L, Ruggiero G, Ionata E, Rossi M, Cara FL. 2008. A Novel Thermoacidophilic Cellulase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Prot. Peptide Lett. 15:1017-1021.
- Zhang Y, Ju J, Peng H, Gao F, Zhou C, Zeng Y, Xue Y, Li Y, Henrissat B, Gao GF, Ma Y. 2008. Biochemical and Structural Characterization of the Intracellular Mannanase AaManA of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Reveals a Novel Glycoside Hydrolase Family Belonging to Clan GH-A. J. Biolog. Chem. 283:31551-31558.

- Ordoñez R, Morlon-Guyot J, Gasparian S, Guyot J. 1998. Occurrence of a thermoacidophilic cell-bound exo-pectinase in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Folia Microbiolog. 43:657-660.
- 31. Matzke J, Herrmann A, Schneider E, Bakker EP. 2000. Gene cloning, nucleotide sequence and biochemical properties of a cytoplasmic cyclomaltodextrinase (neopullulanase) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*, reclassification of a group of enzymes. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 183:55-61.
- 32. Eckert, Eckert K, Zielinski, Zielinski F, Lo L, Leggio LL, Schneider,
  Schneider E. 2002. Gene cloning, sequencing, and characterization of a family
  9 endoglucanase (CelA) with an unusual pattern of activity from the
  thermoacidophile *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC27009. Appl
  Microbiol Biotechnol 60:428-436.
- 33. Eckert K, Vigouroux A, Lo Leggio L, Moréra S. 2009. Crystal Structures of *A. acidocaldarius* Endoglucanase Cel9A in Complex with Cello-Oligosaccharides: Strong - 1 and - 2 Subsites Mimic Cellobiohydrolase Activity. J. Mol. Biol. **394:**61-70.
- Pereira JH, Sapra R, Volponi JV, Kozina CL, Simmons B, Adams PD.
   2009. Structure of endoglucanase Cel9A from the thermoacidophilic
   *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Acta Cryst. D65:744-750.
- 35. Thompson DN, Apel WA, Thompson VS, Reed DW, Lacey JA, Henriksen ED. April 2013. Thermophilic and thermoacidophilic biopolymer-degrading genes and enzymes from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* and related organisms, methods. Patent 8,426,185 B2.

- 36. Thompson DN, Thompson VS, Schaller KD, Apel WA, Reed DW, Lacey JA. April 2013. Thermal and acid tolerant beta xylosidases, arabinofuranosidases, genes encoding, related organisms, and methods. 8,431,379 B2.
- 37. Kim J-H, Block D, Mills D. 2010. Simultaneous consumption of pentose and hexose sugars: an optimal microbial phenotype for efficient fermentation of lignocellulosic biomass. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 88:1077-1085.
- 38. **Görke B, Stülke J.** 2008. Carbon catabolite repression in bacteria: many ways to make the most out of nutrients. Nat. Rev. Microbiol **6**:613-624.
- 39. Deutscher J, Francke C, Postma PW. 2006. How Phosphotransferase System-Related Protein Phosphorylation Regulates Carbohydrate Metabolism in Bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 70:939-1031.
- Deutscher J. 2008. The mechanisms of carbon catabolite repression in bacteria. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 11:87-93.
- Rodionov DA, Mironov AA, Gelfand MS. 2001. Transcriptional regulation of pentose utilisation systems in the *Bacillus/Clostridium* group of bacteria FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 205:305-314.
- 42. Shulami S, Zaide G, Zolotnitsky G, Langut Y, Feld G, Sonenshein AL, Shoham Y. 2007. A Two-Component System Regulates the Expression of an ABC Transporter for Xylo-Oligosaccharides in *Geobacillus stearothermophilus*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **73**:874-884.
- Krüger S, Stülke J, Hecker M. 1993. Catabolite repression of β-glucanase synthesis in *Bacillus subtilis*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 139:2047-2054.

- Lindner C, Stülke J, Hecker M. 1994. Regulation of xylanolytic enzymes in Bacillus subtilis. Microbiol. 140:753-757.
- 45. Avila M, Jaquet M, Moine D, Requena T, Pelaez C, Arigoni F, Jankovic I.
  2009. Physiological and biochemical characterization of the two α-Lrhamnosidases of *Lactobacillus plantarum* NCC245. Microbiol. 155:2739-2749.
- Chhabra SR, Shockley KR, Ward DE, Kelly RM. 2002. Regulation of Endo-Acting Glycosyl Hydrolases in the Hyperthermophilic Bacterium *Thermotoga maritima* Grown on Glucan- and Mannan-Based Polysaccharides. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68:545-554.
- 47. Fields MW, Russell JB. 2005. Transcriptional Regulation of β-Glucanase
  Activity in the Ruminal Bacterium, *Prevotella bryantii* B<sub>1</sub>4 Curr. Microbiol.
  50:155-159.
- 48. Han SO, Yukawa H, Inui M, Doi RH. 2003. Regulation of Expression of Cellulosomal Cellulase and Hemicellulase Genes in *Clostridium cellulovorans*.
  J. Bact. 185:6067-6075.
- Herrera-Herrera J, Pérez-Avalos O, Salgado L, Ponce-Noyola T. 2009.
   Cyclic AMP regulates the biosynthesis of cellobiohydrolase in Cellulomonas flavigena growing in sugar cane bagasse. Arch Microbiol 191:745-750.
- Inácio JM, Sá-Nogueira Id. 2007. *trans*-Acting Factors and *cis* Elements Involved in Glucose Repression of Arabinan Degradation in *Bacillus subtilis*. J. Bact. 189:8371-8376.

- 51. Kawano S, Tajima K, Kono H, Numata Y, Yamashita H, Satoh Y,
   Munekata M. 2008. Regulation of Endoglucanase Gene (*cmcax*) Expression in
   *Acetobacter xylinum*. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 106:88-94.
- 52. Lee J-S, Wittchen K-D, Stahl C, Strey J, Meinhardt F. 2004. Cloning, expression, and carbon catabolite repression of the *bamM* gene encoding βamylase of *Bacillus megaterium* DSM319 Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 56:205-211.
- 53. Sánchez-Herrera L, Ramos-Valdivia A, de la Torre M, Salgado L, Ponce-Noyola T. 2007. Differential expression of cellulases and xylanases by *Cellulomonas flavigena* grown on different carbon sources. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 77:589-595.
- Chhabra SR, Shockley KR, Conners SB, Scott KL, Wolfinger RD, Kelly RM. 2003. Carbohydrate-induced Differential Gene Expression Patterns in the Hyperthermophilic Bacterium *Thermotoga maritima*. J. Biol. Chem. 278:7540-7552.
- 55. Conners SB, Mongodin EF, Johnson MR, Montero CI, Nelson KE, Kelly RM. 2006. Microbial biochemistry, physiology, and biotechnology of hyperthermophilic *Thermotoga* species. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 30:872-905.
- 56. Conners SB, Montero CI, Comfort DA, Shockley KR, Johnson MR, Chhabra SR, Kelly RM. 2005. An Expression-Driven Approach to the Prediction of Carbohydrate Transport and Utilization Regulons in the Hyperthermophilic Bacterium *Thermotoga maritima*. J. Bacteriol. 187:7267-7282.

- 57. Frock AD, Gray SR, Kelly RM. 2012. Hyperthermophilic *Thermotoga* Species Differ with Respect to Specific Carbohydrate Transporters and Glycoside Hydrolases. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **78**:1978-1986.
- Rodionova IA, Yang C, Li X, Kurnasov OV, Best AA, Osterman AL,
   Rodionov DA. 2012. Diversity and Versatility of the *Thermotoga maritima* Sugar Kinome. J. Bacteriol. 194:5552-5563.
- 59. Bolstad BM, Irizarry RA, Åstrand M, Speed TP. 2003. A comparison of normalization methods for high density oligonucleotide array data based on variance and bias. Bioinformatics 19:185-193.
- 60. Irizarry RA, Hobbs B, Collin F, Beazer-Barclay YD, Antonellis KJ, Scherf U, Speed TP. 2003. Exploration, normalization, and summaries of high density oligonucleotide array probe level data. Biostatistics 4:249-264.
- 61. Markowitz VM, Chen I-MA, Chu K, Szeto E, Palaniappan K, Grechkin Y, Ratner A, Jacob B, Pati A, Huntemann M, Liolios K, Pagani I, Anderson I, Mavromatis K, Ivanova NN, Kyrpides NC. 2012. IMG/M: the integrated metagenome data management and comparative analysis system. Nucl. Acids Res. 40:D123-D129.
- Lombard V, Golaconda Ramulu H, Drula E, Coutinho PM, Henrissat B.
   2014. The carbohydrate-active enzymes database (CAZy) in 2013. Nucl. Acids Res. 42:D490-D495.
- Altschul SF, Gish W, Miller W, Myers EW, Lipman DJ. 1990. Basic local alignment search tool. J. Mol. Biol. 215:403-410.

- 64. **Gish W, States DJ.** 1993. Identification of protein coding regions by database similarity search. Nature Genet. **3:**266-272.
- 65. Tamura K, Stecher G, Peterson D, Filipski A, Kumar S. 2013. MEGA6: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis Version 6.0. Mol. Biol. Evol.
  30:2725-2729.
- 66. Edgar RC. 2004. MUSCLE: multiple sequence alignment with high accuracy and high throughput. Nucl. Acids Res. **32:**1792-1797.
- 67. **Edgar RC.** 2004. MUSCLE: a multiple sequence alignment method with reduced time and space complexity. BMC Bioinf. **5**:113.
- 68. **Gorke B, Stulke J.** 2008. Carbon catabolite repression in bacteria: many ways to make the most out of nutrients. Nat Rev Micro **6:**613-624.
- 69. Sasson V, Shachrai I, Bren A, Dekel E, Alon U. 2012. Mode of regulation and the insulation of bacterial gene expression. Molecular Cell **46:**399-407.
- 70. Zhang Y, Shang X, Lai S, Zhang G, Liang Y, Wen T. 2012. Development and application of an arabinose-inducible expression system by facilitating inducer uptake in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 78:5831-5838.
- 71. Bai Y, Wang J, Zhang Z, Shi P, Luo H, Huang H, Feng Y, Yao B. 2010.
  Extremely Acidic β-1,4-Glucanase, CelA4, from Thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 with High Protease Resistance and Potential as a Pig
  Feed Additive. J. Agricult. Food Chem. 58:1970-1975.

- Nurizzo D, Nagy T, Gilbert HJ, Davies GJ. 2002. The Structural Basis for Catalysis and Specificity of the *Pseudomonas cellulosa* α-Glucuronidase, GlcA67A. Structure 10:547-556.
- 73. Zhang Y, Gao F, Xue Y, Zeng Y, Peng H, Qi J, Ma Y. 2008. Crystallization and preliminary X-ray study of native and selenomethionyl β-1,4-mannanase AaManA from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Tc-12-31. Acta Cryst. Section F 64:209-212.
- T4. Lauro B, Rossi M, Moracci M. 2006. Characterization of a β-glycosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*.
   Extremophiles 10:301-310.
- 75. Nanavati DM, Thirangoon K, Noll KM. 2006. Several Archaeal Homologs of Putative Oligopeptide-Binding Proteins Encoded by *Thermotoga maritima* Bind Sugars. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **72:**1336-1345.
- 76. VanFossen AL, Verhaart MRA, Kengen SMW, Kelly RM. 2009. Carbohydrate Utilization Patterns for the Extremely Thermophilic Bacterium *Caldicellulosiruptor saccharolyticus* Reveal Broad Growth Substrate Preferences. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **75**:7718-7724.
- 77. Bauer MW, Driskill LE, Callen W, Snead MA, Mathur EJ, Kelly RM.
  1999. An Endoglucanase, EglA, from the Hyperthermophilic
  ArchaeonPyrococcus furiosus Hydrolyzes β-1,4 Bonds in Mixed-Linkage
  (1→3),(1→4)-β-d-Glucans and Cellulose. J. Bacteriol. 181:284-290.
- 78. Liebl W, Ruile P, Bronnenmeier K, Riedel K, Lottspeich F, Greif I. 1996.Analysis of a *Thermotoga maritima* DNA fragment encoding two similar

thermostable cellulases, CelA and CelB, and characterization of the recombinant enzymes. Microbiol. **142:**2533-2542.

- 79. Hall J, Hazlewood GP, Barker PJ, Gilbert HJ. 1988. Conserved reiterated domains in *Clostridium thermocellum* endoglucanases are not essential for catalytic activity. Gene **69:**29-38.
- 80. Shi P, Tian J, Yuan T, Liu X, Huang H, Bai Y, Yang P, Chen X, Wu N, Yao B. 2010. *Paenibacillus* sp. Strain E18 Bifunctional Xylanase-Glucanase with a Single Catalytic Domain. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **76:**3620-3624.
- Chang L, Ding M, Bao L, Chen Y, Zhou J, Lu H. 2011. Characterization of a bifunctional xylanase/endoglucanase from yak rumen microorganisms. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 90:1933-1942.
- 82. Rashamuse KJ, Visser DF, Hennessy F, Kemp J, Roux-van der Merwe MP, Badenhorst J, Ronneburg T, Francis-Pope R, Brady D. 2013. Characterisation of Two Bifunctional Cellulase–Xylanase Enzymes Isolated from a Bovine Rumen Metagenome Library. Curr. Microbiol. 66:145-151.
- Breves R, Bronnenmeier K, Wild N, Lottspeich F, Staudenbauer WL,
  Hofemeister J. 1997. Genes encoding two different beta-glucosidases of *Thermoanaerobacter brockii* are clustered in a common operon. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63:3902-3910.
- Han Y, Agarwal V, Dodd D, Kim J, Bae B, Mackie RI, Nair SK, Cann
  IKO. 2012. Biochemical and Structural Insights into Xylan Utilization by the Thermophilic Bacterium *Caldanaerobius polysaccharolyticus*. J. Biol. Chem. 287:34946-34960.

- 85. **Mai V, Wiegel J, Lorenz WW.** 2000. Cloning, sequencing, and characterization of the bifunctional xylosidase–arabinosidase from the anaerobic thermophile *Thermoanaerobacter ethanolicus*. Gene **247:**137-143.
- Bai Y, Huang H, Meng K, Shi P, Yang P, Luo H, Luo C, Feng Y, Zhang W, Yao B. 2012. Identification of an acidic α-amylase from *Alicyclobacillus* sp. A4 and assessment of its application in the starch industry. Food Chem. 131:1473-1478.
- 87. Larsbrink J, Izumi A, Ibatullin FM, Nakhai A, Gilbert HJ, Davies GJ, Brumer H. 2011. Structural and enzymatic characterization of a glycoside hydrolase family 31 α-xylosidase from *Cellvibrio japonicus* involved in xyloglucan saccharification. Biochem. J. **436**:567-580.
- 88. Trincone A, Cobucci-Ponzano B, Di Lauro B, Rossi M, Mitsuishi Y, Moracci M. 2001. Enzymatic synthesis and hydrolysis of xyloglucooligosaccharides using the first archaeal α-xylosidase from *Sulfolobus solfataricus*. Extremophiles **5**:277-282.
- Biely P. 2012. Microbial carbohydrate esterases deacetylating plant polysaccharides. Biotechnol. Adv. 30:1575-1588.
- 90. Deli A, Koutsioulis D, Fadouloglou VE, Spiliotopoulou P, Balomenou S, Arnaouteli S, Tzanodaskalaki M, Mavromatis K, Kokkinidis M, Bouriotis V. 2010. LmbE proteins from Bacillus cereus are de-N-acetylases with broad substrate specificity and are highly similar to proteins in *Bacillus anthracis*. FEBS J. 277:2740-2753.

- Viars S, Valentine J, Hernick M. 2014. Structure and Function of the LmbElike Superfamily. Biomolecules 4:527-545.
- 92. Mine S, Niiyama M, Hashimoto W, Ikegami T, Koma D, Ohmoto T, Fukuda Y, Inoue T, Abe Y, Ueda T, Morita J, Uegaki K, Nakamura T. 2014. Expression from engineered *Escherichia coli* chromosome and crystallographic study of archaeal N,N'-diacetylchitobiose deacetylase. FEBS J. 281:2584-2596.
- 93. Beringer T, Lucht W. 2012. Bioenergy and Biospheric Carbon, p. 481-492, Recarbonization of the Biosphere. Springer.
- 94. Mandalari G, Faulds CB, Sancho AI, Saija A, Bisignano G, LoCurto R,
  Waldron KW. 2005. Fractionation and characterisation of arabinoxylans from brewers' spent grain and wheat bran. J. Cereal Sci. 42:205-212.
- 95. Hueck CJ, Hillen W. 1995. Catabolite repression in *Bacillus subtilis*: a global regulatory mechanism for the Gram-positive bacteria? . Mol. Microbiol. 15:395-401.
- Stulke J, Hillen W. 2000. REGULATION OF CARBON CATABOLISM IN BACILLUS SPECIES. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 54:849-880.
- Fujita Y. 2009. Carbon Catabolite Control of the Metabolic Network in Bacillus subtilis. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 73:245-259.
- Henstra SA, Tuinhof M, Duurkens RH, Robillard GT. 1999. The *Bacillus* stearothermophilus Mannitol Regulator, MtlR, of the Phosphotransferase System. J. Biolog. Chem. 274:4754-4763.

- 99. Stülke J, Martin-Verstraete I, Charrier V, Klier A, Deutscher J, Rapoport
  G. 1995. The HPr protein of the phosphotransferase system links induction and catabolite repression of the *Bacillus subtilis* levanase operon. J. Bacteriol.
  177:6928-6936.
- 100. Kim J-H, Shoemaker SP, Mills DA. 2009. Relaxed control of sugar utilization in *Lactobacillus brevis*. Microbiol. **155**:1351-1359.
- 101. Liu S, Skinner-Nemec KA, Leathers TD. 2008. Lactobacillus buchneri strain NRRL B-30929 converts a concentrated mixture of xylose and glucose into ethanol and other products. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35:75-81.

**Table 1.** Glycoside hydrolase genes required for complete depolymerization of the

 cellulose and hemicellulose fractions of lignocellulose and enzymes encoded by genes

 in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome.

**Table 2.** Identification of genome loci in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome that encode putative glycoside hydrolases. Classification of Enzyme Commission and glycoside hydrolase family numbers were obtained from the Carbohydrate-Active enZYme database (CAZY). Signal sequences and transmembrane helices were taken from JGI-IMG, and signal sequences were verified using the SignalP program.

**Table 3.** Summary of gene products from a genome neighborhood (nucleotides844681..870620) of the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome.

**Table 4.** Identification of genome loci in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome that encode putative carbohydrate deacetylase enzymes. Classification of Enzyme Commission and carbohydrate deacetylase family numbers were obtained from the Carbohydrate-Active enZYme database (CAZY). Signal sequences and transmembrane helices were taken from JGI-IMG, and signal sequences were verified using the SignalP program.

**Figure 1.** Enzymes involved in arabinoxylan utilization. Schematic showing basic structure of arabinoxylan and enzymes required to hydrolyze specific bonds leading to liberation of smaller oligosaccharides and sugar monomers, which can then be transported into the bacterial cell.

**Figure 2.** Regulated glycoside hydrolase genes. Regulation of glycoside hydrolase genes in *A. acidocaldarius* when grown on WAX alone compared to regulation when growing on WAX and either glucose or xylose. See Table 2 for annotation of genes listed on x-axis.

**Figure 3.** Phylogenetic tree showing distance of α-L-arabinofuranosidase-like protein encoded by gene locus Aaci\_0048 in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome to similarly annotated genes in other Alicyclobacilli and a number of *Actinomycetes*. Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

**Figure 4.** Alignment of protein sequence translated from gene locus Aaci\_0048 (encodes  $\alpha$ -L-arabinofuranosidase-like protein) with similar proteins encoded in genomes of other Alicyclobacilli and *Actinomycetes*.

**Figure 5.** Schematic showing proximity of Aaci\_0048 (encoding an  $\alpha$ -Larabinofuranosidase-like protein) and Aaci\_0060 (which encodes a xylan  $\alpha$ -1,2glucuronosidase) from *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 and other *Alicyclobacillus* species. A) *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446, B) *A. acidocaldarius* strain Tc-4-1, C) *A. hesperidium* strain URH17-3-68. Gene neighborhoods were retrieved using the Gene Ortholog Neighborhood Tool within the JGI-IMG database. Blue arrows identify gene loci in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446, and red arrows identify genes encoding similar proteins in other *Alicyclobacillus* species.

**Figure 6.** Phylogenetic tree showing distance of  $\alpha$ -1,2-glucuronosidase encoded by gene locus Aaci\_0060 in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome to similarly

annotated genes *Firmicutes*. Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

Figure 7. A phylogenetic distance tree of the glycoside hydrolase encoded by
Aaci\_0789, and homology to an endo-β-1,4-mannanase from another *A*. *acidocaldarius* strain, and the endo-β-1,4-xylanase from a number of other *Firmicutes*.
Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

**Figure 8.** *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome neighborhood containing glycoside hydrolase encoding genes Aaci\_0786, Aaci\_0789 and Aaci\_0797 has numerous other genes encoding translation products annotated as carbohydrate active enzymes and proteins. Annotated products for each gene are listed in Table 3.

**Figure 9.** Genome neighborhood showing conserved genes encoding glycoside hydrolases (red boxes) in two *A. acidocaldarius* species, and *A. hesperidum* species URH17-3-68. Green box indicates genes for a glycoside hydrolase, an ABC-transporter and a transcriptional regulator that are present in the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome but not in *A. acidocaldarius* strain Tc-4-1. (A) *A. acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* (DSM 446), (B) *A. acidocaldarius* subsp. *acidocaldarius* (Tc-4-1), and (C) *A. hesperidum* URH17-3-68

**Figure 10.** Schematic of apparent operon involved in hydrolysis and transport of wheat arabinoxylan-like poly- and oligosaccharides. Annotated gene products: Aaci\_1214 – transcriptional regulator, LacI family; Aaci\_1215 – extracellular solute binding protein, family 1; Aaci\_1216 – binding protein-dependent transport systems,

inner membrane component; Aaci\_1217 - binding protein-dependent transport systems, inner membrane component; and Aaci\_1218 – glycoside hydrolase family 2 TIM barrel.

**Figure 11.** A phylogenetic distance tree showing glycoside hydrolase encoded by Aaci\_1895, and homology to a  $\beta$ -galactosidase/ $\beta$ -glucosidase from other *Firmicutes*, as well as a number of *Thermoanaerobacter* species. Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

**Figure 12.** Schematic of the structure of an apparent operon associated with a βgalactosidase/β-glucosidase gene (Aaci\_1895) in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446, and comparison to a similar operon in a number of *Thermoanaerobacter* species. A) *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446, B) *T. siderophilis* strain SR4, C) *T. italicus* strain Ab9, D) *T. ethanolicus* strain JW 200. Dashed lines show glycoside hydrolase bearing similarity to Aaci\_1895. Opp indicates various components of annotated ATP-binding cassette transporter for dipeptides, and GH indicates glycoside hydrolases.

**Figure 13.** Schematic showing apparent operon structure associated with Aaci\_2475, a gene encoding an endoglucanase, and comparison to other *Alicyclobacillus* species. A) *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446, B) *A. acidocaldarius* strain Tc-4-1, C) *A. hesperidum* strain URH17-3-68, D) general operon structure showing proposed components associated with gene loci for each bacterium.

**Figure 14.** A phylogenetic distance tree showing glycoside hydrolase encoded by Aaci\_2630, and homology to a  $\beta$ -xylosidase enzymes from other thermophilic

lignocellulose degrading bacteria. Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

**Figure 15.** Schematic showing glycoside hydrolase genes from the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome spanning DNA coordinates 2,926,031 to 2,962,624. Short arrows without gene locus are shown to demonstrate the numbers of genes between each glycoside hydrolase and directionality of genes.

**Figure 16.** A phylogenetic distance tree showing glycoside hydrolase encoded by Aaci\_2887, and homology to a  $\alpha$ -xylosidase/ $\alpha$ -glucosidase enzymes from other lignocellulose degrading *Firmicutes*. Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

**Figure 17.** Regulation of carbohydrate deacetylase genes in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 when grown on WAX alone compared to regulation when growing on WAX and either glucose or xylose. See Table 4 for annotation of genes listed on x-axis.

**Figure 18.** A phylogenetic distance tree showing alignment of CE family 4 deacetylase enzymes and homology to deacetylase enzymes from other bacteria. Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

**Figure 19.** A phylogenetic distance tree showing three LmbE family proteins encoded by gene loci in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 and comparison to other *Firmicutes* and hyperthermophiles. Each gene in tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium carrying gene.

**Figure 20.** Schematic of arabinoxylan showing chemical structure and proposed *A*. *acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genes annotated to produce enzymes catalyzing hydrolysis of specific bonds in the xylan backbone as well as functional groups attached to the backbone. See Tables 2 and 4 for description of gene products. GH family numbers listed are given to demonstrate common genes associated with hydrolysis of representative bonds, but does not take into account increased specificity of other enzymes that may hydrolyze these bonds also.

## Table 1.

Glycosyl Hydrolase Activity Required for Lignocellulose Depolymerization	Presence in A. acidocaldarius
Cellulose	
endo- $\beta$ -1,4-glucanase (EC 3.2.1.4)	Х
1,4-β-glucan glucanohydrolase (EC 3.2.1.74)	
1,4-β-glucan cellobiohydrolase (EC 3.2.1.91)	
β-glucosidase (EC 3.2.1.21)	Х
Hemicellulose	
endo- $\beta$ -1,4-xylanase (EC 3.2.1.8)	Х
exo- $\beta$ -1,4-xylosidase or $\beta$ -xylosidase (EC 3.2.1.37)	Х
α-L-arabinofuranosidase (EC 3.2.1.55)	Х
endo-α-1,5-arabinanase (EC 3.2.1.99)	
α-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.139)	Х
endo-β-1,4-mannanase (EC 3.2.1.78)	
exo-β-1,4-mannosidase (EC 3.2.1.25)	
α-galactosidase (EC 3.2.1.22)	
$\beta$ -glucosidase (EC 3.2.1.21)	Х
endo-β-1,4-galactanase (EC 3.2.1.89)	
acetylxylan esterase (EC 3.1.1.72)	Х
acetylmannan esterase (EC 3.1.1.6)	
ferulic and <i>p</i> -coumaric acid esterases (EC 3.1.1.73)	Х

### Table 2.

Gene Locus	Product Name	Enzyme Commission Number	Fam.	Signal Seq.	TM Helices
Aaci_0048	α-L- arabinofuranosidase -like protein			Yes (24/25)	Yes
Aaci_0060	Xylan α-1,2- glucuronosidase	EC:3.2.1.131	67	No	No
Aaci_0332	β-glucosidase	EC:3.2.1.21	3	No	No
Aaci_0786	a-galactosidase	EC:3.2.1.22	36	No	No
Aaci_0789	β-1,4-mannanase	EC:3.2.1.78	113	No	No
Aaci_0797	α-galactosidase	EC:3.2.1.22	4	No	No
Aaci_0912	Amylo-α-1,6- glucosidase	EC:3.2.1.33	13	No	No
Aaci_1218	β-galactosidase	EC:3.2.1.23	2	No	No
Aaci_1895	β-galactosidase/ β- glucosidase	EC:3.2.1.21	1	No	No
Aaci_2328	Endo-1,4-β- xylanase	EC:3.2.1.8	10	No	No
Aaci_2457	Polygalacturonase	EC:3.2.1.15	28	Yes (33/34)	Yes
Aaci_2475	Endoglucanase C	EC:3.2.1.4	9	No	No
Aaci_2630	β-glucosidase / β- xylosidase	EC:3.2.1.21 EC:3.2.1.37	3	No	No
Aaci_2868	α-glucosidase	EC:3.2.1.20	31	No	No
Aaci_2869	Neopullulanase / Cyclomaltodextrina se/ Maltogenic α- amylase	EC:3.2.1.135 EC:3.2.1.54 EC:3.2.1.133	13	No	No
Aaci_2874	α-amylase	EC:3.2.1.1	13	Yes (23/24)	No
Aaci_2887	α-xylosidase	EC:3.2.1.177	31	No	No
Aaci_2891	β-galactosidase	EC:3.2.1.23	42	No	No
Aaci_2894	α-L- arabinofuranosidase	EC:3.2.1.55	51	No	No

#### Table 3.

Gene Locus	Product Name	Strand	Size bp	Size – amino acids	Regulated
Aaci_0782	Glycosyl transferase, Group 1	+	1194	397	X-Yes ↑ G-No
Aaci_0783	Glycosyl transferase	+	1215	404	X-Yes↑ G-No
Aaci_0784	Hypothetical protein	-	498	165	X-No G-No
Aaci_0785	NAD-dependent epimerase/dehydratase	+	849	282	X-Yes↓ G-No
Aaci_0786	Glycoside hydrolase clan GH-D	+	2205	734	X-Yes↓ G-No
Aaci_0787	Oxidoreductase domain protein	+	1125	374	X-Yes↓ G-No
Aaci_0788	Carbohydrate kinase, FGGY-like protein	+	1326	441	X-Yes↓ G-No
Aaci_0789	Hypothetical protein, glycoside hydrolase superfamily	-	963	320	X-Yes↓ G-No
Aaci_0790	Hypothetical protein, glyoxalase	-	459	152	X-Yes↓ G-No
Aaci_0791	Putative carbohydrate binding protein	+	8151	2716	X-No G-No
Aaci_0792	Major facilitator superfamily transporter	-	1377	458	X-Yes↓ G-Yes↓
Aaci_0793	Transcriptional regulator, LacI family	+	1023	340	X-No G-Yes↓
Aaci_0794	Binding protein- dependent transport system, inner membrane component	+	822	273	X-Yes↓ G-Yes↓
Aaci_0795	Extracellular solute- binding protein, Family 1	+	1383	460	X-Yes↓ G-Yes↓
Aaci_0796	Binding protein- dependent transport system, inner membrane component	+	939	312	X-Yes↓ G-Yes↓
Aaci_0797	Glycoside hydrolase, Family 4	+	1299	432	X-Yes↓ G-No

#### Table 4.

Gene	Product Name	Enzyme	Fam.	Signal Sequence	TM Helices
Locus		Number		Sequence	
Aaci_0255	Polysaccharide deacetylase	EC:3.1.1.72 3.5.1	4	No	No
Aaci_0863	N- acetylglucosami ne-6-phosphate deacetylase	EC:3.5.1.25 3.5.1.80	9	No	No
Aaci_0881	LmbE family protein	EC:3.5.1	14	No	No
Aaci_0954	LmbE family protein	EC:3.5.1	14	No	No
Aaci_1372	Polysaccharide deacetylase	EC:3.1.1.72 3.5.1	4	Yes (28/29)	No
Aaci_1443	Polysaccharide deacetylase	EC:3.1.1.72 3.5.1	4	No	No
Aaci_1912	Polysaccharide deacetylase	EC:3.1.1.72 3.5.1	4	No	No
Aaci_2070	LmbE family protein	EC:3.5.1	14	No	No

Figure 1.



Figure 2.



**Gene Locus** 

Figure 3.



0.2

# Figure 4.

		*	20	*	40
Aac1_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav Aaci_2894	 MRCNAETAA	VGIAKKMLI	IDIIDNRSYN	ESKSILLNR MKRQ	FDLG : 40 IATA : 8 : - : :
Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav Aaci_2894	 ETAFVHGGI AAAWLAIGT	* -MKRPWSAA TLKKTWSAS MLIPTAFAS 	60 ALAALIALGT( SLAAVITLWT( SEATTKGSLH)	* GASPAWAAA GASPTWAAA AANQPRTGR	80 HPSP : 30 HPTA : 80 TSSH : 48 : - :
Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav Streptflav Aaci_2894	 KVPAG HLASQHRPS IFNKKALDN	* 1 AAGRVRAAI LASRVRADI QPSSSTGNA	L00 DVVSTPISME DLASTSMTME ALVN-SFTTD	* IQVIHDALT MQVIHDALT ISAIHDALM	120 VPEL : 66 VPEL : 120 LTEL : 87 : - :

		-	k	140	*	160		
Aaci_0048	:	AAVQAAAQAA	ASNLSTSÇ	QWLQWLYPN	IATPTTSAQS	QAAQAV	:	106
AacTc-4-1	:	DAVQAAAQAA	ASNLSTSÇ	QWLQWLYPN	IASPATSAQS	QAAQAV	:	160
URH17368a	:	QTIRNAASN	FQNLTSSI	WAAIVYPG	TASLSASEQ	ATVQAL	:	127
URH17368b	:						:	_
AliA4	:						:	-
KracD44963	:						:	-
Strep jeo	:						:	_
C_acD44928	:						:	_
Microbis	:						:	_
Mmsglob	:						:	-
Strepflav	:						:	_
Streptflav	:						:	_
Aaci_2894	:						:	-

		*		180	*	200		
Aaci 0048	:	ANLFNLATYG	AVSTRGS	NAAQILQTL	QSISPLL	SPRAVGL	:	146
AacTc-4-1	:	ANLFNLATYG	AVSTRGS	NAAQILQTL	QSISPLL	SSPAVGL	:	200
URH17368a	:	NAIINLFTFS	SVAADGÇ	NVQQWLTSI	QTAVPQL	NPQTVYR	:	167
URH17368b	:						:	-
AliA4	:						:	-
KracD44963	:						:	_
Strep jeo	:						:	-
C acD44928	:						:	-
Microbis	:						:	-
Mmsglob	:						:	-
Strepflav	:						:	-
Streptflav	:						:	_
Aaci 2894	:						:	-

		*	r	220	*	240		
Aaci 0048	:	FYQSFLTEIG	GQSSKA	ILARQASSS	SIVGNALAQA	ASLSPTI	:	186
AacTc-4-1	:	FYQSFLTVIG	GOSSKA:	ILAGQASSS	STVGNALAQA	ASLSPTI	:	240
URH17368a	:	LYISFLASIG	SQSKA	ILSGQANSQ	QVMEQAWKT <i>i</i>	AVTVNPDI	:	207
URH17368b	:						:	_
AliA4	:					-MSPSGGV	:	7
KracD44963	:						:	-
Strep jeo	:			MI	RVGNRSA	ARSRLGRA	:	15
C_acD44928	:			MI	RVGRVGTLAT	TAGLLAVS	:	18
Microbis	:			MI	DLSLLRGLGH	RRPRLAAG	:	18
Mmsglob	:			MI	RRTTAF		:	7
Strepflav	:			MI	PLAHLPRTSV	VLGRPSRA	:	18
Streptflav	:			MI	PLAHLPRTSV	VLGRPSRA	:	18
Aaci_2894	:						:	-

		*	260	*	280		
Aaci 0048	:	SAYLRQNGLSPSD	RTWSSFETQVDPQGA	QTA	LATRIC	:	226
AacTc-4-1	:	SAYLRQNGLSPSD	RTWSSFETQVDPQGA	QTA	LMTRIC	:	280
URH17368a	:	LVLLQKAGITPDG	QIWAAYESKVDPDGT	QTG]	FLTRVI	:	247
URH17368b	:	MGT	ATIVALSAVATP-AV	SAD	TTTAIA	:	29
AliA4	:	CVNRKQRTLKLGT	ATIVALSAVATP-AV	SAD	TTTAIA	:	46
KracD44963	:	MLPMM	'LIATFVMLGAYPLSA	AAD:	TPT	:	29
Strep_jeo	:	AAACA	LAAAFAATAPSAHAE	SG-·		:	40
C_acD44928	:	GAVAA	PGGSAAASAVTAASST	AA-·		:	43
Microbis	:	VAVAL	AVLTTPPTAAR	AT-·		:	39
Mmsglob	:	AASL	LLATALSTVGGPVA <i>P</i>	ADPI	[	:	31
Strepflav	:	VGRTAGRRPAAAL	CALSTVAALAAAPPAP	ATGI	RIAAAQ	:	58
Streptflav	:	VGRTAGRRPAAAL	TLSTVAALAAAPPAP	ATGI	RIAAAQ	:	58
Aaci_2894	:		MSNLKARMTIDPAYRI	AETI	)P	:	21
—			6	а			

		*	300	*	320		
Aaci 0048	:	TNALGFGAPTASAT	TVN <mark>TAAR</mark> L <mark>R-</mark>	-T <mark>V</mark> PATAFG	LN <mark>A</mark> AVWD	:	265
AacTc-4-1	:	TNALGFGAPTASAN	TVN <mark>AAAR</mark> L <mark>R-</mark>	-T <mark>V</mark> P <mark>A</mark> TAFG	LN <mark>A</mark> AVWD	:	319
URH17368a	:	TNYLKIGAPTANAT <mark>v</mark>	TVN <mark>TASNT</mark> G-	TIP <mark>S</mark> TAFG	IN <mark>A</mark> AVWD	:	286
URH17368b	:	SSTVHV	TVN <mark>AAAE</mark> LG-	•IVPNTALG	VN <mark>T</mark> AVWD	:	59
AliA4	:	SSTVHV	TVN <mark>AAAE</mark> LG <mark>-</mark>	• I <mark>V</mark> PNTALG	VN <mark>T</mark> AVWD	:	76
KracD44963	:	VQ <mark>V</mark>	TVD <mark>THHT</mark> L <mark>A-</mark>	-TIP <mark>E</mark> TA <mark>L</mark> G	an <mark>a</mark> avwd	:	56
Strep jeo	:	PAVDV	TVN <mark>TQEG</mark> LG-	-TIP <mark>A</mark> TAYG	LN <mark>S</mark> AVWD	:	69
C_acD44928	:	SSVNV	SVN <mark>TLEG</mark> LG-	-TIPATGYG	LN <mark>S</mark> AVWD	:	72
Microbis	:	PTVNV	TVN <mark>AREG</mark> LG <mark>-</mark>	-T <mark>V</mark> P <mark>G</mark> TAYG	LN <mark>Q</mark> AVWD	:	68
Mmsglob	:	DPVTV	TVN <mark>TRAG</mark> L <mark>A-</mark>	T <mark>V</mark> PATALG	VN <mark>H</mark> AIWD	:	60
Strepflav	:	AAVVTTADEASTVE	SVN <mark>AGVG</mark> LG <mark>-</mark>	T <mark>IDEA</mark> AFG	IN <mark>H</mark> ALWD	:	97
Streptflav	:	AAVVTTADEASTVE <mark>V</mark>	SVN <mark>AGVG</mark> LG-	T <mark>IDEA</mark> AFG	IN <mark>H</mark> ALWD	:	97
Aaci_2894	:	R	YGSFIEHLGF	RA <mark>V</mark> YGGIYD	PSHPTAD	:	48
		6	v l	t6p ta g	n a wD		

				*		3	40		*			360		
Aaci 0048	:	SG	LNSQT	ISE	Z QALHI	PA		IS	DVY	N	Ν	RND	:	305
AacTc-4-1	:	SG	LNSQT	ISE	QALHI	PA		IS	DVY	N	Ν	RND	:	359
URH17368a	:	SG	FESPT	IS	KALA	APD		IS	DNY	D	Ν	RND	:	326
URH17368b	:	GH	LDAA	PS	RGIG	Т		ΤS	DEY	Ν	Ν	VT-	:	98
AliA4	:	GH	LDAA	PS	RGIG	Т		ΤS	D <mark>E</mark> Y	N	Ν	VT-	:	115
KracD44963	:	GH	LDQG	PD	HNAG	Κ		ΤS	DVY	Η	Ν	TEP	:	96
Strep jeo	:	AQ	NTPA	AG	GQAG	G		YG	DIY	Ή	Ν	APG	:	109
C acD44928	:	SQ	NTPS	QG	GQAG	G		ΥG	DMY	Ή	Ν	APG	:	112
Microbis	:	$\operatorname{GN}$	NTPAS	SVD	GKAG	Q		YG	D <mark>G</mark> F	Η	КΤ	VSG	:	108
Mmsglob	:	SQ	GSAE	<b>r</b> SD	KAAG	Κ		ΥA	DIY	Ή	Η	APG	:	100
Strepflav	:	SH	NDPE	$\mathrm{TG}$	GEAG	G		YG	DIY	Ή	KDH	APG	:	137
Streptflav	:	SH	NDPE	TG_	GEAG	G		ΥG	DIY	H	KDH	APG	:	137
Aaci_2894	:	EDO	GFRQD	/ID	KELN	IVP	IVRYPGG	NFV	'SG	R	VE DGV	JGPV	:	88
				]	_		66R5PGG	S	d 5	5 1	√ t	Ξ.		

Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav Streptflav Aaci_2894	      	RPVQLDLi	* - 5G - 5G - 5G - 5G - 2G - 5- - 5- - 5- - 5- - 5- - 5- - 5- - 5	380 NPNDT NPNDT DPNNT DPNNT APGTD APGTD APGTD APGTD APHTT APHTT PNRVG	FDNFMQ FDNFMQ FDNFMQ FDNFMQ FDAFMB FDAFMQ FDSFMQ FDSFMQ FDEFMS FDEFMS LNEFAF f1 Fm	* QFVNAV QFVNAV GVVQKA GVVQKA GVVQKA GTVKTI GTVKTI GTVKAV GARRV GSVRAS SSVRAS SSVRAS SSVRTS RWAKKAN	GASPI GSTPI GAQPI GAQPI GAQPI GAQPM GAQPI GAQAI GAGAI	400 ITVN ITVN ITVN ITVN ITVD LIAD LIAN LIAN IIAN IIAN MAVN 6 1	: : : : : : : : : : : :	334 388 355 127 144 126 137 140 137 128 165 165 128
Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep jeo C acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Streptflav Aaci 2894	: G' : G' : AG : AG : G' : G' : G' : G' : LG yG	rGTPQLAA IGTPQLAA IGTPSEA IGTPSEA GTPQEAA GTPQEAA IGTPQEAA IGTPQEAA IGTPQEAA IGTPQEAA IGTPQEAA IGTPQEAA IGTPQEAA IGTPQEAA	* ADWVK ADWVK AAWVQE AAWVQE ADWVQY ADWVQ	420  KGGZ  C	AGYTGE	* • • • • • • • •	GSST(	440 HHD HHD NH HH HH KG KG KG KG KG RS RS -HPG t y		356 410 377 149 166 159 162 159 150 187 187 148
Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav Streptflav Aaci_2894	: NV : NV : DV : GV : GV : GA : GA : GA : GA : GA : GS g	LYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI KYWEIGNI YWSDLRRI 5we6gn	* EIYGNG EVYGNG EMYG EMYG EIYGNG EIYGNG EIYGNG EIYGNG EIYGNG EIYGNG EIYGNG	460 YYNGN YYNGS YYNGS TFG-A YYG-S YYG-S YYG-A HYG-S HYG-S HYG-S HYG-S PHGIR	GWEADI GWEADI SWEAGN SWEAGN NWEYDI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI GWEADI	* DHAVPNO HAVQGO FAN HEK HEK HDSK HDSK HPDK HPDK EMDGPW h	2PQKG 2PQKG 2PEKG 	480 NPGL NPGL 	: : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : :	396 450 417 171 188 194 188 191 188 179 216 216 185

Aaci_0048: SPQAYAQNA QFIQAMRAVDPNIKIGAVLTMPYNWPWGATAacTc-4-1: SPEAYAQNA QFIQAMRAVDPNIKIGAVLTMPYNWPWGATURH17368a: SPQTYANNAEQYIQQMKAQDPSIKIGAVLTMPYNWPWGATURH17368b: NPSGYAKEAVSFIQAMKAVDPSIKIGVDLIAPGAliA4: NPSGYAKEAVSFIQAMKAVDPSIKIGVDLIAPGKracD44963: GPVAYANNALQFIQAMKAVDPSIKIGIVLTSPGStrep_jeo: SPTAYADNVVQYASAMKAVDPSIKIGAVLTLPGIC acD44928: SPTTYAQNVIQYSKAMKAVDPSIKIGAVLTLPGIDGVVMicrobis: GPAAYANNLVQYAQAMKAVDPSIKVGAVLTMPGIDGITStrepflav: SPREYARNVLSYAEAMKAVDPTIKIGAVLTTPGDGIVAaci: TADEYGRLAQEAAKVMKAVDPSIELVACGSSGSK		436 490 457 204 221 234 228 231 228 219
p Ya aM4avDP Ik6gav p wp	:	256 256 219
* 540 * 560		
Aaci_0048: VNGND-DWNTVVLKALGPYIDFVDVHWYPETPGQETDAacTc-4-1: VNGND-DWNTVVLKALGPYIDFVDVHWYPETPGQETDURH17368a <td:vhgnd-dwnstvlktigkdidfvdvhwypespgqetd< td="">URH17368b: -TGED-DWNATVLSTMHSLGVLPDFAIVHWYAQNPGGETDAliA4: -TGED-DWNATVLSTMHSLGVLPDFAIVHWYAQNPGGETDKracD44963<td:apglstdwnntvlsilgkqidfadvhwyaqnpgnesd< td="">Strep_jeo<td:aagdaadwnrtvlsiagsavdfvivhwypggqga< td="">C_acD44928: ATGDSADWNRTVLSIAGSAVDFVIVHWYPNGTGAMicrobis: ATGDSAAWNQTVLSIAGPYIDFVIVHWYPNHTTAMmsglob: AGSDPGPWNQTVLSIAGPKIDFVDVHWYPGGS-AStrepflav: GAGDSADWNHTVLSIVAGAIDFAIVHSYPGGATAStrepflav: GAGDSADWNHSVLSTVAGAIDFAIVHSYPGGANAAaci_2894: -MATFPDWERIVLEHAYDEVDYLSLHTYYGN-RDGDLg: WN: gg: WNUW: g:: GAGDSADWNHSVLSTVAGAIDFAIVHSYPGGANA</td:aagdaadwnrtvlsiagsavdfvivhwypggqga<></td:apglstdwnntvlsilgkqidfadvhwyaqnpgnesd<></td:vhgnd-dwnstvlktigkdidfvdvhwypespgqetd<>		472 526 493 242 259 271 262 265 262 252 290 290 254
*580*600Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1:AGLLADTDQ PAMVAELKREINAYAGSNAKNIQIFVTETN :ARAPRRHGSIIPRHGGGTQSRDQRIRRIERKNIQIFVTETN :URH17368a URH17368b AliA4:AGLLADTDQISTMITELRKEIYEYAGSNAKNVQIFVTETN :AliA4 Strep_jeo C_acD44928:AGLLSSTNQIPTMMDTLKQQISSYGTIPVFVTETN Strepflav :Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav Aaci_2894:ADVLQVRLIPGELAQVRQINRYAGPKGPDIGIAVTETA DEALDRTARM GQIREVRRQIDRYAGERSSKIGIAITEVN y*:DEALDRTARM GQIREVRRQIDRYAGERSSKIGIAITEVN YATCDFVRAKKRSNKTIYLSFDE a 1		512 566 533 277 294 309 302 305 302 292 330 330 294

			*	620		*	640		
Aaci 0048	:	SVSYNPGQ	DSTNLPE	EALFI	LADDLAGE	A A	AANVDW	:	548
AacTc-4-1	:	SVSYNPGO	DSTNLP	CALF	LADDLAGE	A	AANVDW	•	602
URH17368a		NTSSTPGO	SNNLVN	JAT.VI			ONVDW		569
UDU172Cob	:	UTDOTT OČ						•	212
URHI/308D	:	SVSINPGR	25TSLVI	NALF	LD DMADV		QNVDW	:	313
ALIA4	:	SVSYNPGR	DSTSTAN	IALFI	LD_DMADV	V IS	QNVDW	:	330
KracD44963	:	SVSYNPGK	QTTNLV	NALI	FLASNYM	NWLES	QNVDW	:	345
Strep jeo	:	SNC	YEDTOP	DAL	FGADAYF	TALED	FTADW	:	333
C = acD44928	:	AGV	DEDTOP		F <mark>GADTYF</mark>	TALEO	FTVDW	•	336
Microbia		SNV			T DVYFA7	N N		:	222
Mmgglob	:							:	222
MIIISGIOD	•	VDA	GRITAP	GAL	FLADAIS	Сцггδ	FIVQW	•	323
Strepilav	:	SNV	DMNSRPI	I−−−-G E'A	A D'I'YM'I'A	AIN	FNVDW	:	361
Streptflav	:	SNV	DMNSRPN	1G F7	A DTYMTA	A IN	FNVDW	:	361
Aaci 2894	:	WNVWFHSN	EADKQV	EPWQVGP	PLLEDVY	TMEDAI	VVGCML	:	334
—			~	~ 1	ad	C	n vd		
				_		-	,		
			*	660		*	680		
Aaci 0048			-GAFDN	VTSPST.V		VGLLS	COATPK		581
$\Lambda_{acT} = 0010$	:			VTCDCIV		VCITCO		:	620
Aacic=4=1	•		-GAEDN	TISESLI	GONTEGD		GQTIER	•	030
URHI/368a	:	WDTTN	-SAGDG	INSPILI	GQNLFGD	EGLLS	GQTSPK	:	605
URH17368b	:	WDLHNGIV	'TQQAGA	NVDPNLY	G <mark>QYN</mark> YGD	YG <mark>LLS</mark> N	IG-SSDN	:	352
AliA4	:	WDL <mark>H</mark> NGIV	TQQAGA	NVDPNLY	G <mark>QYN</mark> YGD	YG <mark>LLS</mark> N	G-SSDN	:	369
KracD44963	:	WDI <mark>H</mark> N <mark>G</mark>	-IVTWG	NNSPTLY	G <mark>SNQ</mark> YGD	YG <mark>LLS</mark> ]	[G	:	377
Strep jeo	:	WDTHN	GAT	SVGTAPD	GATDYGD	YG <mark>ILS</mark> S	GGGCVG-	:	366
$C_{ac}D44928$	•	WDTHN	GPT	OTSTAPD	GATDYDD	WGVLSS	SGTCVG-	•	369
Migrobig	:				CCTCVCD	CCTTCC	CNCNCD	:	267
Mmarlah	:		CTC	TUCEN A				•	207
Mmsglob	:	$WIN \vee HIN = -$	GIG	TVSEV-A	GQTDIGD	FGLLSS	GNCTSD	:	356
Strepflav	:	WNVHN	GPT	'KVETV-D	GDTDFND	F.G <mark>LLS</mark> S	SG <mark>GCVD-</mark>	:	393
Streptflav	:	WNVHN	GPT	'KVETV-D	G <mark>DTD</mark> F <mark>N</mark> D	FG <mark>LLS</mark> S	GGGCVD-	:	393
Aaci 2894	:	ITLLK	HAD	RVRIACL	AQLVNVI	AP <mark>IMT</mark> E	ENGGPSW	:	368
_		w n			a d	q663	a		
					2	2	2		
			*	700		*	720		
Aaci 0048	•	-GVOEPPO	Y T	PPYYGFOL	SDFARE	DTLI G	SASSOSD	•	623
$\Delta = CTC = 1 = 1$				DDVVGFOT.	SDFARD			:	677
	:	CAVEDDA			ADEARD			:	
URHI/SOOA	•	-GAVEPPA		TIIGIQM	ADFARPO		LISSASA	:	644
URHI/368b	:	-GISEPAA	1	TYYGYQM	AAVMVP	ATMI G	AGSNNDL	:	391
AliA4	:	-GISEPAA	1	TYY <mark>GY</mark> QM	AAVMVPO	ATMI G	AGSNNDL	:	408
KracD44963	:	DSEPPA	1	TY SLQM	HHFVDGN	NGSMI A	SSTDQSL	:	415
Strep jeo	:	-TTCEPAM	1	TY ALSM	SKVGRP	GDTLN R	AGTDQQL	:	405
C acD44928	:	-SVCEPAM		SY ATSM	SKLGHP	DOM R	AGTDOOL	•	408
Microbis	•	-GVCEPPT	7	APY ALOM	SRVAMP		AGSDNGL		406
Mmggloh	:	CEVCODAE	7	D HATCM	NLEVED			:	200
ringrop Ctropflor	:	DUCODAT	, /					:	120
Strepiiav	:	-DVCQPAV		IFTEGIKS	IKLGRP		SSIDSDQ	:	432
Streptilav	:	-DVCQPAV		IPYFGIKS	TKLGRP	DTM\ A	SSIDSDQ	:	432
Aaci_2894	:	RQTIFYPF	AHASNI	AHGVVLY	APVESPK	YDSKDE	TDVPYL	:	408
		р	tp	У	pg				

			*	740	ſ	*		760		
Aaci 0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav		I DV HAVREH I DV HAVREH I DT HAVKLH VAV HATKLH VAV HATKLH IEV HAVRQH VAA HAVRQA VAA HAVRQA VAA HAVRRH VAA HAVRRH VSA HAVHRV	* NGDIS NGDLS NGAVD NGAVD NGKLA NGDLA NGNLA AGGLS ZGSVA ZGSVA	740 LMLVN LMLVN VMLIN VMLIN VELVN VELVN VMLVN VEMVN VLLLN VMLIN	) RSPSTI RDPNNV KDPKQA KDPQQS KDPDNT KDPANA QDPANA KDPDNA KDPLNSJ	* SADLN SANLN NVTLI TVDLQ QLKLA TVKLN TVKLN SVHLQ PVALI HTADIS	IVL IVL DLE QAE QAE NYTG HYSG GYDG DYAG SYAG	760 VGPYAI SPALV AAKGP GDQQAS YSPSTA YTPSTA WTPSGA FTPADE YTPTAQ YTPTAQ	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	663 717 684 431 448 455 445 445 445 445 446 436 472 472
Aaci_2894	:	EAVPVWNEA	AGEMV	LLAVN	R-AEEP	LALD <mark>V</mark> I	DLRG	FPNARS	:	447
Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Streptflav Aaci_2894		ha T-KALVYGE E-KSEIYGE A-FTLFYGG A-FTLFYGG A-TVYFYGE TPTVYSYAE TPTVYTYGE TPTVYTLGS APTVHTFTN APVMHRYGE EEHIVLTHE	G 6 * CGSSAV CGSSAV CGSPAV CGSNAV CSSAI CGSNAV CNSSAI CGSNAV CNSSAI CGSNAV CSSAI CGSNAV CSSAI CGSNAV CSSAI CGSNAV CSSAI CGSSAV CSSAV	6 6N 78( SPALT: TPALT: TPG-K: TPG-K: TVQHIS TSAAQ( AASKQ( STGRS( TRVAA' TRVAA' NTKER	dp LPTAHS LPTAHS IPFTNT LDNLQN SGKALS GSSSTQ GSSAVQ GTASTQ GSAAAR IAGGNP PNEVVP	Y 6 -VKLMI -VKLMI -VKLPI -VTLPI -VTLPI -TLPI -TLPI -TLPI -VIPI -VLPI -VLPI -VLPI -VLPI	g PYSG PYSV PYSV PYSV PYSI PYSI PYSI PYSI PYSI RSI PYSI RSI PYS	800 VDLVLH TDLLLK TDIIIP TDIIIP TTIVLN ETVVLT VTLKLR TTLVLR TTISVA TTISVA GAVDAG 6		701 755 722 468 485 494 483 486 484 474 510 510 483
Aaci 0048	:	PLIPAPHAA	* ASVTD	82( FLALS	) PTVTAG	* GGSE	ASI	840 Essdr-	:	740
AacTc-4-1	:	PLIPAPHAA	ASVTD	TLALS	PTVTAC	GGSE	ASI	FNSDR-	:	794
URH17368a URH17368b	:	PALPG-IAK	QQVSD POFTD	ידע CF עריידע S	POVKP	GQTE Sanf	ST.	ETNHGG FTDTRG	:	761
AliA4	:	AVPGHQPQG	SPQFTD	KTTLS	PQVKP	SANE	TT	FTDTRG	:	525
KracD44963	:	GENN							:	498
Strep jeo	:	PSGQNAT	ALTAP	GAPTV		D'I'SA	NWP	ASSG	:	517
Microbis	•	PSGNHVS	TLAAP	35PVV 35PTA	S = -QVII S = -DVTZ	ADTAR	WO	PSTG	•	520
Mmsglob	:	PAGSSAG	RPGAP	GRPTA	STVTI	ORAA	WP	AATPGG	:	510
Strepflav	:	PHAAAA	SVGAP	GAPKT	rAVGS	SSTA	WA	APAN	:	543
Streptflav	:	PHAAAA	SVGAP	GAPKT	IAVGS	SSTA	WA	APAN	:	543
AACI ZXY4	:	КЦАУЕГЕАТ	TANMOL	KTKA		 t			•	201

		*		860	*	8	80		
Aaci 0048	:	PVRDATVELE	LYDSTGD	LV <mark>ANHEM</mark>	r <mark>gvdI</mark> ap(	GQP-VSE	W	:	779
AacTc-4-1	:	PVHGATVELE.	LY <mark>DST</mark> GD	LV <mark>ASHQV</mark> I	r <mark>gvdIap</mark> (	GAP-ASE	W	:	833
URH17368a	:	YLPDATLDLEV	YDATGD	VAQQTVPH	IV SLPAC	GGS-KLV	W	:	800
URH17368b	:	AVKDGTLDVE	I Y <mark>NPAGQ</mark>	LV <mark>GQQVQ</mark>	GVTFTP(	GQSSQPI	W	:	548
AliA4	:	AVKDGTLDVE	I Y <mark>NPAGQ</mark>	LV <mark>GQQVQ</mark>	GVTFTP(	GQSSQPI	W	:	565
KracD44963	:							:	_
Strep jeo	:	GAVTRYGVYR	QVGTVSE	LL <mark>AESTS</mark>	[GATLHN]	LVPGTSY	V	:	557
C acD44928	:	GTATRYEIYR	QFGTTSE	LL <mark>AESTS</mark> I	[ <mark>SATIAN]</mark>	LVPGTGY	F	:	560
Microbis	:	GDVTRYAVYQ	QFGTNSV	LL <mark>GESTS</mark> :	r <mark>sftarni</mark>	LVPGTAY	L	:	560
Mmsglob	:	SPIAKYEVHR	QYGAVSE	<b>QL</b> GETAG	[SLTVGN]	LEPGARY	V	:	550
Strepflav	:	GKAVRYEVYEI	RLGSNAQ	LL <mark>ATSTS</mark>	[SAMLHN]	LPPGSEH	V	:	583
Streptflav	:	GKAVRYEVYEI	RLGSNAQ	LL <mark>ATSTS</mark>	[SATLHN]	LPPGSEH	V	:	583
Aaci 2894	:							:	-

_

			*	900	*	920		
Aaci 0048	:	TFAAPAANG'	ТҮТ	VEAFAFDPATGAT	<b>FYDADTTGA</b>	TITVNQP	:	819
AacTc-4-1	:	SFAAPSANG	TYS	VEAFAFDPATGAT	<b>FYDADTAGA</b>	TLTVNQP	:	873
URH17368a	:	NWVAPNNQQT	ΓFΓ	/EAYAFSGIGGFV	YDADRNAA'	TFTVTPP	:	840
URH17368b	:	NWTAPDSP 7	ГҮ Г	/KAFVFSQDGTSV	YAADPSAA'	TFTVTQP	:	588
AliA4	:	NWTAPDSP 7	ΓΥΓ	/KAFVFSQDGTSV	YAADPSAA'	TFTVTQP	:	605
KracD44963	:						:	-
Strep jeo	:	NVLATDQAGE	ΗLSQ	<b>PSAPLTFTTGTE</b>	SSSTCAAS	YQFSDG-	:	596
C_acD44928	:	NVLATDQSG	1LSI	PSDPLTFTTGTE	PAASTCAVD	YQVTSG-	:	599
Microbis	:	NVLATDQKG	ζLSN	4PSKPVTFITGTE	RNSTCAVT	YDLATG-	:	599
Mmsglob	:	NVLARDTAGE	RVSV	<b>VSSPPLTFATGSE</b>	AESSCAVR	FDDDND-	:	589
Strepflav	:	NVLARDADGE	RLSE	RPSEPLTFATTAE	RDSSCLVN	YRVDSG-	:	622
Streptflav	:	NVLARDAEGE	RLSI	RPSEPLTFATTAE	RDSSCLVN	YRVDSG-	:	622
Aaci 2894	:						:	-

|--|

а

			*	940	*	960	
Aaci 0048	:					:	: –
AacTc-4-1	:					:	: -
URH17368a	:	PLAKY	GDIVATGT	QVTVSGADQGT	YNIPDNNGQY	QNGPTI :	880
URH17368b	:					:	: -
AliA4	:					:	: -
KracD44963	:					:	
Strep jeo	:					:	: -
C acD44928	:					:	: -
Microbis	:					:	
Mmsglob	:					:	: -
Strepflav	:					:	: -
Streptflav	:					:	: -
Aaci 2894	:					:	: -

			*	980	*	1000	
Aaci 0048	:						: -
AacTc-4-1	:						: -
URH17368a	:	KISPGD	TVTITTT	FKNVSASDFLQN	AILDMEIDE	PGAFQYF	: 920
URH17368b	:						: -
AliA4	:						: -
KracD44963	:						: -
Strep jeo	:						: -
C acD44928	:						: -
Microbis	:						: -
Mmsglob	:						: -
Strepflav	:						: -
Streptflav	:						: -
Aaci 2894	:						: -

			*	1020	*	1040	
Aaci 0048	:					:	- :
AacTc-4-1	:					:	-
URH17368a	:	TQSNNL	APGQSIT	LTKTWTVPSTLA	ASGTYQLGFÇ	ADNNNT :	960
URH17368b	:					:	
AliA4	:					:	-
KracD44963	:					:	
Strep jeo	:					:	
C acD44928	:					:	
Microbis	:					:	
Mmsqlob	:					:	
Strepflav	:					:	
Streptflav	:					:	- :
Aaci 2894	:					:	_
_							

			*	1060	*	1080		
Aaci 0048	:				PAAKYGDIV	TKNTV	:	834
AacTc-4-1	:				PAAKYGDIV	TQNTV	:	888
URH17368a	:	WGGSNN	ICYYQPNV	ATFAMTNTSA	AKPAAKYGDIV	TGNTT	:	1000
URH17368b	:				DPE	PTISAT	:	597
AliA4	:				DPE	PTISAT	:	614
KracD44963	:						:	-
Strep jeo	:				WGSGW	VANIT	:	607
C acD44928	:				WG <mark>SGY</mark>	VTAIT	:	610
Microbis	:				WG <mark>S</mark> GE	VANIS	:	610
Mmsglob	:				WGNGY	VANVE	:	600
Strepflav	:				WGNG <mark>B</mark>	TVATVT	:	633
Streptflav	:				WGN <mark>G</mark> E	TVTAV	:	633
Aaci 2894	:						:	-

		* 11	0.0	* 1	120		
Aaci 0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	TVNGTTYTVPAPDASGHY TVNGTTYTVPAPDANGHY SVNGTTYNVPAPDGSGHY QLSATTVKVGTP QLSATTVKVGTP	PSGTNISIAPG PSGTNISIAPG PSGTNISVQPG	;DTVTIQTT ;DTVTIQTT ;DTVTITTT ;DTVTITTT VTITTT VTITTT	AN AN QN TE TE	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	874 928 1040 618 635
Strep jeo C acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Streptflav Aaci_2894		TDTGPAA TDTGPAP TNTGTTP INTGAKA SNVGDSP SNVGDSP		-IDGWTLN -INGWSLT -ITGWTLA -VDGWTLT -INGWTLD -IDGWTLD	SF TF SF TW TW TW		- 624 627 627 617 650 650 -
Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep_jeo C acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Strepflav Aaci_2894		* 11 VSSTDA QNGLIDMEVDG VSSTDA QNGLIDVEVDG VSSSDY QNGLLDIEVDG TAPTGY NNGLLVQYAVY TAPTGY NNGLLVQYAVY PDAGESVS-SGWNGNWTT PSTSETLS-SGWNATWTG PATTESVSDSTWNATFAG PTAWQQVS-SGWSATWDQ PSTGQTVQ-SFWNANVTS	.40 GQNGAIFQKYWF GQSGAIFQKYWF SSGSVFQQTAQ YNNWTSSQQSNF YNNWTSSQQSNF TGTSVRVTSLI GTGQNIEATSLS GDGQHVVVTPAC QGRDVRVTPTAC SGTRVHVTDNC SGTRVHVTDNC	* 1 2STTLLPGQ 2DVTLNPGD 2TATLTPG- 2TATLTPG- 2TATLTPG- 2SNAQLAPY 2SWNANLAAN 3SNTYLAAN 3DNRRLAAD 3ANAKLAPR 3ANAKLAPR	160 TET TQT TXT -QS -QS -GGN GGN GGN GG- .SGS .SGS 		914 968 1080 656 673 663 666 667 655 689 689 -
Aaci_0048 AacTc-4-1 URH17368a URH17368b AliA4 KracD44963 Strep jeo C_acD44928 Microbis Mmsglob Strepflav Streptflav Aaci 2894		* 11 VTATWQVPSSVSAGTYPI VTATWQVPSSVTAGTYPI VSVTWNVPSSQASGTYTI VTETWTFTP-EQAGTYTF VTETWTFTP-EQAGTYTF SASIGFVGSNTGAYGPPT SASIGFVGNNTGAYPSPA TVSFGFVGNQTGANPPPA STTVGFVGAYSGPNVPVG TAIFGFVGANDDANPTPT TATFGFVGANDGANPTPT	.80 INFQAFD SNW INFQAFD SNW IMFQAFDNSDW PEGIF- SGW PEGIF- SGW AISLNGTVCT AAISLNGTVCS AFTLNGTVCT GAFRLNGTVCTI TFTLNGTVCR	* 1 GNCYFTNG GNCYFTNG GNCYYTNG -QLQWINQ -QLQWINQ TYTS TYSS TYSS S	200 GVV GVA NVT 	: : : : : : : : : : :	954 1008 1120 693 710 696 699 700 685 719 719

t t

Aaci 0048	:	NFVVN	:	959
AacTc-4-1	:	NFVVS	:	1013
URH17368a	:	DIDVG	:	1125
URH17368b	:	LTVTN	:	698
AliA4	:	LTVTN	:	715
KracD44963	:		:	-
Strep_jeo	:		:	-
C_acD44928	:		:	_
Microbis	:		:	-
Mmsglob	:		:	-
Strepflav	:		:	-
Streptflav	:		:	-
Aaci_2894	:		:	-
Figure 5.



# Figure 6.



Figure 7.



Figure 8.



Figure 9.



Figure 10.



Figure 11.



0.1

Figure 12.



Figure 13.



# Figure 14.



Figure 15.



# Figure 16.



0.1

Figure 17.



# Figure 18.



0.2

# Figure 19.



Figure 20.



# CHAPTER IV: An Expression-Driven Approach to Predict Carbohydrate Transport in the Themoacidophilic Bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* During Growth on Wheat Arabinoxylan

Brady D. Lee<sup>1,3</sup>, William A. Apel<sup>2</sup>, Linda C. DeVeaux<sup>4</sup>, and Peter P. Sheridan<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, Energy and Environment Directorate, Richland, WA 99352, <sup>2</sup>Idaho National Laboratory, Biological Systems Department, Idaho Falls, ID 83415, <sup>3</sup>Idaho State University, Department of Biological Sciences, Pocatello, ID 83209, and <sup>4</sup>South Dakota School of Mines and Technology, Department of Chemistry and Applied Biological Sciences, Rapid City, SD 57701

# ABSTRACT

Bacterial metabolism of carbon sources, whether in the form of simple sugars, di-, oligoor polysaccharides, requires transport from the extracellular environment to the cytoplasm. In bacteria, this transport is accomplished by a variety of mechanisms including multifacilitator superfamily (MFS) transporters, ATP binding cassette (ABC) type transporters and phosphoenolpyruvate phosphotransferase system (PTS) transporters. *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* is a Gram positive thermo- and acid tolerant bacterium capable of growth on carbohydrates ranging from simple sugars to complex polysaccharides such as xylan. Molecular analysis of *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 when growing on wheat arabinoxylan (WAX) was performed using high density oligonucleotide microarrays. When either glucose or xylose was added to induce changes in gene transcription, 83 genes associated with 28 transporters were regulated. With the exception of a few transport genes, most genes were down-regulated, indicating that proteins encoded by these genes were expressed when *A. acidocaldarius* was growing on sugars derived from WAX. Results and genome analysis also indicated that transport of carbohydrates by *A. acidocaldarius* is primarily accomplished by MFS-type and ABC-type transporters. In addition, three oligopeptide/dipeptide transporters appear to be active in carbohydrate transport as has been demonstrated in other thermophiles. Finally, WAX metabolism by *A. acidocaldarius* is hypothesized to occur by hydrolysis of the polysaccharide by glycoside hydrolases exported to the surface of the cell, followed by uptake of mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides, by the transporters described. Intracellular glycoside hydrolases further hydrolyze these simpler constituents to sugars that are then processed through glycolysis or the pentose phosphate pathway.

# **INTRODUCTION**

Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius ATCC 27009/DSM 446 is a Gram-positive thermoacidophilic bacterium capable of growth on a variety of mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides, including cellulose and hemicellulose. *A. acidocaldarius* is sporeforming and grows optimally in strictly aerobic conditions at 60°C and at pH between 3 and 4 (1, 2). Following isolation from a hot spring in Yellowstone National Park, this bacterium was originally classified as *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, but it was reclassified as *A. acidocaldarius* due to the prevalence of  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acids in the cell wall and an abbreviated helix 6 of the 16S rRNA (3, 4). Phenotypically acid and thermal tolerant, *A. acidocaldarius* has been isolated from diverse habitats including water and soil from geothermal sites, submarine hot springs, orchard soils, and also as a contaminant in heat processed foods (e.g., fruit juices) (5-10).

The potential for use of plant derived oligo- and polysaccharides by *A. acidocaldarius* is supported by the numerous genes encoding glycoside hydrolase enzymes that have

been found through genome sequencing, or direct characterization. To date, 19 glycoside hydrolase genes have been found encoded in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome (11), and  $\beta$ galactosidase,  $\alpha$ -amylase, cellulase, neopullulanase, exo-pectinase, mannanase,  $\beta$ glycosidase, and endoglucanase enzymes have been expressed and characterized (1, 2, 8, 12-26).

Some of these acid- and thermostable hydrolases catalyze degradation of cellulose and hemicellulose providing soluble oligomers and monomers that are small enough to be transported into the cell as sources of carbon and energy. Transport of carbohydrates, including mono-, di-, oligo-, and polysaccharides into a bacterial cell is typically accomplished using three general families of transporters (Figure 1) (27). Specifically, these families are: primary transporters, such as the ATP-binding cassette (ABC) type transporter superfamily; secondary transporters consisting primarily of major facilitator superfamily (MFS) transporters; and phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP): carbohydrate phosphotransferase systems (PTS). ABC-Type transporters related to carbohydrate transport are of two primary types: 1) carbohydrate utilization transporter 1 (CUT1), which transport oligosaccharides, and 2) carbohydrate utilization transporter 2 (CUT2), which transport monosaccharides. MFS type transporters can be further divided into uniport-, symport- and antiport-type transport proteins. Primary transporters, such as ABC-transporters, are 'active' transporters that transport solutes across the cell membrane at the expense of a molecule of ATP (28). Relative to carbohydrate transport, proton gradients generated in the extracellular medium allow the flow of protons down a chemical and charge concentration gradient, facilitating uptake of sugars or other carbohydrates, which are examples of secondary transport. These types of transport

systems are important because the bacterial cell wall represents a barrier between the cytoplasm and the external environment; therefore, the cytoplasmic membrane represents the primary permeability barrier for the passage of most, if not all, nutrients, including carbohydrates, into the cell.

The relevance of A. acidocaldarius for lignocellulose depolymerization is underscored by this bacterium's ability to use a wide range of monosaccharides for growth. An important aspect of understanding this metabolism will be characterizing transporters used during growth, on a variety of saccharides. A thorough understanding of polysaccharide, monosaccharide and mixed saccharide metabolism by A. acidocaldarius will help in determining the utility of this bacterium for lignocellulose depolymerization. The first step in this process is to understand the effect of transcriptional regulation (i.e., CCR as one example) on expression of genes encoding glycoside hydrolase enzymes, which represents the first step in metabolism of lignocellulose. The purpose of this study was to monitor gene transcription during growth on the polysaccharide WAX. In addition, the regulatory effects of monosaccharides on transcription of A. acidocaldarius genes related to carbohydrate transport were used to determine the range of transporter genes regulated during growth on WAX. High density oligonucleotide microarrays were used to analyze the global transcriptome of A. acidocaldarius during these batch chemostat studies. This research represents the first in-depth analysis of A. acidocaldarius sugar transporters while growing on plant polysaccharides, such as WAX.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Inoculum Development.**

The Type strain of A. acidocaldarius ATCC 27009/DSM 446 was purchased from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and used for all experiments. To maintain generational integrity between chemostat experiments, stock cultures representing two generations from the culture collection stock were maintained in 5% DMSO and stored at -80 °C. Chemostat inoculum was prepared by dispensing 1 ml of the frozen stock into 25 ml of Modified 402 Medium, which contained the following (g/L):  $(NH_4)_2SO_4$  (1.3), Fe(III) EDTA (0.047), CaCl<sub>2</sub> · 2H<sub>2</sub>O (0.07), MgSO<sub>4</sub> · 7H<sub>2</sub>O (0.25), KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> (3.0), and xylose (4.0). In addition, 1 ml of a mineral (Solutions A and B) and vitamin stock (Solution C) were added. Solution A (g/L):  $MgCl_2$  (25),  $CaCl_2 \cdot 2H_2O$  (6.6),  $H_3BO_3$ (0.58), FeCl<sub>3</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (5), Co(NO<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (0.05), NiCl<sub>2</sub> · 6H<sub>2</sub>O (0.02). Solution B (g/L):  $MnSO_4 \cdot H_2O(2.0), ZnSO_4 \cdot 7H_2O(0.5), CuSO_4 \cdot 5H_2O(0.15), Na_2MoO_4 \cdot 2H_2O(0.025).$ Solution C (g/L): pyridoxine hydrochloride (0.08), folic acid (0.012), thiamine hydrochloride (0.13), riboflavin (0.042), nicotinamide (0.084), p-aminobenzoate (0.088), biotin (0.01), cyanocobalamin (0.0004), D-pantothenic acid, calcium salt (0.086), myoinositol (0.021), choline bromide (0.053), orotic acid, sodium salt (0.021), spermidine (0.1). Base medium was autoclaved (121 °C, 20 psi) for 30 min prior to use; KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> solution was adjusted to pH 4.0, autoclaved separately and added once bulk media had cooled. Solutions A, B and C were filter sterilized (0.22 µm) separately prior to addition to the base medium. Solutions A and B were autoclaved with the bulk medium, whereas Solution C was filter sterilized and added to the base medium once it had cooled. The 25 ml A. acidocaldarius starter culture was grown overnight and then used to inoculate 250

ml of Modified 402 Medium containing 4 g/L xylose. This culture was then used to inoculate the chemostat.

## **Chemostat Studies.**

Experiments to monitor gene transcription by A. acidocaldarius when growing on WAX and xylose or glucose were performed in a BioFlo 3000 chemostat system (New Brunswick Scientific, Enfield, CT). Medium was added to the reactor, oxygen and DO probes were inserted into appropriate ports, and the entire reactor was autoclaved at 121 °C, and a pressure of 20 psi for 1 hour. The pH probe was calibrated using a two point calibration with pH 2 and 7 buffers, prior to autoclaving. Prior to heating the reactor for operation, the pH of the medium was measured using an external pH meter and the pH on the BioFlo control unit was adjusted accordingly. The DO probe was allowed to polarize for six hours and then the dynamic range of the probe was set first by purging nitrogen gas through the medium (0% oxygen) and then air (100% oxygen). A working volume of 2.0 L of Modified 402 Medium was used for experiments. The chemostat was run in batch mode and the temperature and pH of the growth medium were held at 60 °C and 4.0, respectively. Growth medium pH was controlled using 1 N NaOH. Dissolved oxygen was controlled to 10% using a cascade system based on changes in agitation along with the addition of pure oxygen to the inlet air stream. WAX, which is relatively insoluble, was prepared by first wetting 2 g with 95% ethanol. Once in a slurry, 190 ml of sterile distilled water (pH 4.0) was added and the solution was heated for 30 minutes to evaporated residual ethanol. This solution was then added to the 2 L of Modified 402 Medium in the chemostat, giving a final WAX concentration of 1 g/L. A. acidocaldarius was grown to mid-exponential phase (OD<sub>600</sub> of  $\sim$ 0.5) and then either glucose or xylose

was spiked into the reactor at concentrations of 2 g/L to induce regulation of gene transcription.

Once the *A. acidocaldarius* culture reached an  $OD_{600}$  of 0.5 while growing at the expense of sugar liberated from the hydrolysis of WAX, a sample was taken for RNA extraction, either glucose or xylose was added, and then a second sample was immediately taken for RNA extraction. Three biological replicates for each condition were performed.

## **Isolation of Total RNA.**

Samples for RNA extraction were taken from the chemostat and immediately mixed with RNA Protect Bacteria Reagent (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) at a 1:2 ratio. This mixture was incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes, centrifuged, the supernatant was discarded and the cell pellet was flash frozen in liquid nitrogen and then stored at -80 °C until the RNA was extracted. Total RNA was extracted from the A. acidocaldarius cells using an RNeasy Midi Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) with slight modification of the manufacturer's protocol. A. acidocaldarius cells were thawed and lysis was accomplished by adding 200 µl of Tris-EDTA buffer containing 15 mg/ml lysozyme and 0.1 mg/ml proteinase K. Samples were vortexed for 10 seconds and then incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes with shaking. Buffer RLT (4 ml) containing  $\beta$ mercaptoethanol was then added to each sample, the mixture was homogenized using a syringe with a 20G needle, and then incubated at room temperature for 10 minutes. Following incubation, 3.5 ml of 80% ethanol was added and the resulting solution was mixed vigorously. The lysate was then passed through a Midi spin filter via centrifugation at 5,000 x g for five minutes to capture the RNA. RNA on the spin filter

was washed sequentially with two 2.5 ml aliquots of Buffer RPE, followed by centrifugation at 5,000 x g for five minutes. RNA was eluted from the glass filter using 200 µl of DNase/RNase-free water; water was applied to the filter, incubated at room temperature for five minutes, and then centrifuged at 5,000 x g for three minutes. To increase RNA yield, the flow through was re-applied to the spin filter and centrifuged. Residual DNA in the samples was removed by treatment with Ambion TURBO DNAfree kit (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). RNA was purified to remove compounds that might interfere with cDNA synthesis and concentrated using ethanol precipitation. The pellet was dried using an Eppendorf Vacufuge Concentrator 5301 (Brinkmann Instruments, Westbury, NY), and then resuspended in 20 µl of DNase/RNase-Free water. To inhibit RNA degradation during storage, 1 µl of Ambion Superase-In RNase Inhibitor (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) was added. RNA concentration and purity was determined using a NanoDrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). RNA integrity was determined using an RNA Nano Chip Kit run on an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA).

## Synthesis of cDNA.

Double stranded cDNA was synthesized from total RNA using the Invitrogen Superscript Double-Stranded cDNA Synthesis Kit (Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) according to manufacturer's instructions. Ten µg of total RNA was mixed with random hexamer primers in DNase/RNase-Free Water, heated for 10 minutes at 70 °C and then quenched in an ice-water slurry for five minutes. While on ice, First Strand Buffer, dithiothreitol, and dNTPs were added and then brought to the reaction temperature of 42 °C, prior to addition of SuperScript II. Following addition of the reverse transcriptase,

the reaction mixture was incubated at 42 °C for one hour. After this incubation the tubes were placed on ice and reaction components for second strand synthesis were added. The first strand reaction mixture was mixed with Second Strand Buffer, dNTPs, DNA ligase, DNA polymerase and RNase H; the reaction was mixed and then incubated at 16 °C for two hours. An additional five minute incubation was performed after T4 DNA polymerase was added to the reaction. Residual RNA was degraded by adding RNase A and incubating the reaction mixture at 37 °C for 10 minutes. Proteins were removed by treating with phenol:chloroform:isoamyl alcohol, with phase separation being accomplished using Phase Lock Tubes (5 Prime, Inc., Gaithersburg, MD). cDNA in the aqueous phase was then precipitated and concentrated by ethanol precipitation. The pellet was dried using an Eppendorf Vacufuge Concentrator 5301 (Brinkmann Instruments, Westbury, NY), and then resuspended in 20  $\mu$ l of DNase/RNase-Free water and allowed to solubilize overnight. cDNA concentration in each reaction was determined using a NanoDrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE). A DNA 7500 Chip Kit run on an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA) was used to verify that most of the cDNA was  $\geq$  400 bp.

### Microarray Experiments and Data Analysis.

Microarrays were designed and synthesized by NimbleGen using their 4 x 72K Custom Gene Expression Array format. Complete genome sequence information for *A. acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009 (DSM 446) was provided to NimbleGen. Seven probes, each 60 nt in length, were designed for each of the 3,554 identified open reading frames (ORFs) in the genome. Each probe was synthesized on the microarray in triplicate.

Control probes were also included to ensure that there was no intra-quadrant contamination during the hybridization process.

Biological triplicate RNA samples isolated from *A. acidocaldarius* cells grown under the various conditions were used for microarray analysis. One color cDNA labeling using Cy3, hybridization to the *A. acidocaldarius* microarrays, array imaging and initial analysis of the array data was performed by NimbleGen. Data was normalized using NimbleScan software which normalizes probe response using quantile normalization and gene calls generation using Robust Multichip Averaging (RMA) (29, 30). Log<sub>2</sub>transformed RMA data files were imported into ArrayStar 4 software (DNASTAR, Inc., Madison, WI) and the mean expression levels of three replicate arrays for each condition were considered. For comparison between gene expression during growth on WAX, immediately upon addition of the glucose or xylose, and growth on WAX and second sugar, statistical significance was determined with a Bonferonni corrected moderate *t*-test and only genes that resulted in gene expression at 95% confidence ( $p \le 0.05$ ) were considered significant.

# **Bioinformatic Analysis**

Comparative analysis of the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome was performed using the Integrated Microbial Genomes (IMG) feature within the Joint Genome Institute (JGI) (31). Homology determinations for *A. acidocaldarius* proteins were accomplished using the Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST) for protein sequences using the 'blastp' algorithm (32, 33). The non-redundant protein sequence database was used for searches and uncultured and environmental sample sequences were excluded from the search. Alignments demonstrating variation between protein

sequences for the Hpr gene were generated using Genedoc (34). Phylogenetic trees comparing protein sequences were generated using the Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis (MEGA6) software program (35). Protein sequences were aligned using the MUSCLE program within MEGA6 (36, 37). A phylogenetic tree was constructed based on the distance matrix data obtained with the Nearest-Neighbor-Interchange heuristic method. Robustness of the tree topology was evaluated by bootstrap resampling analysis with 1000 bootstraps and applying maximum-likelihood analysis using MEGA 6.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

*A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 was grown to the mid-logarithmic phase of growth using WAX as the sole carbon source for growth. Transcriptional analysis was performed on the culture when growing on WAX alone, and after glucose or xylose was added to the culture. The monomer sugar was added in an attempt to induce changes in gene transcription in order to determine which genes were active when *A. acidocaldarius* was growing on WAX. Once the WAX polysaccharide is hydrolyzed, carbohydrate transporters required for uptake of sugar monomers, disaccharides and oligosaccharides are required to move these molecules from the external medium to the cytoplasm for further metabolism. The range of carbohydrate transporters hypothesized to be involved in transport of products of hydrolysis of WAX will be discussed.

#### Annotated Carbohydrate Transporters in the Genome of A. acidocaldarius.

Genome analysis of *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 shows 28 putative transporters for carbohydrates, as well as three annotated oligopeptide or dipeptide

transporters that may function as carbohydrate transporters. Since many of the proposed transporters consist of multiple subunits, approximately 83 total genes annotated to encode carbohydrate transporter subunits were regulated during the experiment. Families of carbohydrate transporters found in the A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome and the associated genome loci are shown in Table 1. This analysis shows that carbohydrate transport in A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 is primarily accomplished by MFS Superfamily or ABC-type transporters. Only two PTS transporters are found in the A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 genome, which is unusual because this type of transporter is used in many other bacteria, including *Bacillus subtilis* and *Escherichia* coli, for preferential uptake of carbohydrates (38-40). A. acidocaldarius was tested in batch chemostat studies in which WAX was the sole carbon source until the midlogarithmic phase of growth, at which time glucose or xylose was added to stimulate gene regulation. In this way, genes encoding proteins used for growth on WAX would be revealed. Bioinformatic analysis for carbohydrate transporters annotated in the genome and regulated during the experiment will be discussed.

### Multi-facilitator Super Family Transporters.

Following initial exposure of the *A. acidocaldarius* growing on WAX to monomer sugars, microarray analysis showed regulation of 12 genes for proposed MFS-type transporters annotated as probable sugar transporters (Figure 2). Eight of the 12 annotated MFS transporters were down-regulation when either sugar was added and typically down-regulation was more when xylose was added to the culture, than when glucose was added. Two MFS transporter encoding genes were upregulated when glucose and xylose were added (Aaci\_0257 and Aaci\_2665), while Aaci\_2045 was only

upregulated when xylose was added to the exponentially growing *A. acidocaldarius* culture. Of the two annotated MFS transporters upregulated when either sugar was added, up-regulation was greater when glucose was added. Aaci\_1578 was the only MFS transporter that was down-regulated only when xylose was added.

Homology of A. acidocaldarius MFS transporters with similar proteins from other bacteria in GenBank was determined using 'blastp'. Figure 3 shows a circular phylogenetic tree containing all 12 proposed MFS transporters and shows phylogenetic distance of these proteins to those from other Bacteria and Archaea. As would be expected, each protein product encoded by the genes appear to be conserved among Alicyclobacilli, but some showed homology to multiple *Alicyclobacillus* species while others showed only homology to proteins from A. acidocaldarius strain Tc-4-1 and A. hesperidum strain URH17-3-68. Proteins encoded by Aaci\_0792, Aaci\_1578, Aaci\_2181, Aaci\_2527, and Aaci\_2622 show homology to Tc-4-1 and URH17-3-68, but also to A. herbarius, A. acidoterrestris, A. contaminans, A. macrosporanglidus, and A. *pomorum*. There are also differences between the MFS transporters when compared to other prokaryotes, indicating that evolutionarily, the MFS makeup of A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 had a variety of different sources. While many of the MFS transporters show homology to MFS transporters in other Firmicutes, Aaci\_0335 shows homology to proteins from Archaeal species such as Sulfolobus and Metallosphaera.

Seven of the putative MFS proteins have been included within the cluster of orthologous groups of proteins as COG2814, which are annotated as arabinose efflux permease proteins. Probably the most well characterized protein in this family are the AraE transporters, from *E. coli*, *B. subtilis*, *Corynebacterium glutamicum*, as well as

some Clostridia (41-44). While annotated as an efflux permease, AraE has been shown to catalyze the import of arabinose, xylose and galactose.

Proteins from two of the up-regulated genes (Aaci\_0257 and Aaci\_2045) and annotated to encode AraE-like MFS transporters showed the most homology to MFS transporters from other Firmicutes, primarily different Clostridia. This pair of transporters may be involved in the transport of glucose and/or xylose, since these genes were upregulated when either glucose or xylose was added--as was the case for Aaci\_0257-- or only when xylose was added (Aaci\_2045). While the proposed uptake activity may be true for xylose, even with the demonstrated broad substrate specificity of these MFS transporters, no instances of glucose transport by AraE homologs is reported in the literature. For this reason, the up-regulation of Aaci\_0257 may be a cellular response to scavenge residual pentose sugars liberated from WAX in the growth medium. In addition, Aaci\_0257 is divergently transcribed from a glycoside hydrolase (Aaci\_0258) and a CUT2 ABC-type transporter (Aaci\_0259.. Aaci\_0262) for monosaccharides, which will be described in greater detail in a section below. Figure 4A shows that similar grouping of MFS and ABC-type transporter genes are conserved in various Alicyclobacilli. In each case, the MFS transporter and ABC-type transporter genes are separated by a gene for a glycoside hydrolase involved in cell wall deconstruction. A similar arrangement of genes is also demonstrated with Aaci\_2045 and another ABC-type transporter gene, but in this instance the ABC-type transporter is of the CUT1 type (Figure 4B). Gene organization shows the MFS and ABC-type transporter genes on the positive strand, and in this instance, the transporters are separated by a gene annotated to encode a metallo- $\beta$ -lactamase superfamily-like

hydrolase on the negative strand. As with the genome region associated with Aaci\_0257, the genome region associated with Aaci\_2045 is conserved in *A. acidocaldarius* Tc-4-1. Although genome information for the MFS transporter in *A. hesperidum* was available, genome information for the metallo- $\beta$ -lactamase superfamily-like hydrolase and ABC-type transporter genes was not available.

Gene locus Aaci\_0335 was the most highly down-regulated of the MFS genes, regardless of the sugar used to induce regulation, but that induced by xylose was nearly double that by glucose. As discussed previously, this protein encoded by Aaci\_0335 shows homology to MFS transporters found in a number of Archaeal species and is one of the aforementioned genes annotated to encode an arabinose efflux permease. This transporter is in close proximity (two genes downstream) to Aaci\_0332, which has been annotated to encode a glycoside hydrolase. Unlike the transporter, the hydrolytic gene was not regulated during the experiment, indicating separate promoters.

Gene loci Aaci\_2495, Aaci\_2515, Aaci\_2527, Aaci\_2622 and Aaci\_2900 were all down-regulated at similar levels, and in all cases these loci were regulated to a greater extent-- nearly double-- by xylose. With the exception of Aaci\_2515, the annotated proteins from these genes are transporters ranging from 411-442 aa in length and have 11-12 transmembrane helices common to MFS transporters. Aaci\_2515 has been annotated as a hypothetical protein, but contains homology to MFS transporters and appears to be truncated and is only 148 aa in length with only four transmembrane helices, so may not produce a fully functioning MFS transporter.

Aaci\_2900 and Aaci\_1578 were annotated in JGI-IMG to encode sugar transporters, described as D-xylose transporters. Conserved domain analysis of the proteins encoded by these genes shows similarity to XylE, which has been associated with transport of pentose and other sugars, such as glucose and galactose (45-49). SEED analysis of Aaci\_2900 gives an annotation as an arabinose-proton symporter for L-arabinose utilization. Aaci\_2900 is located within a section of the genome that contains a large number of genes annotated to encode proteins involved in carbohydrate transport in metabolism (Figure 5A). Just upstream from Aaci\_2900 are genes (Aaci\_2902 to Aaci\_2904) that encode an ABC-type transporter that has been classified as a CUT2 transporter for monosaccharides. Genes for this transporter were also down-regulated during the experiment. While most of the genes found in A. acidocaldarius strain DSM446 appear to be present in other *Alicyclobacillus* species (Figure 5, B and C), gene order is different. In A. acidocaldarius strain Tc-4-1, the ABC-type transporter is downstream from a series of proposed arabinose metabolism genes, while in A. hesperidum strain URH7-3-68, genes for the ABC-type transporter are divergently transcribed from the other genes.

Aaci\_2900 appears to be part of an arabinose operon that contains a gene that encodes  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidase (Aaci\_2894), and other genes for arabinose metabolism. Genes located between Aaci\_2900 and Aaci\_2894 appear to represent the *ara*-operon because they are annotated to encode genes common to this operon. A number of genes annotated as possible transcriptional regulators of arabinose metabolism are also present in this area of the genome and were regulated during the experiments. Table 2 shows the genes and the proposed *ara*-operon product and the proposed function of each gene, regulation

during the experiment, and the non-*Alicyclobacillus* species with proteins showing the most homology with the protein of interest. All of the genes for proteins associated with regulation and metabolism of arabinose were down-regulated during the experiments, with the exception of Aaci\_2890, encoding an AraC Family regulator, which was regulated by xylose, but not by glucose. Three of remaining four genes encoding MFS-type transporters have been characterized as sugar phosphate permeases (Aaci\_2495, Aaci\_2622, Aaci\_2665), while Aaci\_0792 has been annotated as an MFS transporter, but only a general functional prediction has been given. Aaci\_0792 was down-regulated approximately 2-fold by both sugars. Down-regulation of Aaci\_2495 was nearly 4-fold with xylose, while less than 2-fold with glucose. Aaci\_2622 was also more down-regulated by xylose, but less of a difference was noted between the two sugars. Aaci\_2665 was up-regulated when both sugars were added, with slightly higher up-regulation on glucose.

Aaci\_0792 encodes a 458 aa protein and is located in a section of the genome that appears to be a "hot spot" for carbohydrate processing and metabolism, and contains numerous annotated glycoside hydrolases and other sugar transporters. Aaci\_0792 is located on the negative strand, while the other genes are on the positive strand. Conserved domains for this protein indicate similarity to general MFS sugar transporters, and specifically XylE, which is a proton symporter for xylose. These attributes suggest that this MFS transporter may be involved in xylose or arabinose uptake by *A*. *acidocaldarius* DSM 446.

Since genes for two of the annotated sugar phosphate permeases were down-regulated and one was up-regulated, no specific function can be suggested. Conserved domain

analysis of the predicted proteins indicates similarity to UhpC, which acts as a sensory protein for glucose-6-phosphate in some bacteria, while also maintaining some transport activity (50). Activity of UhpC is typically coupled to UhpT, which is also an MFS type transporter. No homologs of this are found in the *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 genome. How this activity relates to transport of pentose sugars is not known at this time.

#### Sodium Solute Transporter Superfamily.

Gene locus Aaci\_2204, which has been annotated as a solute:sodium symporter (SSS) Superfamily transporter, was up-regulated 2.7-fold by addition of xylose, but not glucose.. SSS family transporters typically function to transport Na<sup>+</sup> with sugars, amino acids, inorganic ions or vitamins (51). Like previously described transporters, SSS transporters are also found in Prokaryotic and Eukaryotic cells (51). A structure with 13 transmembrane domains appears to be the most common arrangement, but others with 12, 14 and 15 exist (52). While these transporters use a similar transport mechanism to MFS transporters, no sequence or motif similarity have been detected between the two families (53). Unlike MFS transporters, SSS family proteins are only used for uptake, using a sodium symport mechanism. In a manner similar to proton coupled sugar transport, a Na<sup>+</sup>-electrochemical gradient provides energy for transport to occur (54).

This transporter (2204—you need to remind us which one you are talking about) bears homology to a number of Na<sup>+</sup>/galactose cotransporters in a number of *Alicyclobacillus* species, but also shows greater than 75% homology to a Na<sup>+</sup>/galactose co-transporter in *Aneurinibacillus terranovensis*, a novel thermoacidophile that was isolated from geothermal soils (55). In addition, this annotated transporter shows greater than 50% homology to Na<sup>+</sup>/galactose cotransporters in a number of acidophilic bacteria, including a number of *Actinobacteria*.

#### **ABC-Type Transporters – CUT1 Family.**

In general, genes for ABC-type transporters were the most highly regulated type of transporter in these experiments, and genes for the CUT1 family, which transports di- and oligosaccharides, was the most represented family. Genes annotated to encode 11 CUT1 transporters and 29 total transporter components were regulated when glucose or xylose was added (Figure 6). For the majority of genes, regulation was typically in the same direction; however, genes for a few transporters were up-regulated on one sugar, but down-regulated with the other. One group of the CUT1 category of genes (Aaci\_1215 through Aaci\_1217) was also the most highly down-regulated gene responding to the addition of xylose. Levels of regulation for CUT1 transporter genes seen when xylose was added were typically greater than regulation seen when glucose was added.

Gene organization of typical CUT1 transporters is presented in Figure 7 (first line), showing the substrate binding protein, two integral membrane components, and the nucleotide binding domain, or ATPase subunit (56). All but one proposed transporter have genes for both integral membrane components next to one another, with the substrate binding protein gene either up- or down-stream. The transporter encoded by Aaci\_0794 to Aaci\_0796 has the integral membrane component genes separated by the SBP gene. One attribute of *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 CUT1 transporters is that none of the groups of genes have individual ATPase subunit genes present with the other transporter genes. The only CUT1 type ATPase gene (Aaci\_2139) is found isolated away from genes for the other components. *Bacillus subtilis* and *Streptococcus pneumoniae* 

species, which have been shown to use a variety of carbohydrates, were shown to have incomplete saccharide importers that were energized by a multitasking ATPase, similar to that seen in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM 446 (41, 57). Like *A. acidocaldarius*, the genome of the *S. pneumoniae* species was shown to encode a number of incomplete CUT1 transporters.

A phylogenetic tree showing homology of Aaci\_2139 with ATP-binding proteins from other bacteria is shown in Figure 8. The protein encoded by this gene appears to be well conserved in numerous *Alicyclobacillus* species, ranging from 70 - 92% identity. This protein also appears to be closely related to ATP-binding proteins in numerous *Paenibacillus* species and other *Firmicutes*. Likewise, the encoded protein product from Aaci\_2139 is 100% identical to a MalK protein in A. acidocaldarius, which was characterized by Scheffel *et al.* (58). In the characterization study, the ABC-type transporter was characterized and showed that genes encoding the sugar binding protein (MalE) and two membrane components (MalF and MalG) were clustered on the chromosome, but the gene encoding MalK was not in this cluster. The *malK* locus in A. acidocaldarius was identified by hybridization with msiK from Streptomyces lividans. Purified MalK expressed in E. coli showed spontaneous ATPase activity, and when coexpressed in *E. coli* with *malF* and *malG*, formed a complex. The MalFGK complex showed low intrinsic ATPase activity; however, when maltose loaded MalE was added ATPase activity increased sevenfold. Genes attributed to this genome locus in the current analysis are Aaci\_2871 through Aaci\_2873. Results from this study support the recruiting of a remotely located ATP-binding protein for energizing transport. While this operon has been characterized as maltose transporter, regulation during growth on WAX
indicates that the transporter may have a broader substrate range than previously determined.

While interaction of specific transporters with other carbohydrate active proteins, such as glycoside hydrolases, was not determined, proximity to genes for these types of proteins may provide insight into function. Similar functional linkages have been proposed for transporters and glycoside hydrolases found in *T. maritima* (59, 60). The CUT1 transporter encoded by Aaci\_0075 to Aaci\_0077 is in close proximity to both Aaci\_0048 and Aaci\_0060, both encode glycoside hydrolases annotated to catalyzed depolymerization of xylan and both loci were down-regulated during the experiments. A proposed CUT1 transporter encoded by genome loci Aaci\_1215 through Aaci\_1217 may be in an operon with Aaci\_1218, which encodes a putative β-galactosidase. These results suggest that the transporter may transports products of depolymerization of WAX by Aaci\_1218.

Specificity of ABC-type transporters is defined by the substrate binding protein associated with the transporter complex. CUT1-type transporters employ extracellular substrate-binding proteins from Family 1, which in Gram-positive bacteria are bound to the outer surface of the cell, or in the periplasm of Gram-negative bacteria (61, 62). A circular phylogenetic tree showing the relationship between the 9 Family 1 extracellular solute binding proteins whose genes were regulated during these studies is shown in Figure 9. While all of the SBP proteins showed the most homology to those from other *Alicyclobacillus* species, only non-Alicyclobacilli have been included in the tree to provide a better visual representation of the relationship of the CUT1 associated SBPs to those from other bacteria. These extracellular SBPs from *A. acidocaldarius* strain

DSM446 share 30-45% similarity to SBPs found in other Gram-positive bacteria. In some cases (Aaci\_0913 and Aaci\_2873), the SBPs primarily reside in thermophilic bacteria.

Further analysis of these proteins showed that the proposed proteins contain SBP bacterial Family 1 (SBP\_bac\_1) domains. Protein sequence analysis and classification through InterPro indicates that these proteins are involved in high affinity transport, and that these SBPs are membrane- anchored lipoproteins thought to bind oligosaccharides. SBPs with these domains have been found to bind both soluble and non-soluble oligosaccharides in *Caldicellulosiruptor bescii* (63). Likewise, SBP\_bac\_1 domain proteins have been implicated in the transport of sugars and xylo-oligosaccharides, including those with side groups such as D-glucuronic acid, which would likely be present when WAX is depolymerized (64). While the protein products from these genes have been annotated in the same Family of SBPs, the proposed proteins are different enough to indicate likely differences in the saccharide that is bound by the protein.

#### **ABC-Type Transporters – CUT2 Family.**

A second set of ABC-type transporters for carbohydrates was also regulated during the experiments. CUT2 Family transporters, which transport monosaccharides, were down-regulated when xylose was added (Figure 10). When glucose was added, similar down-regulation was noted, with the exception of the transporter encoded by genes Aaci\_0259 through Aaci\_0261, which ended up being one of the more highly upregulated sets of genes observed during the experiments. The gene encoding the ATPbinding protein (Aaci\_0260) was up-regulated to greater than double the up-regulation seen for the two other components suggesting that these genes may not be co-transcribed or that Aaci\_0260 has a separate promoter. Genes for this transporter were also the least down-regulated of the four sets of genes when xylose was added. Keeping with trends of regulation noted for other *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446 genes, down-regulation of CUT2 Family transporters was greater when xylose was added. One interesting trend noted during the experiments was that the SBP-encoding gene associated with each proposed transporter was not down-regulated to the extent of genes encoding the ATP-binding protein, or the integral membrane components. This indicates that the SBP gene was either not being expressed to the same level as genes for the other transporter components, or that expression of the SBP genes continued even when the monosaccharide was added. The SBP associated with the transporter encoded by genes Aaci\_0259 to Aaci\_0261 did not hold to this trend, as the SBP gene was regulated to a level similar to genes for the other components.

Figure 11 shows that genes for the ATP-binding proteins are located adjacent to genes for the other CUT2 transporter components, unlike gene regions encoding CUT1 Family transporters. Three of the ATP-binding proteins (Aaci\_0708, Aaci\_2279 and Aaci\_2904) contain fused nucleotide binding domains, a trait common for the ATPase subunit of CUT2 transporters; however Aaci\_0260 encodes a protein that contains only a single nucleotide binding domain, and is only 260 aa, as opposed to proteins encoded by the other ATP-binding protein genes, which are approximately 500 aa (56). Integral membrane proteins of CUT2 Family transporters are usually formed from two copies of the gene product forming a homodimer, which appears to be the case here, judging by the number of integral membrane components for three of the proposed transporters; however the CUT2 transporter encoded by genes Aaci\_0708 through Aaci\_0711 has two

separate genes encoding integral membrane components. Figure 9 shows that these genes were equally down-regulated by either sugar. Comparison of Gene Ortholog Neighborhoods within JGI-IMG shows similar gene structure for CUT2 transporters from A. acidocaldarius DSM446 to neighborhoods in a number of *Bacillus* species.

A group of genes spanning from Aaci\_2276 through Aaci\_2281, containing one of the CUT2 transporters, appears to have similar structure to the *rbs* operon for ribose utilization found in many bacteria (65). Each gene and the proposed function of the encoded protein, the levels of regulation by glucose and xylose in this experiment, and closest relative are shown in Table 3. Down-regulation of all genes from the operon, with the exception of the gene encoding the integral membrane and ATP-binding protein, is equal, and this trend is true regardless of which sugar was added. While the components of the CUT2 transporter are most closely related to those found in *Desulfosporosinus acidophilus*, proteins encoded by the accessory loci are more closely related to those of other bacterial species. However, when comparing gene ortholog neighborhoods, gene organization within this proposed operon is the same between *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446 and *D. acidophilus*. Within the Alicyclobacilli, the proposed *rbs* operon and even the associated transporter components, appear to be absent from *A. acidocaldarius* strain Tc-4-1.

A final CUT2 ABC-type transporter is encoded by genes Aaci\_2902 to Aaci\_2904, located in a region of the genome that contains genes for multiple glycoside hydrolases, most notably,  $\alpha$ -arabinofuranosidase (Aaci\_2894). Likewise, genes between Aaci\_2894 and Aaci\_2902 encode other transporters and enzymes involved in processing pentose sugars. These results indicate that this section of the genome may be involved in the

hydrolysis and transport of pentose sugars such as arabinose, which would be released through the activity of the enzyme encoded by Aaci\_2894.

#### **ABC-Type Transporters – Opp/Dpp Transporters**

One final family of ABC-type transporters that will be considered as potential transporters of saccharides by *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446 are those that have been annotated as Opp transporters for oligopeptides or Dpp transporters for dipeptides. Figure 12 shows that 22 genes annotated as Opp/Dpp components were regulated during these experiments. Of these, there are three co-located sets of genes that appear to be operons (Aaci\_1896 to Aaci\_1900, Aaci\_2258 to Aaci\_2263 and Aaci\_2470 to Aaci\_2474), and then six additional genes that encode Family 5 extracellular SBPs (Aaci\_0111, Aaci\_0403, Aaci\_2510, Aaci\_2491, Aaci\_2492 and Aaci\_2889). Two of the sets of genes were some of the most highly down-regulated genes observed during the experiments.

Since the specificity of ABC-type transporters is determined by the SBP, phylogenetic comparison of the SBPs from these Opp/Dpp transporters to other bacteria is shown in Figure 13. As with most of the other transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446, the Opp/Dpp transporter SBPs are most closely related to those of other species of Alicyclobacilli; however, 7 of ten also showed good homology (>60%) to proteins from various species of *Sulfobacillus*. Since Alicyclobacilli and Sulfobacilli are closely related, genetically and phenotypically, these levels of homology may indicate that, at least in some cases, these transporter components have been conserved between these two genera. Typically, *Sulfobacillus* species are chemolithotrophic and gain energy from the oxidation of iron and sulfur; however, some species are mixotrophic or heterotrophic (66-69). In contrast, most *Alicyclobacillus* species are heterotrophic, but there are examples of Alicyclobacilli that grow autotrophically, gaining energy from inorganic sources (66, 70-72). Likewise, comparison of species from the two Genera have led to reclassification from *Sulfobacillus* to *Alicyclobacillus* and vice versa (67). Another possible indicator of the relationship of Alicyclobacilli and Sulfobacilli is that both groups are characterized by cell walls that contain  $\omega$ -cyclic fatty acids; these conserved transporters may contain lipid anchors specific for this type of membrane component (73-75).

The additional three SBPs (Aaci\_2889, Aaci\_2474 and Aaci\_0111) are more closely related to SBPs found in various species of *Thermotoga*. This is interesting because numerous oligopeptide transporters in *Thermotoga maritima* have been proven to transport mono-, di-, and oligosaccharides (60). This relationship may support the function of *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446 Opp/Dpp transporters in the transport of saccharides released during the hydrolysis of WAX.

The presence of multiple copies (i.e., more copies than proposed transporters) of the SBPs is common for many ABC-type transporters found in Gram-positive and Gramnegative bacteria, as well as Archaea (61). Different types of ABC transporters have been shown to have 1, 2, or 4 SBPs, depending on the function and specific type of the transporter. Multiple SBPs allow for higher rates of substrate transport because of increased binding in proximity to the inner membrane component, where transport across the membrane actually takes place. In addition, multiple SBPs may broaden the specificity of the transporter for additional substrates (62, 76). Analysis of the proposed Opp/Dpp SBPs found in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446 predicts that the proteins

encoded by Aaci\_2889 and Aaci\_2474 are approximately 100 as longer than the other 8 SBPs that were regulated during the experiments. Protein functional analysis of the SBPs using InterProScan 5, provided by the European Molecular Biology Laboratory-European Bioinformatics Institute (EMBL-EBI), indicates that all but one of the translated proteins contains a signal peptide, necessary for transport of these proteins through the cell wall (77). The lipophilic nature of the signal peptide also acts as the lipoprotein anchor, keeping the SBP in proximity to the other transporter components. The protein encoded by Aaci\_2492 did not have a signal peptide, so while the gene was down-regulated during the experiments, and shows SBP homology, the protein would likely not be localized to the external surface of the cell. Aaci\_2491 is adjacent to Aaci\_2492 and does encode an SBP with a signal peptide. Both of these annotated extracellular SBPs were only down-regulated when xylose, and not glucose, was added. The Opp/Dpp transporter encoded by Aaci\_2258 through Aaci\_2263 is the only of the three proposed Opp/Dpp transporters that has multiple copies of the SBP encoded in the same genome region.

Proximity of two of the Opp/Dpp transporters to glycoside hydrolase genes provides more evidence that these transporters may transport the WAX hydrolysis products produced by the catalytic activity of the glycoside hydrolase genes. Order of the genes encoding the different transporter components and the glycoside hydrolase genes is shown in Figure 14. For each transporter, the inner membrane component genes and the ATP-binding cassette genes are located next to one another. Although the Opp/Dpp transporter encoded by Aaci\_2258 through Aaci\_2263 is not in proximity to any carbohydrate processing genes, this transporter may still be used for transport of

saccharides. Alternately, this Opp/Dpp transporter may maintain the function of transporting oligo- and dipeptides during cell wall recycling.

While the function of the oligopeptide transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* is not known at this time, additional insight can be obtained from Opp/Dpp transporters found in *Thermotoga maritima* (60, 78). Transcription of components for two distinct Opp/Dpp family transporters was high in the presence of xylose and xylan polysaccharides. The primary difference between *T. maritima* and *A. acidocaldarius* is that the Opp/Dpp transporter in *T. maritima* is located in an apparent xylan-utilization cluster with a Family 10 xylanase gene transversely transcribed from the transporter gene, while in *A. acidocaldarius* neither transporter gene is in proximity to xylanase genes. Comparing gene ortholog neighborhoods, the *A. acidocaldarius* group of genes is more similar to another Opp/Dpp in *Thermotoga* that is adjacent to endoglucanase enzymes. The primary difference noted between these clusters of genes is that in *A. acidocaldarius*, glycoside hydrolase genes are located just upstream (Aaci\_2475) and downstream (Aaci\_1895) of the transporter genes, but are oriented in the same direction as the transporter genes.

While experiments to look at the specificity of these different Opp/Dpp transporters have not been performed, comparing gene expression during growth on xylose and WAX may provide insight on the substrate of each transporter. In a separate set of chemostat experiments looking at genes expressed by *A. acidocaldarius* during growth on xylose, genes Aaci\_2471 through Aaci\_2474 were down-regulated when a second sugar was added (results reported elsewhere). The other two proposed Opp/Dpp operon genes were not regulated during the experiments, indicating that the transporter encoded by

Aaci\_2471 through Aaci\_2474 is responsible for xylose transport, while the other two proposed Opp/Dpp transporters likely transport di- or oligosaccharides generated during hydrolysis of WAX.

#### **Phosphotransferase System Transporters**

Finally, components from two phosphoenolpyruvate: phosphotransferase type transporters, those typically associated with carbon catabolite repression in bacteria were regulated during the experiments. Two genes regulated are annotated to encode components for Enzyme IIA (EIIA) and Enzyme IIBC (EIIBC) components for fructose (Aaci\_0889 and Aaci\_0892, respectively) and a second set encoding EIIA and EIIBC components for a mannitol transport (Aaci\_0220 and Aaci\_0222 respectively). The EIIBC component of PTS transporters represents a fused protein that contains the transmembrane domain and the substrate binding site, and the sugar phosphorylation site, while EIIA is a cytosolic protein that also contains a phosphorylase domain that triggers catabolite repression in some bacteria (40, 79). Aaci\_0220 was up-regulated 2.5-fold when xylose was added and was not regulated when glucose was added. Aaci\_0222 was up-regulated (1.7-fold) when xylose was added, but down-regulated (2.0-fold) with glucose. For the fructose-specific transporter components, Aaci\_0889 was up-regulated 2.7-fold when xylose was added and 1.7-fold when glucose was added. The EIIBC component (Aaci\_0892) was up-regulated (1.6-fold) on glucose and down-regulated (4.4fold) on xylose. Since neither mannitol nor fructose was tested, the response of these genes to these sugars is not known. Other genes adjacent to Aaci 0222 were similarly regulated, and may be part of an operon, but may not be functional in metabolism of WAX, xylose or glucose. These genes included those for mannitol metabolism:

Aaci\_0220, which encodes an EIIC component and Aaci\_0223, which encodes a mannitol dehydrogenase domain protein. In addition, a transcriptional anti-terminator related to BglG (Aaci\_0221) and genes encoding two phosphotransferase system proteins-- histidine protein (HPr) (Aaci\_0224) and a phosphotransferase phosphocarrier protein (Aaci\_0225)-- were also regulated similarly for each sugar added. Also, genes surrounding Aaci\_0892 were regulated in the same direction, but when xylose was added, down-regulation was more than double for Aaci\_0892. Interestingly, the other genes were also related to fructose metabolism; one gene encodes a transcriptional regulator for fructose (Aaci\_0890) and the other encodes 1-phosphofructokinase (Aaci\_0891).

### CONCLUSIONS

*A. acidocaldarius* was grown in batch chemostat studies where WAX was the sole carbon source for growth. When either xylose or glucose was added, the transcription level changed for a number of genes annotated to encode carbohydrate transporters . In all, 30 proposed sugar transporters are thought to be involved in uptake of WAX hydrolysis products. Carbohydrate transport by *A. acidocaldarius* appears to be facilitated primarily by a number of MFS-type and ABC-type transporters. Since *A. acidocaldarius* is a Gram-positive bacterium, prevalence of PTS-type transporters for saccharide uptake in a manner similar to other *Firmicutes* would be expected (80). However, only two PTS-type transporters were regulated during the study: one related to mannitol and a second for fructose. The final transporter type regulated by addition of xylose or glucose was a sodium solute symporter, which functions in a manner similar to MFS-type transporters.

Eleven total MFS-type transporters were regulated during the experiments: 1) six annotated as COG2814, or arabinose efflux permease proteins; 2) three annotated as COG2271, proposed to transport sugar phosphates; and 3) two proteins annotated for general function only.

ATP-type carbohydrate transporters were the most prevalent type of transporters regulated by the addition of xylose or glucose during growth of A. acidocaldarius on WAX; 16 ATP-type transporters were regulated during the experiments. These transporters can be further subdivided into three types: 1) CUT1, which are involved in uptake of di- and oligosaccharides; 2) CUT2, which are responsible for uptake of monosaccharides; and 3) proposed Opp/Dpp transporters thought to transport carbohydrates. One unusual aspect of the CUT1 ABC-type transporters of A. acidocaldarius is that only one gene annotated to be a CUT1 ATPase was regulated during the experiments, suggesting that all nine CUT1 transporters share this ATPase. Functionality of this set of transporters indicates that larger WAX hydrolysis products are transported by the CUT1 transporters. There are four sets of annotated CUT2 ATP-type transporters that were regulated during the experiments. All components (i.e., substrate binding protein, inter-membrane components, and ATPases) for these transporters, which would be involved in uptake of sugar monomers released during WAX hydrolysis, were present in apparent operons.

Finally, three ATP-type transporters annotated as oligo-/di-peptide transporters may actually be involved in carbohydrate uptake by *A. acidocaldarius*. Similar transport phenomena have been noted in *Thermotoga* species, in which Opp/Dpp transporters were shown to be involved in carbohydrate uptake (60). As with the CUT2 transporters, each

Opp/Dpp transporter has all components for a complete transporter in apparent operons. One interesting phenomenon for the proposed Opp/Dpp transporters is the presence of accessory substrate binding proteins located away from the primary operon for each specific transporter. These additional SBPs may broaden the substrate range of the respective transporter, but also increase rates of transport because more substrate would be accessible to inner membrane components.

Results from these experiments indicate that *A. acidocaldarius* possesses an arsenal of diverse transporters to facilitate uptake of carbohydrates during growth on polysaccharides such as WAX. As indicated previously, only a couple of PTS-type transporters commonly found in other Gram-positive bacteria were regulated during growth of *A. acidocaldarius*. The prevalence of MFS-type and ATP-type transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* reflect the harsh environment in which the bacterium has been found. Other Bacteria and Archaea found in environments with thermal and acidic conditions have also shown to capitalize on these types of transporters, especially ABC-type transporters (81, 82). These types of transporters are thought to be advantageous in oligotrophic environments due to the high affinity afforded to them by SBPs.

#### REFERENCES

## 1. Eckert, Eckert K, Zielinski, Zielinski F, Lo L, Leggio LL, Schneider,

Schneider E. 2002. Gene cloning, sequencing, and characterization of a family 9
endoglucanase (CelA) with an unusual pattern of activity from the
thermoacidophile *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC27009. Appl. Microbiol.
Biotechnol. 60:428-436.

- Eckert K, Schneider E. 2003. A thermoacidophilic endoglucanase (CelB) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* displays high sequence similarity to arabinofuranosidases belonging to family 51 of glycoside hydrolases. Eur. J. Biochem. 270:3593-3602.
- 3. Wisotzkey J, Jr PJ, Fox G, Deinhard G, Poralla K. 1992. Comparative sequence analyses on the 16S rRNA (rDNA) of *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, *Bacillus acidoterrestris*, and *Bacillus cycloheptanicus* and proposal for creation of a new genus, *Alicyclobacillus* gen. nov. Int J System Bact **42**:263-269.
- Darland G, Brock TD. 1971. *Bacillus acidocaldarius* sp.nov., an Acidophilic Thermophilic Spore-forming Bacterium. J Gen Microbiol 67:9-15.
- Nicolaus B, Improta R, Manca MC, Lama L, Esposito E, Gambacorta A. 1998. *Alicyclobacilli* from an unexplored geothermal soil in Antarctica: Mount Rittmann. Polar Biol. 19:133-141.
- Goto K, Mochida K, Asahara M, Suzuki M, Yokota A. 2002. Application of the hypervariable region of the 16S rDNA sequence as an index for the rapid identification of species in the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 48:243-250.
- Gouws PA, Gie L, Pretorius A, Dhansay N. 2005. Isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* by 16S rDNA from mango juice and concentrate. Int. J. Food Sci. Technol. 40:789-792.
- DiLauro B, Rossi M, Moracci M. 2006. Characterization of a β-glycosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Extremophiles 10:301-310.

- Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC. 2008. Isolation and identification of species of *Alicyclobacillus* from orchard soil in the Western Cape, South Africa. Extremophiles 12:159-163.
- Groenewald WH, Gouws PA, Witthuhn RC. 2009. Isolation, identification and typification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* strains from orchard soil and the fruit processing environment in South Africa. Food Microbiol. 26:71-76.
- 11. Mavromatis K, Sikorski J, Lapidus A, Rio TGD, Copeland A, Tice H, Cheng J-F, Lucas S, Chen F, Nolan M, Bruce D, Goodwin L, Pitluck S, Ivanova N, Ovchinnikova G, Pati A, Chen A, Palaniappan K, Land M, Hauser L, Chang Y-J, Jeffries CD, Chain P, Meincke L, Sims D, Chertkov O, Han C, Brettin T, Detter JC, Wahrenburg C, Rohde M, Pukall R, Göker M, Bristow J, Eisen JA, Markowitz V, Hugenholtz P, Klenk H-P, Kyrpides NC. 2010. Complete genome sequence of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* type strain (104-IAT). Stand. Genomic Sci. 2:9-18.
- La Cara F, Scarffi MR, D'Auria S, Massa R, d'Ambrosio G, Franceschetti G, Rossi M, De Rosa M. 1999. Different effects of microwave energy and conventional heat on the activity of a thermophilic β-galactosidase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. Bioelectromagnetics 20:172-176.
- Gul-Guven R, Guven K, Poli A, Nicolaus B. 2007. Purification and some properties of a β-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* subsp. *rittmannii* isolated from Antarctica. Enz. Microbial Technol. 40:1570-1577.

- 14. Di Lauro B, Strazzulli A, Perugino G, La Cara F, Bedini E, Corsaro MM,
   Rossi M, Moracci M. 2008. Isolation and characterization of a new family 42 β-galactosidase from the thermoacidophilic bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*: Identification of the active site residues. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) Proteins & Proteomics 1784:292-301.
- 15. Yuan T, Yang P, Wang Y, Meng K, Luo H, Zhang W, Wu N, Fan Y, Yao B.
  2008. Heterologous expression of a gene encoding a thermostable β-galactosidase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Biotechnol Lett **30**:343-348.
- Koivula y, Hemila H, Pakkanen R, Sibakov M, Palva I. 1993. Cloning and sequencing of a gene encoding acidophilic amylase from *Bacillus acidocaldarius*. J Gen Microbiol 139:2399-2407.
- Schwermann B, Pfau K, Liliensiek B, Schleyer M, Fischer T, Bakker EP.
   1994. Purification, Properties and Structural Aspects of a Thermoacidophilic α Amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* ATCC 27009. Eur. J. Biochem.
   226:981-991.
- Matzke J, Schwermann B, Bakker EP. 1997. Acidostable and acidophilic proteins: The example of the α-amylase from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Compar. Biochem. Physiol. Part A: Physiology 118:475-479.
- Morlon-Guyot J, Ordonez RG, Gasparian S, Guyot JP. 1998. Pre-harvesting Treatments to Recover ia a Soluble Form the Cell-bound α-amylase of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Grown in Liquid Culture Media Containing Soluble and Granular Starch. J Food Sci Technol 35:117-121.

- 20. Satheesh kumar G, Chandra M, Mallaiah K, Sreenivasulu P, Choi Y-L. 2010.
   Purification and characterization of highly thermostable α-amylase from thermophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Biotechnol. Biopr. Eng. 15:435-440.
- Morana A, Esposito A, Maurelli L, Ruggiero G, Ionata E, Rossi M, Cara FL.
   2008. A Novel Thermoacidophilic Cellulase from *Alicyclobacillus* acidocaldarius. Prot. Peptide Lett. 15:1017-1021.
- Zhang Y, Ju J, Peng H, Gao F, Zhou C, Zeng Y, Xue Y, Li Y, Henrissat B, Gao GF, Ma Y. 2008. Biochemical and Structural Characterization of the Intracellular Mannanase AaManA of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* Reveals a Novel Glycoside Hydrolase Family Belonging to Clan GH-A. J. Biol. Chem. 283:31551-31558.
- Ordoñez R, Morlon-Guyot J, Gasparian S, Guyot J. 1998. Occurrence of a thermoacidophilic cell-bound exo-pectinase in *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Folia Microbiolog. 43:657-660.
- 24. Matzke J, Herrmann A, Schneider E, Bakker EP. 2000. Gene cloning, nucleotide sequence and biochemical properties of a cytoplasmic cyclomaltodextrinase (neopullulanase) from *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*, reclassification of a group of enzymes. FEMS Microbiol Lett 183:55-61.
- Eckert K, Vigouroux A, Lo Leggio L, Moréra S. 2009. Crystal Structures of A. acidocaldarius Endoglucanase Cel9A in Complex with Cello-Oligosaccharides: Strong - 1 and - 2 Subsites Mimic Cellobiohydrolase Activity. J. Mol. Biol. 394:61-70.

- Pereira JH, Sapra R, Volponi JV, Kozina CL, Simmons B, Adams PD. 2009. Structure of endoglucanase Cel9A from the thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Acta Cryst D65:744-750.
- Jojima T, Omumasaba C, Inui M, Yukawa H. 2010. Sugar transporters in efficient utilization of mixed sugar substrates: current knowledge and outlook. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 85:471-480.
- White D. 2007. The Physiology and Biochemistry of Prokaryotes. Oxford University Press.
- 29. **Bolstad BM, Irizarry RA, Åstrand M, Speed TP.** 2003. A comparison of normalization methods for high density oligonucleotide array data based on variance and bias. Bioinformatics **19:**185-193.
- 30. Irizarry RA, Hobbs B, Collin F, Beazer-Barclay YD, Antonellis KJ, Scherf U, Speed TP. 2003. Exploration, normalization, and summaries of high density oligonucleotide array probe level data. Biostatistics 4:249-264.
- 31. Markowitz VM, Chen I-MA, Chu K, Szeto E, Palaniappan K, Grechkin Y, Ratner A, Jacob B, Pati A, Huntemann M, Liolios K, Pagani I, Anderson I, Mavromatis K, Ivanova NN, Kyrpides NC. 2012. IMG/M: the integrated metagenome data management and comparative analysis system. Nucl. Acids Res. 40:D123-D129.
- Altschul SF, Gish W, Miller W, Myers EW, Lipman DJ. 1990. Basic local alignment search tool. J. Mol. Biol. 215:403-410.
- Gish W, States DJ. 1993. Identification of protein coding regions by database similarity search. Nat. Genet. 3:266-272.

- Nicholas K, Nicholas Jr H, Deerfield D. 1999. II (1997) GeneDoc: analysis and visualization of genetic variation. Embnew news 4:370.
- Tamura K, Stecher G, Peterson D, Filipski A, Kumar S. 2013. MEGA6: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis Version 6.0. Mol. Biol. Evol. 30:2725-2729.
- Edgar RC. 2004. MUSCLE: multiple sequence alignment with high accuracy and high throughput. Nucl. Acids Res. 32:1792-1797.
- Edgar RC. 2004. MUSCLE: a multiple sequence alignment method with reduced time and space complexity. BMC Bioinf. 5:113.
- 38. Bachem S, Faires N, Stülke J. 1997. Characterization of the presumptive phosphorylation sites of the *Bacillus subtilis* glucose permease by site-directed mutagenesis: implication in glucose transport and catabolite repression FEMS Microbiol Lett 156:233-238.
- Deutscher J. 2008. The mechanisms of carbon catabolite repression in bacteria.
   Curr Opin Microbiol 11:87-93.
- 40. Escalante A, Salinas Cervantes A, Gosset G, Bolívar F. 2012. Current knowledge of the Escherichia coli phosphoenolpyruvate–carbohydrate phosphotransferase system: peculiarities of regulation and impact on growth and product formation. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. **94:**1483-1494.
- 41. **Ferreira MJ, Sa-Nogueira Id.** 2010. A Multitask ATPase Serving Different ABC-Type Sugar Importers in *Bacillus subtilis*. J Bacteriol **192:**5312-5318.

- 42. **Inácio JM, Costa C, Sá-Nogueira Id.** 2003. Distinct molecular mechanisms involved in carbon catabolite repression of the arabinose regulon in *Bacillus subtilis* Microbiol **149:**2345-2355.
- 43. Kawaguchi H, Sasaki M, Vertès AA, Inui M, Yukawa H. 2009. Identification and Functional Analysis of the Gene Cluster for L-Arabinose Utilization in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*. Appl Environ Microbiol **75**:3419-3429.
- Zhang L, Leyn SA, Gu Y, Jiang W, Rodionov DA, Yang C. 2012.
   Ribulokinase and Transcriptional Regulation of Arabinose Metabolism in *Clostridium acetobutylicum*. J. Bacteriol. 194:1055-1064.
- Sarker RI, Ogawa W, Tsuda M, Tanaka S, Tsuchiya T. 1996. Properties of a Na+/galactose(glucose) symport system in *Vibrio parahaemolyticus*. Biochim. et Biophys. Acta (BBA) - Biomembranes 1279:149-156.
- 46. Sun L, Zeng X, Yan C, Sun X, Gong X, Rao Y, Yan N. 2012. Crystal structure of a bacterial homologue of glucose transporters GLUT1-4. Nature **490**:361-366.
- 47. Yan N. 2013. Structural advances for the major facilitator superfamily (MFS) transporters. Trends Biochem. Sci. 38:151-159.
- Yan N. 2013. Structural investigation of the proton-coupled secondary transporters. Curr Opin Struct Biol 23:483-491.
- Wisedchaisri G, Park M-S, Iadanza MG, Zheng H, Gonen T. 2014. Protoncoupled sugar transport in the prototypical major facilitator superfamily protein XylE. Nat Commun 5.
- 50. **Tetsch L, Jung K.** 2009. The regulatory interplay between membrane-integrated sensors and transport proteins in bacteria. Molec. Microbiol. **73**:982-991.

- Jung H. 2002. The sodium/substrate symporter family: structural and functional features. FEBS Letters 529:73-77.
- 52. **Krishnamurthy H, Piscitelli CL, Gouaux E.** 2009. Unlocking the molecular secrets of sodium-coupled transporters. Nature **459**:347-355.
- Saier MH. 2000. Families of transmembrane sugar transport proteins. Mol. Microbiol. 35:699-710.
- Jung H. 2001. Towards the molecular mechanism of Na+/solute symport in prokaryotes. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) - Bioenergetics 1505:131-143.
- 55. Allan RN, Lebbe L, Heyrman J, De Vos P, Buchanan CJ, Logan NA. 2005. Brevibacillus levickii sp. nov. and Aneurinibacillus terranovensis sp. nov., two novel thermoacidophiles isolated from geothermal soils of northern Victoria Land, Antarctica. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 55:1039-1050.
- Schneider E. 2001. ABC transporters catalyzing carbohydrate uptake. Res. Microbiol. 152:303-310.
- 57. Marion C, Aten AE, Woodiga SA, King SJ. 2011. Identification of an ATPase, MsmK, Which Energizes Multiple Carbohydrate ABC Transporters in *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. Infect. Immun. **79:**4193-4200.
- 58. Scheffel F, Fleischer R, Schneider E. 2004. Functional reconstitution of a maltose ATP-binding cassette transporter from the thermoacidophilic grampositive bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) - Bioenergetics 1656:57-65.

- Conners SB, Mongodin EF, Johnson MR, Montero CI, Nelson KE, Kelly RM. 2006. Microbial biochemistry, physiology, and biotechnology of hyperthermophilic *Thermotoga* species. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 30:872-905.
- 60. Conners SB, Montero CI, Comfort DA, Shockley KR, Johnson MR, Chhabra SR, Kelly RM. 2005. An Expression-Driven Approach to the Prediction of Carbohydrate Transport and Utilization Regulons in the Hyperthermophilic Bacterium *Thermotoga maritima*. J Bacteriol 187:7267-7282.
- 61. **van der Heide T, Poolman B.** 2002. ABC transporters: one, two or four extracytoplasmic substrate-binding sites? EMBO Reports **3**:938-943.
- Berntsson RPA, Smits SHJ, Schmitt L, Slotboom D-J, Poolman B. 2010. A structural classification of substrate-binding proteins. FEBS Letters 584:2606-2617.
- Yokoyama H, Yamashita T, Morioka R, Ohmori H. 2014. Extracellular Secretion of Noncatalytic Plant Cell Wall-Binding Proteins by the Cellulolytic Thermophile *Caldicellulosiruptor bescii*. J. Bacteriol. 196:3784-3792.
- Dunne JC, Li D, Kelly WJ, Leahy SC, Bond JJ, Attwood GT, Jordan TW.
   2011. Extracellular Polysaccharide-Degrading Proteome of Butyrivibrio proteoclasticus. J. Prot. Res. 11:131-142.
- 65. Pokusaeva K, Neves AR, Zomer A, O'Connell-Motherway M, MacSharry J, Curley P, Fitzgerald GF, Van Sinderen D. 2010. Ribose utilization by the human commensal *Bifidobacterium breve* UCC2003. Microb. Biotechnol. 3:311-323.

- 66. Yahya A, Hallberg K, Johnson DB. 2008. Iron and carbon metabolism by a mineral-oxidizing *Alicyclobacillus*-like bacterium. Arch. Microbiol. 189:305-312.
- 67. Karavaiko GI, Bogdanova TyI, Tourova TyP, Kondrat'eva TF, Tsaplina IA, Egorova MA, Krasil'nikova EN, Zakharchuk LM. 2005. Reclassification of *Sulfobacillus thermosulfidooxidans* subsp. *thermotolerans* strain K1 as *Alicyclobacillus tolerans* sp. nov. and *Sulfobacillus disulfidooxidans* Dufresne *et al.* 1996 as *Alicyclobacillus disulfidooxidans* comb. nov., and emended description of the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. Int. J. Syst. Evolutionary Microbiol. 55:941-947.
- 68. Melamud VS, Pivovarova TA, Tourova TP, Kolganova TV, Osipov GA, Lysenko AM, Kondrat'eva TF, Karavaiko GI. 2003. Sulfobacillus sibiricus sp. nov., a New Moderately Thermophilic Bacterium. Microbiol. 72:605-612.
- 69. Tsaplina IA, Zhuravleva AE, Ismailov AD, Zakharchuk LM, Krasil'nikova EN, Bogdanova TI, Karavaiko GI. 2007. The dependence of intracellular ATP level on the nutrition mode of the acidophilic bacteria *Sulfobacillus thermotolerans* and *Alicyclobacillus tolerans*. Microbiol. **76:**654-662.
- Guo X, You X-Y, Liu L-J, Zhang J-Y, Liu S-J, Jiang C-Y. 2009.
   *Alicyclobacillus aeris* sp. nov., a novel ferrous- and sulfur-oxidizing bacterium isolated from a copper mine. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 59:2415-2420.
- Jiang C-Y, Liu Y, Liu Y-Y, You X-Y, Guo X, Liu S-J. 2008. *Alicyclobacillus ferrooxydans* sp. nov., a ferrous-oxidizing bacterium from solfataric soil. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 58:2898-2903.

- 72. Joe S-J, Suto K, Inoie C, Chida T. 2007. Isolation and characterization of acidophilic heterotrophic iron-oxidizing bacterium from enrichment culture obtained from acid mine drainage treatment plant. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 104:117-123.
- 73. Matsubara H, Goto K, Matsumura T, Mochida K, Iwaki M, Niwa M, Yamasato K. 2002. *Alicyclobacillus acidiphilus* sp. nov., a novel thermoacidophilic, omega-alicyclic fatty acid-containing bacterium isolated from acidic beverages. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. **52:**1681-1685.
- Goto K, Matsubara H, Mochida K, Matsumura T, Hara Y, Niwa M,
   Yamasato K. 2002. *Alicyclobacillus herbarius* sp. nov., a novel bacterium containing omega-cycloheptane fatty acids, isolated from herbal tea. International J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52:109-113.
- 75. Goto K, Mochida K, Asahara M, Suzuki M, Kasai H, Yokota A. 2003. *Alicyclobacillus pomorum* sp. nov., a novel thermo-acidophilic, endospore-forming bacterium that does not possess ω-alicyclic fatty acids, and emended description of the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53:1537-1544.
- 76. Fulyani F, Schuurman-Wolters Gea K, Žagar Andreja V, Guskov A, Slotboom D-J, Poolman B. 2013. Functional Diversity of Tandem Substrate-Binding Domains in ABC Transporters from Pathogenic Bacteria. Structure 21:1879-1888.
- 77. Jones P, Binns D, Chang H-Y, Fraser M, Li W, McAnulla C, McWilliam H, Maslen J, Mitchell A, Nuka G, Pesseat S, Quinn AF, Sangrador-Vegas A,

Scheremetjew M, Yong S-Y, Lopez R, Hunter S. 2014. InterProScan 5: genome-scale protein function classification. Bioinformatics **30**:1236-1240.

- 78. Nanavati DM, Thirangoon K, Noll KM. 2006. Several Archaeal Homologs of Putative Oligopeptide-Binding Proteins Encoded by *Thermotoga maritima* Bind Sugars. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 72:1336-1345.
- 79. Gorke B, Stulke J. 2008. Carbon catabolite repression in bacteria: many ways to make the most out of nutrients. Nat Rev Micro 6:613-624.
- Fujita Y. 2009. Carbon Catabolite Control of the Metabolic Network in *Bacillus subtilis*. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 73:245-259.
- Albers S-V, Koning S, Konings W, Driessen AM. 2004. Insights into ABC Transport in Archaea. J. Bioenerget. Biomemb. 36:5-15.
- 82. Albers S-V, Vossenberg J, Driessen A, Konings W. 2001. Bioenergetics and solute uptake under extreme conditions. Extremophiles 5:285-294.

**Table 1.** Families of carbohydrate transporters found in the *A. acidocaldarius* strainDSM 446 genome and the associated genome loci.

**Table 2.** Group of genes in *A. acidocaldarius* genome that appear to encode possible arabinose operon genes. List includes genes for metabolic enzymes and regulator that are associated with MFS-type and ABC-type transporters that are associated with arabinose uptake.

**Table 3.** Group of genes in *A. acidocaldarius* genome that appears to encode proteins

 that have similar structure to transporter components and metabolism genes the *rbs* 

 operon found in many bacteria. Each gene and the proposed function, as well as levels of

 regulation and closest relative are shown.

**Figure 1.** Schematic showing families of bacterial transporters typically associated with uptake of saccharides.

**Figure 2.** Regulation of genes annotated as MFS-type transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* when grown on WAX alone compared to regulation when growing on WAX and either glucose or xylose.

**Figure 3.** Phylogenetic tree showing phylogenetic distance of 12 proposed MFS transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* genome to proteins from other Alicyclobacilli, as well as Bacteria and Archaea. Collapsed sections of tree shows number of *Alicyclobacillus* species with homology to the *A. acidocaldarius* DSM446 protein. Each protein listed in the tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium.

**Figure 4.** Schematic showing proximity of two MFS-type transporter genes to glycoside hydrolase genes and conservation of these genes among various *Alicyclobacillus* species. (A) MFS-type transporter gene divergently transcribed from glycoside hydrolase and CUT2 type ABC-transporter genes and comparison to similar arrangements in *A*. *acidocaldarius* strain Tc-4-1 and *A. hesperidum* strain URH17-3-68 genomes. (B) A hydrolase gene for a  $\beta$ -lactamase separating MFS-type and CUT1 type ABC transporter genes, which appears to only be conserved in species of *A. acidocaldarius*. Size of arrow is not proportional to actual gene size.

**Figure 5.** Schematic showing arrangement of MFS-type transporters in various related *Alicyclobacillus* species. (A) proximity of putative MFS-type transporter for arabinose in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446 genome to α-arabinofuranosidase gene (Aaci\_2894) and other genes annotated as arabinose metabolism genes and regulatory components. (B) arrangement of same genes in *A. acidocaldarius* strain Tc-4-1 (C) and *A. hesperidum* URH17-3-68 (C). Key: GH – glycoside hydrolase gene; REG – regulatory gene; MET – metabolic enzyme gene; MFS – multi-facilitator type transporter gene; and PUF – protein of unknown function. Size of arrow is not proportional to actual gene size.

**Figure 6.** Regulation of genes annotated to encode CUT1 ABC-type transporter components by glucose or xylose. Either sugar was added to *A. acidocaldarius* cultures growing on WAX as described. Labels for x-axis include genome locus and transporter component. Key: SBP – substrate binding protein gene; IMC – inner-membrane component gene; ATP – ATPase gene.

**Figure 7.** Gene organization of typical CUT1 transporters. Genes for ATPase component are part of operon and all of the annotated CUT1 ABC-type transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* strain DSM446 where gene for ATPase component appears to be at separate genome locus. Key: SBP – substrate binding protein gene; IMC – innermembrane component gene; ATP – ATPase gene. Size of arrow is not proportional to actual gene size.

**Figure 8.** A phylogenetic tree showing homology of the product from gene Aaci\_2139 with ATP-binding proteins from other bacteria. Each protein listed in the tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium.

**Figure 9.** A phylogenetic tree showing the relationship between Family 1 extracellular solute binding proteins encoded by genes regulated during these studies. While homology was greatest for other Alicyclobacilli, these species have been omitted from the comparison to show relationship to other bacterial species. Each protein listed in the tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium.

**Figure 10.** Regulation of CUT2 ATP-type transporters, when xylose or glucose was added to the *A. acidocaldarius* culture growing only on WAX. Labels for x-axis include genome locus and transporter component. Key: SBP – substrate binding protein gene; IMC – inner-membrane component gene; ATP – ATPase gene.

**Figure 11.** Order of genes for components of CUT2 ABC-type transporters. Key: SBP – gene for substrate binding protein; IMC – gene for inner-membrane component; and ATP – gene for ATPase component. Size of arrow is not proportional to actual gene size.

**Figure 12.** Regulation of genes annotated as Opp/Dpp transporter components. Labels for x-axis include genome locus and transporter component. Key: SBP – substrate binding protein gene; IMC – inner-membrane component gene; ATP – ATPase gene.

**Figure 13.** Phylogenetic tree showing comparison of the Family 5 SBPs from Opp/Dpp transporters encoded in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome to Family 5 SBPs from other bacteria. Each protein listed in the tree is listed by Accession number and bacterium.

**Figure 14.** Schematic showing proximity of genes for Opp/Dpp transporters to glycoside hydrolase genes in the *A. acidocaldarius* genome. A and B are Opp/Dpp transporters adjacent to glycoside hydrolase genes. The Opp/Dpp transporter encoded by genes shown in C are not in close proximity to other carbohydrate processing genes. Key: GH – glycoside hydrolase gene; REG – regulatory gene; MET – metabolic enzyme gene; and MFS – multi-facilitator type transporter gene. Size of arrow is not proportional to actual gene size.

Table 1.

Transporter Family	Genome Location			
MFS Superfamily				
<b>v</b>	Aaci_0257			
	Aaci_0335			
	Aaci_0792			
	Aaci_1578			
	Aaci_2045			
	Aaci_2181			
	Aaci_2497			
	Aaci_2515			
	Aaci_2527			
	Aaci_2622			
	Aaci_2665			
	Aaci_2900			
Sodium Solute Superfamily				
	Aaci 2204			
ABC-Type – CUT1				
	Aaci 0075-Aaci 0077			
	Aaci 0768-Aaci 0770			
	Aaci 0794-Aaci 0796			
	Aaci_0913-Aaci_0915			
	Aaci_1215-Aaci_1217			
	Aaci_2047-Aaci_2049			
	Aaci_2139			
	Aaci_2235-Aaci_2237			
	Aaci_2306			
	Aaci_2458-Aaci_2460			
	Aaci_2871-Aaci_2873			
ABC-Type – CUT2				
	Aaci_0259-Aaci_0261			
	Aaci_0708-Aaci_0711			
	Aaci_2277-Aaci_2279			
	Aaci_2902-Aaci_2904			
ABC-Type – Opp/Dpp				
	Aaci_0111			
	Aaci_0403			
	Aaci_1896-Aaci_1900			
	Aaci_2258-Aaci_2263			
	Aaci_2470-Aaci_2474			
	Aaci_2491			
	Aaci_2492			
	Aaci_2510			
	Aaci_2889			

PTS-Type		
	Aaci_0220	
	Aaci_0222	
	Aaci_0892	

Table 2.

Gene Locus	<i>ara</i> operon gene	KEGG Orthology	Glucose/ Xylose	Closest Relative
Aaci_2905	araR	Transcriptional regulator, GntR Family	-2.4/-2.4	Bacillus niacini (2e-167)
Aaci_2901	araR	Transcriptional regulator, GntR Family	-2.8/-3.5	Bacillus niacini (3e-169)
Aaci_2899	araB	L- Ribulokinase	-3.3/-1.7	Bacillus sp. UNC41MFS5 (0)
Aaci_2898	araD	L-ribulose-5- phosphate 4- epimerase	-3.2/-2.2	Bacillus sp. UNC41MFS5 (2e- 118)
Aaci_2897	araA	L-arabinose isomerase	-3.2/-2.3	Anoxybacillus flavithermus (0)
Aaci_2896	araM	Glycerol-1- phosphate dehydrogenase	-4.7/-2.5	Bacillus sp. UNC41MFS5 (4e-136)
Aaci_2895	arsR	Transcriptional regulator, MarR Family	-1.7/-2.9	Paenibacillus sp. Br (2e-131)
Aaci_2890	araC	Transcriptional regulator, AraC Family	-/-3.5	Paenibacillus sp. A9 (5e-109)

Table 3.

Gene Locus	rbs operon gene	Putative Function	Glucose/ Xylose	Closest Relative
Aaci_2276	rbsK	Ribokinase	-1.9/-2.2	Cohnella thermotolerans (1e-66)
Aaci_2277	rbsB	SBP	-1.8/-2.6	Desulfosporosinus acidophilus (5e-150)
Aaci_2278	rbsC	Inner membrane component	-3.0/-7.4	Desulfosporosinus acidophilus (4e-152)
Aaci_2279	rbsA	ATP-binding protein	-2.6/-6.8	Desulfosporosinus acidophilus (0)
Aaci_2280	rbsD	Ribose mutarotase	-1.7/-2.9	Laribacter hongkongensis (1e- 37)
Aaci_2281	rbsR	Transcriptional regulator, LacI family	-2.1/-2.6	Desulfotomaculum carboxydivorans (5e-109)





Figure 2.

-



Figure 3.



Figure 4.

## Α



# В


Figure 5.



Figure 6.



**Genome Locus** 

Figure 7.



### Figure 8.



### Figure 9.



Figure 10.

-



**Genome Locus** 

Figure 11.



Figure 12.



**Genome Locus** 

### Figure 13.



Figure 14.





#### **CHAPTER V: SUMMARY**

#### **Discussion of Research Findings**

*Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* is a Gram-positive, heterotrophic, thermoacidophile originally isolated from Nymph Creek in Yellowstone National Park. This bacterium exhibits a wide substrate range that includes monosaccharides, disaccharides, as well as oligo- and poly-saccharides including cellulose and hemicellulose. The genome of *A. acidocaldarius* encodes a number of glycosyl hydrolase enzymes allowing depolymerization of lignocellulose derived polysaccharides. In addition, the genome contains genes that encode components of the Gram-positive carbon catabolite repression system (CCR), including catabolite control protein A (CcpA), histidine protein (HPr), HPr kinase/phosphorylase, Crh, and cis-acting catabolite responsive elements (*cre*). For this reason, *A. acidocaldarius* should preferentially use glucose over other saccharides present in the growth environment.

Based on this hypothesis, a number of chemostat experiments were performed using sugar monomers or the polysaccharide wheat arabinoxylan (WAX) to determine which genes were regulated using monosaccharide and complex polysaccharide substrates. In an initial set of experiments, *A. acidocaldarius* was grown on either a pentose sugar (xylose) or a hexose sugar (fructose), and glucose was added to induce CCR. Likewise, two pentose sugars (xylose/arabinose) were also tested. Results indicated that *A. acidocaldarius* was able to use xylose/glucose, xylose/arabinose and fructose/glucose simultaneously and suggested that CCR was not the primary regulator of carbon metabolism during the conditions tested. Xylose, arabinose and glucose at concentrations of 2 g/L were completely metabolized, while fructose was only partially metabolized. In

each experiment, the addition of the second sugar yielded twice as much carbon, which resulted in nearly doubling of the cell density of the culture as determined by optical density.

A common theme between all three experiments was that many of the same genes were regulated regardless of the sugar being use for growth or the sugar added. Interestingly, with the exception of two transporters, most genes were down-regulated during transition from steady-state growth on the first monosaccharides to non-steady state with two monosaccharides. During transition from non-steady-state growth on two sugars to steady-state growth on two sugars, the same genes were up-regulated to nearly the same extent; however there were a few cases where up-regulation was several fold higher than the original down-regulation. Gene categories that were down-regulated included transcriptional regulators (mostly transcriptional activators), a variety of transporters, and enzymes related to metabolism of cellular components, such as cell walls lipids and amino acids, as well as carbon overflow. Some central metabolism genes were also down-regulated during growth on fructose and glucose, including genes for respiration. In general, these results indicate that through a yet-to-be-determined signal transduction mechanism, transport, growth and carbon overflow were temporarily halted when the inducing sugar was added, and then the transcriptional state of the cell returned to a similar level when growing on both sugars. Probably the most important result from the experiments is that A. acidocaldarius, unlike many Gram-positive bacteria, is able to simultaneously use pentose and hexose sugars, indicating that this bacterium would be useful for breaking down plant biomass which contains both types of sugars. Parallel utilization of sugars appears to be a function of the types of transporters encoded in the

genome, and a possibly defective HPr component of the CCR system, which may inhibit binding of CcpA to promoter regions which is the key step in CCR.

A second set of batch chemostat experiments was performed to understand the effect of adding monomer sugars to A. acidocaldarius exponentially growing on WAX. These experiments showed the utility of this thermoacidophile for depolymerizing the hemicellulose fraction of lignocellulosic biomass. Molecular analysis was carried out using high density oligonucleotide microarray studies. If genes were down-regulated when the inducing sugar was added, the assumption was made that the protein product of the gene was being expressed during growth on WAX. Conversely, if genes were upregulated when the monosaccharide was added, the assumption was that the gene product was induced by the sugar. Comparison of xylan metabolism in A. acidocaldarius to hemicellulose metabolism in other Bacteria and Archaea showed similar mechanisms and may indicate gene transfer from other Prokaryotes allowing growth on these complex carbohydrates. In general, A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 appears to have enzymes necessary for the complete depolymerization of WAX. Likewise, these enzymes were expressed when A. acidocaldarius strain DSM 446 was grown on WAX. A number of the enzymes also appear to have a broad substrate range, allowing for hydrolysis of various bonds present in WAX even though the annotated activity of the enzyme would not predict this hydrolysis. Results from the second set of experiments provided additional support of a non-standard Gram-positive CCR system. While gene transcription was regulated when A. acidocaldarius growing on WAX was challenged with glucose or xylose, levels of regulation appeared to be greater when xylose was

added to the culture. Under normal scenarios for regulation, glucose would be expected to exert higher levels of regulation for gene transcription.

During CCR, phosphoenolpyruvate phosphotransferase system (PTS) transporters are expected to facilitate carbohydrate transport in Gram-positive bacteria. In all, 30 proposed sugar transporters are thought to be involved in uptake of WAX hydrolysis products by *A. acidocaldarius*. Carbohydrate transport by *A. acidocaldarius* appears to be facilitated primarily by a number of MFS-type and ABC-type transporters. Only two PTS-type transporters were regulated during the study: one related to mannitol and a second for fructose.

ATP-type carbohydrate transporters were the most prevalent type of transporters regulated by the addition of xylose or glucose during growth of *A. acidocaldarius* on WAX; 16 ATP-type transporters were regulated during the experiments. These transporters can be further subdivided into three types: 1) CUT1, which are involved in uptake of di- and oligosaccharides; 2) CUT2, which are responsible for uptake of monosaccharides; and 3) proposed Opp/Dpp transporters thought to transport carbohydrates. One unusual aspect of the CUT1 ABC-type transporters of *A. acidocaldarius* is that only one gene annotated to be a CUT1 ATPase was regulated during the experiments, suggesting that all nine CUT1 transporters share this ATPase. Functionality of this set of transporters. There are four sets of annotated CUT2 ATP-type transporters that were regulated during the experiments. All components (i.e., substrate binding protein, inter-membrane components, and ATPases) for these transporters, which

would be involved in uptake of sugar monomers released during WAX hydrolysis, were present in apparent operons.

Finally, three ATP-type transporters annotated as oligo-/di-peptide transporters may actually be involved in carbohydrate uptake by *A. acidocaldarius*. As with the CUT2 transporters, each Opp/Dpp transporter has all components for a complete transporter in apparent operons. One interesting phenomenon for the proposed Opp/Dpp transporters is the presence of accessory substrate binding proteins located away from the primary operon for each specific transporter. These additional SBPs may broaden the substrate range of the respective transporter, but also increase rates of transport because more substrate would be accessible to inner membrane components.

Results from these experiments indicated that *A. acidocaldarius* possesses an arsenal of diverse transporters to facilitate uptake of carbohydrates during growth on polysaccharides such as WAX. As indicated previously, only a couple of PTS-type transporters commonly found in other Gram-positive bacteria were regulated during growth of *A. acidocaldarius*. The prevalence of MFS-type and ATP-type transporters in *A. acidocaldarius* may reflect the harsh environment in which the bacterium has been found. Other Bacteria and Archaea found in environments with thermal and acidic conditions have also shown to capitalize on these types of transporters, especially ABC-type transporters. These types of transporters are thought to be advantageous in oligotrophic environments due to the high affinity afforded to them by SBPs.

#### **Questions for Future Inquiry**

Research performed during execution of this dissertation only scratched the surface related to understanding the physiology and associated gene regulation in *A*. *acidocaldarius*.

While research described in this dissertation was initially designed to understand CCR in *A. acidocaldarius*, results indicated that other regulatory mechanisms may be more important than CCR. Characterization of the HPr protein found in *A. acidocaldarius* through phosphorylation assays and association with CcpA would help to ascertain whether the additional amino acids before the regulatory histidine are the cause of the relaxed CCR. HPr kinase/phosphorylase could be used to phosphorylate HPr and then protein interaction experiments with CcpA could be performed. Likewise, binding of this complex to promoters of certain genes and operons could be performed.

Additional chemostat experiments to characterize gene expression when *A*. *acidocaldarius* is grown on other mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides would allow for better characterization of all aspects of gene expression by this bacterium. Growth rates and metabolism of the different compounds could then be used to help define biomass components in development of metabolic models for *A*. *acidocaldarius*. A genomeenabled metabolic model for *A*. *acidocaldarius* was created in an unrelated project, using elementary flux mode analysis. Additional data related to growth on different carbon sources would help to refine this model and make it broadly applicable for a range of conditions. Experiments with oligo- and polysaccharides would allow for determination of the battery of glycoside hydrolase enzymes expressed in response to other carbohydrates associated with lignocellulose, as well as other compounds. Glycoside hydrolase enzymes found in *A. acidocaldarius* have been expressed in *E. coli* and *Pichia pastoris* and characterized for activity on a number of substrates, so this important aspect of this bacterium's physiology has been characterized. Chemostat experiments would allow determination of how these enzymes coordinate for complete depolymerization of different carbohydrates.

Additional characterization of many of the carbohydrate transporters regulated during the experiment would help to specify which transporters are used for specific mono-, di-, oligo- and polysaccharides. These studies would include expression of transporter components followed by exposure to different sugars. Sugar specificity for each of the transporters would be determined through this approach. This would be especially useful for some of the substrate binding proteins that were regulated during the experiment. In addition, experiments to understand carbohydrate components transported by the different oligopeptide/dipeptide transporters would provide information on specificity, as well as information to possibly reclassify these transporters.

JGI Seq	SEQ_ID	GENE_INFO	Fold
ID			change
Aaci_0135	RAAC00201	Hypothetical protein	5.418
			down
Aaci_0136	RAAC00200	PE-PGRS family protein	6.230
			down
Aaci_0137	RAAC00199	Hypothetical protein	4.635
			down
Aaci_0138	RAAC00198	Hypothetical protein	3.579
	D. 4. C00105		down
Aaci_0139	RAAC00197	GAF modulated transcriptional regulator,	5.616
A a a; 0150	<b>DAAC01420</b>	Luxe family	down
Aaci_0159	KAAC01420	6 2 1 2)	4.870
Aaci 0160	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 01/10$	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	4 175
Maci_0100	Ref (COI+I)	triace domain containing protoin donyaraase	down
Aaci 0161	RAAC01418	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	3.272
			down
Aaci 0334	RAAC03003	Flavin reductase domain-containing	5.518
_		FMN-binding protein	down
Aaci_0335	RAAC03004	Major Facilitator Superfamily MFS-1;	4.839
		General substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0340	RAAC03009	3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetate 2,3-	3.849
		dioxygenase (EC 1.13.11.15)	down
Aaci_0341	RAAC03010	Dihydrodipicolinate synthase (EC	4.183
0.402	DAA (000400	4.2.1.52)	down
Aac1_0403	RAAC02483	Extracellular solute-binding protein	3.305
Angi 0427	PAAC02457	Hupothetical protein	down 4 828
Aaci_0427	KAAC02437	Hypothetical protein	4.020 down
Aaci 0441	RAAC02442	Iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenase	3 904
	10111002112	non containing aconor actif a ogenase	down
Aaci 0442	RAAC02441	Methylmalonate-semialdehyde	5.811
_		dehydrogenase (acylating) (EC 1.2.1.27)	down
Aaci_0443	RAAC02440	Major facilitator superfamily MFS-1;	7.344
		General substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0444	RAAC02439	PAS Modulated Fis Family Sigma-54-	7.270
	D + + 001 - 10	dependent transcriptional activator	down
Aaci_0811	RAAC01643	Phenylacetate-coenzyme A ligase (EC	3.323
A . 007(	DAAC01715	6.2.1.30)	down
Aac1_0876	KAAC01/15	Helix-turn-nelix, AraC family	12.229
A aci . 0002	PAAC01745	Puruvate debudrogeness El component	3 850
Aaci_0902	KAAC0174J	alpha subunit (FC 1 2 4 1)	down
Aaci 0904	RAAC01747	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (FC	4 583
11uc1_070 <b>-</b>	1011001/7/	6.2.1.3)	down
Aaci 1057	RAAC01900	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	3.428
			down

# **APPENDIX I: Xylose/Glucose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation**

Aaci 1211	RAAC02609	2-HYDROXYCYCLOHEXANE-1-	3.199
11uc1_1211	14111002009	CARBOXYL-COA	down
		DEHYDROGENASE (EC 1 3) short-	
		chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR	
Aaci 1215	RAAC02613	Extracellular solute-binding protein	3 489
11uci_1210	10111002015	family 1. Lactose-binding protein	down
Aaci 1216	RAAC02614	Lactose transport system permease	3.059
		protein lacF	down
Aaci 1253	RAAC00078	Transcriptional regulator,	14.589
_		GPR1/FUN34/yaaH family protein	down
Aaci_1254	RAAC00079	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC	6.194
		6.2.1.1), Acetate/CoA ligase	down
Aaci_1452	RAAC02922	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (EC 1.3.99)	9.770
			down
Aaci_1454	RAAC02924	Malonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	5.800
		(acetylating) (EC 1.2.1.18) /	down
		Methylmalonate-semialdehyde	
		dehydrogenase (acylating) (EC 1.2.1.27)	
Aaci_1455	RAAC02925	3-hydroxyisobutyryl-CoA hydrolase (EC	5.130
		3.1.2.4), Enoyl-CoA hydratase/isomerase	down
Aaci_1456	RAAC02926	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC	3.872
	D A A C02027	6.2.1.1)/AMP-(fatty) acid ligase	down
Aaci_1457	RAAC02927	3-ketoacyl-CoA thiolase (EC 2.3.1.16),	4.078
	D A A C02022	acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase	down
Aaci_1470	KAAC02923	2 phoenhotidultronsformed (27.8.5)	/.21/ down
April 1853	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \wedge \mathbf{C} \cap 2 \cap 37$	s-phosphalidylitalisterase (2.7.8.5)	12 404
Aaci_1055	KAAC02037	GPR1/FUN34/yaaH family	12.494 down
Aaci 2035	RAAC00839	AMP-(fatty)acid ligases	4 200
Add_2055	10111000057	Thin (luty)acid liguses	down
Aaci 2057	RAAC00815	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC	5.264
		6.2.1.1)/Psuedogene?	down
Aaci_2058	RAAC00814	Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase (EC	4.691
		2.3.1.9)	down
Aaci_2059	RAAC00813	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit B	7.077
		(2.8.3.5)	down
Aaci_2060	RAAC00812	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit A	7.553
		(2.8.3.5)	down
Aaci_2471	RAAC01290	Oligopeptide transport ATP-binding	4.988
	D + + C04004	protein oppD	down
Aaci_2472	RAAC01291	Oligopeptide transport system permease	4.667
	DAAC01000	protein oppC	down
Aaci_2473	KAAC01292	ongopeptide transport system permease	5.057
April 2474	<b>BAAC01202</b>	Oligopontido hinding protein opp A	down
Aaci_24/4	KAACU1293	family 5 extracellular solute hinding	down
		protein	uowii
Aaci 2504	RAAC01327	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (FC 1.2.1.3)	9 002
11uci_2004	1011001527	ridenyde denydrogendse (Le 1.2.1.3)	down
Aaci 2505	RAAC01381	Putative, collagen triple helix repeat-	3.001
<b></b>		containing protein	down

_	
family 5 down	
Aaci_2515 RAAC01371 Hypothetical 3.903	
protein/Glucarate/galactarate transporter down	
Aaci_2529 RAAC01355 L-lactate permease 4.884	
down	
Aaci_2622 RAAC00299 Major Facilitator Superfamily, MFS-1 3.248	
Transporter down	
Aaci_2889 RAAC00596 Oligopeptide-binding protein oppA, 4.591	
family 5 extracellular solute-binding down	
protein	
Aaci_2902RAAC02733Periplasmic binding protein/LacI3.013	
transcriptional regulator down	
RAAC01420 Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 4.876	
6.2.1.3) down	

# Upregulated Genes

Aaci_2203	RAAC00663	Hypothetical protein	3.429 up
Aaci_2204	RAAC00662	Sodium solute transporter superfamily	3.843 up
Aaci_2842	RAAC00538	Sulfate transport system permease protein cysW	3.403 up
Aaci_2843	RAAC00539	Sulfate transport system permease protein cysT	3.068 up

JGI Seq ID	SEQ_ID	GENE_INFO	Fold
-	-		change
Aaci_0135	RAAC00201	Hypothetical protein	4.172
			down
Aaci_0136	RAAC00200	PE-PGRS family protein	4.220
			down
Aaci_0137	RAAC00199	Hypothetical protein	3.134
			down
Aaci_0139	RAAC00197	GAF modulated transcriptional regulator, LuxR	4.215
		family	down
Aaci_0150	RAAC02277	ABC-1 domain-containing protein, 2-	3.146
		octaprenylphenol hydroxylase (EC 1.14.13)	down
Aaci_0151	RAAC02276	Hypothetical Protein	3.339
0150	DAA C01400		down
Aaci_0159	RAAC01420	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase, Long-	3.575
A a a; 0160	DAAC01410	Chain-Tatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	down
Aaci_0100	KAAC01419	Maoc domain-containing protein denydratase	5.280 down
Apri 0250	PAAC04053	D vulose hinding protein VulF	0 301
Adc1_0237	KAAC04033	D-xylose-olliding protein, xyli	down
Aaci 0260	RAAC04054	D-xylose transport ATP-binding protein xylG	9 534
11uc1_0200		D Aylose dansport III i omanig protoni Ayro	down
Aaci 0261	RAAC04055	Xylose transport system permease protein xylH	7.240
_			down
Aaci_0334	RAAC03003	Flavin reductase domain-containing FMN-binding	5.528
		protein	down
Aaci_0335	RAAC03004	Major Facilitator Superfamily MFS-1; General	5.442
		substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0339	RAAC03008	4-hydroxyphenylacetate 3-monooxygenase	3.107
		oxygenase subunit (5.3.3.3)	down
Aaci_0340	RAAC03009	3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetate 2,3-dioxygenase (EC	4.185
	D. 4. C02010	1.13.11.15)	down
Aaci_0341	RAAC03010	Dihydrodipicolinate synthase (EC 4.2.1.52)	3.623
A a a: 0.402	DAAC02492	Entre collular colute hinding motion family 5	down
Aaci_0405	KAAC02485	Extracentular solute-officing protein family 5	11.51/ down
Aaci 0/127	RAAC02457	Hypothetical Protein	3 977
Adc1_0427	KAAC02437	Hypothetical Protein	down
Aaci 0441	RAAC02442	Iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenase	3 854
	10111002112	non containing account achy a ogenase	down
Aaci 0442	RAAC02441	Methylmalonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	5.847
		(acylating) (EC 1.2.1.27)	down
Aaci_0443	RAAC02440	Major facilitator superfamily MFS-1; General	7.192
		substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0444	RAAC02439	PAS Modulated Fis Family Sigma-54-dependent	6.862
		transcriptional activator	down
Aaci_0810	RAAC01642	phenylacetate-CoA oxygenase subunit PaaJ	3.337
			down

# APPENDIX II: Xylose/Arabinose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation

Aaci_0811	RAAC01643	Phenylacetate-coenzyme A ligase (EC 6.2.1.30)	5.681
			down
Aaci_0825	RAAC01657	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	3.019
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0876	RAAC01715	Helix-turn-helix, AraC family	8.841
			down
Aaci_0902	RAAC01745	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	3.138
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0904	RAAC01747	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	3.876
			down
Aaci_1253	RAAC00078	Transcriptional regulator, GPR1/FUN34/yaaH	10.993
		family protein	down
Aaci_1254	RAAC00079	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1),	6.048
		Acetate/CoA ligase	down
Aaci_1452	RAAC02922	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (EC 1.3.99)	11.384
			down
Aaci_1454	RAAC02924	Malonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	6.743
		(acetylating) (EC 1.2.1.18) / Methylmalonate-	down
		semialdehyde dehydrogenase (acylating) (EC	
		1.2.1.27)	
Aaci_1455	RAAC02925	3-hydroxyisobutyryl-CoA hydrolase (EC 3.1.2.4),	7.639
1456	D A A C02026	Enoyl-CoA hydratase/isomerase	down
Aac1_1456	RAAC02926	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC	5.105
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	D A A C02027	6.2.1.1)/AMP-(fatty) acid ligase	down
Aac1_1457	RAAC02927	3-ketoacyl-CoA thiolase (EC 2.3.1.16), acetyl-	6.835
A: 1459	D A A C02029	CoA acetyltransferase	down
Aac1_1458	RAAC02928	5-oxoacyi-[acyi-carrier protein] reductase (EC	5.075 down
A a a; 1470	P & A C02022	1.1.1.100)	1 620
Aaci_1470	KAAC02925	1 1 1 31)	7.030 down
Aaci 1853	RAAC02037	Unassigned membrane protein	9 763
Adc1_1055	10111002037	GPR1/FUN34/yaaH family	down
Aaci 2035	RAAC00839	AMP-(fatty)acid ligases	3 197
11401_2000	101110000000	Thin (Turi) Julia Inguises	down
Aaci 2057	RAAC00815	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1).	4.633
		Psuedogene?	down
Aaci 2058	RAAC00814	Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase (EC 2.3.1.9)	4.043
		• • • •	down
Aaci_2059	RAAC00813	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit B (2.8.3.5)	6.122
			down
Aaci_2060	RAAC00812	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit A (2.8.3.5)	6.794
			down
Aaci_2070	RAAC00803	LmbE family protein, GlcNAc-PI de-N-acetylase	3.093
		family protein	down
Aaci_2179	RAAC00690	Xylulose kinase (EC 2.7.1.17)	3.891
			down
Aaci_2180	RAAC00689	Xylose isomerase (EC 5.3.1.5)	3.623
			down
Aaci_2471	RAAC01290	Oligopeptide transport ATP-binding protein oppD	3.584
			down

A : 0470	DAAC01001		4 (1)
Aaci_2472	RAAC01291	Oligopeptide transport system permease protein	4.616 down
	D 4 4 C01000	oppe	00WII
Aaci_24/3	RAAC01292	Oligopeptide transport system permease protein	3.842
		oppB	down
Aaci_2474	RAAC01293	Oligopeptide-binding protein oppA	6.580
			down
Aaci 2504	RAAC01327	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	4.957
_			down
Aaci 2510	RAAC01376	Extracellular solute-binding protein family 5	4.450
			down
Aaci 2515	RAAC01371	Hypothetical protein/Glucarate/galactarate	4.925
		transporter	down
Aaci 2516	RAAC01370	Hypothetical cytosolic protein xylose isomerase	3 213
11uci_2010	Id meorgro	domain containing protein	down
	DAAC01255		2 705
Aaci_2529	RAAC01355	L-lactate permease	3.795
			down
Aaci_2622	RAAC00299	Major Facilitator Superfamily Transporter	4.557
			down
Aaci_2889	RAAC00596	Oligopeptide-binding protein oppA, family 5	6.308
		extracellular solute-binding protein	down
Aaci 2902	RAAC02733	periplasmic binding protein/LacI transcriptional	3.393
_		regulator	down
Aaci 2904	RAAC02735	ABC transporter related, ATP-binding protein	3.091
			down
	RAAC02484	unassigned	3.703
		6	down
			40 111

### **Upregulated Genes**

Aaci_2203	RAAC00663	Hypothetical protein	7.496 up
Aaci_2204	RAAC00662	Sodium solute transporter superfamily	9.128 up
Aaci_2842	RAAC00538	Sulfate transport system permease protein cysW	3.777 up
Aaci_2843	RAAC00539	Sulfate transport system permease protein cysT	3.376 up
	RAAC00537	Sulfate transport ATP-binding protein cysA	3.698 up

JGI Seq	SEQ_ID	GENE_INFO	Fold
ID			change
Aaci_0055	RAAC02666	Glycerol kinase (EC 2.7.1.30)	3.527
			down
Aaci_0133	RAAC00203	Ribonucleoside-diphosphate reductase beta chain	3.129
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> 0 0 0 0 1	(EC 1.17.4.1)	down
Aaci_0135	RAAC00201	Hypothetical protein	10.430
A: 0126	D A A C00200	DE DCDS formiles protoin	down
Aaci_0136	RAAC00200	PE-PGRS family protein	10.989 down
April 0127	PAAC00100	Hypothetical protain	4 007
Aaci_0137	KAAC00177	Trypothetical protein	down
Aaci 0139	RAAC00197	GAF modulated transcriptional regulator LuxR	5 878
11uci_0109	1411000177	family	down
Aaci_0150	RAAC02277	ABC-1 domain-containing protein, 2-	6.284
		octaprenylphenol hydroxylase (EC 1.14.13)	down
Aaci_0151	RAAC02276	Hypothetical Protein	5.217
			down
Aaci_0152	RAAC02275	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	4.261
			down
Aaci_0153	RAAC02274	Iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenase II (EC	4.205
A: 0150	D A A CO1 420	1.1.1.1)	down
Aaci_0159	KAAC01420	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	5.164
Apri 0160	RAAC01/19	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	4 625
Aaci_0100	KAAC01417	these domain containing proton denythause	down
Aaci 0161	RAAC01418	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	3.536
			down
Aaci_0334	RAAC03003	Flavin reductase domain-containing FMN-binding	8.570
		protein	down
Aaci_0335	RAAC03004	Major Facilitator Superfamily MFS-1; General	6.888
		substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0339	RAAC03008	4-hydroxyphenylacetate 3-monooxygenase	3.308
0240	D A A C02000	oxygenase subunit (5.3.3.3)	down
Aac1_0340	RAAC03009	3,4-dinydroxyphenylacetate 2,3-dioxygenase (EC	6.018 down
April 03/1	<b>PAAC03010</b>	2.4 dihydrovyhent 2 ene 1.7 dioic acid aldolasa/	6.433
Aaci_0341	KAAC03010	Dihydrodinicolinate synthase (FC 4 2 1 52)	down
Aaci 0427	RAAC02457	Hypothetical Protein	5.313
			down
Aaci_0444	RAAC02439	PAS Modulated Fis Family Sigma-54-dependent	9.513
		transcriptional activator	down
Aaci_0504	RAAC04363	HesB/YadR/YfhF-family protein	3.235
			down
Aaci_0510	RAAC00976	Hypothetical protein, Cytochrome oxidase	10.048
		assembly protein	down
Aaci_0511	RAAC00977	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide II (EC 1.9.3.1)	15.568
			down

<b>APPENDIX III:</b>	: Fructose/Glucose	Chemostat Ex	periments – (	Gene Regulation

Aaci_0512	RAAC00978	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide I (EC 1.9.3.1)	7.817
			down
Aaci_0513	RAAC00979	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide III (EC 1.9.3.1)	8.711
			down
Aaci_0514	RAAC04082	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide IV (EC 1.9.3.1)	5.155
			down
Aaci_0810	RAAC01642	phenylacetate-CoA oxygenase subunit PaaJ	4.218
			down
Aaci_0811	RAAC01643	Phenylacetate-coenzyme A ligase (EC 6.2.1.30)	10.575
			down
Aaci_0825	RAAC01657	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	4.704
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0826	RAAC01658	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component beta	4.498
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0827	RAAC01659	Dihydrolipoamide acetyltransferase component of	3.211
		pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (EC 2.3.1.12)	down
Aaci_0876	RAAC01715	Transcriptional regulator, AraC family	11.090
			down
Aaci_0904	RAAC01747	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	3.168
			down
Aaci_1055	RAAC01897	Esterase (EC 3.1.1), alpha/beta hydrolase	3.630
	DAA (000(10		down
Aacı_1214	RAAC02612	Laci family transcriptional regulator, Ribose	3.114
A : 1015	DAAC002(12	operon repressor	down
Aaci_1215	RAAC02613	Extracellular solute-binding protein family 1,	4.805
A 1050		Lactose-binding protein	down
Aaci_1255	KAAC00078	family motoin	19.119 down
April 1254	<b>BAAC00070</b>	A solution of the supervision of the sector $(EC \in \{2, 1, 1\})$	uowii 7 527
Aaci_1254	KAAC00073	Acetyl-Coelizynie A synthetase (EC 0.2.1.1),	7.337 down
Anci 1374	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 028/12$	Hypothetical protein	3 071
Aaci_13/4	KAAC02042	Trypoticical protein	down
Aaci 1452	RAAC02922	$A cyl_{COA}$ dehydrogenase (FC 1 3 99 -)	27 291
Adc1_1452	RI II (COL)LL	Reyr-corr denydrogenase (LC 1.5.7))	down
Aaci 1453	RAAC02923	3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase (EC 1 1 1 31)	21 754
1100_1400	10111002/25		down
Aaci 1454	RAAC02924	Malonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	11.741
	10.01002/21	(acetvlating) (EC 1.2.1.18) / Methylmalonate-	down
		semialdehvde dehvdrogenase (acvlating) (EC	
		1.2.1.27)	
Aaci_1455	RAAC02925	3-hydroxyisobutyryl-CoA hydrolase (EC 3.1.2.4),	12.579
_		Enoyl-CoA hydratase/isomerase	down
Aaci_1456	RAAC02926	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1)/AMP-	5.326
		(fatty) acid ligase	down
Aaci_1457	RAAC02927	3-ketoacyl-CoA thiolase (EC 2.3.1.16), acetyl-CoA	7.503
		acetyltransferase	down
Aaci_1458	RAAC02928	3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier protein] reductase (EC	3.806
		1.1.1.100)	down
Aaci_1608	RAAC01041	Pyruvate, phosphate dikinase (EC 2.7.9.1)	5.150
			down

Aaci_1609	RAAC01040	Fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase (EC 3.1.3.11)	7.510
			down
Aaci_1714	RAAC03277	Hypothetical protein	3.264
			down
Aaci_1853	RAAC02037	Hypothetical protein, GPR1/FUN34/yaaH family	6.901
			down
Aaci_2035	RAAC00839	AMP-(fatty)acid ligases	3.747
	D. 4. C00015		down
Aaci_2057	RAAC00815	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1),	8.729
A: 2059		Psuedogene?	down
Aac1_2058	KAAC00814	Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase (EC 2.5.1.9)	4.579
April 2050	PAAC00813	3 oxoogid CoA transforaça R subunit	2 565
Aaci_2059	KAAC00015	5-0x0aciu CoA-transferase, D subunit	7.505 down
Anci 2060	PAAC00812	3 oxoacid CoA transferase A subunit	14.051
Adc1_2000	KAAC00012	5-oxoacid CoA-transferase, A subunit	down
Aaci 2157	RAAC00713	Xylose isomerase domain-containing protein	3 200
nuci_2107	1011000715		down
Aaci 2421	RAAC01389	Sirohydrochlorin cobaltochelatase (EC 4.99.1.3).	3.761
		Cobalamin (Vitamin B12) biosynthesis CbiX	down
		protein	
Aaci_2474	RAAC01293	Oligopeptide-binding protein oppA	3.223
			down
Aaci_2504	RAAC01327	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	9.593
			down
Aaci_2510	RAAC01376	Extracellular solute-binding protein family 5	6.623
	<b>D</b> + + CO + <b>C</b> = 1		down
Aaci_2515	RAAC01371	Hypothetical protein/Glucarate/galactarate	8.269
1 . 2516	DAAC01270	transporter	down
Aaci_2516	RAAC013/0	Xylose isomerase domain protein TIM barrel	3.318 down
A	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset 01255$	L lastata parmassa	2 729
Aaci_2529	KAAC01555	L-lactate permease	J.750
Aaci 2750	RAAC00443	Stage III sporulation protein D	3.013
Maci_2750	ICI II ICO0445	Stage in sportation protein D	down
<b>Aaci 2890</b>	RAAC00598	Transcriptional regulator. AraC family	3.081
			down
Aaci 2901	RAAC00001	Transcriptional regulator, GntR Family	3.153
—			down
Aaci_2902	RAAC02733	periplasmic binding protein/LacI transcriptional	6.429
		regulator	down
Aaci_2904	RAAC02735	ABC transporter related, ATP-binding protein	4.277
			down
Aaci_2906	RAAC00003	Major facilitator superfamily, MFS_1	4.048
			down

### **Upregulated Genes**

Aaci_2204	RAAC00662	Sodium-glucose/galactose cotransporter	3.736 up
-----------	-----------	--	----------

Aaci 2879	RAAC04764	General Substrate Transporter, Major Facilitator	3.878 up
_		Superfamily MFS-1	1

JGI Seq ID	SEQ_ID	GENE_INFO	Fold
			change
Aaci 2901	RAAC00001	Transcriptional regulator, GntR Family	2.779
			down
Aaci_2907	RAAC00004	Hypothetical cytosolic protein	2.306
			down
Aaci_1240	RAAC00064	Hypothetical protein	2.483
			down
Aaci_1241	RAAC00065	Hypothetical protein	2.576
A: 1040		TTerrentle etter all annotation	down
Aaci_1242	RAAC00066	Hypothetical protein	2.201
April 1240	PAAC00074	Hypothetical protain	2 474
Aaci_1249	KAAC00074	Hypothetical protein	2.474 down
Aaci 1253	$R \Delta \Delta C 0 0 0 78$	Transcriptional regulator GPR1/FUN34/vaaH	2 773
Adci_1255	Ref Coooro	family protein	down
Aaci 1254	RAAC00079	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1).	2.335
		Acetate/CoA ligase	down
Aaci_0139	RAAC00197	GAF modulated transcriptional regulator, LuxR	2.064
		family	down
Aaci_0138	RAAC00198	Hypothetical protein	2.140
			down
Aaci_0137	RAAC00199	Hypothetical protein	2.132
			down
Aaci_0136	RAAC00200	PE-PGRS family protein	2.502
A 0125	D & A C00201	TTerrentle etter the state of the	down
Aaci_0135	RAAC00201	Hypothetical protein	2.383 down
Aaci 0295	RAAC002/19	Hypothetical protein	2 980
Add_02/5	M M (C0024)	Hypothetical protein	down
Aaci 2631	RAAC00309	PA-phosphatase like phosphoesterase	2.075
		I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	down
Aaci_2633	RAAC00311	putative transmembrane anti-sigma factor	2.155
			down
Aaci_2634	RAAC00312	RNA polymerase, sigma-24 subunit, ECF	2.640
		subfamily	down
Aaci_2668	RAAC00355	aminotransferase class-III	2.029
			down
Aaci_2851	RAAC00549	Transcriptional regulator, MerR family	2.687
A a ai 1999	DAAC00505	Use A domain protain	down
Aaci_2000	KAAC00393	OspA domani protein	2.408
Aaci 2880	RAAC00596	extracellular solute-binding protein Family 5	2 904
Add_2007	1011000000	extracential soluce-onlining protein, Paniny 5	down
Aaci 2896	RAAC00604	3-dehydroquinate synthase. Arabinose operon	4.717
		protein araM	down

# **APPENDIX IV: WAX/Glucose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation**

Aaci_2897	RAAC00605	L-arabinose isomerase (EC 5.3.1.4)	3.175 down
Aaci 2898	RAAC00606	class II aldolase/adducin family protein: I -	3 202
11uc1_2090		ribulose-5-phosphate 4-epimerase (EC 5 1 3 4)	down
Aaci 2899	RAAC00607	L-ribulokinase (EC 2.7.1.16)	3.301
			down
Aaci 2900	RAAC00608	sugar transporter; Arabinose/Xylose/Galactose	2.271
—		permease; proton symporter	down
Aaci_2238	RAAC00625	transcriptional regulator, LacI family; Catabolite	2.363
		control protein A	down
Aaci_2237	RAAC00626	extracellular solute-binding protein family 1;	2.048
		Alpha-glucoside-binding protein	down
Aaci_2236	RAAC00627	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	2.110
		membrane component	down
Aaci_2235	RAAC00628	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	2.262
		membrane component	down
Aaci_2200	RAAC00667	aldo/keto reductase	2.189
	<b>D</b> 4 4 <b>C</b> 00 600		down
Aaci_2180	RAAC00689	Xylose isomerase (EC 5.3.1.5)	2.285
		X 1 1 1' (FC 0 7 1 17)	down
Aaci_2179	RAAC00690	Xylulose kinase (EC 2.7.1.17)	2.118
A a a; 2177	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{C} = 0 + \mathbf{C} + $	poptidose M2A and M2D thimst/clicopoptidose E	down
Aaci_21//	KAAC00092	pepudase MSA and MSB unmet/ongopepudase F	2.012
April 2112	PAAC00758	DNA polymoroso sigmo 28 subunit Sigl	2 134
Aaci_2112	KAAC00738	KNA polymerase, sigma 28 subunit, sigi	2.134 down
Aaci 2070	RAAC00803	I mbE family protein	3.076
Adc1_2070	10111000005	Enol family protein	down
Aaci 2069	RAAC00804	major facilitator superfamily MFS 1:	2.741
11 <b>u01_1</b> 00>	1011000000	SUGAR/SODIUM SYMPORTER	down
Aaci 2060	RAAC00812	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit A (2.8.3.5)	2.798
_			down
Aaci_2059	RAAC00813	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit B (2.8.3.5)	3.420
			down
Aaci_2058	RAAC00814	Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase (EC 2.3.1.9)	3.471
			down
Aaci_2057	RAAC00815	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1),	3.267
		Psuedogene?	down
Aaci_2035	RAAC00839	AMP-(fatty)acid ligases	4.506
	<b>DAAC</b> 000040	· 1 · /.1 · 1 · \	down
Aaci_0537	RAAC00840	arsenate reductase (thioredoxin)	2.970
A a ai 0526	DAAC00041	Americal avanta membrane materia	down
Aaci_0530	KAAC00841	Arsenical pump memorane protein	2.11/ down
Aaci 1622	RAAC01027	Betaine-aldehyde dehydrogenase: 2	2 272
Hac1_1022	KAAC01027	aminomuconate 6-semialdehyde dehydrogenese	down
		(EC 1 2 1 32)	down
Aaci 1593	RAAC01058	protein of unknown function DUF224 cysteine-	2.160
	0	rich region domain protein	down

Aaci_0104	RAAC01151	signal transduction histidine kinase, nitrogen	2.344 down
April 2445	RAAC01263	purine or other phosphorylase family 1	2 105
Aaci_2445	KAAC01203	purme of other phosphorylase failing f	down
Aaci 2452	RAAC01270	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase; Acyl-acyl	2.035
—		carrier protein synthetase (EC 6.2.1.20)	down
Aaci_2458	RAAC01276	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	3.606
		membrane component	down
Aaci_2459	RAAC01277	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	3.180
		membrane component	down
Aaci_2460	RAAC01278	extracellular solute-binding protein family 1	3.020
	<b>D</b> 4 4 G01050		down
Aaci_2461	RAAC01279	hypothetical protein	3.001
1	D. 4. CO1000	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	down
Aac1_2462	RAAC01280	oxidoreductase domain protein	2.816
A	DAAC01200	Oligenantiale transport ATD his ding protein amp	down
Aac1_24/1	KAAC01290	Ongopeptide transport ATP-binding protein oppD	2.085
A a ai 2472	<b>BAAC01202</b>	Oligonantida transport system permaasa protein	2 002
Aaci_2475	KAAC01292	ongopeptide transport system permease protein	2.003 down
Aaci 2475	$R \Delta \Delta C 0 1294$	glycoside hydrolase family 9: Endoglycanase C	2 788
Adc1_2475	Kinc012)4	(FC 3 2 1 4)	down
Aaci 2504	RAAC01327	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1 2 1 3)	2.273
11uci_2001	1011001327	Theory de deny diogenase (De 1.2.1.5)	down
Aaci 2534	RAAC01350	FAD linked oxidase domain protein: (S)-2-	2.015
		hydroxy-acid oxidase subunit GlcE (EC 1.1.3.15)	down
Aaci_2533	RAAC01351	protein of unknown function DUF224 cysteine-	2.737
_		rich region domain protein; (S)-2-hydroxy-acid	down
		oxidase subunit GlcF (EC 1.1.3.15)	
Aaci_2532	RAAC01352	FAD linked oxidase domain protein; (S)-2-	2.213
		hydroxy-acid oxidase chain D (EC 1.1.3.15)	down
Aaci_2529	RAAC01355	L-lactate permease	7.002
			down
	RAAC01356		3.577
A: 2529	DAAC01257	alaha/hata hudualaga fald guatain.	down
Aaci_2528	KAAC01337	aipita/beta hydrolase lold protein;	2.340 down
April 2527	PAAC01350	maior facilitator superfamily MES 1	2.015
Aaci_2527	KAAC01559	major racintator superraining wir's_1	down
Aaci 2516	RAAC01370	Xylose isomerase domain protein TIM barrel	2.101
11ac1_2010	1011001370	ryiose isomeruse domain protein Thy burrer	down
Aaci 2510	RAAC01376	extracellular solute-binding protein family 5	3.685
			down
Aaci_2554	RAAC01383	sigma 54 modulation protein/ribosomal protein	2.139
		S30EA	down
Aaci_2403	RAAC01406	hypothetical protein	2.095
			down
Aaci_0164	RAAC01415	aminoglycoside phosphotransferase	2.609
			down

Aaci_0163	RAAC01416	Hypothetical cytosolic protein	2.526
			down
Aaci_0161	RAAC01418	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	2.107
			down
Aaci_0160	RAAC01419	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	2.209
			down
Aaci_0159	RAAC01420	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	2.556
			down
Aaci_0157	RAAC01422	short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR	2.087
			down
Aaci_2278	RAAC01502	inner-membrane translocator; Ribose transport	2.972
		system permease protein rbsC	down
Aaci_2279	RAAC01503	ABC transporter related; Ribose transport ATP-	2.646
		binding protein rbsA	down
Aaci_2281	RAAC01505	transcriptional regulator, LacI family	2.147
			down
Aaci_2290	RAAC01515	2-dehydro-3-deoxyphosphogluconate aldolase/4-	2.007
	D L L COLLEGE	hydroxy-2-oxoglutarate aldolase	down
Aaci_0776	RAAC01605	N-acetylglucosamine-1-phosphodiester alpha-N-	2.261
		acetylglucosaminidase-like protein	down
	D. 4. CO.1. (2.2	exopolysaccharide biosynthesis protein	0.004
Aaci_0792	RAAC01622	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	2.204
A : 0502	DAAC01604		down
Aac1_0793	RAAC01624	transcriptional regulator, Laci family	2.479
	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{C} \cap 1 \in 25$	hinding protein dependent transport systems inner	2 750
Aaci_0794	KAAC01023	membrane component	2.750 down
April 0705	PAAC01626	avtracallular solute hinding protain family 1	2 181
Add_0795	KAAC01020	extracential soluce-binding protein family f	down
Aaci 0796	RAAC01627	hinding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	2 420
nuci_0790	Refrection 27	membrane component	down
Aaci 0810	RAAC01642	phenylacetate-CoA oxygenase subunit PaaJ	2.227
11001_0010		F	down
Aaci 0811	RAAC01643	Phenylacetate-coenzyme A ligase (EC 6.2.1.30)	2.068
		,, ,, ,, ,, ,, ,	down
Aaci 0824	RAAC01656	Histidinol-phosphate aminotransferase (EC	2.785
		2.6.1.9)	down
Aaci_0825	RAAC01657	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	3.208
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0826	RAAC01658	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component beta	3.556
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0827	RAAC01659	Dihydrolipoamide acetyltransferase component of	2.177
		pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (EC 2.3.1.12)	down
Aaci_0861	RAAC01699	YceI family protein	2.385
			down
Aaci_0876	RAAC01715	Helix-turn-helix, AraC family	2.971
			down
Aaci_0897	RAAC01740	peptidase S9 prolyl oligopeptidase active site	2.292
		domain protein	down

	RAAC01744	unassigned	3.067
			down
Aaci_0902	RAAC01745	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	4.931
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0903	RAAC01746	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component beta	4.620
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0904	RAAC01747	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	6.187
			down
Aaci_0905	RAAC01748	Lactate 2-monooxygenase (EC 1.13.12.4)	3.335
			down
Aaci_1899	RAAC01990	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	3.190
		membrane component	down
Aaci_1898	RAAC01991	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	2.740
		membrane component	down
Aaci_1897	RAAC01992	oligopeptide/dipeptide ABC transporter, ATPase	2.655
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> 0400 <b>2</b>	subunit	down
Aaci_1896	RAAC01993	oligopeptide/dipeptide ABC transporter, ATPase	2.464
	<b>D</b> 4 4 <b>G</b> 0 1 0 0 4	subunit	down
Aaci_1895	RAAC01994	beta-galactosidase/Beta-glucosidase (EC 3.2.1.21)	2.343
4 • 1004	DAAC01005	<b>YY</b> /1 /1 / 1	down
Aaci_1894	RAAC01995	Hypothetical protein	2.100
A . 1003	<b>DAAC</b> 0100C	D: : : 1 / : (EQ 5 1 1 7)	down
Aacı_1893	RAAC01996	Diaminopimelate epimerase (EC 5.1.1./)	2.327
	D & A C02026		down
	RAAC02036	unassigned	10./1/
			down
Aaci_1853	RAAC02037	unassigned membrane protein,	8.118
		GPR1/FUN34/yaaH family	down
Aaci_1810	RAAC02084	Type II secretion system F domain protein	2.003
			down
Aaci_1811	RAAC02085	type II secretion system protein E	2.109
	D. 4. 600144		down
Aaci_1746	RAAC02144	Anti-sigma F factor antagonist	2.159
A . 1845	DAAC002145		down
Aaci_1/45	KAAC02145	anti-sigma regulatory factor, serine/infeonine	2.282
April 1744	PAAC02146	PNA polymoroso, sigma 28 subunit SigE	2 310
Hac1_1/44	KAAC02140	Kive polymerase, sigma 26 subunit, sigr	down
Aaci 0640	$R \Delta \Delta C 022/11$	Transcriptional regulator MarR family	2 281
13aC1_0047	N II ICU2271	Transcriptional regulator, Marx failing	down
Aaci 0622	RAAC02268	transcriptional regulator AbrB family	2 269
11uc1_0022	10111002200	runseriptional regulator, riord running	down
	RAAC02273	unassigned	3.097
			down
Aaci 0153	RAAC02274	iron-containing alcohol dehvdrogenase	2.935
			down
Aaci_0152	RAAC02275	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	3.226
—			down
Aaci_0151	RAAC02276	hypothetical protein	3.231
			down

Aaci_0150	RAAC02277	ABC-1 domain protein; Ubiquinone biosynthesis	2.934
		monooxygenase UbiB	down
Aaci_3008	RAAC02345	Hypothetical protein	2.078
			down
	RAAC02374	unassigned	2.201
			down
Aaci_0445	RAAC02438	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase; Acetyl-	2.838
		coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1)	down
Aaci_0444	RAAC02439	PAS Modulated Fis Family Sigma-54-dependent	3.364
		transcriptional activator	down
Aaci_0443	RAAC02440	Major facilitator superfamily MFS-1; General	6.015
		substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0442	RAAC02441	Methylmalonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	5.317
		(acylating) (EC 1.2.1.27)	down
Aaci_0441	RAAC02442	Iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenase	5.166
			down
Aaci_0427	RAAC02457	Hypothetical protein	2.860
			down
Aaci_0403	RAAC02483	Extracellular solute-binding protein family 5	2.282
			down
Aaci_1156	RAAC02558	ParB domain protein nuclease	3.207
	<b>D</b> 4 4 G02550	<b>YY 1 1</b>	down
Aaci_1157	RAAC02559	Hypothetical protein	3.123
	D. 4. C025.C0	YY .1 .1 1 1	down
Aaci_1158	RAAC02560	Hypothetical protein	2.829
A: 1200	DAAC02607		down
Aaci_1209	RAAC02607	acyl-CoA denydrogenase domain protein;	2.246
		Lycionexanecarboxyi-CoA denydrogenase (EC	down
April 1210	PAAC02608	1.3.99) Nonhthoata synthese (EC 4 1 3 36)	3 204
Adc1_1210	KAAC02000	Naphthoate synthase (EC 4.1.5.50)	3.294 down
Aaci 1211	$R \Delta \Delta C 02609$	2-HYDROXYCYCLOHEXANE-1-	2 727
Maci_1211	10111002009	CARBOXYI -COA DEHYDROGENASE (FC	down
		1 3) short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR	down
Aaci 1212	RAAC02610	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6 2.1.3)	2 1 5 3
11401_1212	10.01002010		down
Aaci 1214	RAAC02612	transcriptional regulator. LacI family	2.754
		, and the second s	down
Aaci 1215	RAAC02613	extracellular solute-binding protein family 1	2.825
_			down
Aaci_1216	RAAC02614	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	3.642
_		membrane component	down
Aaci_1217	RAAC02615	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	3.604
		membrane component	down
Aaci_0060	RAAC02661	Alpha-glucuronidase; Xylan alpha-1,2-	2.513
		glucuronosidase (EC 3.2.1.131)	down
Aaci_0059	RAAC02662	short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR; 2-	2.805
		deoxy-D-gluconate 3-dehydrogenase (EC	down
		1.1.1.125)	

Aaci_0058	RAAC02663	Transcriptional regulator, GntR family	2.987
			down
Aaci_0055	RAAC02666	Glycerol kinase (EC 2.7.1.30)	2.250
			down
Aaci_0048	RAAC02676	Alpha-L-arabinofuranosidase-like protein; XX	2.810
_		<b>x</b>	down
Aaci_2902	RAAC02733	periplasmic binding protein/LacI transcriptional	3.595
		regulator	down
Aaci_2903	RAAC02734	inner-membrane translocator	2.982
			down
Aaci_2904	RAAC02735	ABC transporter related, ATP-binding protein	3.490
			down
Aaci 1452	RAAC02922	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (EC 1.3.99)	3.690
_			down
Aaci 1470	RAAC02923	3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase (EC	3.746
—		1.1.1.31)	down
Aaci 1454	RAAC02924	Malonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	3.889
		(acetylating) (EC 1 2 1 18) / Methylmalonate-	down
		semialdehyde dehydrogenase (acylating) (EC	
		1 2 1 27)	
Aaci 1455	RAAC02925	3-hydroxyisobutyryl-CoA hydrolase (FC 3 1 2 4)	3 836
Adci_1433	Riff(C02)25	Enoul-CoA hydratase/isomerase	down
Anci 1456	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \wedge \mathbf{C} \cap 2 \circ 2 \circ \mathbf{C}$	A cetyl coenzyme A synthetase (EC	4 103
Aaci_1430	KAAC02920	6.2.1.1)/AMD (fatty) poid ligage	4.195
April 1457	<b>BAAC02027</b>	2 katagayl CoA thiologa (EC 2.2.1.16) gootyl	4.060
Aaci_1457	KAAC02927	S-Keloacyi-CoA illiolase (EC 2.5.1.10), acelyi-	4.009
A 1450	D & A C02020	CoA acetylitalisterase	2 401
Aaci_1458	KAAC02928	5-oxoacyi-[acyi-carrier protein] reductase (EC	3.401
A : 0210	DAAC02000	1.1.1.100)	down
Aac1_0310	KAAC02980	twitching motility protein	2.087
	D. 4. C00001		down
Aac1_0311	RAAC02981	Peptidase family A24	2.807
	D. L. COOOO		down
Aaci_0312	RAAC02982	DEAD/DEAH box helicase domain protein	2.276
	<b>D L L C C C C C C C C C C</b>		down
Aaci_0318	RAAC02988	transglutaminase domain protein	2.293
	<b>D</b> 4 4 <b>C</b> 6 6 6 6 6		down
Aaci_0319	RAAC02989	glycosidase PH1107-related	2.487
			down
Aaci_0334	RAAC03003	Flavin reductase domain-containing FMN-binding	3.383
	<b>D</b> 4 4 <b>C</b> 6 6 6 6 5	protein	down
Aaci_0335	RAAC03004	Major Facilitator Superfamily MFS-1; General	3.717
		substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0339	RAAC03008	4-hydroxyphenylacetate 3-monooxygenase	2.258
		oxygenase subunit (5.3.3.3)	down
Aaci_0340	RAAC03009	3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetate 2,3-dioxygenase (EC	2.333
		1.13.11.15)	down
Aaci_0341	RAAC03010	2,4-dihydroxyhept-2-ene-1,7-dioic acid aldolase/	2.460
		Dihydrodipicolinate synthase (EC 4.2.1.52)	down
Aaci_0381	RAAC03049	FAD-dependent pyridine nucleotide-disulphide	2.650
		oxidoreductase	down

	RAAC03123	unassigned	2.179
	DAAC02124		down
Aac1_0600	RAAC03124	hypothetical protein	2.245
	DAAC02120		down
Aaci_3142	RAAC03139	hypothetical protein	2.345
	DA 4 00010 (		down
Aaci_3076	RAAC03196	Diguanylate cyclase/phosphodiesterase domain 2	3.163
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> 02400	(EAL)	down
	RAAC03198	unassigned	3.013
	DA 4 C02100		down
Aaci_3077	RAAC03199	Predicted polymerase, most proteins contain	2.4/1
		PALM domain, HD hydrolase domain and Zn-	down
	D 4 4 C02200	ribbon domain	0.100
Aaci_3078	RAAC03200	response regulator receiver protein	2.138
	DAA (000010	YY .1 .1 1 . 1	down
	RAAC03210	Hypothetical protein	2.041
		Use otherical motoin	aown
	KAAC03211	Hypothetical protein	2.155
	DAAC02212	Usynothetical protain	down
	KAAC05212	Hypothetical protein	2.344 down
April 1714	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset \mathbf{O} 2 2 7 7$	Hypothetical protain	2.468
Aaci_1/14	KAAC03277	Trypotnetical protein	2.400 down
Agei 1155	RAAC03503	Hypothetical protein	4 217
Add_1100	1011005505	Hypothetical protein	down
	RAAC04133	unassigned	4 590
	1411001100		down
	RAAC04226	unassigned	2.146
		6	down
	RAAC04271	unassigned	2.068
		Ũ	down
Aaci_3106	RAAC04273	Hypothetical protein	2.158
			down
Aaci_1065	RAAC04486	transcriptional regulator, XRE family	2.089
			down
	RAAC04505	unassigned	2.303
			down
Aaci_0241	RAAC04536	peptidase S15; X-Pro dipeptidyl-peptidase (S15)	2.028
		family protein	down
Aaci_0234	RAAC04544	diguanylate cyclase/phosphodiesterase	2.255
			down
Aaci_0220	RAAC04557	PTS system, mannitol-specific IIBC component	2.039
	DA LOO LEGE	(EC 2.7.1.69)	down
Aaci_3109	KAAC04635	Hypothetical protein	2.095
	DAAGOAGE	• •	down
	RAAC04651	unassigned	2.026
1010			down
Aacı_1213	KAAC04671	Protein of unknown function DUF2029	2.824
			down

	RAAC04698	Transposase	2.056
			down
	RAAC04770	unassigned	2.441
	PAAC04820	unassigned	$\frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2}$
	KAAC04029	unassigned	down
	RAAC04887	unassigned	2.326
			down
	RAAC04888	unassigned	3.155
	<b>DAAC04010</b>		down
	KAAC04918	unassigned	2.371 down
	RAAC04944	unassigned	4.284
		6	down
	Upregulated (	Genes	
	SEQ_ID	GENE_INFO	Fold
			change
Aaci_2928	RAAC00026	SSU ribosomal protein S18P	2.475 up
Aaci_2929	RAAC00027	Single-strand DNA binding protein	2.604 up
Aaci_2930	RAAC00028	SSU ribosomal protein S6P	2.276 up
Aaci_1304	RAAC00134	Uracil phosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.9) /	9.245 up
		Pyrimidine operon regulatory protein pyrR	
Aaci_1305	RAAC00135	Aspartate carbamoyltransferase (EC 2.1.3.2)	14.368
Anci 1306	RAAC00136	Dihydroorotase (EC 3 5 2 3)	up 10 763
Add_1500	RAAC00150	Dinydroorotase (LC 3.3.2.3)	up
Aaci_1307	RAAC00137	Carbamoyl-phosphate synthase small chain (EC	13.414
		6.3.5.5)	up
Aaci_1308	RAAC00138	Carbamoyl-phosphate synthase large chain (EC	8.713 up
A a a; 1200	<b>BAAC00120</b>	0.3.5.5) Oratidina 5" phosphata deserboyulasa (EC	7 267 up
Aaci_1509	KAAC00139	4 1 1 23)	7.207 up
Aaci 1310	RAAC00140	Orotate phosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.10)	12.533
_			up
Aaci_1311	RAAC00141	FAD-dependent oxidoreductase (EC 1)	5.258 up
Aaci_1312	RAAC00142	Major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	2.001 up
Aaci_2596	RAAC00273	cytochrome c biogenesis protein transmembrane region	2.288 up
Aaci_2617	RAAC00293	thioesterase superfamily protein; Acyl-CoA hydrolase (EC 3.1.2.20)	2.132 up
Aaci_2624	RAAC00301	Copper resistance protein, CopC	3.712 up
Aaci_2625	RAAC00302	Hypothetical membrane associated protein; nuclear export factor GLE1	3.243 up
Aaci_2645	RAAC00323	Hypothetical membrane spanning protein; protein of unknown function DUF81	2.187 up
Aaci_2665	RAAC00351	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	2.275 up
-----------	-----------	--	----------
Aaci_2679	RAAC00367	SSU ribosomal protein S9P	2.927 up
Aaci_2680	RAAC00368	LSU ribosomal protein L13P	2.792 up
Aaci_2681	RAAC00369	tRNA pseudouridine synthase A (EC 4.2.1.70)	2.773 up
Aaci_2682	RAAC00370	LSU ribosomal protein L17P	2.248 up
Aaci_2683	RAAC00371	DNA-directed RNA polymerase alpha chain (EC 2.7.7.6)	2.053 up
Aaci_2684	RAAC00372	SSU ribosomal protein S4P	2.608 up
Aaci_2685	RAAC00373	SSU ribosomal protein S11P	2.825 up
Aaci_2686	RAAC00374	SSU ribosomal protein S13P	2.700 up
Aaci_2687	RAAC00376	LSU ribosomal protein L36P	2.286 up
Aaci_2689	RAAC00378	Hypothetical protein	2.865 up
Aaci_2690	RAAC00379	Adenylate kinase (EC 2.7.4.3) / Nucleoside- diphosphate kinase (EC 2.7.4.6)	3.419 up
Aaci_2691	RAAC00380	Protein translocase subunit secY	2.500 up
Aaci_2692	RAAC00381	LSU ribosomal protein L15P	3.317 up
Aaci_2693	RAAC00382	LSU ribosomal protein L30P	2.892 up
Aaci_2694	RAAC00383	SSU ribosomal protein S5P	2.706 up
Aaci_2695	RAAC00384	LSU ribosomal protein L18P	2.389 up
Aaci_2696	RAAC00385	LSU ribosomal protein L6P	2.247 up
Aaci_2697	RAAC00386	SSU ribosomal protein S8P	2.551 up
Aaci_2698	RAAC00387	SSU ribosomal protein S14P	3.139 up
Aaci_2699	RAAC00388	LSU ribosomal protein L5P	2.185 up
Aaci_2700	RAAC00389	LSU ribosomal protein L24P	2.122 up
Aaci_2701	RAAC00390	LSU ribosomal protein L14P	3.023 up
Aaci_2702	RAAC00391	SSU ribosomal protein S17P	2.550 up
Aaci_2703	RAAC00392	LSU ribosomal protein L29P	2.086 up
Aaci_2705	RAAC00394	SSU ribosomal protein S3P	2.700 up
Aaci_2706	RAAC00395	LSU ribosomal protein L22P	2.692 up
Aaci_2707	RAAC00396	SSU ribosomal protein S19P	2.301 up
Aaci_2708	RAAC00397	LSU ribosomal protein L2P	2.865 up
Aaci_2709	RAAC00398	LSU ribosomal protein L23P	2.555 up
Aaci_2710	RAAC00399	LSU ribosomal protein L1E (= L4P)	2.148 up
Aaci_2711	RAAC00400	LSU ribosomal protein L3P	2.295 up
Aaci_2712	RAAC00401	SSU ribosomal protein S10P	2.803 up
Aaci_2715	RAAC00404	SSU ribosomal protein S7P	2.193 up
Aaci_2017	RAAC00406	hypothetical protein; LSU ribosomal protein L7AE	2.122 up
Aaci_2721	RAAC00411	LSU ribosomal protein L12P (L7/L12)	2.826 up
Aaci_2722	RAAC00412	LSU ribosomal protein L10P	4.210 up
Aaci_2723	RAAC00413	LSU ribosomal protein L1P	2.068 up
Aaci_2724	RAAC00414	LSU ribosomal protein L11P	2.041 up
Aaci_2725	RAAC00415	Transcription antitermination protein nusG	2.400 up

Aaci_2756	RAAC00449	ATP synthase epsilon chain (EC 3.6.3.14)	3.159 up
Aaci_2757	RAAC00450	ATP synthase beta chain (EC 3.6.3.14)	2.908 up
Aaci_2758	RAAC00451	ATP synthase gamma chain (EC 3.6.3.14)	2.722 up
Aaci_2759	RAAC00452	ATP synthase alpha chain (EC 3.6.3.14)	2.733 up
Aaci_2760	RAAC00453	ATP synthase delta chain (EC 3.6.3.14)	2.609 up
Aaci_2761	RAAC00454	ATP synthase B chain (EC 3.6.3.14)	2.461 up
Aaci_2673	RAAC00456	ATP synthase A chain (EC 3.6.3.14)	2.211 up
Aaci_2765	RAAC00458	hypothetical protein	2.389 up
Aaci_2779	RAAC00470	protein-(glutamine-N5) methyltransferase, release factor-specific	2.421 up
Aaci_2780	RAAC00472	Bacterial Peptide Chain Release Factor 1 (RF-1)	2.311 up
Aaci_2814	RAAC00507	O-acetyl-L-homoserine sulfhydrolase (EC 2.5.1.49) / O-acetyl-L-serine sulfhydrolase (EC 2.5.1.47)	7.081 up
Aaci_2815	RAAC00508	Uncharacterized protein family UPF0324	6.781 up
Aaci_2827	RAAC00521	Cyanate lyase (EC 4.2.1.104)	2.715 up
Aaci_2840	RAAC00536	Methylenetetrahydrofolate dehydrogenase (NADP+) (EC 1.5.1.5) / Methenyltetrahydrofolate cyclohydrolase (EC 3.5.4.9)	3.378 up
Aaci_2841	RAAC00537	Sulfate transport ATP-binding protein cysA	16.984 up
Aaci_2842	RAAC00538	Sulfate transport system permease protein cysW	19.443 up
Aaci_2843	RAAC00539	Sulfate transport system permease protein cysT	13.713 up
Aaci_2844	RAAC00540	Sulfate-binding protein	16.533 up
Aaci_2845	RAAC00543	ABC transporter related	2.645 up
Aaci_2846	RAAC00544	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner membrane component	5.119 up
Aaci_2847	RAAC00545	alkanesulfonate monooxygenase, FMNH(2)- dependent	3.382 up
Aaci_2848	RAAC00546	aliphatic sulfonates family ABC transporter, periplsmic ligand-binding protein	3.734 up
Aaci_2849	RAAC00547	FMN reductase (EC 1.5.1.29)	6.810 up
Aaci_2850	RAAC00548	Hypothetical protein; Protein of unknown function DUF2292	7.732 up
Aaci_2892	RAAC00600	Ammonium transporter	6.654 up
Aaci_2893	RAAC00601	Nitrogen regulatory protein P-II	2.573 up
Aaci_2173	RAAC00697	protein of unknown function DUF395 YeeE/YedE	4.047 up
Aaci_2159	RAAC00711	hypothetical protein	2.229 up
Aaci_2144	RAAC00727	2-oxoglutarate dehydrogenase E1 component (EC 1.2.4.2)	2.328 up
Aaci_2130	RAAC00740	Phenylalanyl-tRNA synthetase alpha chain (EC 6.1.1.20)	2.031 up
Aaci_2110	RAAC00760	S-adenosylmethionine:tRNA ribosyltransferase- isomerase (EC 5)	2.213 up

Aaci_2109	RAAC00761	Queuine tRNA-ribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.29)	2.163 up
	RAAC00777	unassigned	6.203 up
Aaci_2092	RAAC00778	Hypothetical protein	2.026 up
Aaci_2091	RAAC00779	Protoporphyrinogen oxidase (EC 1.3.3.4)	2.286 up
Aaci_2090	RAAC00780	Ferrochelatase (EC 4.99.1.1)	2.888 up
Aaci_2089	RAAC00781	Uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase (EC 4.1.1.37)	3.359 up
Aaci_2038	RAAC00836	Histidyl-tRNA synthetase (EC 6.1.1.21)	2.442 up
Aaci_2037	RAAC00837	Aspartyl-tRNA synthetase (EC 6.1.1.12)	2.242 up
Aaci_2027	RAAC00847	protein of unknown function UPF0118;	2.782 up
A a a; 2026	DAAC00840	Hypothetical membrane spanning protein	2.005 up
Aaci_2020	RAAC00849	Share cormination protein	2.095 up
Aaci_1904	RAAC00910	Dhosphete transporter	2.020 up
Aaci_1958	RAAC00910	Hypothetical protoin	2.412 up
Aaci_1957	RAAC00917	Hypothetical protein	2.412 up
Aaci_1953	RAAC00920 RAAC00921	Prolipoprotein diacylglyceryl transferase (EC	2.037 up
Aaci_1734	KAAC00921	2.4.99)	2.020 up
Aaci_1938	RAAC00938	Cytochrome d ubiquinol oxidase subunit I (EC	5.020 up
Aaci_1937	RAAC00939	Cytochrome d ubiquinol oxidase subunit II (EC 1.10.3)	4.546 up
Aaci_1935	RAAC00941	ABC transporter, CydDC cysteine exporter (CydDC- E) family, permease/ATP-binding protein CydC	2.325 up
Aaci_1906	RAAC00968	phosphate uptake regulator, PhoU	2.424 up
Aaci_1905	RAAC00969	phosphate ABC transporter, ATPase subunit; Phosphate transport ATP-binding protein pstB	3.734 up
Aaci_0515	RAAC00980	PAS/PAC sensor signal transduction histidine kinase	2.065 up
Aaci_0516	RAAC00981	two component transcriptional regulator, LuxR family	2.455 up
Aaci_1628	RAAC01020	Glutamine synthetase (EC 6.3.1.2)	6.918 up
Aaci_1557	RAAC01095	Isocitrate dehydrogenase [NADP] (EC 1.1.1.42)	2.748 up
Aaci_0072	RAAC01117	FAD dependent oxidoreductase	3.759 up
Aaci_2422	RAAC01238	Uroporphyrin-III C-methyltransferase (EC 2.1.1.107) / Uroporphyrinogen-III synthase (EC 4.2.1.75)	10.653 up
Aaci_2423	RAAC01239	Sulfite reductase [NADPH] hemoprotein beta- component (EC 1.8.1.2)	13.944 up
Aaci_2424	RAAC01240	adenylylsulfate reductase, thioredoxin dependent; Phosphoadenosine phosphosulfate reductase (EC 1.8.4.8)	14.796 up
Aaci_2465	RAAC01284	Exonuclease RNase T and DNA polymerase III	3.421 up
Aaci_2466	RAAC01285	Domain of unknown function DUF294, putative nucleotidyltransferase substrate-binding	11.497 up
Aaci_2467	RAAC01286	Glutamine synthetase (EC 6.3.1.2)	9.453 up
Aaci_2468	RAAC01287	Ammonium transporter / Methylammonium	13.233

		transporter	up
Aaci_2421	RAAC01389	cobalamin (vitamin B12) biosynthesis CbiX	18.937
		protein	up
Aaci_2420	RAAC01390	Hypothetical protein	2.329 up
Aaci_2406	RAAC01403	Na(+)/H(+) antiporter/exchanger	2.583 up
Aaci_2270	RAAC01494	Adenylosuccinate synthetase (EC 6.3.4.4)	3.447 up
Aaci_2271	RAAC01495	Exodeoxyribonuclease III (EC 3.1.11.2)	2.136 up
Aaci_2272	RAAC01496	Peptidase S41	2.893 up
Aaci_2273	RAAC01497	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.12)	5.749 up
Aaci_2274	RAAC01498	transcriptional regulator, DeoR family; Central glycolytic genes regulator	5.693 up
Aaci_2309	RAAC01534	Formamidase (EC 3.5.1.49)	2.309 up
Aaci_2310	RAAC01535	integral membrane sensor signal transduction histidine kinase	2.173 up
Aaci_0742	RAAC01567	Triosephosphate isomerase (EC 5.3.1.1)	2.510 up
Aaci_0743	RAAC01568	Phosphoglycerate mutase (EC 5.4.2.1)	2.391 up
Aaci_0744	RAAC01569	Enolase (EC 4.2.1.11)	2.237 up
Aaci_0746	RAAC01571	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	2.942 up
Aaci_0753	RAAC01582	hypothetical protein	2.467 up
Aaci_0754	RAAC01583	Glycosyltransferase (EC 2.4.1)	3.066 up
Aaci_0755	RAAC01584	hypothetical protein	3.658 up
Aaci_0756	RAAC01585	hypothetical protein	4.197 up
Aaci_0757	RAAC01586	Hypothetical protein	4.268 up
Aaci_0763	RAAC01593	amino acid permease-associated region	7.381 up
Aaci_0764	RAAC01594	Urea carboxylase-associated protein 2	3.951 up
Aaci_0765	RAAC01595	Urea carboxylase-associated protein 1	6.974 up
Aaci_0766	RAAC01596	Urea carboxylase (EC 6.3.4.6)	2.433 up
Aaci_0767	RAAC01597	Allophanate hydrolase (EC 3.5.1.54)	2.181 up
Aaci_0768	RAAC01599	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner membrane component	2.090 up
Aaci_0769	RAAC01600	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner membrane component	3.155 up
Aaci_0770	RAAC01601	extracellular solute-binding protein family 1	2.076 up
Aaci_0852	RAAC01689	Iron permease FTR1	3.234 up
Aaci_0864	RAAC01703	Sulfate adenylyltransferase (EC 2.7.7.4)	4.868 up
Aaci_0865	RAAC01704	transcriptional regulator, MarR family	4.036 up
Aaci_0866	RAAC01705	Protein of unknown function DUF2071	5.626 up
Aaci_0890	RAAC01731	transcriptional regulator, DeoR family; Fructose repressor	2.276 up
Aaci_0891	RAAC01732	1-phosphofructokinase (EC 2.7.1.56)	2.047 up
Aaci_0918	RAAC01761	Protoheme IX farnesyltransferase (EC 2.5.1)	3.330 up
Aaci_0924	RAAC01767	ATP phosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.17)	2.060 up
Aaci_0926	RAAC01769	Imidazoleglycerol-phosphate dehydratase (EC 4.2.1.19)	2.004 up

Aaci_0927	RAAC01770	Imidazole glycerol phosphate synthase, glutamine amidotransferase subunit (EC $242$ -)	2.096 up
Aaci 0928	RAAC01771	phosphoribosylformimino-5-aminoimidazole	2.267 up
		carboxamide ribotide isomerase	
Aaci_0929	RAAC01772	imidazoleglycerol phosphate synthase, cyclase subunit	2.133 up
Aaci_0930	RAAC01773	phosphoribosyl-ATP diphosphatase	2.027 up
Aaci_0947	RAAC01790	Transcriptional regulators, LysR family	2.196 up
Aaci_0979	RAAC01823	Superoxide dismutase (EC 1.15.1.1)	2.597 up
Aaci_0988	RAAC01832	Cysteine desulfurase (EC 2.8.1.7) / Selenocysteine lyase (EC 4.4.1.16)	2.025 up
Aaci_0991	RAAC01835	Rieske (2Fe-2S) iron-sulphur domain protein	2.119 up
Aaci_1004	RAAC01848	Hypothetical protein	2.338 up
Aaci_1034	RAAC01876	cell cycle protein; Rod shape-determining protein rodA	3.450 up
Aaci_1035	RAAC01877	Aminotransferase	2.072 up
Aaci_1036	RAAC01878	hypothetical protein	2.041 up
Aaci_1038	RAAC01880	Hypothetical protein	3.689 up
Aaci_1049	RAAC01891	3D domain protein	2.721 up
Aaci_1054	RAAC01898	putative permease	2.099 up
Aaci_2341	RAAC01933	3H domain protein; Transcriptional repressor for NAD biosynthesis in gram-positives	2.216 up
Aaci_2378	RAAC01972	GTP-sensing transcriptional pleiotropic repressor CodY	2.131 up
Aaci_2381	RAAC01975	Multicopper oxidase type 3	3.563 up
Aaci_2382	RAAC01976	Hemerythrin HHE cation binding domain protein	2.209 up
Aaci_1858	RAAC02030	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1, drug resistance transporter	2.687 up
Aaci_1857	RAAC02031	Transcriptional regulator, GntR family	3.499 up
Aaci_1856	RAAC02032	Radical SAM superfamily protein	3.160 up
Aaci_1824	RAAC02069	cell shape determining protein, MreB/Mrl family	2.106 up
Aaci_1823	RAAC02070	Rod shape-determining protein mreC	2.164 up
Aaci_1822	RAAC02071	Rod shape-determining protein mreD	2.379 up
Aaci_0678	RAAC02209	short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR	2.102 up
Aaci_0662	RAAC02228	cytochrome oxidase assembly	2.129 up
Aaci_0661	RAAC02229	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide IV (EC 1.9.3.1)	2.217 up
Aaci_0661	RAAC02230	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide III (EC 1.9.3.1)	2.107 up
Aaci_0628	RAAC02261	hypothetical protein	2.808 up
Aaci_1165	RAAC02566	Prophage antirepressor protein	2.618 up
Aaci_1229	RAAC02627	Argininosuccinate lyase (EC 4.3.2.1)	2.621 up
Aaci_1230	RAAC02629	Aspartokinase (EC 2.7.2.4)	2.438 up
Aaci_1231	RAAC02630	D-3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.95)	2.179 up
Aaci_1232	RAAC02631	Phosphoserine aminotransferase (EC 2.6.1.52)	2.209 up

Aaci_1233	RAAC02632	Haloacid dehalogenase domain protein hydrolase	2.169 up
Aaci_1357	RAAC02824	Para-aminobenzoate synthetase component I (EC 2.6.1.85) / 4-amino-4-deoxychorismate lyase (EC 4.1.3.38)	2.119 up
Aaci_1419	RAAC02890	SSU ribosomal protein S2P	2.029 up
Aaci_1431	RAAC02901	Hypothetical cytosolic protein; protein of unknown function DUF150	2.369 up
Aaci_1432	RAAC02902	NusA antitermination factor	2.316 up
Aaci_1433	RAAC02903	protein of unknown function DUF448	2.253 up
Aaci_1439	RAAC02909	Riboflavin kinase (EC 2.7.1.26) / FMN adenylyltransferase (EC 2.7.7.2); riboflavin biosynthesis protein RibF	2.122 up
Aaci_1442	RAAC02912	Polyribonucleotide nucleotidyltransferase (EC 2.7.7.8) / Polynucleotide adenylyltransferase (EC 2.7.7.19)	2.126 up
Aaci_1443	RAAC02913	Polysaccharide deacetylase (EC 3.5.1)	2.035 up
Aaci_1444	RAAC02914	Processing peptidase, M16 family	2.234 up
Aaci_1445	RAAC02915	Deoxyuridine 5"-triphosphate nucleotidohydrolase (EC 3.6.1.23)	2.023 up
Aaci_1487	RAAC02961	DNA mismatch repair protein MutL	2.366 up
Aaci_0343	RAAC03013	MMPL domain protein	2.752 up
Aaci_0344	RAAC03014	protein of unknown function DUF1453; Cytochrome c biosynthesis protein, CcdC	2.064 up
Aaci_0345	RAAC03015	peptidase S11 D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase 1	2.252 up
Aaci_0346	RAAC03016	Peptidoglycan glycosyltransferase	2.150 up
Aaci_0393	RAAC03064	Adenylosuccinate lyase (EC 4.3.2.2)	3.522 up
Aaci_0394	RAAC03065	Phosphoribosylamidoimidazole-	3.322 up
Aaci_0395	RAAC03066	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine synthase, purS component (EC 6.3.5.3)	3.136 up
Aaci_0396	RAAC03067	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine synthase I(EC 6.3.5.3)	2.978 up
Aaci_0397	RAAC03068	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine synthase II(EC 6.3.5.3)	3.330 up
Aaci_0398	RAAC03069	Amidophosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.14)	2.906 up
Aaci_0399	RAAC03070	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine cyclo-ligase (EC 6.3.3.1)	3.738 up
Aaci_0400	RAAC03071	Phosphoribosylaminoimidazolecarboxamide formyltransferase (EC 2.1.2.3) / IMP cyclohydrolase (EC 3.5.4.10)	3.336 up
Aaci_0401	RAAC03072	Phosphoribosylamineglycine ligase (EC 6.3.4.13)	3.182 up
Aaci_0402	RAAC03073	protein of unknown function DUF6 transmembrane; Transporter, drug/metabolite exporter family	2.115 up
Aaci_0884	RAAC03688	hypothetical protein	5.399 up
Aaci_0879	RAAC03693	protein of unknown function DUF985	2.830 up

Aaci_0257	RAAC04051	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	4.054 up
Aaci_0259	RAAC04053	D-xylose-binding protein	12.842
			up
Aaci_0260	RAAC04054	D-xylose transport ATP-binding protein xylG	32.091
			up
Aaci_0261	RAAC04055	Xylose transport system permease protein xylH	14.747
			up
Aaci_2781	RAAC04115	LSU ribosomal protein L31P	2.143 up
Aaci_1691	RAAC04326	Nucleoside diphosphate kinase (EC 2.7.4.6)	2.250 up
Aaci_1690	RAAC04327	Patatin	2.250 up
Aaci_0213	RAAC04566	Major facilitator superfamily MFS_1;	2.054 up

	Downregulated	I Genes	
			5.11
JGI Seq ID	SEQ_ID	GENE_INFO	Fold chang
			e 2
Aaci_2901	RAAC00001	Transcriptional regulator, GntR Family	3.468
			down
Aaci_2907	RAAC00004	Hypothetical cytosolic protein	3.358
Aaci 0000	R A A C 00060	Cytidine deaminase (FC 3 5 4 5)	2.094
Add_0009	RAAC00000	Cytume dealinnase (LC 5.5.4.5)	down
Aaci_0010	RAAC00061	Hypothetical protein	2.042
			down
Aaci_1240	RAAC00064	Hypothetical protein	3.831
10.11	<b>DAAG00065</b>		down
Aaci_1241	KAAC00065	Hypothetical protein	3.131 down
Aaci 1242	RAAC00066	Hypothetical protein	2 721
11uc1_12 12	iu neooooo	Hypothetical protein	down
Aaci_1249	RAAC00074	Hypothetical protein	3.383
			down
Aaci_1250	RAAC00075	3-hydroxybutyryl-CoA dehydrogenase (EC	2.179
1050	<b>DAAC</b> 00070	1.1.1.157)	down
Aaci_1253	RAAC00078	family protein	3.729 down
Aaci 1254	RAAC00079	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6 2 1 1)	23 928
11uci_1201		Acetate/CoA ligase	down
Aaci_0147	RAAC00189	acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase; 3-ketoacyl-CoA	2.761
		thiolase (EC 2.3.1.16)	down
Aaci_0146	RAAC00190	short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR; 3-	2.629
		oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier protein] reductase (EC	down
Aaci 0145	RAAC00191	Fnovl-CoA hydratase/isomerase (FC 4 2 1 17)	2 571
	10111000171		down
Aaci_0144	RAAC00192	acyl-CoA dehydrogenase domain protein	2.435
			down
Aaci_0143	RAAC00193	acyl-CoA dehydrogenase domain protein	2.283
A a at 0140	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset 0.010 \mathcal{C}$	Malata dalandar annar (analas antata	down
Aaci_0140	KAAC00190	decarboxylating)	11.380 down
Aaci 0139	RAAC00197	GAF modulated transcriptional regulator. LuxR	29.557
		family	down
Aaci_0138	RAAC00198	Hypothetical protein	6.531
			down
Aaci_0137	RAAC00199	Hypothetical protein	10.198
100: 0126	DAAC00200	DE DCDS family motoin	down
Aaci_0130	KAAC00200	re-roks family protein	10.308

## **APPENDIX V: WAX/Xylose Chemostat Experiments – Gene Regulation**

			down
Aaci_0135	RAAC00201	Hypothetical protein	7.324
_			down
Aaci_0113	RAAC00228	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	2.116
		membrane component	down
Aaci_0295	RAAC00249	Hypothetical protein	3.141
			down
Aaci_0286	RAAC00257	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase; Long-chain-	2.959
		fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	down
Aaci_0280	RAAC00266	hypothetical protein	3.616
			down
Aaci_2594	RAAC00269	Transcriptional regulator, LacI family	2.252
			down
Aaci_2622	RAAC00299	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	3.153
			down
Aaci_2630	RAAC00307	glycoside hydrolase family 3 domain protein; Beta-	4.151
		glucosidase (EC 3.2.1.21) / Beta-xylosidase (EC	down
	D 4 4 600014	3.2.1.37)	2.002
Aaci_2636	RAAC00314	Hypothetical protein	3.093
	DAAC00215	I have a the start and start	down
Aaci_2037	KAAC00515	Hypothetical protein	4.792
	PAAC00328	unassigned	2 105
	KAAC00328	unassigned	2.105 down
Aaci 2650	$R \Delta \Delta C 00329$	CRISPR-associated protein Cas?	2 592
Adc1_2050	ICH (C0052)	erribi re ussoended protein eusz	down
Aaci 2787	RAAC00481	Enovl-CoA hydratase/isomerase: 3-	2 406
11uc1_2707	10111000101	hydroxybutyryl-CoA dehydratase (EC 4.2.1.55)	down
Aaci 2795	RAAC00488	Acvl-CoA dehvdrogenase domain protein (EC	2.978
		1.3.99)	down
Aaci_2807	RAAC00501	hypothetical protein; Alpha/beta hydrolase	4.253
			down
Aaci_2824	RAAC00517	Glycosyl transferase, family 2	3.224
			down
Aaci_2825	RAAC00519	hypothetical protein	7.330
			down
Aaci_2828	RAAC00523	hypothetical protein	8.916
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> = = +		down
Aaci_2829	RAAC00524	Aminoglycoside phosphotransferase (EC 2.7.1)	2.498
A: 0051	DAAC00540		down
Aaci_2851	KAAC00549	Transcriptional regulator, Merk family	12.011
A a ai 1951	PAAC00550	Acul Co A debudrogenese domain protain/EC	$\frac{1}{2}$ 020
Aaci_2052	KAAC00550	1 3 00 3)	2.950 down
Anci 2853	RAAC00551	Hypothetical protein	3 178
Add_2000	1011000000		down
Aaci 2871	RAAC00571	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	3.511
140/1	1011000071	membrane component	down
Aaci 2872	RAAC00572	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	7.228
		membrane component	down

Aaci_2873	RAAC00573	extracellular solute-binding protein family 1;	7.691
		Maltose/maltodextrin-binding protein	down
Aaci_2874	RAAC00574	alpha amylase catalytic region	2.426
			down
Aaci 2881	RAAC00583	protein of unknown function DUF969	2.305
_			down
Aaci 2889	RAAC00596	extracellular solute-binding protein, Family 5	3.099
_			down
Aaci 2890	RAAC00598	Transcriptional regulator, AraC family	3.543
—			down
Aaci 2893	RAAC00601	Nitrogen regulatory protein P-II	3.319
_			down
Aaci 2894	RAAC00602	Alpha-L-arabinofuranosidase (EC 3.2.1.55)	3.435
		1	down
Aaci 2896	RAAC00604	3-dehydroquinate synthase. Arabinose operon	2.460
	1011000001	protein araM	down
Aaci 2897	RAAC00605	L-arabinose isomerase (EC 5.3.1.4)	2.298
			down
Aaci 2898	RAAC00606	class II aldolase/adducin family protein: L-	2.156
1401_2070		ribulose-5-phosphate 4-epimerase (EC 5 1 3 4)	down
Aaci 2900	RAAC00608	sugar transporter: Arabinose/Xvlose/Galactose	3 185
11uti_2/00	1111100000	nermease: nroton symporter	down
Anci 2238	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 00625$	transcriptional regulator. LacI family: Catabolite	7 39/
Adti_2230	RAAC00025	control protein A	down
Angi 2237	PAAC00626	every control protein A	6 6 5 0
Aaci_2237	KAAC00020	Alpha glucosida hinding protein	0.039 down
A a ai 2226	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \mathbf{C} 0 0 6 27$	hinding protoin dependent transport systems inpor	7.623
Aaci_2230	KAAC00027	membrane component	7.025 down
A a ai 2225	PAAC00628	hinding protoin dependent transport systems inper	00WII 8 460
Aaci_2255	KAAC00028	mambrone component	0.409 down
Apr: 2234	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \mathbf{C} = 00620$	DfkP domain protain: Erustakinasa (EC 2.7.1.4)	2 822
Aaci_2234	KAAC00029	FIRD domain protein, Fluctorinase (EC 2.7.1.4)	2.033 down
April 1222	DAAC00620	Homogoning debudrogeness (EC 1 1 1 2)	2 0 0 0
Aaci_2255	KAAC00050	Homoserme denydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.5)	2.900
A agi 2222	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \mathbf{C} \cap \mathbf{C} \circ \mathbf{C}$	Branchad abain aming agid amingtransformed (EC	6.492
Aaci_2232	KAAC00032	2.6.1.42)	0.485 down
A agi 2220	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset \mathbf{O} \cap \mathbf{C} \geq \mathbf{C}$	$\frac{2.0.1.42}{\text{Dibudrouss oright debudrotose}} (EC 4.2.1.0)$	2 076
Aaci_2230	KAAC00033	Dinyuroxy-aciu denyuratase (EC 4.2.1.9)	3.9/0
		A aptalactota gymthaga lange gyburit (EC 2 2 1 ()	
Aaci_2229	KAAC00634	Acetoraciate synthase large subunit (EC 2.2.1.6)	3.008 d
	DAAC00625	A set al set at a set the set and the set all set the set of the s	aown
Aaci_2228	KAAC00633	Acelolactate synthase small subunit (EC 2.2.1.6)	3.313
	DAAGOOGAG		aown
Aacı_2227	RAAC00636	Ketol-acid reductoisomerase (EC 1.1.1.86)/2-	3.286
	D 4 4 000 507	dehydropantoate 2-reductase (EC 1.1.1.169)	down
Aaci_2226	RAAC00637	3-isopropylmalate dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.85)	3.100
			down
Aaci_2225	RAAC00638	Isopropylmalate/citramalate isomerase large	2.460
		subunit (EC 4.2.1.33) / Isopropylmalate/citramalate	down
		isomerase large subunit (EC 4.2.1.35)	
Aaci_2224	RAAC00639	3-isopropylmalate dehydratase small subunit (EC	2.058
		4.2.1.33)	down

Aaci 2200	RAAC00655	NUDIX hydrolase	2 081
Adt1_2209	KAAC00033	NODIA hydrolase	down
Aaci 2208	RAAC00656	transcriptional coactivator/pterin dehydratase	2.781
	1001000000		down
Aaci 2207	RAAC00657	Hypothetical protein	2.905
—			down
Aaci_2206	RAAC00659	Xylose isomerase domain protein TIM barrel	5.033
			down
Aaci_2205	RAAC00660	aldo/keto reductase	4.327
			down
Aaci_2180	RAAC00689	Xylose isomerase (EC 5.3.1.5)	2.206
	<b>T</b> + + <b>C</b> + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +		down
Aaci_2179	RAAC00690	Xylulose kinase (EC 2.7.1.17)	2.161
	D. 4. C00712		down
Aaci_2157	RAAC00713	Xylose isomerase domain protein TIM barrel	3.601
A 2156		Vulses isomeress domain protein TIM hormal	down
Aaci_2150	KAAC00/14	Aylose isomerase domain protein Thy barren	5.705 down
Anci 2155	RAAC00715	Xulosa isomerasa domain protain TIM harrel	3 53/
Adu_2133	NAAC00/15		down
Aaci 2154	RAAC00716	oxidoreductase domain protein	3 005
11uci_2101	1011000710	oxidoreddeddae domain protein	down
Aaci 2153	RAAC00717	oxidoreductase domain protein	3.183
		I	down
Aaci_2139	RAAC00732	ABC transporter related	4.488
			down
Aaci_2138	RAAC00733	Phosphotransferase system, phosphocarrier protein	2.243
		HPr; Catabolite repression protein crh	down
Aaci_2137	RAAC00734	methyl-accepting chemotaxis sensory transducer	2.519
			down
Aaci_2079	RAAC00792	Nitrilase/cyanide hydratase and apolipoprotein N-	2.146
A	D A A COORO2	acyltransferase	down
Aaci_2070	KAAC00805	LINDE family protein	8.321 down
Anci 2060	R A A C 00804	major facilitator superfamily MES 1:	6 976
Aaci_2009	KAAC00004	SUGAR/SODIUM SYMPORTER	down
Aaci 2067	RAAC00806	short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR · 3-	2.486
1 <b>1401_2</b> 007	Iunicouou	oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier protein] reductase (EC	down
		1.1.1.100)	
Aaci_2060	RAAC00812	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit A (2.8.3.5)	18.950
			down
Aaci_2059	RAAC00813	3-oxoacid CoA-transferase subunit B (2.8.3.5)	21.919
			down
Aaci_2058	RAAC00814	Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase (EC 2.3.1.9)	11.723
			down
Aaci_2057	RAAC00815	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1),	13.153
	DAA COOCT C	Psuedogene?	down
Aac1_2056	KAAC00816	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase domain protein	2.605
A a a; 2055		Propional CoA corbonaless histin containing	aown
Aaci_2055	KAAC00817	subunit (EC 6.4.1.3)	3.040 down
		subuint (EC 0.4.1.3)	down

Aaci_2054	RAAC00818	biotin/lipoyl attachment domain-containing protein	7.157
			down
Aaci_2054	RAAC00819	Biotin carboxyl carrier protein	4.808
			down
Aaci_2053	RAAC00820	pyruvate carboxyltransferase;	3.187
		Hydroxymethylglutaryl-CoA lyase (EC 4.1.3.4)	down
Aaci_2052	RAAC00821	Propionyl-CoA carboxylase beta chain (EC 6.4.1.3)	2.807
			down
Aaci_2035	RAAC00839	AMP-(fatty)acid ligases	19.420
			down
Aaci_0537	RAAC00840	arsenate reductase (thioredoxin)	4.961
			down
Aaci_0536	RAAC00841	Arsenical pump membrane protein	3.878
			down
Aaci_0527	RAAC00985	methyl-accepting chemotaxis sensory transducer	2.177
	D L L COOOOC		down
Aaci_0526	RAAC00986	diguanylate cyclase and metal dependent	2.145
1605	DAAC01024	phosphohydrolase	down
Aaci_1625	KAAC01024	4-nydroxybenzoate 3-monooxygenase (EC	5.149
April 1623	PAAC01026	1.14.15.2)	00WII
Aaci_1023	KAAC01020	1 12 11 15)	3.820 down
Angi 1622	PAAC01027	Retaine aldehude dehudrogenase: 2	5 202
Aaci_1022	KAAC01027	aminomuconate 6-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	down
		(FC 1 2 1 32)	uown
Aaci 1621	RAAC01028	2-oxopent-4-enoate hydratase (EC 4 2 1 80)	4 537
11401_1021	1011001020		down
Aaci 1620	RAAC01029	Acetaldehvde dehvdrogenase (EC 1.2.1.10)	4.674
		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	down
Aaci 1619	RAAC01030	4-hydroxy-2-oxovalerate aldolase (EC 4.1.3.39)	3.448
_			down
Aaci_1618	RAAC01031	4-oxalocrotonate decarboxylase (EC 4.1.1.77)	3.134
			down
Aaci_1617	RAAC01032	4-oxalocrotonate tautomerase (EC 5.3.2)	2.403
			down
Aaci_1608	RAAC01041	Pyruvate, phosphate dikinase (EC 2.7.9.1)	3.511
			down
Aaci_1600	RAAC01050	Ribonucleoside-diphosphate reductase beta chain	2.963
		(EC 1.17.4.1)	down
Aaci_1599	RAAC01051	Ribonucleoside-diphosphate reductase alpha chain	3.352
1. 1. 1. 50.6	DAAC01054	(EC 1.17.4.1)	down
Aacı_1596	RAAC01054	acyl-CoA denydrogenase domain protein	3.338
A 1502		5 matheditatushu duafalata hamaanataina	down
Aaci_1585	KAAC01008	5-methyltetranydroiolatenomocysteine	2.157 down
		hinding subunit / Mathylanatatrahydrofolata	down
		reductase (EC 1.5.1.20)	
Aaci 1578	RAAC01073	sugar transporter: Arabinose/Xylose/Galactose	2 325
1uci_13/0	M M M M 10/3	nermease	down
Aaci 1576	RAAC01075	Myo-inositol catabolism IolB domain protein	2.129
			down

Aaci_1573	RAAC01079	Glutamine synthetase (EC 6.3.1.2)	2.043
			down
Aaci_0062	RAAC01107	Na+/solute symporter	5.315
			down
Aaci_0063	RAAC01108	Hypothetical protein	6.900
			down
Aaci_0104	RAAC01151	signal transduction histidine kinase, nitrogen	3.743
		specific, NtrB	down
Aaci_0110	RAAC01158	Transcriptional regulator, GntR family	3.180
			down
Aaci_0111	RAAC01159	extracellular solute-binding protein family 5	3.315
			down
	RAAC01173	DNA primase	2.598
			down
Aaci_2450	RAAC01268	Peptidase (EC 3.4) / Cell surface sugar-binding	6.474
	<b>D</b> 4 4 <b>C</b> 6 4 <b>A</b> 6 6	protein	down
Aaci_2451	RAAC01269	Acyltransferase family protein	4.827
	D 4 4 CO1050		down
Aaci_2452	RAAC01270	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase; Acyl-acyl	9.950
	DAA (001071	carrier protein synthetase (EC 6.2.1.20)	down
Aaci_2453	RAAC012/1	Oligoendopeptidase F (EC 3.4.24)	2.309
	DAAC01076	1. The second is the second sector sector is the second	down
Aac1_2458	RAAC01276	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	4.277
A a a: 2450	DAAC01277	memorane component	down
Aaci_2459	KAAC01277	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	4.545
A 2460	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset 01279$	autropollulor colute hinding protoin family 1	
Aaci_2400	KAAC01276	extracential solute-officing protein family f	7.005 down
April 2461	PAAC01270	hypothetical protain	4.820
Aaci_2401	KAAC01279	nypometical protein	4.020 down
Aaci 2462	RAAC01280	oxidoreductase domain protein	3 723
Adc1_2402	RiffC01200	oxidoreductase domain protein	down
Aaci 2469	RAAC01288	Phosphatase/phosphohexomutase family protein	2.418
11uci_2 109	10111001200	r nosphause, phosphonexonnause running protein	down
Aaci 2470	RAAC01289	Oligopeptide transport ATP-binding protein oppF	9.160
		•	down
Aaci 2471	RAAC01290	Oligopeptide transport ATP-binding protein oppD	12.826
			down
Aaci_2472	RAAC01291	Oligopeptide transport system permease protein	5.020
		oppC	down
Aaci_2473	RAAC01292	Oligopeptide transport system permease protein	19.872
		oppB	down
Aaci_2474	RAAC01293	extracellular solute-binding protein family 5;	3.085
		Oligopeptide-binding protein oppA	down
Aaci_2475	RAAC01294	glycoside hydrolase family 9; Endoglucanase C	2.845
		(EC 3.2.1.4)	down
Aaci_2487	RAAC01306	drug resistance transporter, EmrB/QacA subfamily	2.064
			down
	RAAC01308	Hypothetical cytosolic protein	2.121
			down

Aaci_2495	RAAC01316	Glucarate/galactarate transporter	4.048
	DAAC01207		
Aac1_2504	RAAC01327	Aldenyde denydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	2.044
	D + + 004070		down
Aaci_2534	RAAC01350	FAD linked oxidase domain protein; (S)-2-	3.006
		hydroxy-acid oxidase subunit GlcE (EC 1.1.3.15)	down
Aaci_2533	RAAC01351	protein of unknown function DUF224 cysteine-rich	4.347
		region domain protein; (S)-2-hydroxy-acid oxidase	down
		subunit GlcF (EC 1.1.3.15)	
Aaci_2532	RAAC01352	FAD linked oxidase domain protein; (S)-2-	2.988
		hydroxy-acid oxidase chain D (EC 1.1.3.15)	down
Aaci_2530	RAAC01354	Malate synthase (EC 2.3.3.9)	2.275
			down
Aaci 2529	RAAC01355	L-lactate permease	14.133
_		*	down
	RAAC01356	unassigned	7.360
		ç	down
Aaci 2528	RAAC01357	alpha/beta hydrolase fold protein;	2.130
_		Lysophospholipase L2 (EC 3.1.1.5)	down
Aaci 2527	RAAC01358	major facilitator superfamily MFS 1, sugar	3.038
—		transport related (SEED)	down
Aaci 2527	RAAC01359	major facilitator superfamily MFS 1	5.684
_		J I J –	down
Aaci 2526	RAAC01360	(S)-2-hydroxy-acid oxidase chain D (EC 1.1.3.15)	5.692
			down
Aaci 2525	RAAC01361	unassigned	6.031
		<b>B</b>	down
Aaci 2524	RAAC01362	Proline dehydrogenase (EC 1.5.99.8)	8.814
—			down
Aaci 2523	RAAC01363	GABA-specific permease	5.623
_		1 1	down
Aaci 2522	RAAC01364	Amino acid permease	7.230
			down
Aaci 2521	RAAC01365	Proline iminopeptidase (EC 3.4.11.5)	2.809
_			down
Aaci 2516	RAAC01370	Xvlose isomerase domain protein TIM barrel	2.045
			down
Aaci 2515	RAAC01371	Hypothetical protein: Major facilitator superfamily	3.804
		MFS 1	down
Aaci 2510	RAAC01376	extracellular solute-binding protein family 5	3.260
—			down
<b>Aaci 0166</b>	RAAC01413	Serine/threonine protein phosphatase (EC 3.1.3.16)	2.141
_			down
Aaci 0164	RAAC01415	aminoglycoside phosphotransferase	3.293
	-		down
Aaci 0162	RAAC01417	Transcriptional regulator, IclR family	2.761
			down
Aaci 0161	RAAC01418	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	7.439
	-		down
Aaci 0160	RAAC01419	MaoC domain-containing protein dehydratase	13.142
		31	down

Aaci_0159	RAAC01420	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	19.684
			down
Aaci_0158	RAAC01421	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (EC 1.3.99)	9.264
			down
Aaci_0157	RAAC01422	short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR	10.612
			down
Aaci_0156	RAAC01423	3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier protein] reductase (EC	8.343
		1.1.1.100)	down
Aaci_0155	RAAC01425	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase domain protein; Acyl-	11.295
—		CoA dehydrogenase, short-chain specific (EC	down
		1.3.99.2)	
Aaci 2241	RAAC01465	Transcription elongation factor greA	2.361
			down
Aaci 2258	RAAC01482	Oligopentide-binding protein oppA	4 346
Adc1_2250	10111001402	ongopeptide officing protein oppri	down
Anci 2250	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 01/183$	Oligonentide transport system permease protein	2 576
Adti_2237	MIRC01403	annB	down
Aaci 2260	RAAC01/8/	Oligopentide transport system permassa protoin	2.004
Aaci_2200	KAAC01404	ongopeptide transport system permease protein	2.004 down
1	DAAC01497	Oliconantida transport ATD hinding protain app	2 1 2 2
Aaci_2203	KAAC0148/	Ongopeptide transport ATP-binding protein oppD	2.125 damm
	DAAC01400	$P_{1}$ (EC 0.7.1.22)	
Aaci_2275	RAAC01499	Pantothenate kinase (EC 2.7.1.33)	2.186
	D 4 4 CO1 500		down
Aaci_2276	RAAC01500	PfkB domain protein; Ribokinase (EC 2.7.1.15)	2.190
			down
Aaci_2277	RAAC01501	Periplasmic binding protein/LacI transcriptional	2.595
		regulator; ATP-dependent ribose uptake	down
Aaci_2278	RAAC01502	inner-membrane translocator; Ribose transport	7.407
		system permease protein rbsC	down
Aaci_2279	RAAC01503	ABC transporter related; Ribose transport ATP-	6.843
		binding protein rbsA	down
Aaci_2280	RAAC01504	RbsD or FucU transport; ABC-type ribose transport	2.896
		system, auxiliary component; D-ribose mutarotase	down
		(EC 5.1.3)	
Aaci_2281	RAAC01505	transcriptional regulator, LacI family	2.625
			down
Aaci_2305	RAAC01531	putative methyl-accepting chemotaxis sensory transducer	3.835
			down
Aaci_2306	RAAC01532	Extracellular solute-binding protein family 1;	5.336
—		Predicted beta-glucoside-regulated ABC transport	down
		system	
Aaci 2307	RAAC01533	Nitrilase/cyanide hydratase and apolipoprotein N-	3.405
		acyltransferase	down
	RAAC01575	Aldehvde dehvdrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	2.798
		,	down
Aaci 0785	RAAC01614	NAD-dependent epimerase/dehydratase: dTDP-	3.180
		glucose 4.6-dehydratase (FC 4.2.1.46)	down
Aaci 0786	RAAC01615	Glycoside hydrolase clan GH-D: Alpha-	2,757
1401_0700	141601015	galactosidase (FC 3 2 1 22)	down
Aaci 0787	RAAC01616	Oxidoreductase (FC $1.1.1_{-}$ )	2 174
Maci_0707	10101010		down
			uown

Aaci_0788	RAAC01617	Carbohydrate kinase, FGGY-like protein	2.018
			down
Aaci_0789	RAAC01618	Hypothetical protein; Glycoside hydrolase, catalytic domain	2.924
			down
Aaci_0790	RAAC01619	Methylmalonyl CoA epimerase (EC 5.1.99.1)	3.424
			down
Aaci_0792	RAAC01622	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1; Sugar	2.479
		transporter	down
Aaci_0794	RAAC01625	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner membrane	1.705
		component	down
Aaci_0795	RAAC01626	extracellular solute-binding protein family 1	3.923
			down
Aaci_0796	RAAC01627	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	4.177
		membrane component	down
Aaci_0797	RAAC01628	Glycoside hydrolase family 4; Alpha-galactosidase	2.946
		(EC 3.2.1.22)	down
Aaci_0798	RAAC01629	2-methylcitrate synthase (EC 2.3.3.5)	6.403
			down
Aaci_0799	RAAC01630	2-methylcitrate dehydratase (EC 4.2.1.79) / 2-	4.631
		methylisocitrate dehydratase (EC 4.2.1.99)	down
Aaci_0800	RAAC01631	Methylisocitrate lyase (EC 4.1.3.30)	3.333
			down
Aaci_0806	RAAC01638	Transcriptional regulator, TetR family	2.501
			down
Aaci_0807	RAAC01639	Phenylacetic acid degradation protein paaA	3.470
			down
Aaci_0808	RAAC01640	Phenylacetic acid degradation protein paaB	5.179
			down
Aaci_0809	RAAC01641	Phenylacetic acid degradation protein paaC	3.930
	D. 4. CO.1. (42		down
Aaci_0810	RAAC01642	phenylacetate-CoA oxygenase subunit PaaJ	6.838
	D. 4. CO.1.642		down
Aaci_0811	RAAC01643	Phenylacetate-coenzyme A ligase (EC 6.2.1.30)	6.950
	DAA CO1644		down
Aaci_0812	RAAC01644	Hypothetical cytosolic protein; Ethyl tert-butyl	3.075
A . 0012	DAAC01645	ether degradation EthD	down
Aaci_0813	RAAC01645	Succinate-semialdenyde denydrogenase [NADP+]	4.609
A 0014		(EC 1.2.1.10)	down
Aaci_0814	KAAC01040	Enoyi-CoA iiyuratase (EC $4.2.1.17$ )	4.404 down
April 0822	<b>DAAC0165</b> 4	Hypothetical protein	2 780
Aaci_0022	KAAC01034	Hypothetical protein	2.709 down
Angi 0873	RAAC01655	Transcriptional regulator	2 1 2 2
Aac1_0025	KAAC01055		down
Aaci 0824	RAAC01656	Histidinol-phosphate aminotransferase (EC 2 6 1 0)	2 232
11aC1_0027	101000	motomor-phosphate anniotransierase (LC 2.0.1.7)	down
Aaci 0825	RAAC01657	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	2.858
Tuel_0020	1011001007	subunit (EC 1 2 4 1)	down
Aaci 0826	RAAC01658	Pyrilvate dehydrogenase E1 component beta	3 642
		subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
			40 11

Aaci_0827	RAAC01659	Dihydrolipoamide acetyltransferase component of	2.725
		pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (EC 2.3.1.12)	down
Aaci_0838	RAAC01672	Multidrug/protein/lipid ABC transporter family,	2.177
		ATP-binding and permease protein	down
Aaci_0840	RAAC01674	Hypothetical protein	4.156
			down
Aaci_0860	RAAC01698	ABC transporter ATP-binding protein	2.273
			down
Aaci_0876	RAAC01715	Helix-turn-helix, AraC family	18.569
			down
Aaci_0877	RAAC01716	Multidrug resistance protein B	2.209
			down
Aaci_0891	RAAC01732	1-phosphofructokinase (EC 2.7.1.56)	2.024
			down
Aaci_0892	RAAC01733	PTS system, fructose-specific IIBC component (EC	4.390
		2.7.1.69)	down
Aaci_0901	RAAC01744	Hypothetical protein	5.100
			down
Aaci_0902	RAAC01745	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	7.739
	D. 1. 001716	subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aaci_0903	RAAC01746	Pyruvate dehydrogenase EI component beta	7.366
	DAAC01747	subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	down
Aac1_0904	RAAC01/4/	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	9.487
	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset 0.1749$	$L_{\text{restate }2}$ man a subscenaria (EC 1 12 12 4)	down
Aaci_0905	KAAC01748	Lactate 2-monooxygenase (EC 1.15.12.4)	0.343 down
A a a; 0006	<b>BAAC01740</b>	Sontum formation protain Maf	00WII 2 105
Aaci_0900	KAAC01749	Septum formation protein Mar	2.195 down
Anci 00/3	RAAC01786	Hypothetical protein	2 551
Adc1_0743	Ref Ref 1700	Typothetical protein	down
Aaci 0998	RAAC01842	Hypothetical protein	2.276
1 <b>11101</b> _0770	10.110010.2		down
	RAAC01843	unassigned	6.022
		6	down
Aaci_1045	RAAC01887	Glutamyl aminopeptidase	2.364
—			down
Aaci_1055	RAAC01897	Alpha/beta hydrolase fold-3 domain protein;	6.051
		Esterase (EC 3.1.1)	down
Aaci_1899	RAAC01900	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	4.463
			down
Aaci_2339	RAAC01930	Hypothetical protein	3.500
			down
Aaci_2340	RAAC01931	Hypothetical protein	3.219
			down
Aaci_1900	RAAC01989	Oligosaccharide-binding protein	2.714
	DAA (201000)	11 11 21 1 1 22 2 2 2	down
Aac1_1899	KAAC01990	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	14.224
A a ct 1000	DAAC01001	hinding protoin dependent transmitteret	down
Aaci_1898	KAAC01991	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	13.344
		memorane component	down

Aaci_1897	RAAC01992	oligopeptide/dipeptide ABC transporter, ATPase	11.370
		subunit	down
Aaci_1896	RAAC01993	oligopeptide/dipeptide ABC transporter, ATPase subunit	11.993 down
Aaci_1895	RAAC01994	beta-galactosidase/Beta-glucosidase (EC 3.2.1.21)	7.880 down
Aaci_1894	RAAC01995	Hypothetical protein	4.814 down
Aaci_1893	RAAC01996	Diaminopimelate epimerase (EC 5.1.1.7)	3.398
	RAAC02036	unassigned	7.936 down
Aaci_1853	RAAC02037	unassigned membrane protein, GPR1/FUN34/yaaH family	7.257 down
Aaci_0711	RAAC02175	ABC transporter, solute-binding, sugar transport	2.425 down
Aaci_0710	RAAC02176	Inner-membrane translocator; Ribose/xylose/arabinose/galactoside ABC-type transport systems	9.583 down
Aaci_0709	RAAC02177	Inner-membrane translocator; Ribose/xylose/arabinose/galactoside ABC-type transport systems	9.378 down
Aaci_0708	RAAC02178	ABC transporter related; Ribose transport ATP- binding protein rbsA	10.528 down
Aaci_0707	RAAC02179	Hypothetical protein	7.268 down
Aaci_0706	RAAC02180	L-rhamnose isomerase (EC 5.3.1.14)	2.528 down
Aaci_0692	RAAC02194	Hypothetical protein	2.264 down
Aaci_0691	RAAC02195	Hypothetical protien	2.927 down
Aaci_0690	RAAC02196	TrmA family RNA methyltransferase	2.889 down
	RAAC02200	unassigned	2.962 down
Aaci_0685	RAAC02201	Hypothetical protein	7.704 down
	RAAC02204	unassigned	2.208 down
Aaci_0655	RAAC02235	LuxR family two component transcriptional regulator	2.016 down
Aaci_0653	RAAC02237	ABC transporter permease protein	2.015
Aaci_0652	RAAC02238	ABC transporter related protein; ABC transporter ATP-binding protein	3.007 down
	RAAC02273	unassigned	3.206
Aaci 0153	$R \Delta \Delta C 02274$	iron-containing alcohol dehydrogenese	2 1/7
Aaci_0155	10111002274	non containing alcohol denythogenase	down
Aaci 0152	RAAC02275	Aldehyde dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.3)	2.394

			down
Aaci 0151	RAAC02276	hypothetical protein	2.743
			down
Aaci 0150	RAAC02277	ABC-1 domain protein; Ubiquinone biosynthesis	2.615
_		monooxygenase UbiB	down
Aaci 0148	RAAC02279	Hypothetical protein	3.081
_			down
Aaci 2981	RAAC02317	Hypothetical protein	2.307
			down
Aaci 2982	RAAC02318	Transposase IS66	2.125
_		•	down
Aaci_2983	RAAC02319	Transposase	2.020
			down
Aaci_2984	RAAC02320	Transposase	2.467
			down
Aaci_2987	RAAC02321	phosphoribosylglycinamide synthetase	2.185
			down
Aaci_2988	RAAC02322	major facilitator superfamily protein	4.454
			down
Aaci_2989	RAAC02323	Methyltransferase (EC 2.1.1)	2.809
			down
Aaci_2990	RAAC02324	Radical SAM domain protein; Fe-S	3.138
		OXIDOREDUCTASE (1.8)	down
	RAAC02325	Pollen-specific membrane integral protein	2.629
			down
	RAAC02326	unassigned	2.963
	D. 4. C000007		down
Aaci_2991	RAAC02327	cobalamin synthesis protein P47K	3.319
	D A A C002200		down
Aaci_2993	RAAC02328	Hypothetical protein	2.924
	D A A C02220	unactioned	down
	KAAC02529	unassigned	5.839 down
April 2004	D & A C02222	N agestultransformed CCN5	2 8 4 2
Aaci_2774	KAAC02552	IN-acetylitalisterase OCIN5	2.045 down
Aaci 3039	RAAC02376	Hypothetical protein	2 399
Adci_5057	Rf II (C02570	Trypolitetteal protein	down
	RAAC02378	unassigned	2 174
	10111002370	unussigned	down
Aaci 2557	RAAC02379	family 2 glycosyl transferase	2.123
			down
Aaci 0446	RAAC02437	Ribonuclease HI (EC 3.1.26.4)	3.518
_		× /	down
Aaci_0445	RAAC02438	AMP-dependent synthetase and ligase; Acetyl-	13.334
		coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1)	down
Aaci_0444	RAAC02439	PAS Modulated Fis Family Sigma-54-dependent	19.784
		transcriptional activator	down
Aaci_0443	RAAC02440	Major facilitator superfamily MFS-1; General	18.074
		substrate (sugar) transporter	down
Aaci_0442	RAAC02441	Methylmalonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	18.717

		(acylating) (EC 1 2 1 27)	down
0441	DAAC02442	(acylating) (LC 1.2.1.27)	10.500
Aac1_0441	KAAC02442	Iron-containing alconol denydrogenase	18.520
0.407	DAAC002457	<b>YY</b> ,1,1,1,1,1	down
Aacı_0427	RAAC0245/	Hypothetical protein	11.366
	D 4 4 600 4 6 6		down
Aaci_0419	RAAC02466	phosphotransferase system, phosphocarrier protein	2.484
		HPr	down
Aaci_0403	RAAC02483	Extracellular solute-binding protein family 5	3.146 down
	$R \Delta \Delta C 02484$	unassigned	2 126
	ICH IC02+0+	unussigned	down
Aaci 1081	RAAC02486	FliA/WhiG subfamily RNA polymerase sigma-28	2 449
Aaci_1001	R/ II IC 02+00	subunit	down
April 0/182	PAAC02400	Hypothetical protein	2 130
Aaci_0402	KAAC02470	Hypothetical protein	2.150 down
April 1124	DAAC02542	Hypothetical protain	2 221
Aati_1134	KAAC02342	riypomenear protein	2.521 down
A a ai 1126	DAAC02542	DNA adaping methylaga (EC 2 1 1 72)	2 162
Aaci_1130	NAAUU2343	Diver auclimic methylase (EC 2.1.1.12)	2.105 down
A	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} = \mathbf{C} + $	and Call debuder compare domain motoin.	00WII
Aaci_1209	KAAC02007	acyl-CoA denydrogenase domain protein;	2.005
		1.3.99)	down
Aaci_1210	RAAC02608	Naphthoate synthase (EC 4.1.3.36)	5.469
_			down
Aaci 1211	RAAC02609	2-HYDROXYCYCLOHEXANE-1-CARBOXYL-	6.124
-		COA DEHYDROGENASE (EC 1.3), short-	down
		chain dehydrogenase/reductase SDR	
Aaci 1212	RAAC02610	Long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase (EC 6.2.1.3)	4.056
			down
Aaci 1214	RAAC02612	transcriptional regulator. LacI family	12.536
		, and the second s	down
Aaci 1215	RAAC02613	extracellular solute-binding protein family 1	9.510
			down
Aaci 1216	RAAC02614	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	18 792
	1011002011	membrane component	down
Aaci 1217	RAAC02615	binding-protein-dependent transport systems inner	12 395
1401_1217	1011002010	membrane component	down
Aaci 1218	RAAC02616	Glycoside hydrolase family 2 TIM barrel: Beta-	13 832
1410	10111002010	galactosidase (EC 3.2.1.23)	down
Aaci 0058	RAAC02663	Transcriptional regulator GntR family	2.022
	11 11 1002000	The second regarded, once fulling	down
Aaci 0055	RAAC02666	Glycerol kinase (FC 2 7 1 30)	8 001
	10.11.1002000		down
	RAAC02667	Putative pit accessory protein	2.956
	1111102007	r attaire pit accessory protoni	down
	$R \Delta \Delta C 02668$	I ow-affinity inorganic phoenbate transporter	2 261
	NAAC02000	Low-armity morganic phosphate transporter	down
A a a i 00.49	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \Lambda C 0 2676$	Alpha Larabinofuranosidasa lika protain: VV	5 502
Aaci_0040	NAAC02070	הואים-ב-מומטוווטועומוטאעמאל-ווגע פוטופווו, אא	J.J73 down
		Nucleoside transport system normasse protein	2 296
	KAAC02092	Nucleoside transport system permease protein	2.380

			down
	RAAC02702	Isocitrate lyase (EC 4.1.3.1)	4.652
		-	down
Aaci_2902	RAAC02733	periplasmic binding protein/LacI transcriptional	5.720
		regulator	down
Aaci_2903	RAAC02734	inner-membrane translocator	6.553
_			down
Aaci_2904	RAAC02735	ABC transporter related, ATP-binding protein	12.566
_			down
	RAAC02737	6-phosphogluconate dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.44)	2.749
			down
	RAAC02842	unassigned	3.482
		C	down
Aaci 1452	RAAC02922	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (EC 1.3.99)	22.063
		je ge and je ge	down
Aaci 1470	RAAC02923	3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.31)	12.868
			down
Aaci 1454	RAAC02924	Malonate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	10.915
		(acetylating) (EC 1.2.1.18) / Methylmalonate-	down
		semialdehyde dehydrogenase (acylating) (EC	
		1 2 1 27)	
Aaci 1455	RAAC02925	3-hydroxyisobutyryl-CoA hydrolase (EC 3.1.2.4).	8.483
	10.110.02/20	Enovl-CoA hydratase/isomerase	down
Aaci 1456	RAAC02926	Acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase (EC 6.2.1.1)/AMP-	7.179
11401_1 100	10.02/20	(fatty) acid ligase	down
Aaci 1457	RAAC02927	3-ketoacyl-CoA thiolase (EC 2.3.1.16), acetyl-CoA	6.714
	10.11002/2/	acetyltransferase	down
Aaci 1458	RAAC02928	3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier protein] reductase (EC	4.168
		1.1.1.100)	down
	RAAC02975	unassigned	2.065
			down
	RAAC02976	unassigned	2.129
			down
Aaci 0310	RAAC02980	twitching motility protein	2.638
			down
Aaci 0311	RAAC02981	Peptidase family A24	2.905
		,, <u>,</u>	down
Aaci 0318	RAAC02988	transglutaminase domain protein	2.410
		Protein	down
Aaci 0319	RAAC02989	glycosidase PH1107-related	2.006
	/ - /		down
	RAAC02995	Arginine permease	2.962
			down
Aaci 0334	RAAC03003	Flavin reductase domain-containing FMN-binding	7.843
		protein	down
Aaci 0335	RAAC03004	Major Facilitator Superfamily MFS-1: General	7.692
		substrate (sugar) transporter	down
	RAAC03005	Transcriptional regulator. GntR family	3.773
		······································	down

		(EC 4.1.1.68)	down
	RAAC03007	5-carboxymethyl-2-hydroxymuconic-semialdehyde	4.388
		dehydrogenase (EC 1.2.1.60)	down
Aaci_0339	RAAC03008	4-hydroxyphenylacetate 3-monooxygenase	8.404
		oxygenase subunit (5.3.3.3)	down
Aaci_0340	RAAC03009	3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetate 2,3-dioxygenase (EC	8.329
		1.13.11.15)	down
Aaci_0341	RAAC03010	2,4-dihydroxyhept-2-ene-1,7-dioic acid aldolase/	7.667
		Dihydrodipicolinate synthase (EC 4.2.1.52)	down
Aaci_0381	RAAC03049	FAD-dependent pyridine nucleotide-disulphide	3.801
		oxidoreductase	down
	RAAC03050	unassigned	2.760
			down
	RAAC03104	unassigned	2.325
			down
	RAAC03105	unassigned	3.408
	<b>D</b> + + <b>G</b> = <b>2</b> + 0 + 1		down
	RAAC03106	unassigned	2.325
	DAA (002150	• •	down
	RAAC03152	unassigned	2.278
	DAAC02157	Lastevialutethions lusss (EC $4.4.1.5$ )	$\frac{\text{down}}{2.402}$
	KAAC03137	Lactoyigiutatilione lyase (EC 4.4.1.5)	2.402 down
	RAAC03158	Arsenical nump membrane protein	2 543
	1011005150	Ausement pump memorale protein	down
Aaci 0537	RAAC03159	Arsenate reductase (EC 1.20.4.1)	3.139
		,	down
	RAAC03160	Phosphinothricin N-acetyltransferase (EC	2.336
		2.3.1.183)	down
	RAAC03184	Transcriptional regulator	2.647
			down
	RAAC03185	unassigned	2.556
			down
	RAAC03186	Branched-chain amino acid transport protein azlC	2.531
	D + + C00000	<b>1</b>	down
Aaci_3078	RAAC03200	response regulator receiver protein	2.329
	DAAC02256		down
	RAAC03230	unassigned	2.570 down
	PAAC03265	unassigned	2 278
	KAAC03203	unassigned	down
Aaci 1714	RAAC03277	Hypothetical protein	7.068
/fuci_1/14	1011005211	nypolielleur protein	down
	RAAC03325	Transposase	2,276
			down
	RAAC03386	unassigned	2.265
		C	down
	RAAC03442	unassigned	4.675
			down
	RAAC03543	unassigned	2.122

			down
	RAAC03583	ADP-ribosylation/Crystallin J1	2.879
			down
	RAAC03660	unassigned	4.328
		-	down
	RAAC03693	unassigned	3.067
			down
	RAAC03694	Protoporphyrinogen oxidase (EC 1.3.3.4)	2.178
			down
	RAAC03776	unassigned	2.071
			down
	RAAC03777	unassigned	2.398
			down
	RAAC03783	unassigned	2.414
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =		down
	RAAC03832	Transposase	2.632
	<b>DAAC02000</b>	• •	down
	RAAC03988	unassigned	2.375
	<b>DAAC</b> 04009		00WN
	KAAC04008	unassigned	20.075 down
	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta \mathbf{C} 0/160$	unassigned	2 369
	MIRC04100	unassigned	down
	RAAC04225	unassigned	2.180
	10.1100.220		down
	RAAC04393	unassigned	2.406
			down
	RAAC04430	Transposase	2.289
			down
	RAAC04532	unassigned	7.512
			down
Aaci_0241	RAAC04536	peptidase S15; X-Pro dipeptidyl-peptidase (S15)	3.572
		family protein	down
	RAAC04537	D-beta-hydroxybutyrate dehydrogenase (EC	2.049
	D 4 4 C0 45 40	1.1.1.30)	down
	RAAC04548	unassigned	2.117
	D & A CO 4502		down
	KAAC04592	unassigned	2.055 down
	PAAC04500	unassigned	6 655
	KAAC04377	unassigned	down
	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 04600$	unassigned	3 344
		unussigned	down
	RAAC04617	unassigned	4.062
			down
	RAAC04618	unassigned	6.336
			down
	RAAC04658	unassigned	2.005
		-	down
Aaci_1213	RAAC04671	Protein of unknown function DUF2029	3.258

		down
RAAC04696	unassigned	2.332
		down
RAAC04760	unassigned	3.302
		down
RAAC04770	unassigned	4.717
		down
RAAC04774	unassigned	2.039
		down
RAAC04807	unassigned	2.474
		down
RAAC04850	unassigned	2.121
		down
RAAC04862	Transposase	2.009
		down
RAAC04875	unassigned	2.713
D. A. CO. 4007	· 1	down
RAAC0488/	unassigned	2.039
DAAC04000		down
KAAC04888	unassigned	4.970
<b>BAAC04018</b>	unassigned	00WII
KAAC04916	unassigneu	2.557 down
$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 0/1921$	unassigned	3 323
Kinc0+)21	unassigned	down
RAAC04944	unassigned	5 1 3 4
	unussignica	down
RAAC04948	unassigned	2.856
		down
RAAC04962	unassigned	2.208
	~	down
RAAC04964	unassigned	2.256
		down

	Upregulated Genes		
	SEQ_ID	GENE_INFO	Fold chang e 2
Aaci_2908	RAAC00005	Nitroreductase family protein	2.183 up
Aaci_2909	RAAC00006	Multidrug resistance protein B	2.043 up
Aaci_2915	RAAC00013	Transcriptional regulators, LysR family	2.383 up
Aaci_1267	RAAC00095	Hypothetical Membrane Spanning Protein	2.106 up

Aaci_1280	RAAC00109	Thioredoxin reductase (EC 1.8.1.9)	2.287
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> = = + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +		up
Aaci_1281	RAAC00110	Hypothetical protein	3.130 up
Aaci_1282	RAAC00111	Site-specific recombinase	2.617
			up
Aaci_1298	RAAC00128	Hypothetical protein	2.401
	D. 4 C00104		up
Aac1_1304	RAAC00134	Pyrimidine operon regulatory protein pyrR	14.835 up
Aaci_1305	RAAC00135	Aspartate carbamoyltransferase (EC 2.1.3.2)	18.158
			up
Aaci_1306	RAAC00136	Dihydroorotase (EC 3.5.2.3)	12.349
1207	DAAC00127		up
Aaci_1307	RAAC00137	Carbamoyi-phosphate synthase small chain (EC 6.3.5.5)	14.486 up
Aaci 1308	RAAC00138	Carbamoyl-phosphate synthase large chain (EC	7.621
		6.3.5.5)	up
Aaci_1309	RAAC00139	Orotidine 5"-phosphate decarboxylase (EC	6.902
1310	<b>DAAC00140</b>	4.1.1.23)	up
Aaci_1310	RAAC00140	Orotate phosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.10)	9.235 up
Aaci 1311	RAAC00141	FAD-dependent oxidoreductase (EC 1)	5.115
—			up
Aaci_1312	RAAC00142	Major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	2.145
	D. I. I. CO.O. A. I.		up
Aaci_0299	RAAC00244	Homoserine dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.3)	4.633
Aaci 2596	RAAC00273	cytochrome c biogenesis protein transmembrane	up 2 248
Maci_2000	10111000275	region	up
	RAAC00274	Thiol:disulfide interchange protein tlpA	2.228
			up
	RAAC00275	unassigned	2.291
	D. A. C000277	· · ·	up
	RAAC00277	unassigned	2.978
	RAAC00278	Iron-sulfur cluster assembly/repair protein AphF	up 2 179
	10111000270	non sundi eluster assemory/repair protein repol	up
	RAAC00285	unassigned	2.198
			up
	RAAC00286	Tetracycline resistance protein	2.221
	RAAC00287	Transporter	up 3 700
	1411100207	ransportor	up
	RAAC00288	Zinc-specific metalloregulatory protein	2.210
			up
Aaci_2617	RAAC00293	thioesterase superfamily protein; Acyl-CoA	29.148
	D. 1. 000000	hydrolase (EC 3.1.2.20)	up
	RAAC00294	NAD-dependent oxidoreductase	4.684
			up

	RAAC00296	unassigned	5.654
			up
	RAAC00300	unassigned	2.999
			up
Aaci_2624	RAAC00301	Copper resistance protein, CopC	8.383
			up
Aaci_2625	RAAC00302	Hypothetical membrane associated protein; nuclear	5.977
		export factor GLE1	up
	RAAC00303	Low-affinity inorganic phosphate transporter	5.658
			up
	RAAC00304	Putative pit accessory protein	3.910
			up
	RAAC00335	Purine-cytosine permease	2.025
			up
	RAAC00336	Putative integral membrane protein	2.106
			up
	RAAC00337	DNA adenine methylase (EC 2.1.1.72)	2.593
		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	up
	RAAC00338	Copper chaperone copZ	2.519
			up
	RAAC00339	Hypothetical cytosolic protein	2.386
		51	up
	RAAC00366	unassigned	2.120
		6 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	up
Aaci 2708	RAAC00397	LSU ribosomal protein L2P	2.106
—		I	up
Aaci 2712	RAAC00401	SSU ribosomal protein S10P	2.064
		1	up
	RAAC00466	unassigned	2.089
		C	up
Aaci 2814	RAAC00507	O-acetyl-L-homoserine sulfhydrolase (EC 2.5.1.49)	2.650
		/ O-acetyl-L-serine sulfhydrolase (EC 2.5.1.47)	up
Aaci 2815	RAAC00508	Uncharacterized protein family UPF0324	7.577
		, and the second s	up
	RAAC00509	Carotene isomerase/Phytoene desaturase homolog	2.813
			up
	RAAC00510	GTP cyclohydrolase I (EC 3.5.4.16)	2.138
			up
	RAAC00525	Kdg operon repressor	2.948
			up
Aaci 2841	RAAC00537	Sulfate transport ATP-binding protein cysA	3.850
—			up
Aaci 2842	RAAC00538	Sulfate transport system permease protein cvsW	5.053
			up
Aaci 2843	RAAC00539	Sulfate transport system permease protein cysT	4.580
			up
Aaci 2844	RAAC00540	Sulfate-binding protein	4.651
			up
Aaci 2849	RAAC00547	FMN reductase (EC 1.5.1.29)	2.734
_		×	up

Aaci 2850	RAAC00548	Hypothetical protein; Protein of unknown function	2.666
		DUF2292	up
	RAAC00563	unassigned	2.747
			up
	RAAC00577	Phosphohydrolase (MutT/nudix family protein)	5.434 up
	RAAC00578	unassigned	7.295
		6	up
	RAAC00579	Transcriptional regulator, ArsR family	19.223
	RAAC00580	General substrate transporter	up 12.796
		Sonoral Substrate transporter	up
	RAAC00594	Alpha-xylosidase (EC 3.2.1)	3.817
			up
	RAAC00618	unassigned	2.009
	D		up
	RAAC00620	Peroxiredoxin (EC 1.11.1.15)	2.683
	PAAC00621	unassigned	up 2 760
	KAAC00021	unassigned	2.700 lin
Aaci 2204	RAAC00662	SSS sodium solute transporter superfamily	2,714
	1011000002		up
	RAAC00669	unassigned	2.607
		-	up
	RAAC00679	Hypothetical membrane spanning protein	2.686
	<b>D</b> 4 4 <b>C</b> 0 0 <b>c</b> 0 0	· · · ·	up
	RAAC00680	unassigned	2.758
	P & A C 00683	3 oxonovil [novil carrier protain] reductors (EC	up
	RAAC00005	1.1.1.100)	up
	RAAC00695	Threonyl-tRNA synthetase (EC 6.1.1.3)	2.268
			up
Aaci_2173	RAAC00697	protein of unknown function DUF395 YeeE/YedE	3.136 up
	RAAC00701	23S rRNA methyltransferase (EC 2.1.1)	2.924
		• • • •	up
Aaci_2144	RAAC00727	2-oxoglutarate dehydrogenase E1 component (EC $1.2.4.2$ )	2.610
	RAAC00728	Dihydrolipoamide succinvltransferase component	2.221
	14111000720	(E2) of 2-oxoglutarate dehydrogenase complex (EC	up
	DAAGOOGEE	2.3.1.61)	0.400
	RAAC00777	unassigned	9.429 up
Aaci_2092	RAAC00778	Hypothetical protein	4.978
_			up
Aaci_2091	RAAC00779	Protoporphyrinogen oxidase (EC 1.3.3.4)	4.961
			up
Aaci_2090	RAAC00780	Ferrochelatase (EC 4.99.1.1)	6.483
	DAAC00701	Unonomburing can depend an interview (EC 4.1.1.27)	up
Aaci_2089	KAAC00/81	Oroporpnyrnnogen decardoxylase (EC 4.1.1.37)	/.19/
			up

	RAAC00810	Queuosine biosynthesis protein QueF	2.165
			up
	RAAC00811	Hypothetical protein	2.884
			up
Aaci_2027	RAAC00847	protein of unknown function UPF0118;	4.711
		Hypothetical membrane spanning protein	up
	RAAC00900	Arginase family protein	2.274
			up
	RAAC00901	unassigned	2.209
			up
Aaci_1958	RAAC00916	Phosphate transporter	5.327
			up
Aaci_1957	RAAC00917	Hypothetical protein	4.430
			up
Aaci_1955	RAAC00920	Hypothetical protein	2.181
			up
	RAAC00923	Small acid-soluble spore protein	2.696
			up
	RAAC00924	2-haloalkanoic acid dehalogenase (EC 3.8.1.2)	2.653
			up
	RAAC00925	Queuosine biosynthesis protein QueE	2.469
			up
	RAAC00926	6-pyruvoyl tetrahydropterin synthase (EC 4.2.3.12)	2.409
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =	a	up
Aaci_1938	RAAC00938	Cytochrome d ubiquinol oxidase subunit I (EC	69.773
	D. A. C00020		up
Aaci_1937	RAAC00939	Cytochrome d ubiquinol oxidase subunit II (EC	51.051
	DAAC000040	1.10.3)	up
	KAAC00940	ATD his diag sector and C	15./13
A: 1025	DAAC00041	A I P-binding protein cydC	up
Aaci_1955	KAAC00941	(CydDC E) family, normagon (ATD hinding protain)	17.512
		(CydDC- E) family, permease/ATP-binding protein	up
	PAAC00042	Hydrovyothylthiazola kinasa (EC 2.7.1.50)	5 642
	KAAC00942	Hydroxyethyttihazole kinase (EC 2.7.1.50)	J.042
	RAAC009/13	Phoenhomethylpyrimidine kinase (EC $27 (17)$ )	2 507
	Ki II (C00)+5	Hydroxymethylpyrimidine kinase (EC 2.7.1.49)	2.507 un
	RAAC00944	Transcriptional activator tenA	2 711
	Id if icoup++		2.711 11n
	RAAC00945	unassigned	2 351
			110
	RAAC00955	Isochorismate synthase (EC 5.4.4.2)	2.070
	1001000000		up
	RAAC00956	2-succinvl-6-hydroxy-2.4-cyclohexadiene-1-	2.077
		carboxylate synthase (EC $2.2.1.9$ ) / 2-oxoglutarate	up
		decarboxylase (EC 4.1.1.71)	1
	RAAC00958	Phosphate-binding protein	14.022
			up
	RAAC00959	Phosphate transport system permease protein pstC	15.696
			up

	RAAC00960	Phosphate transport system permease protein pstA	9.060
			up
Aaci_1906	RAAC00968	phosphate uptake regulator, PhoU	2.062
			up
Aaci_1905	RAAC00969	phosphate ABC transporter, ATPase subunit;	3.609
		Phosphate transport ATP-binding protein pstB	up
Aaci_0515	RAAC00980	PAS/PAC sensor signal transduction histidine	5.131
		kinase	up
Aaci_0516	RAAC00981	two component transcriptional regulator, LuxR	6.544
		family	up
	RAAC01045	unassigned	2.027
			up
	RAAC01046	Hypothetical exported protein	2.098
			up
	RAAC01047	Integral membrane protein	2.919
			up
	RAAC01088	Stage V sporulation protein B	2.911
			up
	RAAC01089	UDP-glucose 4-epimerase (EC 5.1.3.2) / UDP-N-	3.208
		acetylglucosamine 4-epimerase (EC 5.1.3.7)	up
Aaci_1557	RAAC01095	Isocitrate dehydrogenase [NADP] (EC 1.1.1.42)	7.206
			up
Aaci_0072	RAAC01117	FAD dependent oxidoreductase	3.841
	D. 4. C01120		up
	RAAC01120	Glycerol-3-phosphate-binding protein	2.276
	D & A CO1220	Une contaction III Consultation of some (EC	up
Aac1_2422	KAAC01238	Uroporpnyrin-III C-metnyltransferase (EC	4.982
		2.1.1.107) / Oroporphyrinogen-iii synthase (EC	up
A a ai 2422	DAAC01220	4.2.1.75) Sulfite reductors [NADDII] homometrin hoto	6 2 2 2
Aaci_2425	KAAC01259	somponent (EC 1 8 1 2)	0.555
April 2424	PAAC01240	adonyly/sulfate reductese, thioredoxin dependent:	$\frac{up}{0.062}$
Aac1_2424	KAAC01240	Phosphoadenosine phosphosulfate reductase (EC	9.002
		1 8 4 8)	up
	RAAC01295	(FC 25172)	2 105
	Id II (C012)5	Quinominute synthuse (Le 2.3.1.72)	2.105 11n
	RAAC01296	L-aspartate oxidase (EC 1 4 3 16)	2,455
	10111001290		up
	RAAC01297	Nicotinate-nucleotide pyrophosphorylase	2.743
		[carboxylating] (EC 2.4.2.19)	up
	RAAC01299	Molybdopterin biosynthesis MoeB protein	2.548
		Junit I and I and I	up
	RAAC01300	Thiazole synthase (EC 2.8.1)	2.457
		• • •	up
	RAAC01301	ThiS protein	2.969
			up
	RAAC01302	Glycine oxidase (EC 1.4.3.19)	2.843
			up
	RAAC01303	Thiamin-phosphate pyrophosphorylase (EC 2.5.1.3)	3.053
			up

	RAAC01366	Peroxide operon regulator	5.197
			up
	RAAC01367	Peroxiredoxin (EC 1.11.1.15)	5.109
			up
	RAAC01368	Peroxiredoxin reductase (NAD(P)H) (EC 1.8.1) /	8.152
		NADH oxidase H2O2-forming (EC 1 6 3 -)	10
	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \Lambda C 0 1274$	Hudrowyaaylalutathiona hudrolasa (EC 2.1.2.6)	2012
	KAAC015/4	Hydroxyacyrgrutathione hydrofase (EC 5.1.2.0)	2.012
			up
Aaci_2421	RAAC01389	cobalamin (vitamin B12) biosynthesis CbiX protein	6.312
			up
	RAAC01397	3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase (EC	2.092
		2 3 1 41)	un
Anci 2406	RAAC01/03	$N_{2}(\perp)/H(\perp)$ antiporter/exchanger	2 8/13
Aaci_2400	NAAC01403	rva(+)/ri(+) antiporter/exchanger	2.045
	D + + C01 407		up
	RAAC01407	3-deoxy-7-phosphoheptulonate synthase (EC	13.997
		2.5.1.54)	up
	RAAC01408	Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase, short-chain specific (EC	18.286
		1.3.99.2)	up
	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 0 1/09$	Cyclobevane-1-carboxylate-CoA ligase (EC	6.803
	KAAC01407	Cyclonexane-1-carboxylateCOA ligase (LC	0.075
	D 4 4 C01 40 4	0.2.1)	up
	RAAC01426	VEG protein	2.231
			up
	RAAC01435	Ribose-phosphate pyrophosphokinase (EC 2.7.6.1)	2.147
			up
	RAAC01456	Cell division protein ftsH (EC 3 4 24 -)	2,326
	10111001100		2.520
	D & & CO1 471	T	up
	RAAC014/1	Lysine-specific permease	2.385
			up
	RAAC01477	Multidrug/protein/lipid ABC transporter family,	2.165
		ATP-binding and permease protein	up
	RAAC01478	Multidrug/protein/lipid ABC transporter family.	2.380
		ATP-binding and permease protein	un
A	<b>DAAC</b> 01404	A derive superine and permease protein A derive superine	up 5 204
Aaci_2270	KAAC01494	Adenyiosuccinate synthetase (EC 0.5.4.4)	3.294
			up
Aaci_2271	RAAC01495	Exodeoxyribonuclease III (EC 3.1.11.2)	3.477
			up
Aaci_2272	RAAC01496	Peptidase S41	4.470
		*	up
Aaci 2273	RAAC01497	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (FC	7 146
11uci_2275	10111001177	1 2 1 12)	7.1 TO
A: 2274	DAAC01400	1.2.1.12)	up 7.502
Aac1_22/4	RAAC01498	transcriptional regulator, DeoR family; Central	7.502
		glycolytic genes regulator	up
	RAAC01566	Phosphoglycerate kinase (EC 2.7.2.3)	2.466
			up
Aaci 0742	RAAC01567	Triosephosphate isomerase (EC 5.3.1.1)	3.578
		1 • F ··································	un
Angi 0742	RAAC01568	Phosphoglycerate mutase $(FC 5 4 2 1)$	3 221
Aaci_0743	KAAC01500	r nosphogrycerate mutase (EC J.4.2.1)	5.221
	DA A COLLEGO		up
Aaci_0744	KAAC01569	Enolase (EC 4.2.1.11)	2.816
			up

	RAAC01570	Protein translocase subunit secG	2.228
Aaci_0746	RAAC01571	major facilitator superfamily MFS_1	3.142
			up
Aaci_0753	RAAC01582	hypothetical protein	3.063
			up
Aaci_0754	RAAC01583	Glycosyltransferase (EC 2.4.1)	4.332
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> + <b>F</b> + 4		up
Aaci_0755	RAAC01584	hypothetical protein	4.292
	DAA C01505	1 4 4 1 4	up
Aac1_0/56	RAAC01585	nypothetical protein	3.939
	DAAC01596	Urmothatical protain	up
Aaci_0/5/	KAAC01380	Hypometical protein	5.946
	PAAC01587	Mathultronsforaça (EC 2 1 1 )	up 2 226
	KAAC01307	Wiethyltransierase (EC 2.1.1)	2.220 un
	RAAC01633	unassigned	ap 3 370
	1011001055	unussignou	un
	RAAC01663	unassigned	2.175
	1011001000		up
	RAAC01688	L-aspartate beta-decarboxylase (EC 4.1.1.12)	2.002
		• • • •	up
	RAAC01696	Thioredoxin	2.291
			up
	RAAC01697	Peptide methionine sulfoxide reductase msrA (EC	2.770
		1.8.4.11)	up
Aaci_0864	RAAC01703	Sulfate adenylyltransferase (EC 2.7.7.4)	3.425
A . 00/5	DAAC01704		up
Aac1_0865	RAAC01/04	transcriptional regulator, Mark family	2.507
Anci 0866	RAAC01705	Protein of unknown function DUE2071	up 3 200
Aaci_0000	KAAC01703	110tem of unknown function DO1 2071	0.200 un
	RAAC01706	tRNA synthetases class L catalytic domain	2.304
			up
	RAAC01710	Pyrazinamidase (EC 3.5.1) / Nicotinamidase (EC	2.726
		3.5.1.19)	up
	RAAC01711	unassigned	2.012
			up
	RAAC01728	unassigned	2.662
	D. 4. CO1752		up
	RAAC01753	NADH-dependent butanol dehydrogenase A (EC	2.205
	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset 0.1754$	1.1.1) Transprintional regulator LogI family	up
	KAAC01/34	Transcriptional regulator, Laci failiny	3.032 up
	RAAC01758	Sugar transport system permease protein	3 714
	1011001750	Sugar autoport system permease protein	up
	RAAC01759	Aconitate hydratase (EC 4.2.1.3)	9.221
		()	up
	RAAC01760	Undecaprenyl-phosphate alpha-N-	2.732
		acetylglucosaminephosphotransferase (EC	up
		2.7.8.33)	

Aaci_0918	RAAC01761	Protoheme IX farnesyltransferase (EC 2.5.1)	10.026
			up
	RAAC01765	cell wall degradation enzyme	2.565
			up
	RAAC01766	ATP phosphoribosyltransferase regulatory subunit	6.807
			up
Aaci_0924	RAAC01767	ATP phosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.17)	7.382
			up
	RAAC01768	Histidinol dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.23)	6.905
			up
Aaci_0926	RAAC01769	Imidazoleglycerol-phosphate dehydratase (EC	6.812
	D + + C04850	4.2.1.19)	up
Aaci_0927	RAAC01770	Imidazole glycerol phosphate synthase, glutamine	6.071
	D. 4. CO.1 551	amidotransferase subunit (EC 2.4.2)	up
Aac1_0928	RAAC01771	phosphoribosylformimino-5-aminoimidazole	5.660
	DAAC01770	carboxamide ribotide isomerase	up
Aac1_0929	RAAC01//2	imidazolegiycerol phosphate synthase, cyclase	4.566
A: 0020	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \wedge \mathbf{C} \otimes 1772$	subunit	up
Aaci_0950	KAAC01775	phosphoridosyl-ATP diphosphatase	4.072
	<b>DAAC01775</b>	unaggionad	up 2.562
	KAAC01775	unassigned	2.302
	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 0 1778$	Diaminohydroxyphosphorihosylaminopyrimidine	up 2 772
	KAAC01770	deaminase (FC 3 5 4 26) / 5-amino-6-(5-	2.772 un
		nhosphoribosylamino)uracil reductase (FC	up
		1 1 1 1 193)	
	RAAC01779	Riboflavin synthase alpha chain (EC 2.5.1.9)	4.581
	1011001777		up
	RAAC01780	GTP cyclohydrolase II (EC 3.5.4.25) / 3.4-	3.687
		dihydroxy-2-butanone-4-phosphate synthase (EC	up
		4.1.99.12)	
	RAAC01781	6,7-dimethyl-8-ribityllumazine synthase (EC	3.023
		2.5.1.9)	up
	RAAC01789	Transketolase (EC 2.2.1.1)	2.287
			up
Aaci_0947	RAAC01790	Transcriptional regulators, LysR family	2.068
			up
	RAAC01821	Isoaspartyl dipeptidase (EC 3.4.19.15)	2.037
			up
	RAAC01822	Isoaspartyl dipeptidase (EC 3.4.19.15)	2.581
	D + + C01024		up
	RAAC01826	RNA polymerase ECF-type sigma factor	2.973
	DAA C01027	· •	up
	KAAC01827	unassigned	3.128
	D & A CO1020	Aloning debudrogeness (EC 1.4.1.1)	up
	KAAC01828	Alamine denydrogenase (EC 1.4.1.1)	5.081
April 1024	DAAC01976	coll quala protain: Rod shana datarmining protain	2 700
Aaci_1034	KAACU18/0	rod A	∠./99
Aaci 1035	RAAC01877	Aminotransferase	up 2.962
Aaci_1055	KAAC010//	Ammoutansierase	2.902 un
			up

Aaci_1036	RAAC01878	hypothetical protein	2.567
			up
	RAAC01879	unassigned	2.090
			up
Aaci_1038	RAAC01880	Hypothetical protein	2.967
			up
	RAAC01912	Transcriptional regulator, DeoR family	6.126
			up
	RAAC01913	Galactose-1-phosphate uridylyltransferase (EC	6.703
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> 01014	2.7.7.10)	up
	RAAC01914	Galactokinase (EC 2.7.1.6)	4.187
	DAAC01025		up
	RAAC01925	Hypothetical membrane spanning protein	2.751
		N $a = t + 1 = 1 + a = a = t + 1 + a = a = a = a = a = a = a = a = a = a$	up
	RAAC01920	N-acetyigiucosaminyitransierase (EC 2.4.1)	5.150
	PAAC01027	unassigned	up 2.583
	RAAC01727	unassigned	2.505 un
Aaci 2341	RAAC01933	3H domain protein: Transcriptional repressor for	2 310
	10111001755	NAD biosynthesis in gram-positives	up
	RAAC01955	Cysteine synthase (EC 2.5.1.47)	2.642
			up
	RAAC01964	Globin family protein	2.043
		• •	up
Aaci_2381	RAAC01975	Multicopper oxidase type 3	8.646
			up
Aaci_2382	RAAC01976	Hemerythrin HHE cation binding domain protein	5.562
			up
	RAAC01977	unassigned	2.306
	<b>D</b> + + <b>C</b> 04004		up
	RAAC01986	Ferredoxin	2.046
	DAAC01007		up
	RAAC01987	unassigned	2.508
	$\mathbf{R} \Delta \Delta C 0 2012$	Transcriptional regulator I vtR family	up 2 163
	IU II IC 02012	Transcriptional regulator, Lytix failing	2.105 un
	RAAC02014	Hypothetical cytosolic protein	2 166
	10.1002011	rijpomenem egessene protein	up
	RAAC02015	unassigned	2.357
		C	up
	RAAC02016	unassigned	2.050
		-	up
	RAAC02017	Calcium/proton antiporter	2.684
			up
	RAAC02018	Hypothetical membrane spanning protein	2.256
			up
Aaci_1857	RAAC02031	Transcriptional regulator, GntR family	3.747
			up
Aaci_1856	RAAC02032	Radical SAM superfamily protein	4.506
			up

	RAAC02050	Glutamyl-tRNA reductase (EC 1.2.1.70)	4.191
			up
	RAAC02051	unassigned	3.812
	DAAC000050		up
	RAAC02052	Porphobilinogen deaminase (EC 2.5.1.61)	5./55
	DAAC02052	un accione d	up
	KAAC02053	unassigned	3.610
	$\mathbf{D} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset 0.2054$	Dalta aminalavulinia agid dahudrataga (EC	up 2 780
	KAAC02034	A 2 1 24)	J.707
	RAAC02055	Glutamate-1-semialdehyde 2 1-aminomutase (EC	up 3 312
	10111002055	5 4 3 8)	10.512
	RAAC02093	Aminomethyltransferase (EC 2.1.2.10)	2,150
	10111002075		un
	RAAC02094	Glycine dehydrogenase [decarboxylating] (EC	2.152
		1.4.4.2)	up
	RAAC02095	Glycine dehydrogenase [decarboxylating] (EC	2.187
		1.4.4.2)	up
	RAAC02096	Phosphoglycerate mutase family protein	2.146
			up
	RAAC02219	Hypothetical membrane spanning protein	2.983
			up
	RAAC02226	O-methyltransferase (EC 2.1.1)	2.333
	D. 4. C02227		up
	RAAC02227	D-alanyi-D-alanine serine-type carboxypeptidase	2.088
Angi 0667	D A A C02228	(EC 3.4.10.4)	up
Aaci_0002	KAAC02220	cytochronie oxidase asseniory	4.904 un
Aaci 0661	$R \Delta \Delta C 02229$	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide IV (EC 1 9 3 1)	up 5.628
Add_0001	KI II (COLLL)	Cytoemonie e oxidase porypeptide IV (Le 1.9.5.1)	0.020
Aaci 0661	RAAC02230	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide III (EC 1.9.3.1)	4.871
			up
	RAAC02231	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide I (EC 1.9.3.1)	4.500
			up
	RAAC02232	Cytochrome c oxidase polypeptide II (EC 1.9.3.1)	4.318
			up
Aaci_0628	RAAC02261	hypothetical protein	8.499
	D. 4. 60000 (2		up
	RAAC02263	Thij/PfpI family protein	2.057
	D & A C02202	wassished	up
	KAAC02295	unassigned	2.105 up
	RAAC02335	unassigned	up 2 753
	11111102333	unussignou	2.755 up
	RAAC02396	S-adenosylmethionine synthetase (EC 2.5.1.6)	2,367
			up
	RAAC02397	N-acetylglucosaminyldiphosphoundecaprenol N-	2.354
		acetyl-beta-D-mannosaminyltransferase (EC	up
		2.4.1.187)	_
	RAAC02398	unassigned	2.197
			up

	<b>D</b> + + <b>G</b> 00000	NK 1.1 1	0.5.45
	RAAC02399	Multidrug resistance efflux pump	2.547 up
	RAAC02425	Esterase (EC 3.1.1)	3.764
			up
	RAAC02426	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component alpha	5.252
	DA 4 C02 427	subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	up
	RAAC02427	subunit (EC 1.2.4.1)	4.282 up
	RAAC02428	Dihydrolipoamide acetyltransferase component of	3.384
		pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (EC 2.3.1.12)	up
	RAAC02429	Dihydrolipoamide dehydrogenase (EC 1.8.1.4)	2.539
	<b>BAAC02422</b>	Transcriptional regulator, IalD family	up 2.810
	KAAC02432	Transcriptional regulator, icik family	2.019 up
	RAAC02433	3-isopropylmalate dehydrogenase (FC 1 1 1 85)	up 2 549
	10111002155	5 isopropyinianae denyarogenase (De 1.1.1.05)	up
	RAAC02517	Hypothetical cytosolic protein	2.545
			up
	RAAC02625	Ornithine carbamoyltransferase (EC 2.1.3.3)	3.990
			up
	RAAC02626	Argininosuccinate synthase (EC 6.3.4.5)	3.522
April 1220	$\mathbf{P} \wedge \mathbf{A} \subset 0.02607$	$A_{rgininosuscingto}$ lyage (EC 4.3.2.1)	up 2 2 5 0
Aaci_1229	KAAC02027	Argininosuccinate tyase (EC 4.5.2.1)	5.559 un
Aaci 1230	RAAC02629	Aspartokinase (EC 2 7 2 4)	2 384
11401_1200	1011100202)		up
	RAAC02834	LSU ribosomal protein L19P	2.257
		×	up
	RAAC02835	GTP-binding protein	3.599
			up
	RAAC02836	Ribonuclease HII (EC 3.1.26.4)	2.320
	D A A C02027		up
	RAAC02837	unassigned	2.008
	RAAC02839	Pentidoglycan N-acetylglucosamine deacetylase	up 2.012
	1011002037	(EC 3.5.1.104)	up
	RAAC02942	unassigned	3.744
			up
Aaci_0343	RAAC03013	MMPL domain protein	5.947
	D 4 4 C02014		up
Aaci_0344	RAAC03014	protein of unknown function DUF1453;	5.391
April 0345	PAAC03015	pentidase S11 D alanyl D alanine	up 4 430
Aaci_0345	KAAC03013	carboxypentidase 1	4.430 lin
Aaci 0346	RAAC03016	Peptidoglycan glycosyltransferase	5.507
		1 6 . 6	up
Aaci_0393	RAAC03064	Adenylosuccinate lyase (EC 4.3.2.2)	5.577
			up
Aaci_0394	RAAC03065	Phosphoribosylamidoimidazole-	5.492
		succinocarboxamide synthase (EC 6.3.2.6)	up

Aaci_0395	RAAC03066	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine synthase, purS component (EC 6.3.5.3)	4.287 up
Aaci_0396	RAAC03067	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine synthase I(EC	4.358
Aaci_0397	RAAC03068	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine synthase	3.923
Aaci_0398	RAAC03069	Amidophosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.14)	3.574
Aaci_0399	RAAC03070	Phosphoribosylformylglycinamidine cyclo-ligase (EC 6.3.3.1)	3.760 up
Aaci_0400	RAAC03071	Phosphoribosylaminoimidazolecarboxamide formyltransferase (EC 2.1.2.3) / IMP cvclohvdrolase (EC 3.5.4.10)	3.550 up
Aaci_0401	RAAC03072	Phosphoribosylamineglycine ligase (EC 6.3.4.13)	2.948
Aaci_0402	RAAC03073	protein of unknown function DUF6 transmembrane; Transporter, drug/metabolite exporter family	2.087 up
	RAAC03112	unassigned	2.102 up
	RAAC03194	unassigned	2.213
	RAAC03420	unassigned	2.832
	RAAC03516	unassigned	2.360
	RAAC03610	unassigned	2.363
	RAAC03969	unassigned	5.911
	RAAC04057	unassigned	4.306
	RAAC04074	unassigned	2.317
	RAAC04113	unassigned	2.140
	RAAC04259	unassigned	2.200
	RAAC04314	unassigned	2.149
	RAAC04336	von Willebrand factor type A domain protein	up 2.104
	RAAC04378	unassigned	up 2.929
	RAAC04491	unassigned	up 2.594
	RAAC04554	Phosphotransferase system, phosphocarrier protein	up 2.277
	RAAC04555	Mannitol-1-phosphate 5-dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.17)	2.525 up
RAAC04556	Transcriptional regulator, DeoR family	2.853	
-----------	--	-------	
		up	
RAAC04650	unassigned	2.007	
		up	
RAAC04684	Cold shock protein	2.322	
		up	
RAAC04685	unassigned	3.656	
		up	
RAAC04767	unassigned	4.254	
		up	
RAAC04823	unassigned	2.115	
		up	
RAAC04872	unassigned	2.638	
		up	
RAAC04940	unassigned	3.123	
		up	
RAAC04967	unassigned	2.802	
		up	
RAAC04968	unassigned	2.296	
		up	